

FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT

Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc. d/b/a Criterium Engineers 5 Depot Street, Suite 23 Freeport, ME 04032 1-800-242-1969, (207) 828-1969 www.criterium-engineers.com

The franchisee will own a consulting engineering service business which specializes in providing consulting engineering reports, inspections, consultation, investigation and litigation support services on the structural and mechanical aspects of residential, commercial and light industrial buildings to prospective purchasers, real estate brokers, litigants and others.

The total investment necessary to begin operation of a CRITERIUM ENGINEERS franchised business is \$74,930 to \$147,760. This includes a Franchise Fee ranging from \$54,500 to \$84,500 that must be paid to the franchisor or its affiliate(s). We also offer to select qualified persons the opportunity to acquire the exclusive right to develop multiple CRITERIUM ENGINEERS Franchises in a Designated Development Area. The total investment necessary to begin operation under the Area Development Agreement is approximately \$89,930 to \$172,760. This includes the Area Development fee of \$5,000.00 multiplied by the number of CRITERIUM ENGINEERS Franchises you establish in the Development Area. You must also pay the full amount of the then-current Franchise Fee for the first CRITERIUM ENGINEERS Franchise you open as well as for each subsequent Franchise opened under the Area Development Agreement. After your first CRITERIUM ENGINEERS Franchise is opened and operating, you will receive a credit of \$5,000.00 toward the payment of each subsequent Franchise Fee.

This disclosure document summarizes certain provisions of your franchise agreement and other information in plain English. Read this disclosure document and all accompanying agreements carefully. You must receive this disclosure document at least 14 calendar days before you sign a binding agreement with or make any payment to the franchisor or an affiliate in connection with the proposed franchise sale. **Note, however, that no government agency has verified the information contained in this document.**

You may wish to receive your disclosure document in another format that is more convenient for you. To discuss the availability of disclosures in different formats, contact Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc. d/b/a Criterium Engineers, 5 Depot Street, Suite 23, Freeport, ME 04032, 1-800-242-1969, (207) 828-1969.

The terms of your contract will govern your franchise relationship. Don't rely on the disclosure document alone to understand your contract. Read all of your contract carefully. Show your contract and this disclosure document to an advisor, like a lawyer or an accountant.

Buying a franchise is a complex investment. The information in this disclosure document can help you make up your mind. More information on franchising, such as "A Consumer's Guide to Buying a Franchise," which can help you understand how to use this disclosure document, is available from the Federal Trade Commission. You can contact the FTC at 1-877-FTC-HELP or by writing to the FTC at 600 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW, Washington, DC 20580. You can also visit the FTC's home page at www.ftc.gov for additional information. Call your state agency or visit your public library for other sources of information on franchising.

There may also be laws on franchising in your state. Ask your state agencies about them.

The date of issuance of this disclosure document is March 31, 2024.

How to Use This Franchise Disclosure Document

Here are some questions you may be asking about buying a franchise and tips on how to find more information:

| QUESTION | WHERE TO FIND INFORMATION | |
|---|---|--|
| How much can I earn? | Item 19 may give you information about outlet sales, costs, profits or losses. You should also try to obtain this information from others, like current and former franchisees. You can find their names and contact information in Exhibits A & D. | |
| How much will I need to invest? | Items 5 and 6 list fees you will be paying to the franchisor or at the franchisor's direction. Item 7 lists the initial investment to open. Item 8 describes the suppliers you must use. | |
| Does the franchisor have the financial ability to provide support to my business? | Item 21 or Exhibit B includes financial statements. Review these statements carefully. | |
| Is the franchise system stable, growing, or shrinking? | Item 20 summarizes the recent history of the number of company-owned and franchised outlets. | |
| Will my business be the only Criterium Engineers business in my area? | Item 12 and the "territory" provisions in the franchise agreement describe whether the franchisor and other franchisees can compete with you. | |
| Does the franchisor have a troubled legal history? | Items 3 and 4 tell you whether the franchisor or its management have been involved in material litigation or bankruptcy proceedings. | |
| What's it like to be Criterium Engineers franchisee? | Item 20 or Exhibits A & D list current and former franchisees. You can contact them to ask about their experiences. | |
| What else should I know? | These questions are only a few things you should look for. Review all 23 Items and all Exhibits in this disclosure document to better understand this franchise opportunity. See the table of contents. | |

What You Need To Know About Franchising Generally

<u>Continuing responsibility to pay fees</u>. You may have to pay royalties and other fees even if you are losing money.

Business model can change. The franchise agreement may allow the franchisor to change its manuals and business model without your consent. These changes may require you to make additional investments in your franchise business or may harm your franchise business.

<u>Supplier restrictions</u>. You may have to buy or lease items from the franchisor or a limited group of suppliers the franchisor designates. These items may be more expensive than similar items you could buy on your own.

<u>Operating restrictions</u>. The franchise agreement may prohibit you from operating a similar business during the term of the franchise. There are usually other restrictions. Some examples may include controlling your location, your access to customers, what you sell, how you market, and your hours of operation.

<u>Competition from franchisor</u>. Even if the franchise agreement grants you a territory, the franchisor may have the right to compete with you in your territory.

Renewal. Your franchise agreement may not permit you to renew. Even if it does, you may have to sign a new agreement with different terms and conditions in order to continue to operate your franchise business.

<u>When your franchise ends</u>. The franchise agreement may prohibit you from operating a similar business after your franchise ends even if you still have obligations to your landlord or other creditors.

Some States Require Registration

Your state may have a franchise law, or other law, that requires franchisors to register before offering or selling franchises in the state. Registration does not mean that the state recommends the franchise or has verified the information in this document. To find out if your state has a registration requirement, or to contact your state, use the agency information in Exhibit F.

Your state also may have laws that require special disclosures or amendments be made to your franchise agreement. If so, you should check the State Specific Addenda. See the Table of Contents for the location of the State Specific Addenda.

Special Risks to consider About *This* Franchise

Certain states require that the following risk(s) be highlighted:

- 1. **Out-of-State Dispute Resolution.** The franchise agreement and area development agreement require you to resolve disputes with us by litigation and mediation only in Maine. Out-of-State litigation and mediation may force you to accept a less favorable settlement for disputes. It may also cost you more to litigate and mediate with us in Maine than in your own State.
- 2. **Sales Performance Required.** You must maintain minimum sales performance levels. Your inability to maintain these levels may result in a redesign of your territory, loss of any territorial exclusivity you are granted, or termination of your franchise, and loss of your investment.

Certain states may require other risks to be highlighted. Check the "State Specific Addenda" to see whether your state requires other risks to be highlighted.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| ITEM | | PAGE |
|----------|---|------|
| 1. | THE FRANCHISOR AND ANY PARENTS, PREDECESSORS, | |
| | AND AFFILIATES | |
| 2. | BUSINESS EXPERIENCE | |
| 3. | LITIGATION | |
| 4. | BANKRUPTCY | |
| 5. | INITIAL FEES | |
| 6. | OTHER FEES | |
| 7. | ESTIMATED INITIAL INVESTMENT | |
| 8. | RESTRICTIONS ON SOURCES OF PRODUCTS AND SERVICES | |
| 9. | FRANCHISEE'S OBLIGATIONS | 24 |
| 10. | FINANCING | 25 |
| 11. | FRANCHISOR'S ASSISTANCE, ADVERTISING, COMPUTER | |
| | SYSTEMS, AND TRAINING | |
| 12. | TERRITORY | 42 |
| 13. | TRADEMARKS | 45 |
| 14. | PATENTS, COPYRIGHTS AND PROPRIETARY INFORMATION | 51 |
| 15. | OBLIGATION TO PARTICIPATE IN THE ACTUAL OPERATION OF | |
| | THE FRANCHISE BUSINESS | 53 |
| 16. | RESTRICTIONS ON WHAT THE FRANCHISEE MAY SELL | 53 |
| 17. | RENEWAL, TERMINATION, TRANSFER AND DISPUTE RESOLUTION | N54 |
| 18. | PUBLIC FIGURES | 58 |
| 19. | FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE REPRESENTATIONS | 58 |
| 20. | OUTLETS AND FRANCHISEE INFORMATION | 60 |
| 21. | FINANCIAL STATEMENTS | 65 |
| 22. | CONTRACTS | 65 |
| 23. | RECEIPTS | 66 |
| EXHIB | <u>SITS</u> | |
| A. | List of Criterium Engineers Offices and Home Inspection Consultants Offices | |
| B. | Financial Statements | |
| C. D. | Franchise Agreement List of Former Criterium Engineers Offices and Home Inspection Consultant Offices | |
| E. | State Addendum | |
| F. | State Agencies & Agents for Service of Process | |
| G. | Name Change Addendum | |
| H. | Franchisee Disclosure Questionnaire | |
| I. | Area Development Agreement | |
| J. K. | State Effective Dates Receipt | |
| 17. | recorpt | |

1

THE FRANCHISOR AND ANY PARENTS, PREDECESSORS AND AFFILIATES

To simplify language in this disclosure document, "CRITERIUM ENGINEERS" and "we, us, or our" means Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc., the Franchisor. "You" or "your" means the person who acquires rights in the franchise, and includes any investors, partners, shareholders or guarantors.

A. The Franchisor and any Parents, Predecessors and Affiliates

COAST TO COAST ENGINEERING SERVICES, INC. (the "Franchisor") is a Maine corporation doing business under the name "CRITERIUM ENGINEERS." Its principal business address is: 5 Depot Street, Suite 23, Freeport, ME 04032; Telephone numbers: 1-800-242-1969, (207) 828-1969; website: www.criterium-engineers.com; email: dadams@criterium-engineers.com.

CRITERIUM ENGINEERS does not have a parent company.

CRITERIUM ENGINEERS' agent for service of process is disclosed in Exhibit F.

CRITERIUM ENGINEERS incorporated in Maine on July 19, 1989 and, by Articles of Merger filed September 29, 1989, is the successor by merger to Coast to Coast Inspection Services, Inc., a New York corporation organized on March 10, 1971 (the "Predecessor Company"). The Predecessor Company was founded by Arthur Tauscher who, in 1957, first began his engineering services business of providing home inspections for prospective homebuyers in the United States. The Predecessor Company previously licensed independent offices and engineers to use certain home inspection techniques and reporting practices under the name "Home Inspection Consultants." The address of the predecessor was: 265 Sunrise Highway, Rockville Centre, NY 11571.

CRITERIUM ENGINEERS has offered franchises for the Franchised Consulting Engineering Business since its incorporation in 1989. The CRITERIUM® System uses certain aspects of the home inspection techniques and reporting practices developed by the Predecessor Company, together with other techniques and methodologies developed by Criterium Engineers. Ninety-five percent of the "Home Inspection Consultants" offices sold by the Predecessor Company and currently operating have voluntarily converted to the CRITERIUM® System format, procedures and requirements. A list of operating CRITERIUM® and "Home Inspection Consultants" offices is attached as Exhibit A.

CRITERIUM ENGINEERS' Founding President, H. Alan Mooney, P.E., has operated businesses of the type offered as franchises from 1974 until 2010. The Mooney Company, doing business as Criterium - Mooney Engineers, represented the southern Maine franchise of CRITERIUM ENGINEERS. In 2010, that company was merged into the Franchisor.

CRITERIUM ENGINEERS' President since 2018, David Leopold has a notable record of strategy development and execution in officer and senior management roles for Fortune 500 companies. He has a demonstrated ability to lead organizations. Executive competencies include

strategic vision, leadership effectiveness, change management, P&L growth, digital strategy and marketing.

In 1990, CRITERIUM ENGINEERS established a company owned consulting engineering business in San Diego. That office was sold to Robert Fennema, P.E., on July 29, 1991. It closed in 2005.

On June 1, 1990, CRITERIUM ENGINEERS and H. Alan Mooney re-purchased the "Home Inspection Consultants" franchise and consulting business of Robert H. Deaderick, P.E. Mr. Deaderick had operated a Home Inspection Consultants and Architectural Consulting business in Richmond, VA since 1972. CRITERIUM ENGINEERS operated the business until December 30, 1992, when it was sold to David K. Low, P.E. Mr. Low has sold the office to Jerry Hall, effective May 1, 1999. That office closed in November of 2009.

On January 10, 1991, CRITERIUM ENGINEERS purchased the Boston "Home Inspection Consultants" franchise of Alister M. Shepherd. A new franchise for a part of the territory was sold to H. Alan Mooney, who operated the office until it was sold to Gus Karoubas, P.E. on June 24, 1993. The Boston office is now closed.

In 1995, CRITERIUM ENGINEERS acquired the Tampa Bay office of James Belliveau, after Mr. Belliveau defaulted on his franchise agreement. CRITERIUM ENGINEERS operated that office until early 1996 at which point the office was closed.

In 2007, CRITERIUM ENGINEERS opened a company-owned office in Phoenix, Arizona, which it operated until 2016, when it was sold.

In 2012, CRITERIUM ENGINEERS purchased the Las Vegas office of Charles McWilliam which it operated until 2021 when it was sold.

In 2015, CRITERIUM ENGINEERS purchased the Seattle, Washington office of David Pioli, P.E., which it operated until 2017, when it was sold.

Other than the offices enumerated above, CRITERIUM ENGINEERS has no prior history of conducting a business of the type offered as franchises.

Neither CRITERIUM ENGINEERS, nor the Predecessor Company has offered franchises for any other line of business. CRITERIUM ENGINEERS has no affiliates.

All of the "Home Inspection Consultant" offices that originated under the Predecessor Company are currently operating under a Name Change Addendum to their original license agreements. All of the "Home Inspection Consultant" offices have executed the Name Change Addendum since CRITERIUM ENGINEERS acquired the business in 1989. A copy of the Name Change Addendum is attached as Exhibit G. "Home Inspection Consultant" offices may convert to become CRITERIUM franchisees at no cost. If they choose to do so, they are then asked to sign the current Franchise Agreement. All of the "Home Inspection Consultants" offices sold by the Predecessor Company have voluntarily converted to the CRITERIUM® System format, procedures and requirements.

B. The Franchise.

CRITERIUM ENGINEERS has developed and acquired techniques, systems, procedures and know-how in the consulting engineering business, specializing in buildings. These services include providing reports, inspections, consultations, investigations and litigation support services on the structural and mechanical aspects, design, maintenance and construction of residential, commercial and light industrial buildings ("Consulting Engineering Services"). Under the Franchise Agreement, CRITERIUM ENGINEERS will authorize you to use the techniques, systems, procedures, know-how, and other features of the CRITERIUM® System and to operate a business specializing in the Consulting Engineering Services operating under the Marks.

We also offer to select qualified persons the opportunity to acquire the exclusive right to develop multiple CRITERIUM ENGINEERS Franchises in a Designated Development Area. If you are purchasing a Development Area, you must sign our Area Development Agreement. You must also execute our then-current form of Franchise Agreement for each CRITERIUM ENGINEERS Franchise you open in your Development Area. For each future CRITERIUM ENGINEERS Franchise opened under an Area Development Agreement, you may be required to sign a form of franchise agreement that is different from the form of franchise agreement included in this Franchise Disclosure Document.

Since some, or all, of the Consulting Engineering Services fall within the definition of "professional engineering services" or equivalent terms under state laws which require that persons who engage in such activities be licensed, the franchisee must at all times either be a qualified and licensed professional engineer or architect in good standing in the jurisdiction where the Franchised Consulting Engineering Business will be conducted or, in states where permitted, such an individual must hold the specific ownership and/or management position(s) that engineering firms are required to form under specific corporate structures in many states. Engineering firms must generally register with the secretary of state to do business and obtain a Certificate of Authority from the Board of Professional Engineers. You are solely responsible for determining what state and/or local licensing and registration requirements apply to you in light of the Consulting Engineering Services which you are called upon by customers and clients to render, and to qualify for, and maintain such licenses and registrations in good standing, at your sole expense.

All services provided under the Marks must comply with the National Society of Professional Engineers' Code of Ethics.

C. Market Competition.

We consider the market for buildings related consulting engineering services to be perpetual inasmuch as buildings, left unattended or poorly maintained, will always suffer defects and degradation and jeopardize the health and safety of occupants. This was acknowledged when, in most states during the pandemic, engineers were designated as essential workers. Furthermore, the market is underserved by existing engineering firms, most of which are not structured to take advantage of relatively small assignments in the building inspection market niche.

In inspection services, you will compete with licensed professional consulting engineers and unlicensed persons, such as contractors, homebuilders and home inspection services.

The market for general consulting engineering services is well developed. We do not expect significant changes in this market in the foreseeable future.

You will have to compete with licensed individuals providing similar services as independent professional consulting engineers.

The company continues to expand its Construction Engineering and Quality Assurance (QA) services for new construction. This is a growing market as builders struggle with quality issues which, according to industry sources suggest that between 5% and 9% of the total contract value. Third-party QA services, including written and photographic documentation, are often mandated by builder insurance companies. According to the Yardi Matrix, there are currently more than 480,000 apartments are set to finish construction in 2024. Competition comes from a small number of companies that specialize in this work, but either lack the national reach or engineering approach of CRITERIUM ENGINEERS.

CRITERIUM ENGINEERS continues to explore new market opportunities as well.

D. Regulations

The state registration board regulates the practice of engineering in each state. There is increasing interest among state legislatures with regard to the regulation of home inspections. To our knowledge, over 30 states have passed relevant legislation. The nature and scope of legislation varies, in some cases requiring inspectors to receive licensing, in others, simply establishing practice standards. In many states, engineers are exempt from licensing or certification requirements based on their knowledge, experience and the fact that they are already licensed by a state entity.

BUSINESS EXPERIENCE

President and Director: David E. Leopold (Start date: 06/29/2018)

Mr. Leopold serves on the Board of Directors and assumed an active management role in the company in June 2018 and became its President in December 2018. Before joining CRITERIUM ENGINEERS, 5 Depot Street, Suite 23, Freeport, Maine, from August 2010 until March 2017, Mr. Leopold worked at Unum Group (NYSE: UNM) at 2211 Congress Street, Portland, Maine.

Founding President and Director: H. Alan Mooney, P.E. (Start date: 04/01/1988)

Since the Franchisor's incorporation on July 19, 1989, until December 2019, Mr. Mooney was the President and Director of CRITERIUM ENGINEERS, 5 Depot Street, Suite 23, Freeport, Maine.

Chief Financial Officer: Michael Lyons (Start date: 05/21/2012)

Mr. Lyons was named Chief Financial Officer in May 2012 of CRITERIUM ENGINEERS, 5 Depot Street, Suite 23, Freeport, Maine.

<u>Vice President – Construction Engineering Services: Scott Forbes</u> (Start date: 04/29/2013)

Mr. Forbes joined CRITERIUM ENGINEERS, 5 Depot Street, Suite 23, Freeport, Maine, in 2013 and served as Construction/Project Manager from April 2013 until March 2019 when he became Vice President-Operations in late 2019 Mr. Forbes shifted his responsibilities to his current position.

Chief Engineer: Rebecca Costigan, P.E., CEM, LEED-AP (Start date: 05/10/2015)

Ms. Costigan has been affiliated with CRITERIUM ENGINEERS, 5 Depot Street, Suite 23, Freeport, Maine, since 2006, and served as Senior Project Engineer from May 2015 until July 2018, when she became Chief Engineer.

Vice President – Client Success: Micayla Brooks (Start date: 11/15/2022)

Ms. Brooks joined CRITERIUM ENGINEERS, 5 Depot Street, Suite 23, Freeport, Maine in 2022. Ms. Brooks leads the Client Success team in developing and executing strategies to improve the client experience, build lasting client relationships, and expand our client base. Before joining CRITERIUM ENGINEERS, Ms. Brooks worked as Director of Expansion at Keystone Experts and Engineers in Castle Rock, Colorado from January 2019 until June 2022, and as District Manager for Rimkus Consulting Group in Houston Texas from January 2010 to September 2018.

Vice President – Affiliate and Shared Services: Deborah Adams (Start date: 03/20/2019)

Ms. Adams joined Criterium in 2019 in the role of Project Management Administrator. Since then, she has held positions of increasing responsibility including Director of Operations and Director or Organizational Progress before assuming her current position in February 2023.

3 <u>LITIGATION</u>

No litigation is required to be disclosed in this Item.

4 BANKRUPTCY

No bankruptcy information is required to be disclosed in this Item.

5 INITIAL FEES

A. Initial Franchise Fee.

The initial franchise fee is based primarily on the population of the Territory granted. The formula varies according to the density of the population related to the total area, or for other demographic considerations. The initial franchise fee ranges from a minimum of \$54,500 to \$84,500, but may be more depending on the population in your Territory, calculated as follows: \$54,500 for up to 1.5 million population with an additional \$10,000 for each .5 million population up to a maximum of 3 million. The fee includes all items listed in Exhibit H of the Franchise Agreement, and a supply of stationery, brochures, and other printed items. The fee is used to develop and maintain the techniques, systems, procedures and know how in the consulting engineering business which are unique to CRITERIUM ENGINEERS and to maintain the CRITERIUM® trademark.

The initial franchise fee is payable in full upon your execution of the Franchise Agreement unless, and to the extent, financing is obtained from CRITERIUM ENGINEERS. As provided in Item 10 of this Disclosure Document, CRITERIUM ENGINEERS offers financing of up to 25 percent of the initial franchise fee minimum, or \$13,625, plus the amount that exceeds the minimum, if you qualify. If financing is extended, you pay \$40,875 of the initial franchise fee when you execute the Franchise Agreement. You pay the balance of the initial franchise fee according to the terms of an unsecured promissory note, described in Item 10.

The initial franchise fee is fully earned when paid and, in cases where we provide financing, upon execution of the promissory note for the deferred position of the initial franchise fee. We do not require offices converting from the Predecessor Company's "Home Inspection Consultants" system to pay any initial franchise fee to join the CRITERIUM® System. We reserve the right to offer existing franchisees purchasing additional franchise territories a lower franchise fee.

B. Conditions for Refund.

If you fail to complete the initial training program by demonstrating, to our satisfaction, a level of business acumen, engineering understanding and the commitment to learning, we have the right to terminate the Franchise Agreement. If we terminate the Franchise Agreement for failure to satisfactorily complete the initial training program and you have not obtained financing from CRITERIUM ENGINEERS, we will return to you \$5,000 of the Franchise Fee paid. However, we do not refund any portion of the initial franchise fee if you fail to complete the initial training program due to your failure or refusal to attend such training (provided CRITERIUM ENGINEERS offers the initial training program within 120 days after we execute the Franchise Agreement.) Upon completion of the initial training program, the initial franchise fee is not refundable under any condition. Other than for failure to complete the training program the initial franchise fee is non-refundable.

C. Additional Offices within the Area.

The Franchise Agreement permits you to open multiple offices within your assigned area of primary responsibility, however, the opening of an office does not create a new franchise. CRITERIUM ENGINEERS' prior written approval of each location is required. Beginning no later than 120 days following the date of the Franchise Agreement and continuing for the balance of the franchise term, you must at all times have at least one approved franchised office operating in the Territory. The Franchise Agreement applies to each franchised office that the Franchisee opens in the Territory. No additional franchise or other fee is payable for the right to open additional offices.

D. Area Development Rights

We also offer to select qualified persons the opportunity to acquire the exclusive right to develop and operate multiple CRITERIUM ENGINEERS Franchises in a designated Development Area. The Development Area will be established based on the consumer demographics of the Development Area, geographical area, city, county or other boundaries. If you are purchasing a Development Area, you must sign our Area Development Agreement. When you sign the Area Development Agreement, you must pay us an Area Development Fee. The Area Development Fee is equal to \$5,000, multiplied by the number of CRITERIUM ENGINEERS Franchises, which you will establish in the Development Area. You also must pay us the full amount of the then-current Franchise Fee for the first CRITERIUM ENGINEERS Franchise you open. For each subsequent CRITERIUM ENGINEERS Franchise you open under your Area Development Agreement you will pay a Franchise Fee, which is calculated in the same manner as the Franchise Fee being charged to new franchisees, at the time you sign each subsequent Franchise Agreement which may be more or less than the current Franchise Fee. In all circumstances the Area Development Fee and Franchise Fees are nonrefundable once paid. After your first CRITERIUM ENGINEERS Franchise is opened and operating, you will receive a credit of \$5,000, toward the payment of each subsequent Franchise Fee. The Franchise Fee for your second and subsequent locations may be higher or lower than the Franchise Fee for your first CRITERIUM ENGINEERS Franchise. As of the date of this Disclosure Document, the Franchise Fee for the first CRITERIUM ENGINEERS Franchise you open in the Development Area and the Franchise Fee for each subsequent CRITERIUM ENGINEERS Franchise you open in the Development Area is outlined above. We reserve the right to change the Franchise Fee and/or Area Development Fee(s) at any time in our discretion and reserve the right to, in our sole discretion, negotiate higher or lower Franchise Fees for each subsequent Criterium Engineers Franchise you open. If you form an entity to open any of the additional CRITERIUM ENGINEERS Franchises within the Development Area, you must own at least 51% of the issued equity securities in each entity. You must provide us with necessary documentation to show your ownership interest.

6 OTHER FEES

| TYPE OF FEE | AMO | UNT (%) | DUE DATE | REMARKS |
|---|--|--|--|---|
| Royalty Fee ¹ | 5.5 5.0 4.5 4.0 | On annual receipts up to \$300,000 Up to \$600,000 Up to \$1,000,000 Up to \$1,500,000 Up to \$2,000,000 Above \$2,000,000 is flat rate of \$5,000 | Payable monthly on the 10th day of the next month. | Gross receipts includes all revenue from the franchise location. Gross receipts does not include sales or similar tax or refunds. |
| Marketing Fee ² | receip | per month f gross ots or \$50.00, n-ever is | Payable monthly on the 10 th day of the next month. | Gross receipts includes all revenue from the franchise location. Gross receipts does not include sales or similar tax or refunds. |
| Technology Fee ³ | Base \$2,80 \$462. calend \$212. subse for the | Fee of 0 per year, 50 for first dar month, 50 for each quent month e remainder calendar | Payable upon receipt of monthly invoice from us. | Technology includes web hosting and maintenance, report writing software, Learning and Performance Management system, a "Help' ticketing system, and other tools developed by Criterium or available through business partnerships to run the business. The base fee is for one (1) user(s) seat per technology service to utilize our technology services. You shall pay us an additional monthly fee based on the direct costs for each of your additional users of the Technology Services. |
| Interest on Late Payments ⁴ | 18% o | on unpaid ce. | Payable within 15 days of notice. | Applies to all Royalty Fees, Marketing Fee contributions (Marketing Fund) Technology Fee and amounts due for purchases from us or Franchisor Subsidiaries. |
| Late Report Fee | \$100.00 per violation | | As incurred | Payable only if a required report or financial statement is not delivered when due. |
| Suppliers Approval ⁵ | inspectual | onable cost of etion and cost of test exceed | Time of inspection | Applies to new suppliers or supplier you wish to purchase that we have not approved. |

| TYPE OF FEE | AMOUNT (%) | DUE DATE | REMARKS |
|--------------------------------------|---|------------------------------------|--|
| Audits | Cost of audit plus 18% interest on under-payment plus related costs. | 30 days after billing. | Payable only if audit shows an understatement of at least 5% of gross receipts for any month. |
| Transfer Fee ⁶ | 15% of the then current initial franchise fee if seller will provide 1 yr transition/training support; 25% if no support is provided. | Prior to consummation of transfer. | Payable when you sell your franchise. No charge if franchise transferred to a corporation which you control. |
| Franchise Training Fees ⁷ | Travel, if required, in excess of reasonable allowance. | Prior to training. | Training is provided for all new franchisees or Designated Managers |
| Enterprise Events ⁸ | Registration fee | At time event is held. | Enterprise events are currently held every one to two years. We reserve the right to hold enterprise events more or less frequently. |
| Additional Training | Travel and lodging expenses, if required | Prior to training. | Training is available and required for all licensed engineers and architects for professional liability insurance provided through CRITERIUM ENGINEERS. Training is available for all other management, technical, and operations staff. |
| Indemnification* | All costs including attorneys' fees | As invoiced | You defend suits at your cost and hold us harmless against suits involving damages resulting from your operation of the Franchised Business. (Section 19.2) |

We reserve the right to require you to pay fees and other amounts due to us via our on-line payment portal, via electronic funds transfer or other similar means, as described in the Franchise Agreement. If payments are required in this method, you must comply with our procedures and perform all acts and deliver and sign all documents, including authorization (in the form attached to the Franchise Agreement or any other form that we may accept) for direct debits from your business bank operating account, which may be necessary to assist in or accomplish payment by this method. Under this procedure you shall authorize us to initiate debit entries and/or credit correction entries to a designated checking or savings account for payments of fees and other amounts payable to us and any interest that may be owing. You shall make the funds available to us for withdrawal by electronic transfer no later than the payment due date. If you have not timely reported your Franchised Business's Gross Sales to us for any reporting period, then we shall be authorized, at our option, to debit your account for (a) the fees transferred from your account for the last reporting period for which a report of your Franchised Business's Gross Sales was provided to us; or (b) the amount due based on information retrieved from any approved Computer System.

You are or may be required to pay these fees and charges to CRITERIUM ENGINEERS during the term of the Franchise Agreement, none of which are refundable under any circumstances. All fees are imposed by and payable to us or our affiliates. Except as indicated, the obligation for these expenses begins on the date you begin operating the Franchised Consulting Engineering

Business under the Marks and using the CRITERIUM® System. These fees do not contemplate all payments you will make to suppliers, lessors and other people during the term of the Franchise Agreement. All fees for our individual Franchise Agreements are uniform. None of the fees for our Area Development Agreements are uniform.

All citations of Section numbers throughout this Disclosure Document are references to the Franchise Agreement, attached to this Disclosure Document as Exhibit C, unless designated otherwise.

NOTES

1. Royalty Fee.

You must pay a monthly royalty fee equal to 6 percent of your Gross Receipts of up to \$300,000 per year. When your monthly gross receipts exceed an annualized rate of \$300,000, you may reduce your monthly royalty payment to 5.5 percent of Gross Receipts; 5.0 percent after \$600,000; 4.5 percent after \$1,000,000; 4.0 percent after \$1,500,000, and after \$2,000,000 a flat rate of \$5,000 per month. "Gross Receipts" means the total revenue you collect from Consulting Engineering Services or, directly or indirectly, from the operation of the Franchised Consulting Engineering Business, regardless of the nature of the services or source of payment. Gross Receipts do not include customer refunds on Gross Receipts previously reported to Criterium Engineers on which you have already paid Royalty Fees and Marketing Fee Contributions. Nor do they include the amount of any sales, use or other similar taxes that you collect from customers and pay to any federal, state or local taxing authority. With CRITERIUM ENGINEERS' prior written approval, Gross Receipts may not include certain unusual non-recurring expenses upon which you derive no income or profit. You must pay Royalty Fees on or before the 10th of each month based upon the Gross Receipts of the Franchised Consulting Engineering Business collected during the prior month. Offices converting from the "Home Inspection Consultants" network may pay a royalty fee equal to the same royalty rate provided in the former agreement with the Predecessor Company.

2. Marketing Fee.

You must pay a monthly Marketing Fee (the "Marketing Fee") to CRITERIUM ENGINEERS together with, and for the same period as, the Royalty Fee. The Marketing Fee is sometimes internally referred to by the Franchisor and Franchisee as the Marketing Fee. For the purposes of the Franchise Disclosure Documents these terms are interchangeable. The amount of the Marketing Fee is the greater of \$50.00 per month, or 1 percent of your monthly Gross Receipts. The Marketing Fee is imposed on new Franchisees to the CRITERIUM® System. Those offices converting from the "Home Inspection Consultants" network are not required to pay a Marketing Fee unless they elect to participate in CRITERIUM ENGINEERS' advertising program. We do not require converting offices to participate in the advertising program. Converting offices have the option to participate in advertising activities and obtain advertising and promotional materials on a fee-for-services basis based on the cost of media production and placement and other direct advertising costs.

3. <u>Technology Fee</u>

You must pay an annual Technology Fee (the "Technology Fee"). The fee is \$2,800, billed monthly \$462.50 for first calendar month, \$212.50 for each subsequent month for the remainder of the calendar year. The base fee is for one (1) user(s) seat per technology service to utilize our technology services. You shall pay us an additional monthly fee based on the direct costs for each of your additional users of the Technology Services. The Technology Fee does not cover all of the technology needs of a CRITERIUM ENGINEERS office. The Technology Fees is imposed on all new Franchisees and those offices converting from the "Home Inspection Consultants" network.

4. Late Payments; Audits.

If you fail to pay any Royalty Fees or Marketing Fees when due, the amount not timely paid will bear interest at the rate of 18 percent per annum from the date payment was due until paid in full.

CRITERIUM ENGINEERS may apply any payments you make to any past due indebtedness of yours for Services Fees, Marketing Fees, interest or any other indebtedness. We may make such application irrespective of how you may label a particular payment.

The Franchise Agreement requires you to submit periodic sales reports, financial statements and tax returns or schedules as they pertain to the Franchised Consulting Engineering Business or state law may require for persons engaged in "professional engineering" activities. You must prepare these reports and financial statements at your sole expense using our prescribed reporting and bookkeeping format. You must complete all financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. CRITERIUM ENGINEERS may examine, copy and audit all books and records of the Franchised Consulting Engineering Business including records relating to Gross Receipts, sales calls, new accounts and other relevant information. If we have reason to believe that any financial statements submitted are not correct or are not prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, we may require that you prepare these statements at your expense by a certified public accountant we select.

You must establish and maintain a bookkeeping, accounting and recordkeeping system conforming to our requirements, as revised from time to time. You must submit such periodic reports, forms and records we specify in the Franchise Agreement and Confidential Operating Manual or otherwise require. Your books and records must be available for inspection, copying, and audit by CRITERIUM ENGINEERS, its agents and attorneys during normal working hours.

You must retain these books and records relating to the Franchised Consulting Engineering Business for 3 years during, and following, the expiration, termination, or your assignment of the Franchise Agreement. During this time, we may make one or more inspections and audits of these records as we deem necessary to determine your compliance with the Franchise Agreement during its term.

If an audit reveals that actual Gross Receipts for any period exceed the amount you reported, the total amount of Royalty Fees and Marketing Fees payable on account of the deficiency is due and payable in full within 15 days after receipt of CRITERIUM ENGINEERS' audit report, together with interest at the rate stated above. In those cases where the understatement equals or exceeds 5 percent of actual Gross Receipts, we require you to pay all costs and expenses we incur in

connection with the audit and collection of the deficiency, including all accountants' fees, attorneys' fees, and the travel expenses, room, board and compensation of those of our employees and independent professionals who participate in the audit. In addition, we may terminate the Franchise Agreement if the amount of the understatement of Gross Receipts is 5 percent or more.

5. Suppliers Approval.

You are responsible for ensuring that all items used in the operation and promotion of the Franchised Business comply with Franchisor's specifications and are purchased only from "approved suppliers." If you choose to obtain any items using the Marks which have not been approved or from a supplier which has not been approved, you must first submit sufficient information, specifications, and/or samples to CRITERIUM ENGINEERS for advance review and approval. CRITERIUM ENGINEERS may charge up to One Thousand Dollars (\$1,000.00) for inspection of submitted materials.

6. Transfer Fees.

Except as outlined below in this paragraph, if you transfer control of your franchise to someone other than an original signatory of the Franchise Agreement, you must pay to CRITERIUM ENGINEERS, a transfer fee equal to 15% of the then current franchise fee being charged by CRITERIUM ENGINEERS if you will provide transition training a support to the new franchisee, or 25% if you will not provide that support, in lieu of the transferee's payment of any initial franchise fee. The transfer fee is for the training, supervision, administrative costs, overhead, counsel fees, accounting and other expenses we may have in connection with the transfer. We do not charge a transfer fee in connection with the assignment or transfer of the franchise by an individual to a newly formed corporation or to the qualified heir or personal representative in the event of your death or permanent disability.

7. Training Fees.

You, or your Designated Manager, must attend and successfully complete the CRITERIUM ENGINEERS' initial training program, described in Item 11 of this Disclosure Document. We do not charge a training fee for you or your Designated Manager to attend.

Initial training programs shall be held either virtually using Zoom or other similar technology or at the offices of CRITERIUM ENGINEERS. If you or your Designated Manager is required to attend the initial training at the offices of CRITERIUM ENGINEERS, CRITERIUM ENGINEERS shall provide a minimum, reasonable travel allowance, and daily allowance for meals and lodging. CRITERIUM ENGINEERS shall be entitled to determine the type and amount of said expenses and this information shall be set forth from time to time in the Manual. All additional expenses for all training sessions shall be borne by you.

CRITERIUM ENGINEERS invites you to enroll an unlimited number of supervisory management, technical and operations staff to participate in the initial training program whenever held. CRITERIUM ENGINEERS does not provide allowances for these individuals and reserves the right to charge a fee for materials.

Alternatively, after three years of operation, you can train staff members in-house if you complete and follow CRITERIUM ENGINEERS on-site trainer program. Completion of the Onsite trainer program requires a significant time commitment from the office principal and, if not a licensed Professional Engineer themselves, then the Senior Engineers in the office. This trainer program is provided to protect our brand and the Marks and not to control the day-to-day operation of your business.

8. Enterprise Events

Enterprise events include, but are not limited to, national conferences and executive retreats that are inclusive of all Affiliate Offices. If held, you are required to attend enterprise events sponsored by Criterium Engineers. Required attendance will not exceed one (1) such event per year. If you are unable to attend for any valid reason, as deemed so by us (health, family concerns, legitimate conflicts), you will still be charged the then-current event fee unless prior written approval is granted. Travel costs may be incurred depending on the location of the event. Travel costs are your responsibility.

7 ESTIMATED INITIAL INVESTMENT

YOUR ESTIMATED INITIAL INVESTMENT

FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

| TYPE OF EXPENDITURE | LOW AMOUNT | HIGH AMOUNT | METHOD OF PAYMENT | WHEN DUE | TO WHOM PAYMENT IS TO BE MADE |
|--|------------|-------------|--|---|---|
| Initial Franchise Fee ¹ | \$54,500 | \$84,500 | Lump Sum or in Individual Cases, in Installments | Upon execution of Franchise Agreement; in Individual Cases, within Two Years | Franchisor |
| Rent and Related Real Estate Charges ² | \$1,000 | \$10,000 | As Arranged | As Arranged | Lessor |
| Utility and Office Security Deposits ³ | \$100 | \$5,000 | As Arranged | Before Opening | Utility Companies <u>Landlord</u> |
| Other Pre-paid Expenses and Licenses ⁴ | \$150 | \$1,200 | As Arranged | Before Opening and As Arranged | Government Bodies |
| Leasehold Improvements, Fixtures and Equipment ⁵ | \$500 | \$5,500 | As Arranged | Before Opening and As Arranged | Approved Suppliers Vendors |
| Insurance ⁶ | \$3,180 | \$3,660 | As Arranged | Before Opening | Franchisor; Insurance Companies |

| TYPE OF EXPENDITURE | LOW AMOUNT | HIGH AMOUNT | METHOD OF PAYMENT | WHEN DUE | TO WHOM PAYMENT IS TO BE MADE |
|---|------------|-------------|----------------------|----------------|--|
| Training ⁷ | \$0 | \$1,000 | As Arranged | Before Opening | Transportation, Hotels and Restaurants |
| Pre-opening Advertising ⁸ | \$500 | \$1,500 | As Arranged | Before Opening | Franchisee Determines |
| Printing ⁹ | \$500 | \$500 | As Arranged | As Arranged | Approved Suppliers |
| Opening Inventory Supplies ¹⁰ | \$500 | \$1,000 | As Arranged | As Arranged | Approved Suppliers |
| Legal and Professional Fees ¹¹ | \$2,000 | \$5,000 | As Arranged | As Arranged | Franchisee Determines |
| Additional Funds for First 6 Months ¹² | \$12,000 | \$25,900 | As Arranged | As Arranged | Franchisee Determines |
| Vehicle ¹⁴ | \$0 | \$3,000 | As Arranged | As Arranged | Franchisee Determines |
| TOTAL ¹⁵ | \$74,930 | \$147,760 | | | |

AREA DEVELOPMENT AGREEMENT

| NAME OF EXPENDITURE | LOW AMOUNT | HIGH AMOUNT | METHOD OF PAYMENT | WHEN DUE | PAYMENT IS TO BE MADE TO |
|--|----------------------------------|----------------------------------|--|---|--|
| Initial Franchise Fee ¹ | \$54,500 per franchise opened | \$84,500 per franchise opened | Lump Sum or in Individual Cases, in Installments | Upon execution of Franchise Agreement; in Individual Cases, within One Year | Franchisor |
| Rent and Related Real Estate Charges ² | \$1,000 per franchise opened | \$10,000 per franchise opened | As Arranged | As Arranged | Lessor |
| Utility and Office Security Deposits ³ | \$100 per franchise opened | \$5,000 per franchise opened | As Arranged | Before Opening | Utility Companies Landlord |
| Other Pre-paid Expenses and Licenses ⁴ | \$150 | \$1,200 | As Arranged | Before Opening and As Arranged | Government Bodies |
| Leasehold Improvements, Fixtures and Equipment ⁵ | \$500 per franchise opened | \$5,500 per franchise opened | As Arranged | Before Opening and As Arranged | Approved Suppliers Vendors |
| Insurance ⁶ | \$3,180 | \$3,660 | As Arranged | Before Opening | Franchisor; Insurance Companies |
| Training ⁷ | \$0 | \$1,000 | As Arranged | Before Opening | Transportation, Hotels and Restaurants |
| Pre-opening Advertising ⁸ | \$500 | \$1,500 | As Arranged | Before Opening | Franchisee Determines |

| NAME OF EXPENDITURE | LOW AMOUNT | HIGH AMOUNT | METHOD OF PAYMENT | WHEN DUE | PAYMENT IS TO BE MADE TO |
|---|------------|-------------|----------------------|---|-----------------------------|
| Printing ⁹ | \$500 | \$500 | As Arranged | As Arranged | Approved Suppliers |
| Opening Inventory Supplies ¹⁰ | \$500 | \$1,000 | As Arranged | As Arranged | Approved Suppliers |
| Legal and Professional Fees ¹¹ | \$2,000 | \$5,000 | As Arranged | As Arranged | Franchisee Determines |
| Additional Funds for First 6 Months ¹² | \$12,000 | \$25,900 | As Arranged | As Arranged | Franchisee Determines |
| Area Development Fee ¹³ | \$15,000 | \$25,000 | Lump Sum | Upon execution of Area Development Agreement | Franchisor |
| Vehicle ¹⁴ | \$0 | \$3,000 | As Arranged | As Arranged | Franchisee Determines |
| TOTAL ¹⁵ | \$89,930 | \$172,760 | | | |

These figures do not take into account any financing charges or other related costs which you may be required to pay. These figures apply to new CRITERIUM® franchisees who are starting up their business. If you purchase an operating franchised consulting engineering business from an existing CRITERIUM franchisee, you may pay a going-concern value for such business which reflects goodwill and other intangible assets in addition to costs for tangible personal property, leasehold interests, leasehold expenses, inventory and the like.

NOTES

1. Initial Franchise Fee.

See Item 5 of this Disclosure Document. CRITERIUM ENGINEERS may offer financing for up to \$13,625 of the initial minimum franchise fee to be paid over two years for qualified Franchisees. The chart does not show the effect of financing the initial franchise fee, <u>i.e.</u>, that your initial, minimum payment would be less than the full franchise fee, with the balance of the initial franchise fee payable, together with interest, in equal monthly installments over a period of up to two years, as explained in Item 10 of this Disclosure Document. We do not offer direct or indirect financing for Area Developer Agreement fees. See Item 5 for the conditions under which this fee is refundable.

If you fail to complete the initial training program to our satisfaction, we have the right to terminate the Franchise Agreement. If we terminate the Franchise Agreement for failure to satisfactorily complete the initial training program and you have not received financing from CRITERIUM ENGINEERS, we will return to you \$5,000 of the Franchise Fee paid. (See Item 11 of this Disclosure Document for a description of the initial training program.) However, we do not refund any portion of the initial franchise fee if you fail to complete the initial training program due to your failure or refusal to attend such training (provided CRITERIUM ENGINEERS offers the initial training program within 120 days after we execute the Franchise Agreement.) Upon completion of the initial training program, the initial franchise fee is not refundable under any condition. Other than for failure to complete the training program the initial franchise fee is non-refundable.

2. Rent.

Rent will vary depending upon the location, condition and size of the franchised office. We estimate the sum of \$1,000 to \$10,000. This estimate includes all of the continuing charges typically payable to the owner of the real estate, e.g., monthly rental, taxes, insurance, maintenance and other occupancy expenses. The estimate is based upon a typical 300 square foot franchised office. CRITERIUM ENGINEERS imposes only minimum specifications for the design and appearance of your office facility. You have 120 days from the date of the Franchise Agreement in which to open an office in the Territory. The Minimum estimate applies for up to the first 120 days following execution of the Franchise Agreement when you may operate the CRITERIUM® Franchise out of a suitable home office. It assumes you have an office facility in your home at the time the Franchise Agreement is signed and therefore assumes no incremental cost for rent to establish the home office.

3. <u>Utility and Office Security Deposits.</u>

Certain utilities (electric, gas, telephone) may require security deposits in advance of providing services. If you lease your office space, you may be required to provide a security deposit to the landlord prior to occupying the leased space. These estimates are included.

4. Other Pre-Paid Expenses, Licenses.

Governmental regulations may require various permits and licenses as either isolated or recurring expenditures. Typical of these permits and licenses are those from labor departments, sales tax bureaus and other similar state or local governmental agencies. In addition, as noted in Item 1 of this Disclosure Document, state law may require that you, at a minimum, be duly licensed as a "professional engineer" in order to render Consulting Engineering Services. We anticipate that most Franchisees will have the requisite professional licenses when they purchase the CRITERIUM® franchise and therefore will not incur any additional expense for this item in connection with their purchase of the franchise. Compliance with such licensing requirements is a condition of the CRITERIUM® franchise. Government authorities determine fees to obtain required licenses and permits and you pay them directly as required.

5. Leasehold Improvements, Fixtures and Equipment including Computer Systems

We impose only minimal specifications for leasehold improvements to the franchised office, fixtures (such as signage) and furnishings. The specifications are described in the Confidential Operating Manual. The cost of leasehold improvements, fixtures and equipment depends upon the size of the franchised office, the nature and extent of any repair work required, the local cost of construction work and the location of the franchised office. An office must be equipped, at a minimum, with the following equipment:

- A dedicated business telephone line.
- A laptop computer running Windows 10 or greater, with minimum 12 GB RAM, and Intel i5 of AMD Razon 5 processor or better.
- Subscription to Microsoft Office 365 or Google Workspace for email and word processing as preferred (these computer specifications are minimums and more recent

- software releases can be recommended by the CRITERIUM ENGINEERS IT department).
- Recommended computer accessories include wireless mouse, wireless keyboard, webcam, and 22" or larger secondary monitor.
- A printer/scanner.
- An apple iPad (9th generation or newer) with a minimum of 128GB of storage and cellular data plan (case and screen protector recommend).
- A CRITERIUM web domain e-mail address.
- A digital camera (optional) and Android or iOS smartphone.

You must also implement an automated nightly data backup system via external hard drive or cloud service. Of this amount, the estimated cost associated with the purchase of the specified office equipment is \$3,000. In addition, the following equipment is included in the franchise fee and must be used for the franchised business: QuickBooks Online; Constant Contact newsletter subscription (1 year), and a website with one (1) year of hosting and support. You may already possess certain equipment or may upgrade existing equipment to meet minimums. In addition, leasing of furniture and equipment may be a desirable strategy to minimize initial capital outlay.

6. Insurance.

You must procure and maintain throughout the term of the Franchise Agreement insurance of the types and amounts described in Item 8 and 9 of this Disclosure Document. The cost of insurance will vary based on policy limits, type of policies procured, geographic location, and other related factors. The figures cover insurance deposits made prior to opening. They include a \$500.00 deposit paid to the CRITERIUM® reserve account for errors and omissions insurance and initial payments for business liability and other insurances.

7. Training.

You or your Designated Manager are responsible for attending and successfully completing, prior to opening Franchisee's office, the initial training program described in Items 6 and 11 of this Disclosure Document. Training programs shall be held either virtually using Zoom or other similar technology or at the offices of Franchisor and may be completed in one or more separate sessions consisting of several days each. If Franchisee or its Designated Manager is required to attend training at the offices of the Franchisor, Franchisor shall provide a minimum, reasonable travel allowance, and daily allowance for meals and lodging. Franchisor shall be entitled to determine the type and amount of said expenses and this information shall be set forth from time to time in the Manual. All additional expenses for all training sessions shall be borne by Franchisee. Franchisor invites you to enroll an unlimited number of supervisory and technical staff to participate in the initial training program whenever held. Franchisor does not pay for travel, meals or other allowances for these individuals and reserves the right to charge a fee for materials and/or license fees associated with software used during training. Alternatively, after three years of operation, Franchisee shall be entitled to train supervisory and technical staff inhouse if Franchisee follows Franchisor's on-site training program. This training program is provided to protect Franchisor's brand and the Marks and not to control the day-to-day operation of the Franchised Business.

8. Advertising.

Before your first use or distribution, you must submit to us for written approval, samples of all promotion, marketing and advertising materials and descriptions of local promotional programs that you propose to use, that we have not previously approved. If we have not notified you of our disapproval within 15 days from the date of receipt of such information, the materials are considered approved.

You may not advertise or use in advertising or any other form of promotion any of the Marks without appropriate copyright and registration symbols or the designations ®, TM or SM where applicable, applied in accordance with our instructions.

You must maintain a dedicated business telephone number and 1) Maintain your website with fresh content, 2) Maintain your Google Business Profile (created by Franchisor), and respond to online reviews, 3) Create and maintain a LinkedIn personal page AND create and maintain a company page within one (1) year of the date of the Franchise Agreement, 4) Establish and regularly distribute content through an electronic newsletter service like Constant Contact, and other online options which we specify which cover your assigned area of primary responsibility under the categories of the Franchised Consulting Engineering Business and under such other names as CRITERIUM ENGINEERS may designate using advertisements which CRITERIUM ENGINEERS approves in advance.

9. <u>Printing</u>.

Included in the franchise fee are an initial supply of 500 letterhead, 500 second sheets, 500 envelopes, 250 mailing tables, 3,000 business card, and 1,000 sell sheets. You may choose to purchase additional amounts and you may also be required to purchase additional supplies as prescribed in the Confidential Operating Manual.

10. Opening Inventory and Supplies.

Before beginning operations, you must purchase miscellaneous office supplies and certain tools, such as a ladder, an electrical tester, a flashlight and an awl, related to the business, identified in the Confidential Operating Manual.

11. <u>Legal and Professional Fees.</u>

You may incur certain legal, accounting and/or other professional fees in establishing the Franchised Consulting Engineering Business, including business formation and accounting services. Actual amounts may vary depending upon the local cost of such services, nature and type of professional services required and other related factors.

12. Additional Funds - for First 6 Months.

The chart shows additional start-up funds that may be required for the first 6 months of operation. These expenses include payroll costs, insurance, promotion and transportation costs. These figures are estimates and CRITERIUM ENGINEERS cannot guarantee that you will not have

additional expenses in starting the business. Your costs will depend on factors such as: how much you follow CRITERIUM ENGINEERS' methods and procedures, your management skill, experience and business acumen, local economic conditions, the local market for our services, the prevailing wage rate, competition, and the sales level reached during the initial period.

The Minimum level reflects a sole proprietor working from a home office. It includes costs for sales and promotion, phone, postage, auto expenses and related professional expenses. The Maximum level reflects the immediate addition of office staff, rental of office space, and a more aggressive promotional effort.

Neither the maximum nor minimum level of expenses make any assumptions of a salary that you may draw during the first 6 months of operations. Although you may draw a salary, we anticipate that you will channel some or all revenue into the business. The chart does not take into account any money which you might need for personal living expenses during this period.

13. Area Development Fee

When you sign the Area Development Agreement, you must pay Franchisor an Area Development Fee. The Area Development Fee is equal to \$5,000 multiplied by the number of CRITERIUM ENGINEERS Franchises to be established in the Development Area. You also must pay Franchisor the full amount of the then-current Franchise Fee for the first CRITERIUM ENGINEERS Franchise you open under your Area Development Agreement you will pay a Franchise Fee, which is calculated in the same manner as the Franchise Fee being charged to new franchisees, at the time you sign each subsequent Franchise Agreement. After your first CRITERIUM ENGINEERS Franchise is opened and operating, you will receive a credit of \$5,000 toward the payment of each subsequent Franchise Fee. The Area Development Fee is nonrefundable once paid. See Item 5 of this Disclosure Document for additional information regarding the Area Development Fee.

14. Vehicle

This figure represents the estimated cost per month for a vehicle. The minimum estimated amount assumes you already have a vehicle. The maximum amount represents the estimated cost per month to lease a vehicle.

15. Total

All fees paid to CRITERIUM ENGINEERS are non-refundable, except as outlined in Items 5 and 6 of this Disclosure Document. Fees paid to a third party may be refundable, depending upon the arrangement and contracts, if any, made between such third party and the Franchisee.

The preceding projections are estimates of the total initial investment required of a CRITERIUM® Franchisee. Many of the expenses shown in the chart may not be incurred by you for several months after signing the Franchise Agreement, during which time you may nevertheless be able to operate the Franchised Consulting Engineering Business from your home and develop and service a clientele and generate revenue.

Minimum expenses reflect the projected least capital outlay required to establish a CRITERIUM® Franchise business. Variables, some of which are within your control, others of which are not, contribute to the estimate of Maximum Expenses.

Offices converting from the Predecessor Company's "Home Inspection Consultants" system do not incur an initial franchise fee or initial expenses to join the CRITERIUM® System.

CRITERIUM ENGINEERS relied on its experience since 1989 and that of the predecessor company to compile these estimates. You should review these figures carefully with a business advisor before deciding to purchase the franchise.

8 RESTRICTIONS ON SOURCES OF PRODUCTS AND SERVICES

Except those items covered by the Technology Fee, you have no obligation, under the Franchise Agreement or other practice, to purchase or lease from CRITERIUM ENGINEERS or from suppliers we designate any goods, services, supplies, fixtures, equipment, inventory or real estate relating to the establishment or operation of the Franchised Consulting Engineering Business. You must purchase various items used in the development and operation of the Franchised Consulting Engineering Business in accordance with our specifications. Currently, these items include the equipment, supplies, stationery, and computer system software. These specifications are outlined in the Confidential Operating Manual that is provided to Franchisees. We reserve the right to change the standards and specifications if we find it necessary to do so. You will be notified of any modifications of standards or specifications through notices and periodic updates to the Confidential Operations Manual. The Franchise Agreement expressly incorporates the contents of the Confidential Operating Manual into the Franchise Agreement by reference. Therefore, your breach of any mandatory requirement contained in the Confidential Operating Manual constitutes a default under the Franchise Agreement.

You may not incorporate as CRITERIUM® but must register the CRITERIUM® name as a fictitious or assumed name or d/b/a in your state.

If you desire to apply CRITERIUM ENGINEERS' Marks to any goods used in connection with franchise operations, the supplier must agree to use and apply the CRITERIUM® Marks in accordance with our guidelines. These goods include stationery, brochures, signs, and other printed items. No other requirement exists to qualify suppliers.

CRITERIUM ENGINEERS will be the approved supplier for software and services covered by the Technology Fee which commenced in 2023. In 2023, we had total revenues of \$7,473,678. Of that, \$147,583 (1.97%) was from franchisees' purchases and fees of marketing materials, technology products and support, and technical services of which most was a pass-through of costs. In 2023 approximately 79% of the franchisees costs for establishing the business, and approximately 6% of the franchisee's costs for operating the business, are from required purchases and marketing and technology fees. All printed materials are purchased directly from our recommended supplier, Creative Imaging Group. Neither CRITERIUM ENGINEERS nor any person or company affiliated with it receives any consideration from suppliers that we may recommend to you on account of your purchases from such suppliers, although certain items may be

marked up between 15 and 25 percent above actual cost to cover processing and inventory costs. There are no approved suppliers in which any of our officers owns an interest. No one affiliated with CRITERIUM ENGINEERS is currently an approved supplier.

If you desire to purchase any items from an unapproved supplier, you will submit to us a written request for such approval, and have such supplier acknowledge in writing that you are an independent entity from us and that we are not liable for debts incurred by you. We will consider all requests and will try to advise you of our decision in writing within 30 days after receipt of the fully documented request. Requests not approved within 30 days are automatically disapproved. We will have the right to require that our representatives be permitted to inspect the supplier's facilities, and that samples from the supplier be delivered, at our option, either to us or to an independent, certified laboratory designated by us for testing. We may also require that the supplier comply with such other reasonable requirements, as we may deem appropriate. We reserve the right, at our option, to re-inspect the facilities and products of any such approved supplier and to revoke its approval upon the supplier's failure to continue to meet any of our then-current criteria. Approval will be immediately revoked if the supplier ceases to use and apply the CRITERIUM marks per our guidelines. You or the supplier may be charged for the costs of our testing of a product or supplier in an amount not to exceed \$1,000.

We apply the following general criteria in approving a proposed supplier: ability to provide sufficient quantity of product; quality of products and/or services at competitive prices; production and delivery capability; and dependability and general reputation of the supplier.

CRITERIUM ENGINEERS requires that an office be equipped, at a minimum, with the following equipment: a dedicated business telephone line; a laptop computer operating in the Windows 10 or greater, with minimum 12 GB RAM, and Intel i5 or AMD Razon 5 processor or better; Subscription to Microsoft 365 or Google Workspace for email and word processing as preferred (these computer specifications are minimums and more recent software releases can be recommended by the CRITERIUM ENGINEERS IT department); recommended computer accessories include wireless mouse, wireless keyboard, webcam, and 22" or larger secondary monitor; a printer/scanner; an Apple iPad (9th generation or newer) with a minimum of 128GB of storage and cellular data plan (case and screen protector recommended); a CRITERIUM web domain e-mail address; and a digital camera (optional) and Android or iOS smartphone. You must also implement an automated nightly data backup system via external hard drive or cloud service. Of this amount, the estimated cost associated with the purchase of the specified office equipment is \$3,000. In addition, the following equipment is included in the franchise fee and must be used for the franchise business: QuickBooks Online; Constant Contact newsletter subscription (1 year), and a website with one (1) year of hosting and support.

You must maintain an insurance policy or policies protecting you and CRITERIUM ENGINEERS, their officers, directors, employees, subcontractors and other affiliated persons against any loss, liability or expense whatsoever from personal injury, death or property damage arising or occurring upon or in connection with the Franchised Consulting Engineering Business or your occupancy of the franchised office. You must name us as an additional insured on all required policies other than worker's compensation coverage.

The required insurance shall be written by companies satisfactory to CRITERIUM ENGINEERS and must include all of the following, unless we excuse any particular coverage in writing:

(1) General Liability Minimum Limits of Insurance Liability/Maximum

Deductible

Bodily Injury \$1,000,000 each person/

\$1,000 deductible

\$1,000,000 each accident/

\$1,000 deductible

Property Damage \$1,000,000 each accident/

\$250 deductible

(2) Errors and \$4,000,000 per year Omissions for all \$2,000,000 each claim

inspection and \$25,000 deductible

consulting engineering services provided

To the extent CRITERIUM ENGINEERS is able to obtain errors and omissions (professional liability) insurance, you may elect to be included under our master policy. Each CRITERIUM® office which elects such coverage, to the extent it is available, shares pro rata in the cost of the errors and omissions insurance based upon a ratio of each office's Gross Billings to the total aggregate Gross Billings of all CRITERIUM® offices included under our master policy. Each participating CRITERIUM office contributes to a reserve fund to cover claim fees within the deductible and pays an administration fee for the costs of managing the program.

- (3) Worker's compensation coverage as provided by applicable state law where the Franchised Consulting Engineering Business is located.
- (4) Business umbrella liability insurance in an amount not less than \$1,000,000.00.
- (5) Automobile insurance containing a non-ownership and/or hired vehicle endorsement including CRITERIUM ENGINEERS as a named insured.
- (6) Employment practices liability insurance coverage in an amount ranging from \$100,000 to \$250,000, depending on the size of your office and the number of employees you have. CRITERIUM ENGINEERS must be named as an additional insured.

You must submit to us certificates of insurance showing compliance with the requirements within 30 days after you execute the Franchise Agreement, but in no event later than the first day you start doing business to the public under the Marks and using the CRITERIUM® System, whether operating from a home office or from the franchised office. Each certificate must state that

the policy or policies cannot be canceled or altered without at least 30 days prior written notice to CRITERIUM ENGINEERS and must reflect proof of payment of premiums. Minimum insurance limits may be modified periodically, based upon inflation or our experience with claims, by written notice to you. Should you fail to maintain any required insurance, we may procure the same after giving you notice of our intent to do so, and you must pay and reimburse us for all actual costs of same upon demand.

Printed materials plus insurance costs may represent up to 6 percent of all purchases required in establishing and operating the business.

There are currently no active purchasing or distribution cooperatives. As a service, we occasionally negotiate preferred pricing arrangements with suppliers, however we do not require you to purchase from these suppliers. We will pass any discounts or volume credits directly to you. Currently, we have preferred pricing arrangements with:

- CRITERIUM ENGINEERS has established a Franchise Partnership account with Constant Contact, which provides a monthly discount to Franchisees who choose to participate. Fees are charged as a pass through amount with no mark up.
- Intuit's QuickBooks, through PDriven provides a first-year discount to CRITERIUM ENGINEERS when the program is obtained, which may or may not be afforded to the Franchisee in subsequent years. Fees are charged directly from QuickBooks.
- HubSpot is an optional third-party Customer Relationship Manager (CRM)
 provider which discounts its products to Franchisees. Fees are charged directly
 from HubSpot.
- PandaDoc is an optional third-party document e-signature and management system which discounts its products to Franchisees. Fees are charged directly from Pandadoc.
- HomeRun IQ is an optional third-party financial modeling tool which provides a
 discounted rate to Franchisees who choose to utilize the program. Fees are charges
 directly from HomeRun IQ.

CRITERIUM ENGINEERS has established an online portal with Creative Imaging Group, which provides printed items, marketing items, wearables, etc. Fees are charged as a pass through amount with no mark up.

We do not provide material benefits (such as renewal or granting additional franchises) to you based on your purchase of particular products or services or use of particular suppliers.

FRANCHISEE'S OBLIGATIONS

This table lists your principal obligations under the franchise and other agreements. It will help you find more detailed information about your obligations in these agreements and in others items of this Disclosure Document.

FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

| OBLIGATION | SECTION IN AGREEMENT | DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT ITEM |
|--|------------------------------|-----------------------------|
| a. Site Selection and Acquisition/Lease | Section 2 & Exhibit A | Items 5.C, 8 & 11 |
| b. Pre-opening Purchases/Leases | Section 13 | Item 7 & 11 |
| c. Site Development and Other Pre-opening requirements | Sections 2, 8 & Exhibit A | N/A |
| d. Initial and Ongoing Training | Section 8 & Exhibit H | Items 6, 7 & 11 |
| e. Opening | Not Applicable | Items 8. & 11 |
| f. Fees | Sections 3, 9, 10, 15, 17 | Items 5 & 6 |
| g. Compliance with Standards and Policies/ Operating Manual | Sections 5, 6, 7, 9 & 10 | Items 1.B, 8. & 11 |
| h. Trademarks and Proprietary Information | Sections 5, 6, 7 & Exhibit E | Items 13 & 14 |
| I. Restrictions on Products/Services Offered | Sections 2, 5, 7, 12 | Items 8 & 16 |
| j. Warranty and Customer Service Requirements | Section 11 | N/A |
| k. Territorial Development and Sales Quotas | Section 2 | Item 12 |
| 1. Ongoing Product/Service Purchases | Section 12 | Item 8 |
| m. Maintenance, Appearance and Remodeling Requirements | Section 14 | Item 8 |
| n. Insurance | Section 14 | Item 8 |
| o. Advertising | Section 9 | Items 6 & 11 |
| p. Indemnification | Section 20 | Item 6 |
| q. Owner's Participation/Management/Staffing | Sections 11 | Item 15 |
| r. Records/Reports | Section 10 | Items 6 & 8 |
| s. Inspections/Audits | Sections 5 & 10 | Item 6 |
| t. Transfer | Section 18 & Exhibit B | Item 17 |
| u. Renewal | Section 4 | Item 17 |
| v. Post-termination Obligations | Section 17 | Item 17 |
| w. Non-competition Covenants | Sections 6 & 17 | Item 17 |
| x. Dispute Resolution | Section 22 | Item 17 |

AREA DEVELOPMENT AGREEMENT

| OBLIGATION | SECTION IN AGREEMENT | DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT ITEM |
|--|--------------------------|-----------------------------|
| a. Site Selection and Acquisition/Lease | Section 2 and Appendix A | Items 5.C, 8 & 11 |
| b. Pre-opening Purchases/Leases | Not Applicable | Item 7 & 11 |
| c. Site Development and Other Pre-opening requirements | Not Applicable | N/A |
| d. Initial and Ongoing Training | Not Applicable | Items 6, 7 & 11 |
| e. Opening | Not Applicable | Items 8. & 11 |
| f. Fees | Sections 4 and 5.2 | Items 5 & 6 |

| OBLIGATION | SECTION IN AGREEMENT | DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT ITEM |
|--|----------------------|-----------------------------|
| g. Compliance with Standards and Policies/ Operating Manual | Section 2.1 & 5.1 | Items 1.B, 8. & 11 |
| h. Trademarks and Proprietary Information | Sections 2 & 11 | Items 13 & 14 |
| i. Restrictions on Products/Services Offered | Not Applicable | Items 8 & 16 |
| j. Warranty and Customer Service Requirements | Not Applicable | N/A |
| k. Territorial Development and Sales Quotas | Section 3 | Item 12 |
| 1. Ongoing Product/Service Purchases | Not Applicable | Item 8 |
| m. Maintenance, Appearance and Remodeling Requirements | Not Applicable | Item 8 |
| n. Insurance | Not Applicable | Item 8 |
| o. Advertising | Not Applicable | Items 6 & 11 |
| p. Indemnification | Section 10.4 | Item 6 |
| q. Owner's Participation/Management/Staffing | Not Applicable | Item 15 |
| r. Records/Reports | Not Applicable | Items 6 & 8 |
| s. Inspections/Audits | Not Applicable | Item 6 |
| t. Transfer | Section 10 | Item 17 |
| u. Renewal | Section 2.3 | Item 17 |
| v. Post-termination Obligations | Sections 11 and 12 | Item 17 |
| w. Non-competition Covenants | Section 12 | Item 17 |
| x. Dispute Resolution | Section 14 | Item 17 |

10 FINANCING ARRANGEMENTS

Summary of Financing Offered

| ITEM FINANCED (SOURCE) | FINANCING TERMS ¹ |
|---|---------------------------------|
| Initial Franchise Fee; CRITERIUM ENGINEERS-Amount Financed ¹ | \$54,500 to \$84,500 |
| Down Payment | \$40,875 |
| Terms (Years) | 2 |
| APR (percent) | 12 |
| Monthly Payment | \$641.38 to \$2,120.20 |
| Prepay Penalty | None |
| Security Required | Personal Guarantee |
| Liability on Default | Loss of Franchise - Unpaid Loan |
| Loss of Legal Right on Default | Waive Notice - Confess |
| | Judgment |

NOTES

1. <u>Financing Terms.</u>

If you qualify, CRITERIUM ENGINEERS may, in its discretion, offer financing of up to 25 percent, or \$13,625, of the initial \$54,500 minimum, plus 100 percent of any additional franchise fee amount. The terms of such financing are in an unsecured promissory note, in the form attached to the Franchise Agreement as Exhibit "G." The note shall be dated the same date as the Franchise Agreement and you will sign it concurrently with the execution of the Franchise Agreement. The

note bears interest at the lesser of 12% per annum or the maximum legal rate of interest at the time of its execution.

Payment of the financed portion of the initial franchise fee is due in twenty-four (24) equal monthly installments of principal and interest, with the first installment one month from the date of the note.

If the Franchisee is a corporation, each officer and shareholder of the Franchisee must execute a personal guaranty of the note, agreeing to be personally jointly and severally liable for its repayment. The form of personal guaranty is attached to the Franchise Agreement as Exhibit "B."

You may prepay the note at any time without premium or penalty. Should you default in any payment, the entire unpaid principal balance of the note, together with accrued interest and all costs incurred in collecting this balance (whether or not litigation is initiated), shall become immediately due and payable in full from you or any one of the guarantors. Under the Franchise Agreement, your default under the note shall constitute a breach of the Franchise Agreement permitting CRITERIUM ENGINEERS to terminate the Franchise Agreement unless the default is timely cured. Likewise, under the note, a default in payment of any installment due constitutes a default under the Franchise Agreement.

Before suit for payment, CRITERIUM ENGINEERS is not required to serve you or any guarantor with notice of non-payment or default, nor are we required to present the original note for payment at maturity as a condition of final payment. CRITERIUM ENGINEERS will endeavor to send you the note marked "canceled" following its payment in full. CRITERIUM ENGINEERS, at its option, may extend the time for payment under the note provided the extension is confirmed in writing. Such extension does not affect the liability of any guarantor.

CRITERIUM ENGINEERS has no present plan to sell or assign the note to any third party, although it may do so in the future. If CRITERIUM ENGINEERS does sell or assign the note, you may lose all defenses against CRITERIUM ENGINEERS and others in a collection action on a note that is sold or discounted. CRITERIUM ENGINEERS does not receive direct or indirect payments for placing financing.

Except as provided in this Item 10, neither CRITERIUM ENGINEERS, nor any agent or affiliate of CRITERIUM ENGINEERS, directly or indirectly, offers you any financing arrangements nor do they guaranty the payment of financing you obtain from third parties. We do not offer direct or indirect financing for Area Developer Agreement fees. We also do not guarantee lease or other obligations for Area Developers.

11 <u>FRANCHISOR'S ASSISTANCE, ADVERTISING, COMPUTER SYSTEMS AND TRAINING</u>

Except as listed below, CRITERIUM ENGINEERS is not required to provide you with any assistance.

A. <u>Pre-Opening Obligations</u>

Selection of a location for your business office is your responsibility. The choice of location is subject to our approval, which we shall not unreasonably withhold or delay. CRITERIUM ENGINEERS will review sites and other site data you compile or assemble for each franchised office which you desire to open and notify you of our approval or disapproval of each proposed site within one week after receiving your written proposal. In approving site locations, CRITERIUM ENGINEERS may consider such factors as professional experience, proximity to major thoroughfares, signage, and review of photographs and/or plans of the proposed site. CRITERIUM ENGINEERS will grant site approval within one week of receiving the required descriptive and photographic information. We do not currently own sites for leasing to franchisees. CRITERIUM ENGINEERS may terminate the Franchise Agreement if the parties cannot agree upon a site location. You must begin operating the Franchised Consulting Engineering Business from the approved office facility by no later than 120 days from the date of the Franchise Agreement. As previously noted, before that time, you may operate the Franchised Consulting Engineering Business out of your home, provided you satisfy certain specifications for a home office, which are specified in the Confidential Operating Manual. A typical office is located in a spot that provides convenient access to major thoroughfares. Since there is little walk-in traffic, socalled Class A office space is not necessary, but neat professional looking space is. After 120 days, your office must be associated with a physical address that is outside your home. (Franchise Agreement Section 2)

The development area is selected in the same manner as the franchise territory. The development area is established based on the consumer demographics of the Development Area, geographical area, city, county or other boundaries, and may vary depending on factors such as the number of franchises to be developed under the Area Development Agreement.

We will approve the location of any future additional Franchised Businesses and related territories, if applicable. Our then-current standards for sites and territories will apply.

- (2) CRITERIUM ENGINEERS provides a mandatory initial training program of approximately 89 hours to you or your Designated Manager. Training must be completed to our satisfaction. (Franchise Agreement Section 8.3.1). See below in this Item 11 for additional information regarding the initial training program.
- (3) We will review all promotional materials and advertising you initiate that you propose to use in connection with pre-opening promotion, as well as following opening. You must obtain our approval prior to use of such materials. (Franchise Agreement, Section 9.1.2.) CRITERIUM ENGINEERS may provide assistance in the formulation and design of the pre-opening advertising program. There are currently no specific advertising restrictions relating to your use of the electronic media, such as the Internet and web pages. However, you must follow our graphic design standards. We will provide you with a Web site to help you accomplish that.
- (4) Franchisor shall provide Franchisee with an initial supply of printed and promotional materials for the operation of the Consulting Engineering Service Business licensed herein. (Franchise Agreement Section 13.3 and Exhibit H)

- (5) Franchisor shall direct Franchisee to procure a bookkeeping system and to record revenue and expenses on forms similar to or compatible with those employed by other franchisees, and Franchisee agrees to employ the bookkeeping system in order to generate the reports required by the Franchise Agreement. (Franchise Agreement Section 12.4)
- (6) CRITERIUM ENGINEERS posts its Confidential Operating Manual, which details mandatory specifications, standards and operating procedures, on mycriterium-engineers.com, a proprietary website available to affiliates and staff. Additional requirements, with which the Franchisee must adhere, are also located on mycriterium.com, and are not in the Operations Manual. The Table of Contents for the Operating Manual appears in the table below. We may modify the Manual and website to reflect changes in the methods, standards, specifications and services approved for CRITERIUM® businesses operating under the Marks and using the CRITERIUM® System. You review the Manual and website regularly and check for updates. (Franchise Agreement, Section 7.1.)

| OPERATIONS MANUAL | TABLE OF CONTENTS | Page |
|--------------------------------|--|------|
| Volume I: | Introduction, Mission, Vision & Welcome | 1 |
| History & | This Manual | 2 |
| Professional Qualifications | Overview of the Industry, First Inspection Company, Need for Or Services | 3 |
| | Services are Offered by Engineers as well as Unlicensed Practitioners | 5 |
| | PE's v. Unlicensed Inspectors | 6 |
| | Accountability Sets Us Apart | 6 |
| | History of Criterium Engineers | 7 |
| | Highest Quality Service Provided by Independently Owned Offices, Founded in 1957 | 7 |
| | Moved to Maine in 1988; CRITERIUM Identity formed | 8 |
| | New Ownership, The Work of Criterium Engineers, Residential Services | 8 |
| | Commercial Services | 9 |
| | Homeowner Association Services, Construction Engineering Services | 10 |
| | Profile of an Affiliate | 10 |
| | Licensed Professional Engineers and Senior Business Executives | 10 |
| | Benefits of a Criterium Franchise, Trusted Brand, Peer Support | 11 |
| | Protected Territory, Report Writing Resources and Systems, Marketing Systems | 12 |
| | National Accounts, Business Management Support | 13 |
| | Extensive Training | 14 |
| | Technical Support, Contractual Obligations, Refer to Your Contract, Ownership | 15 |

| | Who May Provide Services, Insurance | 16 |
|------------|--|--------|
| | Monthly Report | 17 |
| | Trademarks and Copyrights | 18 |
| | Performance Criteria, Exceed Expectations, Have a Plan | 19 |
| | Professional Image and Appearance | 20 |
| | Client Relations | 21 |
| | Understanding Client Needs, Verbal Communication | 22 |
| | Written Communication | 23 |
| | Confidentiality – Conflicts of Interest | 24 |
| | Timeliness, Client Satisfaction | 25 |
| | Office Systems, The Office | 26 |
| | The Telephone | 27 |
| | Record Keeping | 28 |
| | Benefits of Working With Other Criterium Offices, | 29 |
| | Referrals, National Accounts Projects | |
| | Territorial Exclusivity, Inter-office Technical Support | 30 |
| | Inter-office Contracting, Sub-contracting with Criterium | 31 |
| | Working with Professional Societies | 32 |
| | Getting Started | 33 |
| | Exhibits A through K | |
| Volume II: | Introduction | 1 |
| Marketing | Part 1: Marketing Operations Business Segments | 2 |
| _ | Commercial Building Engineering Services | 2 2 |
| | Construction Engineering Services | 2 |
| | Homeowner Association Services (CES) | 12 |
| | Homeowners Association (HOA) Services | 15 |
| | Residential Services | 19 |
| | Part 2: Marketing Operations: Marketing Tactics | 27 |
| | Digital Marketing Tactics | 28 |
| | Content: Overview | 28 |
| | Search Engine Optimization (SEO)) | 34 |
| | Traditional Relationship—Building Tactics | 39 |
| | | |

| Volume III: | Introduction | 7 |
|---------------|---|----|
| Business | Excellence | 7 |
| Management | Passion | 7 |
| 1,202.0802.20 | Core Values | 8 |
| | Primary Aim/Strategic Objective | 8 |
| | The Company | 10 |
| | Corporate Structure | 10 |
| | Organizational Structure | 12 |
| | Planning/Growth | 12 |
| | Goal Setting / Planning | 14 |
| | Implementation | 14 |
| | Managing for Growth | 14 |
| | Monitoring Progress / Performance | 15 |
| | Profitable, Sustainable Growth is Essential | 16 |
| | Growth Adds Value | 17 |
| | Resources and Strategic Alliances | 18 |
| | Sales | 18 |
| | Criterium Sales Process | 20 |
| | Criterium Fee Strategy | 20 |
| | Handling Objections | 21 |
| | Negotiations and Closing the Sale | 24 |
| | Setting up the Job | 25 |
| | Contracts and Agreements | 26 |
| | | 26 |
| | Finances | 29 |
| | Quickbooks Set Up | 29 |
| | Income Statement | 30 |
| | Balance Sheet | 30 |
| | Invoicing, Payments and Collections | 30 |
| | Fixed and Variable Costs | 30 |
| | Budgeting – 3 Years | 31 |
| | Cash v. Accrual Accounting | 31 |
| | Cash Flow Planning | 32 |
| | Payroll | 32 |
| | Accounts Payables (A/P) | 33 |
| | Accounts Receivables (A/R) & Collections | 34 |
| | Financial Analysis | 35 |
| | Taxes | 36 |
| | Recruitment | 38 |
| | Defining Your Needs | 38 |
| | Job Descriptions/PRDs | 39 |
| | The Hiring Process | 40 |
| | Compensation / Benefits / Incentives | 44 |
| | Staff Training | 45 |
| | Employee Handbook | 47 |
| | Employment Termination or Resignation | 47 |
| | Productivity | 48 |

| | Leadership | 52 |
|--------------------|--|----------|
| | Processes and Procedures | 55 |
| | Client Service and Project Management Strategy | 55 55 |
| | Technology / Software | 55 55 |
| | Pipeline Management | 56 |
| | | 56 |
| | Project Management | |
| | Key Activities | 57 |
| | Activity Checklists | 57 57 |
| | Activity Work Flow | 57 |
| | New Knowledge / Continuous Improvement | 57 |
| | The Office | 59 |
| | Location | 59 |
| | Office space v. Virtual | 59 |
| | Attire | 59 |
| | Office Equipment | 60 |
| | Computers and Software | 60 |
| | Phone | 61 |
| | Vehicles | 61 |
| | Branded Materials | 62 |
| | Transfer of Ownership | 63 |
| | Succession Planning | 63 |
| | Before the Sale | 64 |
| | During the Sale | 64 |
| | After the Sale | 67 |
| | Miscellaneous | 69 |
| | Inter-Criterium Relationships | 69 |
| | Disaster Recovery | 73 |
| | Exhibits A through AC | 13 |
| Volume IV: | Introduction | 1 |
| | | 1 |
| Insurance and Risk | Professional Liability Insurance | 2 |
| Management | Our Insurance Policy | 2 |
| | Our Carrier/Our Agents | 3 |
| | Self-Insured Retention (SIR) | 3 |
| | Policy Coverages and Exclusions | 5 |
| | Participation and Enrollment | 5 |
| | Coverage Initialization | 6 |
| | Certificate of Insurance (COIs) | 6 |
| | Termination of Coverage | 7 |
| | Policy Premiums | 8 |
| | Deductible Reserve | 9 |
| | Tail Coverage | 10 |
| | Insurance Program Administration | 11 |
| | Preventing Complaints | 11 |
| | First Line of Defense | 12 |
| | Training | 13 |
| | Peer Review | 14 |
| | Continuing Education | 15 |

| | Contracts and Agreements | 16 |
|-------------|-------------------------------------|-----|
| | | |
| | Control of the Project | 17 |
| | Communication- Written | 20 |
| | Communication - Spoken | 21 |
| | Complaint/Claim Management | 21 |
| | Level of Severity of Incidences | 21 |
| | Reporting Incidences | 21 |
| | Legal Fees and Expenses | 22 |
| | Resolving Complaints and Claims | 23 |
| | Understanding Complaints and Claims | 26 |
| | A Plan of Action | 30 |
| | Criterium Claim History | 30 |
| | Other Insurance | |
| | Exhibits A through S | |
| | | |
| TOTAL PAGES | | 175 |

NOTE: ALL MANUALS ARE SUPPORTED BY EXTENSIVE EXHIBITS, SAMPLE FORMS AND MATERIALS.

B. Time to Open

You must begin operating the Franchised Consulting Engineering Business from the approved office facility by no later than 120 days from the date of the Franchise Agreement. As previously noted, before that time, you may operate the Franchised Consulting Engineering Business out of your home, provided you satisfy certain specifications for a home office, which are specified in the Confidential Operating Manual. In our experience, the average length of time between the time you sign the Franchise Agreement to the time you open for business at the approved office location is one month. Factors affecting time to open include obtaining a satisfactory location, ability to obtain a lease and financing, attendance at and satisfactory completion of our Initial Training Program, construction, complying with local ordinances, completing delivery and installation of equipment and signs and procuring opening inventory.

C. Advertising

Grand Opening

You are not required to spend any money on advertising associated with a grand opening of your business. (Franchise Agreement, Section 9.4)

Marketing Fund

CRITERIUM ENGINEERS will establish and maintain the Marketing Fund. (Franchise Agreement, Section 9.2.) The amount you must contribute to the Marketing Fund is either 1% of the prior month's gross receipts or \$50.00, whichever is greater, each month. We deposit the Marketing Fees into a Marketing Fund (the "Marketing Fund") maintained separately from

CRITERIUM ENGINEERS' general operating account. We apply the Marketing Fund to meet all costs of maintaining, administering, directing and

preparing advertising, public relations and sales promotion programs, printed materials and other marketing, promotional and advertising services, development and research expenses and reasonable administrative and overhead expenses incurred in maintaining the Communications Account and program.

No restrictions are imposed on CRITERIUM ENGINEERS on what, where and how Marketing Fees are applied; CRITERIUM ENGINEERS retains complete discretion over the creative concepts, form, content, time, location, market and choice of media for all advertising and promotion paid from Marketing Fees. The media used may include print, television, radio, Internet, or other media and may be local, regional, or national in scope. We currently conduct all advertising in-house, but reserve the right to use a national or regional advertising agency in the future.

In fiscal year 2023, the funds were spent as follows:

| Memberships | 0% |
|--|-----------|
| Tradeshows | 6% |
| Publications & Materials | 0% |
| Travel | 0% |
| Mailings | 0% |
| Advertising | 85% |
| Other (content creating, subcontractors, etc.) | 3% |
| Internet/Web Costs | 1% |
| Personnel | <u>5%</u> |
| Total: | 100.00% |

We make no representation as to the amount or percentage of total Marketing Fees collected which will be spent in any given geographic region, that monies will necessarily be spent on national advertising, or that monies will be spent in your market area in proportion to your contribution. While CRITERIUM ENGINEERS will attempt to expend Marketing Fees on a current basis, we may recover over-expenditures from previous fiscal years and may carry forward under-expenditures to succeeding fiscal years. Franchisees may obtain a non-audited accounting of the Communications Account on an annual basis upon request.

All franchisees must contribute to the fund. We do not require those offices operating under the predecessor's agreements to contribute to the fund. We have waived payment of Marketing Fee for one franchisee, which has operated under the predecessor agreement since 1970, when they signed a new Franchise Agreement. All franchisees required to do so contribute at the same rate.

Neither CRITERIUM ENGINEERS or any affiliate receives payment for providing goods or services to the Communications Account. None of the Communications Account is used for the solicitation of new franchisees.

Marketing Resources, Pre-Approvals For Marketing Materials, and Internet Marketing

You must submit all advertising you create for our approval before first use or distribution. There are currently no specific advertising restrictions relating to your use of the electronic media, such as Internet and web pages. However, you must follow our graphic design standards. If we use and make available to other CRITERIUM® Franchisees any advertising or promotional materials you create for your local use, CRITERIUM ENGINEERS, in our sole discretion, may compensate you for your direct out-of-pocket production costs incurred in producing such materials.

We retain the sole right to market on the Internet, including all use of websites, domain names, URLs, linking, advertising, public/social media and/or networking pages and groups (i.e. Facebook, LinkedIn) and their associated URLs, and co-branding arrangements. You may not independently market on the Internet, or use any domain name, address, locator, link, metatag, or search technique, with words or symbols similar to the Marks, without our prior review and written approval.

Internet Directory Advertising

Franchisee shall 1) list and advertise its telephone number and website URL 2) maintain its website with human generated current content, 3) Maintain your Google Business Profile (created by Franchisor) and respond to online reviews, 4) Create and maintain a LinkedIn personal page AND create and maintain a company page within one (1) year of the date of the Franchise Agreement,, 5) establish and regularly distribute content through LinkedIn profiles, Google Business Page posts, an electronic newsletter service like Constant Contact, and other online options which the Franchisor specifies which cover your Territory under the categories of the Franchised Business and under such other names as Franchisor may designate using advertisements which Franchisor approves in advance.

Other Advertising Information

In 2019, the Sales and Marketing Criterium Building Team was established for the purpose of identifying best practices, ongoing collaboration, and establishing team priorities and deliverables. There are both franchisees and corporate staff on the team who volunteer for those positions, and they serve in a brain storming, advisory capacity. The Franchisor reserves the right to change or dissolve this team.

Currently, franchisees are not required to participate in a local or regional advertising cooperative or in any Communications Fund other than that which is described above. We reserve the right, upon ninety (90) days advance notice, to require franchisees to spend up to two percent (2%) of the previous month's Gross Receipts on local advertising. (Franchise Agreement, Section 9.1)

D. Obligations After Opening

During the operation of your Franchised Business, we (or our designee) will provide the following assistance and services to you:

- (1) From time to time, advise or offer guidance to you verbally or in print by electronic communications, myCriterium (intranet), newsletters and other methods that, in our judgment, constitute good business practice. Such guidance will be based on the experience of us and our franchisees in operating Criterium Engineers Franchised Businesses. (Section 12.1)
- (2) Make periodic visits to the Franchised Business for the purposes of consultation, assistance, and guidance in various aspects of the operation and management of the Franchised Business. We may prepare written reports outlining any suggested changes or improvements in the operations of the Franchised Business and detail any deficiencies, which become evident as a result of any such visit. If prepared, a copy of the written report may be provided to you. (Section 12.2)
- (3) CRITERIUM ENGINEERS will communicate improvements in the CRITERIUM® System to Franchisee as such improvements may be developed or acquired by Franchisor and implemented as part of the System. (Franchise Agreement, Section 12.5)
- (4) Make available to you operations assistance and ongoing training as we deem necessary. (Sections 8.2 and 8.4)
- (5) We may, from time to time, present seminars, enterprise events or continuing development programs for the benefit of franchisees. You are encouraged to attend regional meetings and you are required to attend all annual enterprise events. You must pay for any registration fees, materials and travel and living expenses incurred in attending all seminars and enterprise events. (Section 8.5)
- (6) Upon request, we may provide additional on-site assistance to you. We reserve the right to charge you a daily flat fee, plus travel expenses, lodging and meals, for each of our employees or designees that provide the requested additional on-site assistance to you for each day the assistance is provided. Provided, however, that such fees shall be agreed upon in writing and in advance of assistance. (Section 8.6)
- (7) We will provide a continuing advisory service which shall include, but not be limited to, consultation on promotional, business or operational problems with analysis of your sales, marketing and financial data. (Section 8.6.2)
- (8) CRITERIUM ENGINEERS will hold seminars on technical and operational changes in the CRITERIUM® System, issue periodic newsletters, bulletins and other written materials, conduct "peer review" programs and hold seminars on sales, marketing developments, inspection aides and technical issues. We furnish some written materials, newsletters and bulletins without charge and others may be furnished at our then-current prices as published in the Confidential Operating Manual. We provide an initial supply of stationery, brochures, and promotional materials at no charge to you. (Franchise Agreement, Section 8.6.3.).
- (9) CRITERIUM ENGINEERS provides engineering technical support and various technical information libraries to which all Franchisees and their technical staff have access. Support requests are submitted online through myCriterium (intranet). A technical forum is also available. We, as a matter of policy, furnish technical support and library access without charge. (Franchise Agreement, Section 8.6.4).

E. Computer Systems and Office Equipment

CRITERIUM ENGINEERS reserves the right to specify the brands and types of office equipment required for the operation of the Franchised Consulting Engineering Business. The cost of purchasing the required equipment is approximately \$3,000. Presently, an office must be equipped, at a minimum, with the following equipment: a dedicated business telephone line; a laptop computer running Windows 10 or greater, within minimum 12 GB RAM, and Intel i5 or AMD Razon 5 processor or better, Subscription to Microsoft 365 or Google Workspace for email and word processing as preferred (these computer specifications are minimums and more recent software releases can be recommended by the CRITERIUM ENGINEERS IT department); recommended computer accessories include wireless mouse, wireless keyboard, webcam, and 22" or larger secondary monitor; a printer/scanner; an Apple iPad (9th generation or newer) with 128GB of storage and cellular data plan (case and screen protector recommended); a CRITERIUM web domain email address; and a digital camera (optional) and Android or iOS smartphone. You must also implement an automated nightly data backup system via external hard drive or cloud service. The following equipment is included in the franchise fee: QuickBooks Online; and a website with one (1) year of hosting and support; Constant Contact newsletter subscription (1 year).. After the first year, the annual cost for web hosting is \$750 which is included in the cost of the base Technology Fee. The annual cost for QuickBooks and Constant Contact depends on your choice of plans from these providers. CRITERIUM ENGINEERS reserves the right to require franchisees to upgrade or update any and all hardware components or software programs during the term of the Franchise Agreement, without any limitation on the frequency or cost of the obligation. Upgrades may require you to make significant expenditures. We do not reimburse you for these expenditures. We cannot estimate the cost of maintaining, updating or upgrading your computer equipment because it will depend on your repair history, local costs of computer maintenance services in your area and technological advances which we cannot predict. The Franchisor will not have independent access to information and data that is electronically collected by franchisee, however the Franchise Agreement gives us the right to access it. (Franchise Agreement, Sections 11.7.2 and 10.5).

You are solely responsible for protecting yourself from viruses, computer hackers, and other communications and computer-related problems, and you may not sue us for any harm caused by these communications and computer-related problems. Franchisor makes no representation concerning, and expressly disclaims any liability arising out of or in connection with, the services rendered or products furnished by CRITERIUM ENGINEERS or any supplier approved or designated by Franchisor. Franchisor's approval or consent to any services, goods, suppliers, or any other individual, entity or any item shall not create any liability to Franchisor.

In 2019, the Tools and Technology Criterium Building Team was established for the purpose of identifying new technology, upgrades to existing systems, best practices, ongoing collaboration, and establishing team priorities and deliverables. There are both franchisees and corporate staff on the team who volunteer for those positions, and they serve in a brain storming, advisory capacity. The Franchisor reserves the right to change or dissolve this team.

F. Training

The initial training program provided by our headquarters staff may consist of any combination of virtual, on-line classroom instruction, in-person instruction, field training, and on-site at your office. The initial training program may be completed in one or more separate sessions consisting of several days each. You, or your Designated Manager, must complete the initial training program to our satisfaction before beginning franchise operations, and, in any event, no later than 90 days following execution of the Franchise Agreement. If you are an individual and cannot successfully complete the initial training program, we may terminate your Franchise Agreement. If you are a business entity and your Designated Manager cannot successfully complete the initial training program, we will give you 30 days to select a substitute Designated Manager; however, if you cannot find someone acceptable to us, we may terminate the Franchise Agreement. We are not obligated to provide training to a replacement Designated Manager free of charge.

Training instruction covers the company, franchise administrative matters, bookkeeping and reporting systems, marketing, customer service and technical training (see table below). We do not require persons owning offices which convert from the Predecessor Company's "Home Inspection Consultants" network to attend the initial training program.

<u>CRITERIUM ENGINEERS TRAINING PROGRAM</u>

| Module # | Time (minutes) | Subject | Format |
|----------|----------------|---------------------------------|-------------|
| i. | 30 | Introductions | Synchronous |
| | 7 | THE COMPANY | |
| 1A | 20 | We are CRITERIUM | Independent |
| | | ENGINEERS | |
| 1B | 60 | The Profession of Engineering | Synchronous |
| 1C | 40 | Criterium's Mission, Vision and | Synchronous |
| | | Strategic Planning | |
| 1D | 40 | Criterium Engineers – our | Hybrid |
| | | franchise structure | |
| 1E | 30 | Delivering Exceptional Client | Synchronous |
| | | Service | |
| 1F | 30 | Delivering Quality | Synchronous |
| | | CORE SKILLS | |
| 2A | 85 | Communication, oral and | Hybrid |
| | | interpersonal – DISC profile | |
| 2B | 50 | Communication, written | Synchronous |
| 2C | 130 | Technical writing | Synchronous |
| 2D | 45 | Critical Observation | Synchronous |
| 2E | 25 | Professional | Independent |
| | | Licensing/Certification | _ |
| 2F | 30 | Leadership / Mentorship | Synchronous |
| 2G | 30 | Time Management | Hybrid |
| 2H | 30 | Collaboration and Team Work | Synchronous |
| 2I | 30 | Skills Inventory | Synchronous |

| OUR SERVICES | | | | | | |
|----------------------|-----|----------------------------------|-------------|--|--|--|
| 3A-1 | 40 | The inspection process | Synchronous | | | |
| 3A-2 | 615 | Safety + OHSA 10 Certification | Independent | | | |
| 3A-3 | 30 | Testing Services | Synchronous | | | |
| 3B-1 | 60 | Home Inspection | Independent | | | |
| 3B-2 | 60 | Structural Inspections | Synchronous | | | |
| 3B-3 | 45 | Manufactured Homes | Independent | | | |
| 3C 3C | 25 | Commercial Inspection / PCA | Synchronous | | | |
| 3D | 45 | Environmental Site Assessment | Synchronous | | | |
| 310 | 73 | (ESA) | Synchronous | | | |
| 3E | 90 | Reserve Fund Study | Synchronous | | | |
| 3F | 45 | Transition Study | Independent | | | |
| 3G | 45 | Cost Segregation Study | Synchronous | | | |
| 3H | 45 | 179D Study | Synchronous | | | |
| 3I-1 | 45 | New Construction | Synchronous | | | |
| 3I-2 | 55 | Construction Engineering | Synchronous | | | |
| | | Services (CES) | J | | | |
| 3J | 45 | Providing Litigation Services | Synchronous | | | |
| 3K | 225 | Inspection / Peer Review | Hybrid | | | |
| AFFILIATE OPERATIONS | | | | | | |
| 4A | 45 | Being a Consulting Business | Hybrid | | | |
| 4A-1 | 45 | Building the Business – The E- | Hybrid | | | |
| | | Myth | | | | |
| 4A-2 | 30 | Know your Market | Synchronous | | | |
| 4A-3 | 60 | Business Planning – SWOT | Synchronous | | | |
| | | Analysis and Succession Planning | | | | |
| 4A-4 | 30 | Mission, Vision & Goals | Synchronous | | | |
| 4A-5 | 30 | Business Management - | Synchronous | | | |
| | | Healthcheck | | | | |
| 4A-6 | 15 | CE Branding | Independent | | | |
| 4A-7 | 15 | Engaging the Engineering | Synchronous | | | |
| 45 | | Community | ~ . | | | |
| 4B | 45 | Marketing, Sales & Competition | Synchronous | | | |
| 4B-1 | 45 | Tactics: Building Client | Synchronous | | | |
| 470.0 | 20 | Relationships | <u> </u> | | | |
| 4B-2 | 30 | Tactics: Digital Marketing | Synchronous | | | |
| 4B-3 | 55 | Market Competition | Synchronous | | | |
| 4B-4 | 45 | Proposals & Service Agreements | Synchronous | | | |
| 4B-5 | 30 | Retaining Clients | Synchronous | | | |
| 4B-6 | 30 | Assessing Results | Synchronous | | | |
| 4C | 45 | Accounting & Financials | Synchronous | | | |
| 4C-1 | 60 | Financial Management 101 | Synchronous | | | |
| 4C-2 | 240 | Tools: Quickbooks | Independent | | | |
| | | Tutorials: Accounting | | | | |
| | | terminology, Avilar Mastering | | | | |
| | | QuickBooks Online | | | | |

| 4C-3 | 15 | Accounts Receivable | Synchronous |
|-------|------------|------------------------------------|-------------|
| 4C-4 | 15 | Business Expenses | Synchronous |
| 4C-5 | 30 | Affiliates Responsibilities – | Hybrid |
| | | Financial | - |
| 4D | 30 | Project & Resource Management | Synchronous |
| 4D-1 | 15 | Criterium Resources | Independent |
| 4D-2 | 60 | Human Resources Management | Hybrid |
| 4D-3 | 60 | IT Resources | Independent |
| 4D-4 | 60 | Project Administration | Synchronous |
| 4D-5 | 30 | Workflow | Synchronous |
| 4D-6 | 35 | Profitability | Synchronous |
| 4D-7 | 15 | Engineering Resources | Independent |
| 4E | 50 | Risk Management | Independent |
| 4E-1 | 30 | Understanding Insurances | Independent |
| 4E-2 | 90 | Risk Management – Case Studies | Hybrid |
| 4E-3 | 50 | Claim Management | Independent |
| 4E-4 | 25 | Document Discovery & Retention | Independent |
| | ON | I-SITE TRAINING | |
| 5A | 960 | Inspection Training and Practice | Synchronous |
| | | Inspections – 3 jobs (Residential, | |
| | | Commercial, HOA) | |
| 5B | 480 | Client Visitations – Property | Synchronous |
| | | Management, Commercial Broker | |
| 5C | 180 | Marketing Research and Activity | Hybrid |
| | | Priorities | |
| 5D | 30 | Tracking Utilization | Synchronous |
| TOTAL | 89.5 Hours | | |

*The initial training program consists of 89.5 hours of instruction and experiential training. There may be gaps between training modules outlined above. The initial training may include virtual, on-line training, training at our specified training facility or training at the franchised location.

The instructional material for the initial training program consists of our Operations Manual, handouts, video and Software. The initial training program and other on-going training will be facilitated through our online Learning Management System (LMS), Avilar, and will be conducted by the following people:

- 1. David E. Leopold, President and Director for CRITERIUM ENGINEERS. Mr. Leopold joined the franchisor in 2018 and has nearly 25 years of experience in senior management roles for Fortune 500 and other companies.
- 2. H. Alan Mooney, Founding President, and Director for CRITERIUM ENGINEERS. Mr. Mooney joined the franchisor in 1974 and has 55 years of experience in the field of consulting engineering.

- 3. Rebecca Costigan, P.E., Chief Engineer for CRITERIUM ENGINEERS. Ms. Costigan joined the franchisor in 2013 and has 24 years of experience in energy and building engineering as both a lead field engineer and a project managing engineer.
- 4. Deb Adams, Vice President, Affiliate and Shared Services for CRITERIUM ENGINEERS. Ms. Adams joined the franchisor in 2019 and has 23 years of experience in the field of STEM education.
- 5. Mike Lyons, Chief Financial Officer for CRITERIUM ENGINEERS. Mr. Lyons joined the franchisor in 2012 and has 26 years of experience in the field of finance.
- 6. Micayla Brooks, Vice President, Client Success for CRITERIUM ENGINEERS.

 Ms. Brooks joined the franchisor in 2022 and has 21 years of experience in business development and account management.
- 7. Helen Watts, P.E., Senior Project Engineer for CRITERIUM ENGINEERS. Ms. Watts joined the franchisor in 2020 and has 34 years of experience in the field of engineering.
- 8. Ethan Field, P.E., Senior Project Engineer for CRITERIUM ENGINEERS. Mr. Field joined the franchisor in 2020 and has over 21 years of experience in the field of engineering.
- 9. Ralph Manglass, Jr., P.E., Senior Engineer for CRITERIUM ENGINEERS. Mr. Manglass joined the franchisor in 2023 and has 31 years of experience in the field of engineering.
- 10. Hunter Griffiths, E.I., Project Engineer for CRITERIUM ENGINEERS. Mr. Griffiths joined the franchisor in 2020 and has over 3 years of experience in the field of engineering.
- 11. David Taylor, E.I., subcontractor for CRITERIUM-KESSLER ENGINEERS. Mr. Taylor has been associated with the franchisor since 2007 and has over 19 years of experience in the building construction field.
- 12. Joey Dryman, Director of Field Engineers Inspections for CRITERIUM ENGINEERS. Mr. Dryman joined the franchisor in 2019 and has 5 years of experience in building inspections and project management.
- 13. Brandon Nix, Director of Quality Assurance Testing for CRITERIUM ENGINEERS. Mr. Nix joined the franchisor in 2022 and has 7 years of experience in building envelope performance testing.
- Derek Brown, Director of Information Technology for CRITERIUM ENGINEERS.
 Mr. Brown joined the franchisor in 2013 and has 15 years of experience in the information technology field.

- 15. Tara Bunch, Manager, Communication and Employee Experience for CRITERIUM ENGINEERS. Ms. Bunch joined the franchisor in 2021 and has 14 years of experience in the field of communication.
- 16. Lisa Cunningham, Senior Project Accountant for CRITERIUM ENGINEERS. Lisa joined the franchisor in 2015 and has 25 years of experience in the field of finance.
- 17. Michael Thorp, Affiliate Services Manager for CRITERIUM ENGINEERS. Mr. Thorp joined the franchisor in 2023 and has 11 years of experience in operations management.

Although we have no plans to do so, we reserve the right to change or substitute training personnel as necessary, and we may delegate our duties and share our responsibilities with regard to training.

It is CRITERIUM ENGINEER'S practice and policy to permit you to send newly hired supervisory, engineering, technical and operations employees who do not participate in the preopening training program to subsequent corporate training sessions. Arrangements for such training are subject to the availability. Technical employees are typically required to attend in compliance with our Risk Management Program.

We do not charge a fee for the initial training program for you or your Designated Manager. We reserve the right to charge a fee for materials and/or license fees associated with software used during training for additional newly hired employees. You are responsible for any expenses for your employees who attend training, as well as salary expenses, if any, for such employees. This training program is provided to protect our brand and the Marks and not to control the day-to-day operation of your business.

The training program is conducted under the supervision of Rebecca Costigan, P.E. and Deb Adams.

CRITERIUM ENGINEERS does not currently require but reserves the right to require that you or your staff attend mandatory refresher training or continuing education programs as a condition of the franchise license. You are required to attend Criterium Engineers' national conference when held, unless prior written permission is granted. In addition, insurance companies underwriting errors and omissions insurance may require that you fulfill minimum annual continuing education requirements. For example, the insurance company through which CRITERIUM ENGINEERS maintains its master errors and omissions policy requires that each Franchisee electing coverage under such policy complete at least 6 hours of continuing education annually. You can accomplish this through attendance at CRITERIUM ENGINEERS-sponsored programs or at professional programs approved by us.

Franchisor has the same obligations to conversion franchisees as to all other franchisees operating under the CRITERIUM® System.

The information contained in this Item 11 applies to any franchises opened under an Area Development Agreement.

12 TERRITORY

Single Unit Franchise Agreement

We will grant you an area of primary responsibility for all, or a portion, of a metropolitan area encompassing anywhere from 500,000 to 1,500,000 people (the designated area of primary responsibility is referred to as the "Territory".) The Territory is determined by negotiation of the parties before the Franchise Agreement's execution, and a map depicting the geographic boundaries of the Territory is attached by the parties as Exhibit "A" to the Franchise Agreement at the time of its signing. Decreases which may occur in the Territory's population during the Franchise Agreement's term will not result in any refund of the initial franchise fee or redrawing of the Territory's boundaries. Likewise, increases in the Territory's population during the Franchise Agreement's term will not trigger any obligation that you must pay an additional franchise fee nor will it result in any change in the Territory's boundaries. You do not receive the right to acquire additional franchises within your Territory without entering into an Area Development Agreement with us.

If you wish to relocate your CRITERIUM business site, the proposed new site must meet our then-current site selection criteria and be approved by us.

Offices converting from the Predecessor Company's "Home Inspection Consultants" network receive an area of primary responsibility generally corresponding to the territory they have been servicing, unless otherwise agreed to by the parties. Such area may not necessarily contain the same population base described above applicable to new CRITERIUM® Franchisees. The area granted to converting offices is also determined by negotiations before the parties' execution of the Franchise Agreement and depicted on a map attached as Exhibit "A" to the Franchise Agreement.

We will not locate another CRITERIUM® franchise or establish a company-owned outlet or channels of distribution using the Franchisor's trademark within the Territory. This is the only exclusive right granted to you. After five years, in order to maintain the territorial exclusivity, you must maintain minimum annual Gross Receipts as indicated in Section 2.2.5 of the Franchise Agreement and in the table below in this Item 12. A failure by you to achieve this quota for any twelve-month period commencing after the end of the fourth anniversary of the Franchise Agreement, shall result in the immediate termination of your territorial exclusivity. If your territorial exclusivity is terminated for the reasons outlined above, you will not receive an exclusive territory. You may face competition from other franchisees, from outlets that we own, or from other channels of distribution or competitive brands that we control.

Any CRITERIUM® office, whether owned by CRITERIUM ENGINEERS or another Franchisee, as well as "Home Inspection Consultants" offices, may provide Consulting Engineering Services in any geographic area and to any customer, while the provider is legally licensed to render these Consulting Engineering Services in the jurisdiction where they are performed. However, you or another CRITERIUM® franchisee may not provide these services within the exclusive territory of any other CRITERIUM® franchisee.

You may conduct building evaluations outside of your Territory, provided (1) you are legally licensed to render such evaluation services in the jurisdiction where they are performed, and (2) you do not render such services in any Territory which has been assigned to another CRITERIUM® Franchisee or to a licensee operating under the "Home Inspection Consultants" network that has been granted exclusive rights within that Territory. We will notify you by written supplements to the Confidential Operating Manual of the geographic boundaries assigned as areas of primary responsibility to other Franchisees and to "Home Inspection Consultants" licensees. You may use other channels of distribution, such as the Internet, telemarketing or other direct marketing, to make sales outside your Territory, however you may not use other channels of distribution to make sales within the territory of another franchisee.

The Franchise Agreement provides that it is an event of default, permitting termination of the Franchise Agreement, for you to fail to realize minimum annual Gross Receipts in the amounts indicated below, starting after the end of the first 12 months from execution of the Franchise Agreement and for each 12 month period during the term of the Franchise Agreement:

| Population Base – | 0 – 500,000 | 500,001 – 1,000,000 | 1,000,001 – 2,000,000 | Each additional 1,000,000 add |
|--------------------------|-------------|------------------------|--------------------------|-------------------------------|
| Year 1 (first 12 months) | \$0 | \$0 | \$0 | \$0 |
| Year 2 | \$50,000 | \$75,000 | \$75,000 | \$75,000 |
| Year 3 | \$100,000 | \$150,000 | \$200,000 | \$150,000 |
| Year 4 | \$150,000 | \$225,000 | \$300,000 | \$225,000 |
| Year 5 | \$200,000 | \$300,000 | \$400,000 | \$300,000 |

If, at any time during the term of the Franchise Agreement, you fail to attain the minimum Gross Receipts outlined in the Franchise Agreement for any twelve (12) consecutive month period commencing after the end of the first 12 months from execution of the Franchise Agreement, then at our option, we may: (1) terminate the franchise agreement; or (2) reduce the size of the franchise territory. If offered, you may either accept or decline the re-designed franchise territory. If you do not accept the re-designed franchise territory, then we may terminate the Franchise Agreement.

In this respect, the continuation of your exclusive rights in the Territory depends upon achievement of a certain sales volume or other contingency since your failure to meet the minimum annual Gross Receipts level may result in termination of the franchise. At our option, if you fail to achieve the minimum sales volume, we may offer you the ability to continue to operate the franchise with a re-designed territory. You may accept this as an alternative to termination of the franchise. However, under those conditions, we may be permitted to establish another franchise within the Territory.

CRITERIUM ENGINEERS has no present plan to establish any other franchises or businesses offering similar services under a different name or trademark as those offered by CRITERIUM® offices utilizing the CRITERIUM® System and under the Marks. However, except as provided in this Item 12 regarding building evaluation services, the Franchise Agreement contains no limitation on our right to do so.

Periodically, CRITERIUM ENGINEERS may seek to obtain work from clients (national accounts). This work may be at one or various locations around the country. For any transactional services (those which are single transactions usually performed within a short period of time), we will assign all work we obtain within your Territory to you. We may negotiate the fees for these services on your behalf. CRITERIUM ENGINEERS may also solicit work within your Territory which are ongoing, longer-term services. Such services may require specialized training and technology. We agree to provide the necessary training and assign the work to you, provided you have successfully completed the training and demonstrated competence. You have no obligation to accept these assignments. If you decline to accept any assignment we refer to you, we may assign the work to any other engineer or franchise without having to obtain your permission and/or without having to pay you a royalty or commission. If Franchisee's performance on these assignments is unacceptable, Franchisee's access to assignments may be discontinued, limited and/or monitored until evidence of acceptable performance.

We reserve the right, among others:

- (1) To establish, and license others to establish other businesses under other systems using other proprietary marks at such locations and on such terms and conditions as we deem appropriate;
- (2) to own, franchise, or operate CRITERIUM ENGINEERS Businesses at any location outside of the Territory, regardless of the proximity to your CRITERIUM ENGINEERS Business. We will not establish within your Territory another franchisee or company-owned outlet which may also use the franchisor's trademark;
- (3) to use the Marks and the System to sell any products or services, similar to those which you will sell, through any alternate channels of distribution within or outside of the Territory. This includes, but is not limited to, retail locations and other channels of distribution such as television, mail order, catalog sales, wholesale to unrelated retail outlets, or over the Internet. We are not required to compensate you for soliciting or accepting orders inside your territory;
- (4) to use and license the use of other proprietary and non-proprietary marks or methods which are not the same as or confusingly similar to the Marks, whether in alternative channels of distribution or in the operation of a business offering which are not similar to the business operated by you;
- (5) to purchase or be purchased by, or merge or combine with, any business, including a business that competes directly with your CRITERIUM ENGINEERS Business, wherever located;
- (6) to acquire and convert to the System operated by us any businesses offering services and products related to operating a consulting engineering service business, including such businesses operated by competitors or otherwise operated independently or as part of, or in association with, any other system or chain, whether franchised or corporately owned and whether located inside or outside of the Territory; and
- (7) to implement multi-area marketing programs which may allow us or others to solicit or sell to customers anywhere. We also reserve the right to issue mandatory policies to coordinate these multi-area marketing programs.

Area Development Agreement

If we grant you area development rights, the Area Development Agreement you sign with us will grant to you an exclusive area within which you may establish an agreed upon number of CRITERIUM ENGINEERS Franchises, in accordance with your Development Schedule ("Development Area"). A Development Area is usually defined by political boundaries such as city, county or state limits, or by other reasonable boundaries we may determine in our discretion. The number of CRITERIUM ENGINEERS Franchises to be developed is determined based on demographics and other characteristics of the Development Area, including population density, average income and other characteristics of the surrounding area, natural boundaries, extent of competition and the amount and size or urban, suburban and rural areas in the Development Area. Based on your proposal and our own research, we will negotiate with you how many CRITERIUM ENGINEERS Franchises must be established within the Development Area. Each Authorized Territory for specific CRITERIUM ENGINEERS Franchise locations to be established within the Development Area will be determined at the time the Franchise Agreement is signed for each new CRITERIUM ENGINEERS Franchise.

If you enter into an Area Development Agreement with us, then we will approve the location of any future additional Franchised Businesses and related territories, if applicable. Our then-current standards for sites and territories will apply.

Except as stated below, the Development Area is exclusive to you unless you fail to meet the Development Schedule designated for your Development Area. If you fail to meet that schedule, your exclusive rights to the Development Area may be forfeited and we may grant franchises to other persons or entities to establish Franchise locations using the Marks and the System within the Development Area. For each additional Criterium Engineers Franchise you purchase/open, we reserve the right, in our sole and absolute discretion, to negotiate whatever Franchise Fee we deem appropriate; and in an amount that is the same, higher, or lower than the current and/or existing Franchise Fee.

13 TRADEMARKS

CRITERIUM ENGINEERS authorizes you to use the logo appearing on the cover page of this Disclosure Document in the operation of its Franchised Consulting Engineering Business. The Franchise Agreement grants you the right to operate the Franchised Consulting Engineering Business under the trade name "CRITERIUM®", "CRITERIUM® - _____ ENGINEERS" and under such other trademarks, trade names, service marks, logotypes and commercial symbols which we designate in writing (the "Marks").

COAST TO COAST ENGINEERING SERVICES, INC. d/b/a CRITERIUM ENGINEERS has registered the following Marks on the Principal Register of the United States Patent and Trademark Office:

| Mark | Type | Class | Services | Reg. No. | Reg. Date |
|------------------------------|-------------------------------|-------|--|-----------|-------------------------------------|
| CRITERIUM | Standard Character Mark | 37 | Preventative building maintenance planning services; building inspection and investigation services | 1,602,854 | 06/19/1990 Renewed 08/12/2020 |
| | | 42 | Consulting engineering services; consulting in the field of litigation | | |
| CRITERIUM | Standard Character Mark | 35 | Franchising services - namely, offering technical assistance in the establishment or operation of businesses offering engineering consulting services entailing building analysis, diagnostics, and inspections, maintenance, planning design, site investigations and litigation support services | 1,628,576 | 12/18/1990 Renewed 11/06/2020 |
| CRITERIUM Logo: | Design Mark | 42 | Consulting engineering services, consulting in the field of litigation | 1,603,100 | 06/19/1990 Renewed 08/12/2020 |
| CRITERIUM ENGINEERS Logo: | Design Mark | 42 | Consulting engineering services in the field of litigation support and building evaluation and design | 1,613,354 | 09/11/1990 Renewed 11/06/2020 |

| Mark | Type | Class | Services | Reg. No. | Reg. Date |
|----------------------------|-------------------------|-------|--|-----------|---|
| Logo (Orange Triangle): | Color Design Mark | 42 | Consulting engineering services, consulting in the field of litigation, building evaluation and design, building diagnostic inspections, analysis, maintenance planning and design | 1,751,662 | 02/09/1993 Renewed 08/24/2023 |
| CRITERIUM ENGINEERS Logo: | Design Mark | 42 | Consulting engineering services, consulting in the field of litigation, building evaluation and design, building diagnostic inspections, analysis, maintenance planning and design | 1,811,322 | 12/14/1993 Renewed 05/19/2013 Surrender Pending 12/14/23 |
| Logo (Triangle): | Design Mark | 42 | Consulting engineering services, consulting in the field of litigation, building evaluation and design, building diagnostic inspections, analysis, maintenance planning and design | 1,946,863 | 01/09/1996 Renewed 01/23/2015 |

| Mark | Type | Class | Services | Reg. No. | Reg. Date |
|--|-------------------------------|-------|---|-----------|------------------------------------|
| COLOR DESIGN (ORANGE TRIANGLE) WITH CRITERIUM ENGINEERS TO THE RIGHT Logo: | Design Mark | 35 | Franchising services - namely, offering technical assistance in the establishment or operation of businesses offering engineering consulting services entailing building analysis, diagnostics, and inspections, maintenance, planning design, and site investigations. | 6,410,026 | 07/06/2021 |
| | | 37 | Consulting in the field of maintenance planning for buildings; Inspection in the Course of Construction. | | |
| | | 42 | Engineering/Consulting Engineering; Consulting in the field of building design and property condition assessment. | | |
| FOR THE LIFE OF YOUR ASSOCIATION | Standard Character Mark | 37 | Consulting in the field of maintenance planning for buildings | 3,255,382 | 06/26/2007 Renewed 9/23/2016 |
| | | 42 | Consulting in the field of building design and property condition assessment | | |

| Mark | Type | Class | Services | Reg. No. | Reg. Date |
|----------------------|-------------------------------|----------|---|-----------|------------|
| WE KNOW BUILDINGS | Standard Character Mark | 37 42 | Consulting in the field of maintenance planning for buildings; Inspection in the Course of Construction. Engineering/Consulting Engineering; Consulting in the field of building design and property condition assessment. | 6,409,546 | 07/02/2021 |

$COAST\ TO\ COAST\ ENGINEERING\ SERVICES,\ INC.\ d/b/a\ CRITERIUM\ ENGINEERS\ has\ registered\ the\ following\ Mark\ in\ Canada:$

| Mark | Type | Services | Reg. No. | Reg. Date |
|---|-------------------------------|---|-------------------------|---|
| CRITERIUM COLOR DESIGN | Standard Character Mark | Preventive building maintenance planning services; building inspection and investigation services; consulting engineering services; consulting in the field of litigation Franchising services - | TMA524099 | 02/29/2000 |
| (ORANGE TRIANGLE) WITH CRITERIUM ENGINEERS TO THE RIGHT Logo: | Design Mark | namely, offering technical assistance in the establishment or operation of businesses offering engineering consulting services entailing building analysis, diagnostics, and inspections, maintenance, planning design, and site investigations. Consulting in the field of maintenance planning for buildings; Inspection in the Course of Construction. Engineering/Consulting Engineering; Consulting in the field of building design and property condition assessment. | Application #2058276 | Applied 10/17/2020 (Awaiting Registration) |

COAST TO COAST ENGINEERING SERVICES, INC. d/b/a CRITERIUM ENGINEERS has registered the following Mark in Saudi Arabia:

| Mark | Type | Class | Services | Reg. No. | Reg. Date |
|-----------|-------------------------------|-------|---|------------|------------|
| CRITERIUM | Standard Character Mark | 37 | Preventive building maintenance planning services; building inspection and investigation services; consulting engineering services; consulting in the field of litigation | 1436024993 | 1437/03/18 |

Except for the above-mentioned registrations, there are no other currently effective registrations or pending applications with any federal or state governmental body seeking registration of any of the Marks. There are no agreements of any kind in effect which limit CRITERIUM ENGINEERS' right to use or sublicense the use of any of the Marks in any manner material to the franchise. CRITERIUM ENGINEERS has filed all required affidavits related to the above-referenced registrations and pending applications.

There are no presently effective determinations of the United States Patent and Trademark Office, the trademark trial and appeal board, the trademark administrator of any state or any court, or any pending infringement, opposition or cancellation proceeding, and there is no pending material litigation involving the Marks that is relevant to their use in any state in which your franchised business is to be located. There are no infringing uses actually known to CRITERIUM ENGINEERS that could materially affect your use of the Marks in any state in which your franchised business is to be located. CRITERIUM ENGINEERS, however, makes no representation or warranty, express or implied, as to the validity or enforceability of the Marks.

There are no currently effective agreements that significantly limit CRITERIUM ENGINEERS' rights to use or license the use of the principal trademarks listed in this section in a manner material to your franchised business.

You must use the Marks in strict compliance with the rules we prescribe and only in connection with the conduct of the Franchised Consulting Engineering Business and in rendering Consulting Engineering Services. The Marks include the incorporation and use of the registration mark symbol, ®, as designated for each Mark. We prohibit you from using the Marks in connection with the sale of any unauthorized service, or in any manner not expressly authorized in writing by CRITERIUM ENGINEERS. You must give notices of trademark and service mark registrations as we specify and will obtain such fictitious or assumed name registrations required under applicable law.

You must give immediate written notice to CRITERIUM ENGINEERS of any improper use of the Marks or any other trade name or service mark used by any third party which is confusingly similar to the Marks which comes to your attention or of any infringement or claim, demand, challenge or suit contesting your use of the Marks. Upon receipt of written notification, we will undertake and control the prosecution, defense or settlement of any legal action in connection with such infringement or challenge. In connection with the above, you must assist us in carrying out prosecution or defense. You may not take any action in your own name. We are not obligated to indemnify you from liability to third parties, or other expenses or costs you may incur in connection with third party claims or otherwise, arising out of your use of the Marks.

If it becomes advisable at any time in the discretion of CRITERIUM ENGINEERS to require you to modify or discontinue using any of the Marks or to require that you use one or more additional or substitute names or Marks, you must immediately comply with all instructions by CRITERIUM ENGINEERS at your sole expense.

CRITERIUM ENGINEERS permits offices operating under the Predecessor Company's "Home Inspection Consultants" network to convert to the CRITERIUM® System.

14 PATENTS, COPYRIGHTS and PROPRIETARY INFORMATION

We do not own any rights in, or to any patents which are material to the franchised business. We do not have any pending patent applications that are material to the franchise.

On May 29, 1990, CRITERIUM ENGINEERS obtained a copyright registration for its INSPECTION CHECKSHEETS under registration No. Txu 427-094, date of creation 1989. CRITERIUM ENGINEERS intends to renew this copyright. We permit you to use these Field Notes in the manner described in our Confidential Operations Manual.

On August 20, 1990, CRITERIUM ENGINEERS obtained a copyright registration for its STANDARD PARAGRAPHS under registration No. Txu 425 823, date of creation 1989. CRITERIUM ENGINEERS intends to renew this copyright. We permit you to use these Standard Paragraphs in the manner described in our Confidential Operations Manual.

On January 21, 2005, CRITERIUM ENGINEERS obtained copyright registrations for its websites as follows: www.criterium-engineers.com under registration No. Txu001221531, date of creation 1999; Criterium Engineers Web site—residential (www.criteriumhomeinspection.com) under registration No. Txu001209149, date of creation 2004; and www.criterium-commercial.com under registration No. Txu001209150, date of creation 2004. CRITERIUM ENGINEERS intends to renew these copyrights. We permit you to use various attributes of these websites in a manner described in our Confidential Operations Manual.

Each copyright listed above has a term of 70 years from the date of creation unless extended by an applicable federal statute.

In addition to those copyrights registered with the U.S. Copyright Office listed at the beginning of this section, CRITERIUM ENGINEERS claims copyright protection for all printed material we produce and designate with the copyright symbol including brochures, manuals, software, and promotional materials.

There are no presently effective determinations of the United States Copyright Office, or any pending infringement, opposition or cancellation proceeding, and there is no pending material litigation involving the copyrights that is relevant to their use in any state in which your franchised business is to be located. There are no infringing uses actually known to CRITERIUM ENGINEERS that could materially affect your use of the copyrighted materials in this state. CRITERIUM ENGINEERS, however, makes no representation or warranty, express or implied, as to the validity or enforceability of the copyrights.

You must promptly notify us of any claim, demand or suit based upon or arising from, or of any attempt by any other person, firm or corporation, to use the copyrighted information in which we have a proprietary interest. You must also promptly notify us of any litigation instituted by you or by any person, firm, corporation or governmental agency against you. We may elect to defend or prosecute any such litigation, at our sole discretion. In the event we undertake the defense or prosecution of any litigation, you agree to execute any and all documents and do such acts and things as may, in the opinion of our counsel, be necessary to carry out such defense or prosecution, either in the name of us or in your name, as we shall elect.

If it becomes advisable at any time in the discretion of the CRITERIUM ENGINEERS to require you to modify or discontinue using any of the subject matter covered by any of the copyrights, you must immediately comply with all instructions by CRITERIUM ENGINEERS in that connection at your sole expense.

Confidential Information

Your entire knowledge of the CRITERIUM® System is derived from information we disclose to you. Much of this information is proprietary, confidential and a trade secret of CRITERIUM ENGINEERS. This information includes operating procedures, sales data, gross receipts information, customer lists, customer surveys, research results, and other data which we designate as confidential, unless you can demonstrate that the information came to your attention prior to disclosure by us or was part of the public domain through the lawful publication or communication by others.

You must maintain the absolute confidentiality of all confidential and proprietary information we designate during and after the term of the Franchise Agreement and shall not use this information in any other business or in any manner not specifically authorized or approved in writing by us.

You may divulge confidential information and trade secrets only to those of your employees who must have access to it in order to operate the Franchised Consulting Engineering Business. You and each officer, director and shareholder of the Franchisee and all of your employees who have access to such information and secrets shall execute a Confidentiality and Non-Competition Agreement (Exhibit "E" to the Franchise Agreement).

CRITERIUM ENGINEERS has no obligation under the Franchise Agreement or otherwise to protect any right that you have or may acquire to use a patent, patent application or copyright which we may own or ourselves are licensed to use.

15 OBLIGATIONS TO PARTICIPATE IN THE ACTUAL OPERATION OF THE FRANCHISED BUSINESS

You, or your principal partner, shareholder, or officer if you are a partnership or corporation, must be licensed as a "professional engineer" as previously disclosed in Item 1 of this Disclosure Document. This individual shall devote his or her full-time attention and best efforts to the operation of the Franchised Consulting Engineering Business, unless we grant prior written approval. That individual need not have any equity interest in the Franchised Consulting Engineering Business unless required by state engineering law.

You must notify us of the name of the individual designated to devote full-time and attention. This individual must satisfactorily complete our training program. This individual must sign our Confidentiality and Non-Competition Agreement, attached to the Franchise Agreement as Exhibit E, and keep our confidential or proprietary information confidential.

At all times, you must staff and manage the Franchised Consulting Engineering Business by a sufficient number of competent employees. Consulting Engineering Services must be provided by licensed professional engineers. You are responsible for oversight of all employees' comprehensive training. This may include their attendance and satisfactory completion of our training program.

You will have sole authority and control over the day-to-day operations of the Franchised Business and its employees. You will be solely responsible for recruiting and hiring the persons you employ to operate the Franchised Business. You will also be responsible for their training, wages, taxes, benefits, safety, work schedules, work conditions, assignments, discipline and termination and for compliance with all workplace related laws. At no time will you or your employees be deemed to be employees of CRITERIUM ENGINEERS or our affiliates. We have no right or obligation to direct your employees or to operate the Franchised Business.

If the Franchisee is a corporation, each officer and shareholder of the Franchisee must execute a personal guaranty of the note, agreeing to be personally jointly and severally liable for its repayment. In addition, each officer and shareholder of the Franchisee must sign a personal guarantee obligating them to all of the obligations in the Franchise Agreement. The Guarantee and Assumption of Obligations is attached to the Franchise Agreement as Exhibit "B."

16 RESTRICTIONS ON WHAT THE FRANCHISEE MAY SELL

You shall offer and promote all of the Consulting Engineering Services, as the particular services which are included in this definition may be changed and modified by Criterium Engineers, and only these Consulting Engineering Services, unless you first obtain our written approval. You shall not use the franchised office for any purpose other than the operation of the Franchised

Consulting Engineering Business, as modified by CRITERIUM ENGINEERS during the term of the Franchise Agreement, unless you first obtain our written approval. We reserve the right to change or modify the Consulting Engineering Services you are required to offer.

Except for the limitations outlined above, the restrictions regarding the Territory in Item 12 of this Disclosure Document, and restrictions which exist by virtue of state licensing requirements applicable to persons rendering engineering services, we do not otherwise limit you in the customers to whom you may offer Consulting Engineering Services.

17 RENEWAL, TERMINATION, TRANSFER AND DISPUTE RESOLUTION

This table lists certain important provisions of the franchise and related agreements. You should read these provisions in the agreements attached to this disclosure document.

THE FRANCHISEE RELATIONSHIP

| PROVISION | SECTION IN FRANCHISE | SUMMARY |
|--|-------------------------|--|
| | AGREEMENT | |
| a. Length of the franchise | Section 4.1 | 10 years. |
| term b. Renewal or Extension | Section 4.2 | You may extend the term of the agreement by 2 additional 5 year |
| of Term. | | terms. |
| c. Requirements for You to Renew or Extend. | Sections 4.2 and 4.3 | To renew, you must not be in default of the Franchise Agreement; provide the required notice of intent to renew; sign a current Franchise Agreement; meet current qualifications and training requirements; and sign a general release. If you seek to renew your franchise at the expiration of the initial term or any renewal term, you may be asked to sign a new franchise agreement that contains terms and conditions materially different from those in your previous franchise agreement, such as different fee requirements and territorial rights. |
| d. Termination by You. | Section 16.1 | If you are in compliance and we materially breach the Franchise Agreement and fail to cure or begin to cure within 30 days of receiving your written notice; or, you may terminate the Franchise Agreement at any time without cause provided, you are not in material default, and: a) if you pay a royalty of less than 4%, you pay a fee equal to 2 times the annualized royalty fee of the average of the last 6 month's gross receipts times 4% times 3 years. The franchisee may terminate the agreement on any grounds available by law; or, b) if you pay a royalty equal to, or more than, 4% or greater, you pay a fee equal to 3 times the annualized royalty fee of the average of the last 6 month's gross receipts or \$10,000, whichever is greater. If you are not meeting the minimum quota, then your termination fee is three times the annualized royalty fee OR the annualized royalty fee based upon the minimum quota, whichever is greater. The franchisee may terminate the agreement on any grounds available by law. |
| e. Termination by Criterium | Not Applicable | Not Applicable. |
| Engineers Without Cause. | | |

| PROVISION | SECTION IN FRANCHISE | SUMMARY |
|--|--|--|
| | AGREEMENT | |
| f. Termination by Criterium Engineers With Cause. | Section 16.2 | We may terminate the Franchise Agreement only if you default. |
| g. "Cause" defined - defaults which can be cured. | Section 16.2 | Curable defaults: if you fail to make payments due us; or you fail to comply with mandatory specifications in the Franchise Agreement or Manual, you generally have 30 days to cure except for defaults included in (h) below. |
| h. "Cause" defined – non- curable defaults | Section 16.2 | Non-curable defaults: failure to satisfactorily complete training; making a material misrepresentation or omission in the application for the franchise; indictment, charge, conviction or plea of no contest, to a felony or other crime or offense that can adversely affect the reputation of either party or the Franchised Business; Failure to adhere to the Code of Ethics of the National Society of Professional Engineers (NSPE); any unauthorized use of the Manual or Confidential Information; abandonment of the Franchised Business for 5 consecutive days; surrenders or transfers control of Franchised Business in an unauthorized manner; submission on 2 or more occasions of reports understating any amounts due by more than 5% for any accounting period during the term of the franchise and you are unable to satisfactorily demonstrate that understatements resulted from inadvertent error; you are adjudicated bankrupt, insolvent or make a general assignment for the benefit of creditors; misuse or unauthorized use of the Marks; failure on 2 or more occasions within any 12 month period to submit reports or fees owed to us whether or not such failure to comply is corrected; within 10 days of receipt of non-compliance, failure to obtain or maintain permits, certificates or licenses necessary for the proper conduct of the Franchised Business; failure to attain minimum annual gross receipts. |
| | Area Development Agreement Section 8.4 | Default under an Area Development Agreement shall entitle us to terminate any or all other Franchise Agreements granted to a Developer. |
| i. Your obligations on termination/nonrenewal. | Section 17 | Stop operations of the Franchised Business; stop using the Confidential Information, System and/or the Marks; assign any assumed names to us; pay all sums owed to us including damages and costs incurred in enforcing the termination provisions of the Franchise Agreement; return the Manual and any other material provided to you by us; assign your telephone listings, domain names and e-mail addresses to us as requested; turn over to us a complete list of your customers for two years prior to termination along with your customer record files; comply with the covenants not to compete and any other surviving provision, and cancel all assumed name or equivalent registrations relating to use of any Proprietary Mark. |
| j. Assignment of contract by CRITERIUM ENGINEERS. | Section 18.1 | There are no restrictions on our right to assign or transfer. |
| k. "Transfer" by you - definition. | Section 18.2 | Includes transfer of ownership in franchise, interest in franchisee |
| 1. CRITERIUM ENGINEERS' approval of | Sections 18.2. | entity or sale of assets. CRITERIUM ENGINEERS has the right to approve all transfers but will not unreasonably withhold approval. |
| transfer by franchisee. | | 11 |

| PROVISION | SECTION IN | SUMMARY |
|--|------------------------------------|---|
| | FRANCHISE AGREEMENT | |
| m. Conditions of CRITERIUM ENGINEERS approval of transfer. | Sections 18.2. – 17.2.9& Exhibit F | Written consent of franchisor, transferee(s) or someone in responsible charge shall be a licensed professional engineer or architect in good standing within the Territory, all obligations owed to us and relating to the Franchised Business must be paid in full, execution of a general release, the transferee must meet our qualifications, sign the then-current Franchise Agreement, provide a copy of all documents relating to the proposed transfer, transfer fee paid, transferor agrees to guarantee full performance of transferee if required by us, and all necessary consents and approvals by third parties are obtained. |
| n. CRITERIUM ENGINEERS right of first refusal to acquire your business. | Section 19 | We may match an offer for your Franchised Business or an ownership interest you propose to sell. |
| o. CRITERIUM ENGINEERS option to purchase your business. | Sections 17.5 and 19.2 | We are not obligated to do so, but, if the franchise is terminated or expires, we may purchase any or all assets containing the Marks of the Franchised Business at the lesser of cost or fair market value. If franchisee proposes to sell the business or a portion thereof under Section 18.1, then we have the right to purchase the same for the price and on the same terms and conditions. |
| p. Your death or disability. | Section 18.4 | Your heirs, beneficiaries, devisees, or legal representatives can apply to us to continue operation of the Franchised Business, or sell or otherwise transfer interest in the Franchised Business within 90 days of death or incapacity. If they fail to do so, the Franchise Agreement will terminate. |
| q. Non-competition covenants during the term of the franchise. | Section 6.3 | During the term of the Franchise Agreement, you must not own or otherwise have any interest in any Competitive Business. |
| r. Non-competition covenants after the franchise is terminated or expires. | Section 17.2 | You must not own or operate a Competitive Business for 2 years after the Franchise Agreement is terminated or expires within a 50-mile radius of the Territory of the Franchised Business or within ten (10) miles of the Territory of any other Criterium Engineers Franchised Business. |
| s. Modification of the agreement. | Section 21.5 | The Franchise Agreement can be modified only by written agreement between you and us, except the Operations Manual, which is subject to change by will not materially alter your fundamental rights. |
| t. Integration/merger clause. | Section 21.5 | Only the terms of the Franchise Agreement are binding (subject to state law.) Any representations or promises outside of the disclosure document and franchise agreement may not be enforceable. |
| u. Dispute resolution by arbitration or mediation. | Section 22.8 | All disputes arising out of or relating to the Franchise Agreement must be mediated in Portland, Maine no later than ninety (90) days after commencement of any litigation or arbitration or litigation is commenced by either party to the Franchise Agreement. |
| v. Choice of forum. | Section 22.2 | Litigation must be in the State of Maine, unless inconsistent with any specific state law having jurisdiction. (See State Addendum). |
| w. Choice of Law. | Section 22.1 | Maine State law applies unless inconsistent with any specific state law having jurisdiction (See State Addendum), except that disputes regarding the Marks will be governed by the United States Trademark Act of 1946 (Lanham Act, 15 U.S.C. Sec. 1051 et. Seq.). |

ADDITIONAL PROVISIONS FOR AREA DEVELOPERS

| PROVISION | SECTION IN | SUMMARY |
|--|----------------------------|--|
| 1 110 / 10101 | AREA DEVELOPMENT AGREEMENT | |
| a. Length of the Franchise Term | Section 2.3 | Development term is five (5) years or as negotiated. |
| b. Renewal or Extension of Term. | Not Applicable | Not Applicable |
| c. Requirements for You to Renew or Extend. | Not Applicable | Not Applicable |
| d. Termination by You. | Not Applicable | Not Applicable |
| e. Termination by Criterium Engineers Without Cause. | Not Applicable | Not Applicable |
| f. Termination by Criterium Engineers With Cause. | Section 8 | We may terminate if you commit any one of several violations. |
| g. "Cause" defined - defaults which can be cured. | Sections 8.1 and 8.3 | Failure to perform under the Agreement, cease to be Franchisee, or failure to comply with any Franchise Agreement. |
| h. "Cause" defined – non- curable defaults | Section 8 | Defaults include failure to comply with the Development Schedule. |
| | Section 8.4 | If you default under the Area Development Agreement, we may terminate any or all other Franchise Agreements granted to Developer, in our sole discretion. |
| i. Your obligations on termination/nonrenewal. | Section 12.2 | Comply with covenants not to complete anywhere in the Development Territory for two (2) years after expiration or termination. |
| j. Assignment of contract by CRITERIUM ENGINEERS. | Section 10.1 | No restriction on CRITERIUM ENGINEERS' right to assign or transfer. |
| k. "Transfer" by you - definition. | Section 10.2 | None without our written consent. |
| 1. CRITERIUM ENGINEERS' approval of transfer by franchisee. | Sections 10.3 | Approval required for all transfers. |
| m. Conditions of CRITERIUM ENGINEERS approval of transfer. | Section 10.3 | All obligations must be paid; you must not be in default of any provision of Franchise Agreement; execute a general release; transferee must execute separate Agreement; transferee qualifies and is approved by us; execution of Franchise Agreement; and transfer fee paid. (also see r. below). |
| n. CRITERIUM ENGINEERS right of first refusal to acquire your business. | Not Applicable | Not Applicable |
| o. CRITERIUM ENGINEERS option to purchase your business. | Not Applicable | Not Applicable |
| p. Your death or disability. | Not Applicable | Not Applicable |
| q. Non-competition covenants during the term of the franchise. | Section 12 | During the term of the Agreement you must not own or otherwise have any interest in a Competitive Business, attempt to divert business or employees of us. |
| r. Non-competition covenants after the franchise is terminated or expires. | Section 12.2 | No competing business for 2 years within the Development Territory (including after assignment). |

| PROVISION | SECTION IN | SUMMARY |
|-------------------------------|--------------|---|
| | AREA | |
| | DEVELOPMENT | |
| | AGREEMENT | |
| s. Modification of the | Section 13.5 | The Agreement can be modified only be written agreement |
| agreement. | | between you and us. |
| t. Integration/merger clause. | Section 13.5 | Only the terms of the Agreement are binding (subject to state law.) |
| | | Any representations or promises outside of the disclosure |
| | | document and area development agreement may not be |
| | | enforceable. |
| u. Dispute resolution by | Section 14 | All disputes arising out of or relating to the Franchise Agreement |
| arbitration or mediation. | | must be mediated in Portland, Maine no later than ninety (90) days |
| | | after commencement of any litigation or arbitration by either party |
| | | to the Franchise Agreement. |
| v. Choice of forum. | Section 14.2 | Litigation must be in the State of Maine, unless inconsistent with |
| | | any specific state law having jurisdiction. (See State Addendum). |
| w. Choice of Law. | Section 14.1 | Maine State law applies unless inconsistent with any specific state |
| | | law having jurisdiction (See State Addendum). |

It should be noted that the provision in the Franchise Agreement which provides for termination upon bankruptcy of the franchisee may not be enforceable under federal bankruptcy law, 11 U.S.C. Section 101, et. Seq.

See the state addenda to the Franchise Agreement and disclosure document for special state disclosures.

18 PUBLIC FIGURES

We do not use any public figure to promote our franchise.

19 FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE REPRESENTATIONS

The FTC's Franchise Rule permits a franchisor to provide information about the actual or potential financial performance of its franchised and/or franchisor-owned outlets, if there is a reasonable basis for the information, and if the information is included in the disclosure document. Financial performance information that differs from that included in Item 19 may be given only if: (1) a franchisor provides the actual records of an existing outlet you are considering buying; or (2) a franchisor supplements the information provided in this Item 19, for example, by providing information about possible performance at a particular location or under particular circumstances.

The figures below represent actual annual billings generated by our franchisees during the first five fiscal years of their operation. You should conduct an independent investigation of the costs and expenses you will incur in operating your franchised business. You should also carefully review the attached explanatory notes.

The table below represents the billings reported to us by CRITERIUM ENGINEERS franchisees. The results reported are for all the offices opened since 2018 that have or had been in

business for a minimum of one to five years or have not yet been open that long but are currently existing (6 out of a total of 34 franchise offices). In putting together this information, we relied exclusively on information provided to us by those offices.

The financial performance reported below does not reflect the costs of sales, operating expenses or other income or profit. You should conduct an independent investigation of costs and expenses you will incur in operating your Criterium Engineers franchise. Franchisees or former franchisees, listed in the disclosure document, may be one source of this information.

| | FIRST YEAR | SECOND | THIRD YEAR | FOURTH | FIFTH |
|-------------------------|-------------|-----------|-------------|-----------------|----------|
| | BILLING | YEAR | BILLINGS | YEAR | YEAR |
| | | BILLINGS | | BILLINGs | BILLINGs |
| Sum | \$1,610,687 | \$748,813 | \$1,477.512 | \$0 | \$0 |
| Average Annual Billings | \$402,672 | \$249,604 | \$492,504 | \$0 | \$0 |
| Mean Annual Billings | \$291,200 | \$157,166 | \$421,979 | \$0 | \$0 |
| High Annual Billings | \$863,131 | \$468,804 | \$814,710 | \$0 | \$0 |
| Low Annual Billings | \$165,155 | \$122,843 | \$240,823 | \$0 | \$0 |
| # and % of franchises | 1 | 2 | 1 | 0 | 0 |
| that had billings | 25.0% | 3%3.3 | 33.3% | 0.0% | 0.0% |
| higher than average | | | | | |
| # and % of franchises | 3 | 1 | 2 | 0 | 0 |
| that had billings lower | 75.0% | 33.3% | 66.7% | 0.0% | 0.0% |
| than average | | | | | |
| Total Franchises | 4 | 3 | 3 | 0 | 0 |
| Total Percentage | 100% | 100.0% | 100.0% | 0.0% | 0.0% |

Note: We did not have any new offices in 2019 or 2020, thus the \$0.

The information provided is based on all franchises established after 2017. The information provided was based on the franchisee's monthly report, due on the 10th of the month following. The size of the territories vary, and no attempt was made to segregate the data by any other variables. Average, median, high and low billing levels were determined by examining the reports of all franchisees in business for the entire period of examination (one to six years).

Criterium's per capita share of the consulting engineering service business in the territories served by currently active franchisees ("Home Inspection Consultant" office "old system," and CRITERIUM® System franchisees "new system"), in the United States and Canada, is illustrated in the following chart.

| 32 Affiliates | Average \$ per | Median \$ per | High \$ per | Low \$ per capita |
|----------------------|----------------|---------------|-------------|-------------------|
| | capita | capita | capita | |
| Top 5 Affiliates | \$0.69 | \$0.60 | \$1.32 | \$0.35 |
| Top 10 Affiliates | \$0.47 | \$0.32 | \$1.32 | \$0.22 |
| Top 20 Affiliates | \$0.26 | \$0.21 | \$.77 | \$0.14 |
| Lowest 5 Affiliates | \$0.04 | \$0.03 | \$0.09 | \$0.01 |
| Lowest 10 Affiliates | \$0.07 | \$0.09 | \$0.12 | \$0.01 |

| Lowest 20 Affiliates | \$0.12 | \$0.12 | \$0.19 | \$0.02 |
|----------------------|--------|--------|--------|--------|
| All Affiliates | \$0.23 | \$0.14 | \$1.32 | \$0.01 |

These numbers do not include the company owned outlet. These numbers are based on the general population totals in the territories assigned to the franchisee, as determined by the 2021 United States Census Bureau population estimate and the Canadian Census Program data for that year, and dividing those totals by the franchisee billings for the calendar year of December 31, 2023, resulting in Criterium's high, low, median and average per capita share of the consulting engineering service business for those areas.

Some franchisees have sold this amount. Your individual results may differ. There is no assurance you will sell as much.

Written substantiation for the financial performance representation will be made available to the prospective franchisee upon reasonable request.

20 OUTLETS AND FRANCHISEE INFORMATION

Table No. 1 Systemwide Outlet Summary For years 2021 to 2023

| Column 1 | Column 2 | Column 3 | Column 4 | Column 5 |
|---------------|----------|-------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|------------|
| Outlet Type | Year | Outlets at the Start of the Year | Outlets at the End of the Year | Net Change |
| | 2021 | 29 | 31 | +2 |
| Franchised | 2022 | 31 | 30 | -1 |
| | 2023 | 30 | 31 | +1 |
| | 2021 | 2 | 1 | -1 |
| Company- | 2022 | 1 | 1 | 0 |
| Owned | 2023 | 1 | 1 | 0 |
| | 2021 | 31 | 32 | +1 |
| Total Outlets | 2022 | 32 | 31 | -1 |
| | 2023 | 31 | 32 | +1 |

Table No. 2
Transfers of Outlets from Franchisees to New Owners (other than the Franchisor)
For years 2021 to 2023

| Column 1 | Column 2 | Column 3 |
|----------|----------|---------------------|
| State | Year | Number of Transfers |
| Ohio | 2021 | 1 |
| | 2022 | 0 |
| | 2023 | 0 |
| Total | 2021 | 1 |
| | 2022 | 0 |
| | 2023 | 0 |

<u>Table No. 3</u> <u>Status of Franchised Outlets For years 2021 to 2023</u>

| Col. 1 State | Col. 2 Year | Col. 3 Outlets at Start of Year | Col. 4 Outlets Opened | Col. 5 Terminations | Col. 6 Non- Renewals | Col. 7 Reacquired by Franchisor | Col. 8 Ceased Operations- Other Reasons | Col. 9 Outlets at End of the Year |
|--------------|----------------|----------------------------------|-----------------------|---------------------|----------------------------|-----------------------------------|--|------------------------------------|
| | 2021 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| Alabama | 2022 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| | 2023 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| | 2021 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| Arizona | 2022 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| | 2023 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| | 2021 | 2 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 2 |
| Colorado | 2022 | 2 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 2 |
| | 2023 | 2 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 2 |
| | 2021 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| Delaware | 2022 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| | 2023 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| | 2021 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| Florida | 2022 | 0 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| | 2023 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| | 2021 | 1 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 2 |
| Georgia | 2022 | 2 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 2 |
| | 2023 | 2 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 2 |

| Col. 1 | Col. 2 | Col. 3 | Col. 4 | Col. 5 | Col. 6 | Col. 7 | Col. 8 | Col. 9 |
|------------------|--------------|--------------------------------|-------------------|-------------------|------------------|--|---------------------------------|----------------------------------|
| State | Year | Outlets at Start of Year | Outlets Opened | Termina- tions | Non- Renewals | Reacquired by Franchisor | Ceased Operations Other Reasons | Outlets at End of the Year |
| | 2021 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| Hawaii | 2022 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 | 0 |
| | 2023 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| 3.6 | 2021 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| Maine | 2022 2023 | 1 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| | 2023 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 | 0 | 1 |
| Maryland | 2021 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | | 0 | 1 |
| iviai y iand | 2023 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | | 0 | 1 |
| | 2021 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | | 0 | 1 |
| Massachusetts | 2022 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| | 2023 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| | 2021 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| Minnesota | 2022 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | | 0 | 1 |
| | 2023 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | | 0 | 1 |
| | 2021 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | | 1 | 0 |
| Mississippi | 2022 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | | 0 | 0 |
| | 2023 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | | 0 | 0 |
| Missani | 2021 2022 | 1 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | | 0 | 1 1 |
| Missouri | 2022 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | | 0 | 1 |
| | 2021 | 0 | 1 | 0 | 0 | | 0 | 1 |
| Nevada | 2022 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | | 0 | 1 |
| 1101000 | 2023 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 | 0 | 1 |
| N | 2021 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| New Hampshire | 2022 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| Trampsinie | 2023 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| | 2021 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| New Jersey | 2022 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| | 2023 | 0 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| NI. NA | 2021 2022 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| New Mexico | 2022 | 1 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| | 2023 | 1 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 2 |
| Ohio | 2021 | 2 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 2 |
| On10 | 2023 | 2 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 3 |
| | 2021 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| Pennsylvania | 2022 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| | 2023 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |

| Col. 1 State | Col. 2 Year | Col. 3 Outlets at Start of Year | Col. 4 Outlets Opened | Col. 5 Terminations | Col. 6 Non- Renewals | Col. 7 Reacquired by Franchisor | Col. 8 Ceased Operations- Other Reasons | Col. 9 Outlets at End of the Year |
|---------------|----------------|---------------------------------|-----------------------|---------------------|----------------------------|-----------------------------------|--|------------------------------------|
| | 2021 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| Tennessee | 2022 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| | 2023 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| | 2021 | 5 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 5 |
| Texas | 2022 | 5 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 5 |
| | 2023 | 5 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 5 |
| | 2021 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| Utah | 2022 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 | 0 |
| | 2023 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| | 2021 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| Vermont | 2022 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| | 2023 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| | 2021 | 2 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 2 |
| Washington | 2022 | 2 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 2 |
| | 2023 | 2 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 2 |
| | 2021 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| West Virginia | 2022 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| | 2023 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| TOTAL OF | 2021 | 28 | 3 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 | 30 |
| U.S. | 2022 | 30 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 2 | 29 |
| OUTLETS | 2023 | 29 | 2 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 31 |
| | 2021 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| Ontario | 2022 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| | 2023 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 | 0 |
| TOTAL OF | 2021 | 29 | 3 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 | 31 |
| ALL | 2022 | 31 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 2 | 30 |
| OUTLETS | 2023 | 30 | 2 | | | | 1 | 31 |

<u>Table No. 4</u> <u>Status of Company-Owned Outlets For years 2021 to 2023</u>

| Col. L State | Col. 2 Year | Col. 3 Outlets at Start of the Year | Col. 4 Outlets Opened | Col. 5 Outlets Reacquired From Franchisee | Col. 6 Outlets Closed | Col. 7 Outlets Sold to Franchisee | Col. 8 20Outlets at End of the Year |
|-----------------|----------------|--------------------------------------|-----------------------|--|-----------------------|-----------------------------------|--------------------------------------|
| | 2021 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| Maine | 2022 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| | 2023 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| | 2021 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 | 0 |
| Nevada | 2022 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| | 2023 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| | 20211 | 2 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 | 1 |
| Totals | 2022 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |
| | 2023 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 |

<u>Table No. 5</u> <u>Projected Openings as of December 2023</u>

| States | Franchise Agreements Signed but Outlet Not Opened | Projected New Franchised Outlets in the Next Fiscal Year | Projected New Company Owned Outlets in the Next Fiscal Year |
|----------------------|---|--|--|
| District of Columbia | 0 | 1 | 0 |
| Maryland | 0 | 2 | 0 |
| Massachusetts | 0 | 1 | 0 |
| Rhode Island | 0 | 1 | 0 |
| Texas | 0 | 1 | 0 |
| Virginia | 0 | 1 | 0 |
| Wisconsin | 0 | 1 | 0 |
| Canada | 0 | 1 | 0 |
| Totals | 0 | 9 | 0 |

A list of the names, addresses, and telephone numbers of all franchisees as of December 2023 is attached as Exhibit A.

Exhibit D to the Franchise Disclosure Document outlines the name, city and state, and the current business telephone number (or, if unknown, the last known home telephone number) of every franchisee who had an outlet terminated, cancelled, not renewed, transferred, or otherwise voluntarily or involuntarily ceased to do business under their franchise agreement during the most recently completed fiscal year or who has not communicated with the franchisor within ten (10) weeks of the issuance date of this Disclosure Document (Franchisor's fiscal year end is December 31st of each year). If you buy this franchise, your contact information may be disclosed to other buyers when you leave the franchise system.

During the last three fiscal years, we have signed two (2) confidentiality clauses with current or former franchisees. Each confidentiality agreement was entered into as part of a settlement of a dispute between us and the current or former franchisee. In some instances, current and former franchisees sign provisions restricting their ability to speak openly about their experience with CRITERIUM ENGINEERS. You may wish to speak with current and former franchisees, but be aware that not all such franchisees will be able to communicate with you.

There are no known trademark-specific franchisee organizations associated with the franchise system being offered.

21 FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Our fiscal year end is December 31. The following financial statements of CRITERIUM ENGINEERS are attached to this Disclosure Document as Exhibit "B":

- A. Audited financial statements of CRITERIUM ENGINEERS for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2023 and December 31, 2022;
- B. Audited financial statements of CRITERIUM ENGINEERS for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2022 and December 31, 2021;

22 CONTRACTS

Attached are the following Agreements to be executed by you where applicable:

Exhibit "C" - Franchise Agreement and Attachments A through H

Exhibit "E" - State Addenda

Exhibit "G" - Name Change Addendum

Exhibit "H" - Franchisee Disclosure Questionnaire

Exhibit "I" - Area Development Agreement

Except for the above documents, there are no other contracts or agreements proposed for use or in use in this State.

23 RECEIPT

Attached as the last 2 pages of this Disclosure Document as Exhibit K is the Acknowledgment of Receipt by you of this Franchise Disclosure Document. You must sign, date and deliver one copy of the Receipt Page to us for our records.

EXHIBIT A



COAST TO COAST ENGINEERING SERVICES, INC. D/B/A CRITERIUM ENGINEERS

LIST OF CRITERIUM ENGINEERS OFFICES AND HOME INSPECTION CONSULTANTS OFFICES

CRITERIUM ENGINEERS OPERATIONAL FRANCHISES NEW SYSTEM

ALABAMA

CRITERIUM – SOLLIE ENGINEERS (334) 821-4109

Glenn Sollie, P.E. 2216 South 8th Street Opelika, AL 36801

ARIZONA

CRITERIUM – KESSLER ENGINEERS (480) 218-1969

Daniel Kessler PO Box 7435 Goodyear, AZ 85338

COLORADO

CRITERIUM - MCCAFFERTY ENGINEERS (719) 685-2285

Mark C. McCafferty, P.E. 2524 W. Colorado Avenue, Suite 207

Colorado Springs, CO 80904

CRITERIUM – CONA ENGINEERS (720) 788-6680

John Cona, P.E. 6400 S. Fiddlers Green Circle, Suite 250

Greenwood Village, CO 80111

DELAWARE

CRITERIUM – JAGIASI ENGINEERS (302) 498-5600

Anil R. Jagiasi, P.E.

1500-B Shallcross Avenue, Suite 2A

Wilmington, DE 19806

FLORIDA

CRITERRIUM CROMER ENGINE

CRITERIUM – CROMER ENGINEERS (305)250-2936

Casey Cromer, P.E. 1815 Purdy Avenue Miami Beach, FL 33139

GEORGIA

CRITERIUM - PROCTOR ENGINEERS (706) 833-0984

Phillip Proctor, P.E. FAX 243-6393

3532 Granite Way, Suite 205 Martinez, GA 30907

CRITERIUM-RABY ENGINEERS (770)740-9720

Landon M. Raby, P.E.

11720 Amber Park Drive, Suite 160

Alpharetta, GA 30009

CRITERIUM – RABY ENGINEERS* (770)740-9720

Landon Raby, P.E.

11720 Amber Park Drive Suite 160

Alpharetta, GA 30009

MAINE

CRITERIUM – BROWN/RAND ENGINEERS (207) 455-4717

John Parker Rand 410 Carlson Drive Manchester, ME 04351

MARYLAND

CRITERIUM - HARBOR ENGINEERS (410) 363-4659

Craig D. Smith, P.E.

1997 Annapolis Exchange, Suite 300

Annapolis, MD 21401

MASSACHUSETTS

CRITERIUM – DUDKA ENGINEERS (844) 885-0153

Andrew Dudka

63 South Street Suite 110

Hopkinton, MA 01748

MINNESOTA

CRITERIUM – SCHIMNOWSKI ENGINEERS (651) 779-7700

Paul Schimnowski, P.E. 161 Dunbar Way

Mahtomedi, MN 55115

MISSOURI

CRITERIUM – HARDY/ENGINEERS (314)878-0806

Kyle Hardy, P.E.

700 Spirit of St. Louis Blvd., Unit A

Chesterfield, MO 63005

NEW HAMPSHIRE

CRITERIUM-BENNETT ENGINEERS (603) 610-2446

Aaron Bennett, P.E.

P.O. Box 1117

Portsmouth, NH 03802

NEW JERSEY

CRITERIUM – HANNA ENGINEERS (732)230-7473

Mina Hanna, P.E.

100 Matawan Road, Suite 325

Matawan, NJ 07747

NEW MEXICO

CRITERIUM – BUILDING INSPECTION ENGINEERS (505) 271-1341

Ed Flores, P.E.

4801 Lang Ave., NE, Suite 110

Albuquerque, NM 87109

| NEVADA CRITERIUM – McWILLIAM ENGINEERS Daniel D. Kessler 6655 W. Sahara Ave., Suite 115 Las Vegas, NV 89146 | (702)294-3160 |
|---|----------------|
| OHIO CRITERIUM - ACKERMAN ENGINEERS Robert T. Ackerman, P.E. 13500 Pearl Road, Suite 139-106 Strongsville, OH 44136 | (440) 236-5779 |
| CRITERIUM - CINCINNATI ENGINEERS Matt Klein, P.E. 9069 Arrowhead Court Cincinnati, OH 45231 | (513) 474-9600 |
| CRITERIUM – LISZKAY ENGINEERS Adam Rich, P.E. 1075 N. Beecher Crossing, Unit D Gahanna, OH 43230 | (614)418-7200 |
| PENNSYLVANIA CRITERIUM – PETERS ENGINEERS Dennis Peters, P.E. 2701 Columbia Boulevard Bloomsburg, PA 17815 | (570) 752-4433 |
| TENNESSEE CRITERIUM - ROMMES ENGINEERS Alan Rommes, P.E. P.O. Box 8716 Gray, TN 37615-8716 | (423) 477-8771 |
| TEXAS CRITERIUM-YANCY ENGINEERS David Yancy, P.E. 800 Town & Country Blvd., Suite 500 Houston, TX 77024 | (281) 491-1262 |
| CRITERIUM - EPCON ENGINEERS Edward Flores, Jr., P.E. 2718 Wyoming Avenue El Paso, TX 79903 | (915) 562-3357 |
| CRITERIUM - FARRELL YANCY ENGINEERS David Yancy, P.E. 800 Town & Country Blvd., Suite 500 Houston, TX 77024 | (281) 444-9580 |
| CRITERIUM - DOTSON ENGINEERS David Dotson, P.E. 1402 S. Custer, Suite 1004 McKinney, TX 75070 | (972) 562-1011 |
| CRITERIUM – WILLIAMS ENGINEERS | (830)708-5996 |

J. Dustin Williams, P.E. P.O. Box 312039 New Braunfels, TX 78130

VERMONT

CRITERIUM – LALANCETTE & DUDKA ENGINEERS Andrew Dudka 230 North Main Street, Suite 4 Rutland, VE 05701-2416 (802) 747-4535

WASHINGTON

CRITERIUM - PFAFF ENGINEERS Ken Pfaff, P.E. 12128 North Division Street, #200 Spokane, WA 99218 (509) 467-8554

CRITERIUM – PIOLI-ROWE ENGINEERS

Douglas A. Rowe 19125 North Creek ParkwaySuite 120 Bothell, WA 98011 (425) 486-4000

WEST VIRGINIA

HOME INSPECTION CONSULTANTS OF WEST VIRGINIA, CRITERIUM-STALNAKER ENGINEERS Donald L. Stalnaker, P.E. 590 Bendview Drive Charleston, WV 25314 (304) 343-3111

30 AFFILIATES – NEW SYSTEM

*AREA DEVELOPER

Current as of 12/31/23

CRITERIUM ENGINEERS OPERATIONAL COMPANY OWNED OUTLETS NEW SYSTEM

MAINE

CRITERIUM ENGINEERS David Leopold. 5 Depot Street, Suite 23 Freeport, ME 04032 (207) 775-1969

1 COMPANY-OWNED AFFILIATE

Current as of 12/31/23

EXISTING CRITERIUM ENGINEERS & HOME INSPECTION CONSULTANTS OFFICES OLD SYSTEM

ALABAMA

CRITERIUM – CARLYSLE/GIBBS ENGINEERS Scott Gibbs, P.E.

(205) 744-5004

P.O. Box 8071 Birmingham, AL 35218

NEVADA

CRITERIUM - HENDERSON ENGINEERS Mark L. Henderson, P.E. 995 Forest Street Reno, NV 89509 (775) 849-1411

2 Affiliates – OLD SYSTEM

Current as of 12/31/23

EXHIBIT B



COAST TO COAST ENGINEERING SERVICES, INC. D/B/A CRITERIUM ENGINEERS

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

COAST TO COAST ENGINEERING SERVICES, INC. D/B/A



AND AFFILIATE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

December 31, 2023

CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Year Ended December 31, 2023

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| | Page |
|---|------|
| Independent Auditors' Report | 1-2 |
| Financial Statements | |
| Balance Sheet | 3-4 |
| Statement of Income and Retained Earnings | 5 |
| Statement of Cash Flows | 6 |
| Notes to Financial Statements | 7-15 |



INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' REPORT

The Stockholders Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc. d/b/a Criterium Engineers

Opinion

We have audited the accompanying consolidated financial statements of Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc. d/b/a Criterium Engineers and Affiliate which comprise the balance sheet as of December 31, 2023, and the related statements of income and retained earnings, and cash flows for the year then ended, and the related notes to the financial statements.

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc. d/b/a Criterium Engineers and Affiliate as of December 31, 2023, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for the years then ended in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

Basis for Opinion

We conducted our audits in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America. Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Statements section of our report. We are required to be independent of Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc. d/b/a Criterium Engineers and Affiliate and to meet our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with the relevant ethical requirements relating to our audit. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinion.

Responsibilities of Management for the Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, and for the design, implementation, and maintenance of internal controls relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the financial statements, management is required to evaluate whether there are conditions or events, considered in the aggregate, that raise substantial doubt about Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc. d/b/a Criterium Engineers and Affiliate's ability to continue as a going concern within one year after the date that the financial statements are available to be issued.

Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that

includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance but is not absolute assurance and therefore is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control. Misstatements, including omissions, are considered material if there is a substantial likelihood that, individually or in the aggregate, they would influence the judgment made by a reasonable user based on the financial statements.

In performing an audit in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards, we:

- Exercise professional judgment and maintain professional skepticism throughout the audit.
- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error, and design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks. Such procedures include examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements.
- Obtain an understanding of the internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc. d/b/a Criterium Engineers and Affiliates' internal control. Accordingly, no such opinion is expressed.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of significant accounting estimates made by management, as well as evaluate the overall presentation of the financial statements.
- Conclude whether, in our judgment, there are conditions or events, considered in the aggregate, that raise substantial doubt about Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc. d/b/a Criterium Engineers and Affiliate's ability to continue as a going concern for a reasonable period of time.

We are required to communicate with those charged with governance regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit, significant audit findings, and certain internal control related matters that we identified during the audit.

Report on Summarized Comparative Information

We have previously audited Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc. d/b/a Criterium Engineers and Affiliates' 2022 financial statements, and we expressed an unmodified opinion on those audited financial statements in our report dated February 24, 2023. In our opinion, the summarized comparative financial information presented herein as of and for the year ended December 31, 2022, is consistent, in all material respects, with the audited financial statements from which it has been derived.

The Swanson Group ARC

Westbrook, Maine February 18, 2024

Consolidated Balance Sheet

December 31, 2023 With Comparative Totals for 2022

ASSETS

| | <u>2023</u> | <u>2022</u> |
|--|----------------------|----------------------|
| Current assets | | |
| Cash Accounts receivable, net allowance credit of | \$ 934,671 | \$ 537,149 |
| \$47,000 at December 31, 2023 and 2022 Prepaid expenses and other current assets | 1,247,336 250,953 | 1,248,036 116,568 |
| Total current assets | 2,432,960 | 1,901,753 |
| Fixed assets, at cost | | |
| Computer equipment and network | 224,719 | 214,444 |
| Software and website | 824,469 | 833,464 |
| Furniture and fixtures | 26,554 | 26,554 |
| Leasehold improvements | 52,314 | 52,314 |
| Field Equipment | 18,674 | 1 106 556 |
| | 1,146,730 | 1,126,776 |
| Less accumulated depreciation and amortization | 492.269 | 381,545 |
| Net fixed assets | 654,461 | 745.231 |
| Other assets | | |
| Right-of use asset, operating lease | 487,776 | 487,776 |
| Less accumulated amortization | 129,997 | 64.495 |
| Dess accumulated amortization | 127,777 | 011.55 |
| Total other assets | 357,779 | 423.281 |
| | \$ <u>3,445,200</u> | \$3,070,265 |
| | ~ <u>~~~~~~</u> | |

Consolidated Balance Sheet (Concluded)

December 31, 2023 With Comparative Totals for 2022

LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY

| | | <u>2023</u> | | <u>2022</u> |
|--|--------------|---------------------------------------|-----|---------------------------------------|
| Current liabilities Current portion of long-term debt Current portion of operating lease liability Accounts payable Accrued expenses | \$ | 70,370 66,525 96,144 240,483 | \$ | 67,953 65,502 35,166 205,748 |
| Total current liabilities | | 473,522 | | 374,369 |
| Long-term debt, excluding current portion | | 259,388 | | 329,581 |
| Operating lease liability, excluding current portion | _ | 291,254 | - | 357,779 |
| Total liabilities | _1 | 1,024,164 | - | 1,061,729 |
| Commitments and contingencies (Notes 4, 5, 6 and 7) | | | | |
| Stockholders' equity Common stock, no par value, authorized 10,000 shares, issued and outstanding 402.04 shares Retained earnings | | 342,100 2,078,936 | | 342,100 1,666,436 |
| Total stockholders' equity | _2 | 2.421.036 | - | 2,008,536 |
| | | | | |
| | \$ <u>_3</u> | <u>3,445,200</u> | \$_ | 3,070,265 |

Statement of Income and Retained Earnings

Year Ended December 31, 2023 With Comparative Totals for 2022

| | | <u>2023</u> | | 2022 |
|--|-----|-------------|--------------|-------------|
| Franchise revenues | 40 | 150 ((4 | _ф | : 5 4 500 |
| Franchise fees | \$ | 178,664 | \$ | 54,500 |
| Franchise royalties and other fees | | 729,651 | | 738,465 |
| Administrative services and other | 7 | 59,234 | | 55,494 |
| Total franchise revenues | | 967,549 | | 848.459 |
| Contract and project revenues | | 6,506,129 | | 5,955,666 |
| Cost of contract and project revenues | _ | (4,634,151) | 1 | (4,678,782) |
| Net contract and project revenues | - | 1,871,978 | | 1 276 884 |
| Gross profit | - | 2,839,527 | - | 2 125 343 |
| General and administrative expenses | | | | |
| Payroll, related taxes and fringe benefits | | 1,582,992 | | 1,373,178 |
| Franchisee conferences and training | | 2,207 | | 864 |
| Newsletters and postage | | 18,691 | | 10,861 |
| Lease expense, operating lease | | 71,599 | | 71,599 |
| Occupancy and telephone | | 22,344 | | 21,434 |
| Office expenses | | 254,556 | | 223,784 |
| Professional fees | | 115,099 | | 146,431 |
| Travel and marketing | | 201,788 | | 175,299 |
| Depreciation and amortization | | 118,929 | | 114,332 |
| Other expenses | 2 | 12,018 | - | 23,573 |
| Total general and administrative expenses | - | 2,400,223 | | 2.161.355 |
| Operating income (loss) | | 439,304 | | (36,012) |
| Other income (expense) | | | | |
| Interest expense | | (13,008) | | (15,467) |
| Interest income | | 44,500 | | 16,275 |
| Bad debt expense | | (3,328) | | (46,268) |
| Gain on disposal of assets | | (1,535) | | - |
| Miscellaneous income | - | 4,750 | - | 5,135 |
| Other income (expense), net | - | 31,379 | | (40,325) |
| Net income (loss) | | 470,683 | | (76,337) |
| Retained earnings, beginning of year | | 1,666,436 | | 1,750,363 |
| Distributions | _ | (58,183) | | (7,590) |
| Retained earnings, end of year | \$_ | 2,078,936 | \$_ | 1,666,436 |

COAST TO COAST ENGINEERING SERVICES, INC. D/B/A CRITERIUM ENGINEERS AND AFFILIATE Statement of Cash Flows

Year Ended December 31, 2023 With Comparative Totals for 2022

| | | <u>2023</u> | | <u>2022</u> |
|--|-----------|----------------|-----|-------------------|
| Cash flows from operating activities | • | 450 (00 | Ф | (7.6.227) |
| Net income (loss) | \$ | 470,683 | \$ | (76,337) |
| Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided | | | | |
| by operating activities | | 110 020 | | 11/1222 |
| Depreciation and amortization | | 118,929 | | 114,332 46,268 |
| Bad debt expense | | 3,328 1,535 | | 40,206 |
| Loss on disposal of assets | | 1,555 | | _ |
| Decrease (increase) in Accounts receivable | | (64,550) | | (40,864) |
| Prepaid expenses and other | | (72,464) | | (23,724) |
| | | 65,505 | | (418,094) |
| Right-of-use asset | | 05,505 | | (410,094) |
| Increase (decrease) in Accounts payable | | 60,978 | | (78,508) |
| Accrued expenses | | 34,736 | | (13,182) |
| Lease liability, operating lease | | (65,503) | | 423.281 |
| Lease hability, operating lease | _ | (03,303) | | 723,201 |
| Net cash provided (used) by operating activities | 0 | 553,175 | _ | (66,828) |
| Cash flows from investing activities | | | | |
| Purchase of fixed assets | | (29,694) | | (104.097) |
| | | | | |
| Net cash used by investing activities | _ | (29,694) | | (104,097) |
| Cash flows from financing activities | | | | |
| Principal payments on long-term debt | | (67,776) | | (71,350) |
| Distributions | | (58,183) | | (7.590) |
| Distributions | | (00,120,0) | | 1.10.20 |
| Net cash (used) provided by financing activities | _ | (125,959) | 33 | (78,940) |
| Net increase (decrease) in cash | | 397,522 | | (249,865) |
| Cash, beginning of year | _ | 537,149 | - | 787,014 |
| Cash, end of year | \$ | 934,671 | \$_ | 537,149 |
| Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information: | | | | |
| Cash paid for interest during the year | \$ | 13,008 | \$ | 15,467 |

Notes to Financial Statements

December 31, 2023 With Comparative Totals for 2022

1. Nature of Business

Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc., d/b/a Criterium Engineers (the Company) franchises and services a nationwide system of individuals and entities that specialize in providing building-related engineering services including property condition inspections and reports, costs segregation studies, environmental site assessments and construction progress monitoring for real estate buyers, investors and lenders, and replacement reserve studies for condominium and homeowners' associations and management agents. The businesses are operated under the terms of franchise arrangements and the Criterium Engineers brand by independent third parties. Credit is extended without collateral. In 2021 the Company partnered with Criterium-NC, PLLC to conduct its business in North Carolina and other states as appropriate for compliance purposes. Criterium-NC, PLLC is owned by a minority shareholder of the Company and is included in these consolidated financial statements as a variable interest entity, as the Company maintains a 75% voting rights membership interest in the entity.

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Principles of Consolidation

The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc., d/b/a Criterium Engineers (the Company), and its affiliate, a variable interest entity, Criterium-NC, PLLC. All material inter-company transactions have been eliminated.

Use of Estimates

Management uses estimates and assumptions in preparing financial statements. Those estimates and assumptions affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities, and the reported revenues and expense. Actual results could differ from estimates.

Adoption of New Accounting Standards

Credit Losses - On January 1, 2023 the Company adopted ASU 2016-13 Financial Information – Credit Losses (Topic 326): Measurement of Credit Losses on Financial Instruments, which replaces the incurred loss methodology with an expected loss methodology that is referred to as the current expected credit loss (CECL) methodology. The measurement of expected credit losses under the CECL methodology is applicable to financial assets measured at amortized cost, consisting of trade receivables. Under the CECL, the Company adjusts its trade receivables for credit losses using an allowance account. The net amount of receivables less its allowance account represents the amount expected to be collected. The CECL methodology requires that the allowance account be measured based on various information that includes historical data and information, current economic conditions, and reasonable and supportable forecasted information about future events.

Notes to Financial Statements

December 31, 2023 With Comparative Totals for 2022

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

Adoption of New Accounting Standards Continued)

The Company adopted the changes made by ASU 2016-13 using the modified retrospective method for its trade receivables, under which the allowance account was re-measured as of January 1, 2023 using the CECL model, with the cumulative effect of the change being recorded to retained earnings. As of January 1, 2023, no adjustments to retained earnings were required to adopt ASU 2016-13.

Leases - Effective January 1, 2022, the Company adopted Accounting Standards Update (ASU) 2016-02, *Leases* (ASC Topic 842) and subsequent amendments. ASC 842 affects all companies that enter into lease arrangements, with certain exclusions under limited scope limitations. Under 2016-02, an entity recognizes right-of-use assets and lease obligations on its balance sheet for all leases with a lease term of more than 12 months. Short term rentals under year-to-year leases or remaining lease terms of 12 months or less are exempt from being capitalized.

In adopting the new lease standard, the Company elected to use a *transition method* under which existing leases were measured and capitalized as of the date of adoption, January 1, 2022 in lieu of applying the standard retrospectively to January 1, 2021. Consequently, the 2021 financial statements and disclosures do not reflect the effects of implementing the new lease standard.

Additionally, as part of the implementation, the company elected to use a package of optional practical expedients, which permit the Company to avoid reassessing previous lease identifications within contracts, the existence of initial direct costs, and the lease classification of any expired and existing leases. Moreover, in accordance with the expedients, all leases classified as operating leases under previous U.S. GAAP are automatically classified as operating leases under the new standard, and all leases previously classified as capital leases are recorded as finance leases.

Leases recognized under the new standard include leases that were not capitalized under previous U.S. Generally Accepted Accounting principles (U.S. GAAP), as well as certain other leases that were capitalized based on different GAAP criteria.

On January 1, 2022, the company recorded on its January 1, 2022 balance sheet a right-of-use asset and lease obligation for operating leases in the amount of \$487,776.

The new lease standard requires that leases with a lease term of more than 12 months be classified as either finance or operating leases. Leases are classified as finance leases when the Company expects to consume a major part of the economic benefits of the leased assets over the remaining lease term. Conversely, the company is not expected to consume a major part of the economic benefits of assets classified as operating leases.

Notes to Financial Statements

December 31, 2023 With Comparative Totals for 2022

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

Adoption of New Accounting Standards (Concluded)

The lease classification affects both the pattern and presentation of expense recognized in the income statement, the categorization of assets and liabilities in the balance sheet, and classification of cash flows in the statement of cash flows.

The company has made a policy election *not to capitalize certain short-term leases* with a lease term of 12 months or less.

For finance leases, total lease cost is recorded on an accelerated basis and consists of two components; amortization expense related to the write-off of right-to-use assets, and interest expense and lease obligations. Interest expense is recorded using the effective interest method and right-of-use assets are amortized on a straight-line basis over the lease term.

Lease obligations are measured and recorded at the present value of future lease payments using a discount rate.

Election for a non-public entity to use a risk-free rate as its discount rate:

The Company has made an accounting policy election to use a risk-free rate as the discount rate in measuring its lease obligations. Under this election, the risk-free rate used is the rate for a United States Treasury instrument with a term consistent with the remaining lease term for an applicable lease. This election is made for all equipment and real estate leases.

Election not to separate lease and non-lease components of a lease:

The Company has elected to apply a practical expedient under which it does not separate lease and non-lease components for its real estate leases. Under the election, the company combines base rents with fixed, non-lease common area maintenance charges and computes its lease obligations based on the combined lease and non-lease components.

Trade Receivables

Trade receivables are recorded at cost less an allowance for credit losses, which is the net amount expected to be collected.

The Company's policy, generally, is not to charge interest on customer accounts with balances that are past due more than 90 days.

Notes to Financial Statements

December 31, 2023 With Comparative Totals for 2022

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Concluded)

Trade Receivables Concluded)

Accounts are considered past due once the unpaid balance exceeds payment terms extended to the customer. When an account balance is past due and attempts have been made to collect the receivable, the amount is considered uncollectible and is written off against the allowance of uncollectible accounts.

Fixed Assets

Fixed assets are stated at cost and depreciated using the straight-line method over the estimated useful lives of the assets which range from three to ten years.

Income Taxes

The Company has elected to be taxed as an S corporation. Accordingly, earnings are reported on the stockholders' individual income tax returns and no income taxes are incurred by the Company. The Company files income tax returns in the United States federal and various state jurisdictions. Criterium-NC, PLLC is included in the individual tax return of its owner.

Advertising

The Company expenses advertising costs as incurred. Advertising expense totaled \$114,442 and \$102,911 in 2023 and 2022, respectively.

Cash

The Company maintains its cash in bank deposit accounts which, at times, may exceed federally insured limits. Cash deposits in excess of federally insured deposit limits are \$996,741 and \$612,115 at December 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively. The Company has not experienced any losses in such accounts. Management believes the Company is not exposed to any significant risk with respect to these accounts.

3. Revenue and Cost Recognition

Franchise Revenue and Cost Recognition

The Company recognizes revenue on franchise sales upon the initial execution of individual franchise agreements at which time all material services or conditions relating to the sale have been

Notes to Financial Statements

December 31, 2023 With Comparative Totals for 2022

3. Revenue and Cost Recognition (Concluded)

Franchise Revenue and Cost Recognition (Concluded)

substantially performed. The Company earns fees when a franchise terminates or is transferred and recognizes revenue in the month the event occurs. Royalties represent fees based on franchisee revenues and are recognized as earned as franchisees report the revenue as collected. Related costs are expensed in the period incurred.

Contract Revenue and Cost Recognition

The contracts the Company generally operates under are for engineering services related to commercial and residential real estate. The Company recognizes revenue from short-term contracts upon completion. For long-term contracts, the Company recognizes revenue on a monthly basis by invoicing for costs and profit incurred during the month. Contract costs include all direct payroll, franchisee expenses billed to the Company, and all other direct expenses.

4. Trade Receivables & Credit Loss Expense

Accounts receivable consist of the following at December 31:

| | | <u>2023</u> | | <u>2022</u> |
|----------------------------------|-----|-------------|-----|-------------|
| Accounts receivable from: | | | | |
| Franchise royalties and fees | \$ | 77,346 | \$ | 116,153 |
| Contracts and projects | 154 | 1.216.990 | | 1.178.883 |
| | | 1,294,336 | | 1,295,036 |
| Less allowance for credit losses | | 47,000 | - 1 | 47,000 |
| | \$_ | 1,247,336 | \$_ | 1,248,036 |

In 2023 two unrelated clients accounted for 32% of contract and project revenues and in 2022 two unrelated clients accounted for 30% of contract and project revenues. The outstanding accounts receivable balances of one unrelated client approximated 12% of total contracts and projects accounts receivable at December 31, 2023. The outstanding accounts receivable balances of two unrelated client approximated 22% of total contracts and projects accounts receivable at December 31, 2022.

As of December 31, 2023, the allowance for credit losses had a balance of \$47,000.

With respect to trade receivables, the Company's policy is to measure its allowance for credit losses based on evaluation of historical internal and external information and past experience of the receivable aging, adjusted for current economic conditions, and reasonable and supportable forecast about future events that affects the collectability of receivables. Specific factors considered in

Notes to Financial Statements

December 31, 2023 With Comparative Totals for 2022

4. Trade Receivables & Credit Loss Expense (Continued)

measuring the expected amount of trade receivables collected including the current customerspecific risk characteristics, current and forecasted future financial condition, credit rating of each customer relative to the Company's underwriting standards, the customer's past payment history and forecasted payment ability, and other factors such as changes in the economy due to interest, inflation and unemployment levels.

In measuring expected credit losses for trade receivables, the Company considers the entire population of trade receivables to be a single pool because the assets have similar risk characteristics in terms of customer credit worthiness, customer industry and geographic location, and the impact of the current and forecasted direction of the economic and business environment on collectability of such receivables. In situations in which customers have risk characteristics that are outside those of the customer as a whole, those customers are evaluated for credit losses using criteria independent of the remainder of the trade receivable pool.

From time to time, there may be changes in current economic conditions, such as rates of interest, inflation, and unemployment, among others that may impact the overall economic outlook and change the forecast of the expected amount of receivables to be collected. In those situations, the Company factors in those changes into its computation of expected losses.

In 2023, there were no changes in the company's accounting policies, methodology, in measuring credit losses related to its trade receivables.

Roll forward activity – allowance for credit losses:

A summary of the 2023 Roll forward activity in the Company's allowance for credit losses related to trade receivables follows:

| Balance January 1, 2023 | \$47,000 |
|--|-----------|
| Current provision for credit losses | 3,328 |
| Write-offs charged against the allowance | (3,328) |
| Recoveries of amounts previously written off | 7 <u></u> |
| Balance as of December 31, 2023 | \$47,000 |

In 2023, the Company retained attorneys to pursue collection of an accounts receivable of \$34,000 owed by a property management company and its client, a property association located in Belmont, Massachusetts. Because the relevant contracts contained a mandatory arbitration provision, the

Notes to Financial Statements

December 31, 2023 With Comparative Totals for 2022

4. Trade Receivables & Credit Loss Expense (Concluded)

Company and the defendants proceeded to arbitration after the Housing Court denied a Motion to Leave to Assert a Third-Party Complaint against the Company by the defendants. The Arbitrator found entirely for the Company and awarded it its full fee, plus the costs of collection including, but not limited to, attorneys' and expert fees. The Company was awarded \$123,912 plus interest. In January 2024, the Homeowners Association and related parties filed in the Housing Court and Superior Court challenging the Arbitrator's award decision. The Company's attorneys believe the Arbitration award will be confirmed.

5. Transactions with Related Parties

The Company rents office space from a minority stockholder under a renewable lease. Lease expense for this office space totaled \$75,779 in 2023 and \$76,786 in 2022. (See Note 7)

The Company administers a risk management pool on behalf of its franchisees. Administrative service fees charged to the pool during 2023 and 2022 were \$35,514 and \$32,048, respectively.

6. Borrowings

The Company has a \$100,000 line of credit agreement with a bank. The line of credit is secured by all business assets of the company and is personally guaranteed by an officer of the Company. Interest is payable at prime, (8.5% at December 31, 2023), with a floor rate of 6%. The outstanding balance on the line of credit was \$-0- at December 31, 2023 and 2022. The line of credit is available until December 2025.

| Long-term debt consists of the following at December 31: | <u>2023</u> | <u>2022</u> |
|---|-------------------|-------------|
| Notes payable bank – with interest at 3.5%, payable in monthly payments of \$6,732 due through May 2028, secured by | | |
| all assets of the Company and a 35% guarantee of an officer. | \$ <u>329,758</u> | \$ 397,534 |
| Total long-term debt | 329,758 | 397,534 |
| Less current portion of long-term debt | <u>70.370</u> | 67,953 |
| Long-term debt, less current portion | \$ <u>259,388</u> | \$329,581 |

Notes to Financial Statements

December 31, 2023 With Comparative Totals for 2022

6. Borrowings Concluded)

Future maturities of long-term debt are as follows:

| 2024 | \$ 70,370 |
|-------|------------|
| 2025 | 72,873 |
| 2026 | 75,465 |
| 2027 | 78,149 |
| 2028 | 32,901 |
| Total | \$ 329,758 |

7. Operating Leases

Total rent expense for office spaces was \$71,599 in 2023 and 2022. Included in total rent expense is a lease with an officer of the Company (Note 4). The lease includes three lease terms. The first three-year term was non-cancelable and ran from January 2019 through December 2021 at \$5,692.50 per month. The second term of three years (at \$5,966.58 per month) and the third term of four years (at \$6,261.75 per month) renew automatically unless the Company provides written notice to terminate at least 120 days prior to the renewal date. The lease may be renewed at the option of the Company for two additional terms of five years each at the market rate at the time of renewal.

On January 1, 2022 the Company adopted ASU Topic 842, Leases, and management determined that the lease qualifies as an operating lease. Under ASU 842, on the transition date of January 1, 2022, the Company recorded a right-of-use asset and a related lease liability equal to \$487,776. As permitted by ASU 842 the Company elected to use a risk-free discount rate for the lease of 1.55% determined using a period comparable with the remaining lease term of seven years. The lease liability is amortized using the risk-free discount rate and the right-of-use asset is amortized in a systematic and rational basis by subtracting the liability lease expense from the total lease expense. Lease expense is comprised of the right-of-use asset amortization and the interest incurred on the lease liability.

Balance sheet information at December 31, 2023 related to this operating lease was as follows:

| Operating lease right-of-use assets | \$ 357,779 |
|---|-------------------------|
| Current portion of operating lease liability Operating lease liability, excluding current portion | \$ 66,525 291,254 |
| Total operating lease liability | \$ 357,779 |

Notes to Financial Statements

December 31, 2023 With Comparative Totals for 2022

7. Operating Leases (Concluded)

Weighted Average Remaining Lease Term

72 months

Weighted Average Discount Rate

1.55%

Maturities of lease liabilities from these leases are as follows:

| 2024 | \$ | 71,599 |
|-----------------------|----|----------|
| 2025 | | 75,141 |
| 2026 | | 75,141 |
| 2027 | | 75,141 |
| 2028 | _ | 75,141 |
| Total lease payments | | 372,163 |
| Less imputed interest | | (14,384) |
| Total | \$ | 357,779 |

8. Employee Benefit Plan

The Company sponsors a defined contribution 401(k) plan covering substantially all employees. Matching contributions by the Company were \$96,642 and \$99,617 in 2023 and 2022, respectively.

9. Commitments and Contingencies

Under the terms of a stockholders' agreement, the Company is obligated to purchase or cause to be purchased all of the common stock of any stockholder that ceases to be a full time employee. In 2024 both of the minority stockholders of the Company will cease to be full time employees. The agreement contains a formula for the computation of the purchase price and the Company estimates the purchase price to be \$282,686 in total. The Company has the option to pay one half of the price in four equal semi-annual payments over two years, including interest at the prime rate.

10. Subsequent Events

Subsequent events have been evaluated through February 18, 2024, which is the date the financial statements were available to be issued.

11. Reclassifications

Certain 2022 amounts have been reclassified to conform to the 2023 financial statement presentation.

COAST TO COAST ENGINEERING SERVICES, INC. D/B/A



AND AFFILIATE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

December 31, 2022

CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Year Ended December 31, 2022

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| | <u>Page</u> |
|---|-------------|
| Independent Auditors' Report | 1-2 |
| Financial Statements | |
| Balance Sheet | 3-4 |
| Statement of Income and Retained Earnings | 5 |
| Statement of Cash Flows | 6 |
| Notes to Financial Statements | 7-12 |

INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' REPORT

The Stockholders Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc. d/b/a Criterium Engineers

Opinion

We have audited the accompanying consolidated financial statements of Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc. d/b/a Criterium Engineers and Affiliate which comprise the balance sheet as of December 31, 2022, and the related statements of income and retained earnings, and cash flows for the year then ended, and the related notes to the financial statements.

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc. d/b/a Criterium Engineers and Affiliate as of December 31, 2022, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for the years then ended in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

Basis for Opinion

We conducted our audits in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America. Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Statements section of our report. We are required to be independent of Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc. d/b/a Criterium Engineers and Affiliate and to meet our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with the relevant ethical requirements relating to our audit. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinion.

Responsibilities of Management for the Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, and for the design, implementation, and maintenance of internal controls relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the financial statements, management is required to evaluate whether there are conditions or events, considered in the aggregate, that raise substantial doubt about Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc. d/b/a Criterium Engineers and Affiliate's ability to continue as a going concern within one year after the date that the financial statements are available to be issued.

Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that

includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance but is not absolute assurance and therefore is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control. Misstatements, including omissions, are considered material if there is a substantial likelihood that, individually or in the aggregate, they would influence the judgment made by a reasonable user based on the financial statements.

In performing an audit in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards, we:

- Exercise professional judgment and maintain professional skepticism throughout the audit.
- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error, and design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks. Such procedures include examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements.
- Obtain an understanding of the internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc. d/b/a Criterium Engineers and Affiliates' internal control. Accordingly, no such opinion is expressed.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of significant accounting estimates made by management, as well as evaluate the overall presentation of the financial statements.
- Conclude whether, in our judgment, there are conditions or events, considered in the aggregate, that raise substantial doubt about Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc. d/b/a Criterium Engineers and Affiliate's ability to continue as a going concern for a reasonable period of time.

We are required to communicate with those charged with governance regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit, significant audit findings, and certain internal control related matters that we identified during the audit.

Report on Summarized Comparative Information

We have previously audited Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc. d/b/a Criterium Engineers and Affiliates' 2021 financial statements, and we expressed an unmodified opinion on those audited financial statements in our report dated March 21, 2022. In our opinion, the summarized comparative financial information presented herein as of and for the year ended December 31, 2021, is consistent, in all material respects, with the audited financial statements from which it has been derived.

The Swarson Group ARC

Westbrook, Maine February 24, 2023

Consolidated Balance Sheet

December 31, 2022 With Comparative Totals for 2021

ASSETS

| | | <u>2022</u> | <u>2021</u> |
|---|-------------|---|--|
| Current assets Cash Accounts receivable, net allowance for doubtful accounts of \$47,000 at December 31, 2022 and | \$ | 537,149 | \$ 787,014 |
| \$19,707 at December 31, 2021 Prepaid expenses and other current assets | _ | 1,248,036 121,755 | 1,253,440 98,031 |
| Total current assets | _ | 1,906,940 | 2,138,485 |
| Fixed assets, at cost Computer equipment and network Software and website Furniture and fixtures Leasehold improvements Less accumulated depreciation and amortization Net equipment and vehicles | - | 214,444 833,464 26,554 52,314 1,126,776 381,545 745,231 | 206,879 736,932 26,554 52,314 1,022,679 267,213 |
| Other assets Right-of use asset Total other assets | - | 418,094 418,094 | |
| | \$ _ | 3,070,265 | \$ <u>2,893,951</u> |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements.

Consolidated Balance Sheet (Concluded)

December 31, 2022 With Comparative Totals for 2021

LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY

| | | <u>2022</u> | | <u>2021</u> |
|--|-------------|---------------------------------------|-----|-----------------------------------|
| Current liabilities Current portion of long-term debt Current portion of operating lease liability Accounts payable Accrued expenses | \$ | 67,953 65,502 35,166 205,748 | \$ | 71,561 - 113,674 218,930 |
| Total current liabilities | | 374,369 | | 404,165 |
| Long-term debt, excluding current portion | | 329,581 | | 397,323 |
| Operating lease liability, excluding current portion | - | 357,779 | = | - |
| Total liabilities | _ | 1,061,729 | - | 801,488 |
| Commitments and contingencies (Notes 4, 5, 6 and 7) | | | | |
| Stockholders' equity Common stock, no par value, authorized 10,000 shares, issued and outstanding 402.04 shares Retained earnings | | 342,100 1,666,436 | - | 342,100 1,750,363 |
| Total stockholders' equity | - | 2,008,536 | _ | 2,092,463 |
| | | | | |
| | \$ _ | 3,070,265 | \$_ | 2,893,951 |

Statement of Income and Retained Earnings

Year Ended December 31, 2022 With Comparative Totals for 2021

| | | <u>2022</u> | | <u>2021</u> |
|--|-----|-------------|-----|-------------|
| Franchise revenues | _ | | | |
| Initial franchise fees | \$ | 54,500 | \$ | 98,050 |
| Franchise royalties and other fees | | 738,465 | | 694,563 |
| Administrative services and other | _ | 55,494 | - | 56,222 |
| Total franchise revenues | - | 848,459 | - | 848,835 |
| Contract and project revenues | | 5,955,666 | | 6,528,644 |
| Cost of contract and project revenues | | (4,678,782) | | (4,899,092) |
| Net contract and project revenues | | 1,276,884 | 5 | 1,629,552 |
| Gross profit | | 2,125,343 | - | 2,478,387 |
| Consent and admit the design and a second | | | | |
| General and administrative expenses | | 1 252 150 | | 1 227 (200 |
| Payroll, related taxes and fringe benefits | | 1,373,178 | | 1,336,689 |
| Franchisee conferences and training | | 864 | | 2,223 |
| Newsletters and postage | | 10,861 | | 12,173 |
| Occupancy and telephone | | 93,033 | | 91,057 |
| Office expenses | | 223,784 | | 202,657 |
| Professional fees | | 146,431 | | 151,621 |
| Travel and marketing | | 175,299 | | 220,121 |
| Depreciation and amortization | | 114,332 | | 72,552 |
| Other expenses | _ | 23,573 | = | 22,063 |
| Total general and administrative expenses | _ | 2,161,355 | 7 | 2,111,156 |
| Operating income (loss) | - | (36,012) | 2 | 367,231 |
| Other income (expense) | | | | |
| Interest expense | | (15,467) | | (16,474) |
| Interest income | | 16,275 | | 3,096 |
| Bad debt expense | | (46,268) | | (2,156) |
| Gain on sales of assets | | - | | 2,088 |
| Miscellaneous income | _ | 5,135 | - | 1,000 |
| Other income (expense), net | | (40,325) | | (12,446) |
| | _ | (10,020) | - | |
| Net income (loss) | | (76,337) | | 354,785 |
| Retained earnings, beginning of year | | 1,750,363 | | 1,591,065 |
| Distributions | - | (7,590) | - | (195,487) |
| Retained earnings, end of year | \$_ | 1,666,436 | \$_ | 1,750,363 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements.

Statement of Cash Flows

Year Ended December 31, 2022 With Comparative Totals for 2021

| Cook flows from an autinities | | <u>2022</u> | | <u>2021</u> |
|--|-----|--|-----|---|
| Cash flows from operating activities Net income (loss) Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities | \$ | (76,337) | \$ | 354,785 |
| Depreciation and amortization Bad debt expense Gain on sales of assets Decrease (increase) in | | 114,332 46,268 | | 72,552 2,156 (2,088) |
| Accounts receivable Prepaid expenses and other Right-of-use asset Increase (decrease) in | | (40,864) (23,724) (418,094) | | (183,946) (18,859) |
| Accounts payable Accrued expenses Lease liability | _ | (78,508) (13,182) 423,281 | - | 78,232 (12,153) |
| Net cash (used) provided by operating activities | | (66,828) | | 290,679 |
| Cash flows from investing activities | | | | |
| Purchase of equipment-software Proceeds sales of assets | _ | (104,097) | - | (506,856) 5,000 |
| Net cash used by investing activities | _ | (104,097) | | (501,856) |
| Cash flows from financing activities Proceeds from long-term debt Principal payments on long-term debt Distributions Net cash (used) provided by financing activities Net decrease in cash | _ | (71,350) (7,590) (78,940) (249,865) | - | 500,000 (330,022) (195,487) (25,509) |
| | | ` , , | | (236,686) |
| Cash, beginning of year | - | 787,014 | | 1,023,700 |
| Cash, end of year | \$_ | 537,149 | \$_ | 787,014 |
| Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information: | | | | |
| Cash paid for interest during the year | \$_ | <u>15,467</u> | \$_ | 16,474 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements.

Notes to Financial Statements

December 31, 2022 With Comparative Totals for 2021

1. Nature of Business and Acquisition

Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc., d/b/a Criterium Engineers (the Company) franchises and services a nationwide system of individuals and entities that specialize in providing building-related engineering services including property condition inspections and reports, costs segregation studies, environmental site assessments and construction progress monitoring for real estate buyers, investors and lenders, and replacement reserve studies for condominium and homeowners' associations and management agents. The businesses are operated under the terms of franchise arrangements and the Criterium Engineers brand by independent third parties. Credit is extended without collateral. The Company owned one of the franchise offices. Criterium-McWilliam Engineers, LLC was purchased in 2012. In 2021 the Company sold the assets of Criterium-McWilliam Engineers, LLC for \$5,000. The purchaser also purchased a franchise for a fee of \$54,500. In 2021 the Company partnered with Criterium-NC, PLLC to conduct its business in North Carolina and other states as appropriate for compliance purposes. Criterium-NC, PLLC is owned by a minority shareholder of the Company and is included in these consolidated financial statements as a variable interest entity, as the Company maintains a 75% voting rights membership interest in the entity.

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Principles of Consolidation

The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc., d/b/a Criterium Engineers (the Company), its 100% owned Subsidiary through June 29, 2021, Criterium-McWilliam Engineers, LLC, and an affiliate, a variable interest entity, Criterium-NC, PLLC. All material inter-company transactions have been eliminated.

Use of Estimates

Management uses estimates and assumptions in preparing financial statements. Those estimates and assumptions affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities, and the reported revenues and expense. Actual results could differ from estimates.

Accounts Receivable

Accounts receivable are stated at the amount management expects to collect from outstanding balances. Management provides for probable uncollectible amounts through a charge to earnings and a credit to a valuation allowance based on its assessment of the status of individual accounts. Balances that are still outstanding after management has used reasonable collection efforts are written off through a charge to the valuation allowance and a credit to accounts receivable.

Notes to Financial Statements

December 31, 2022 With Comparative Totals for 2021

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Concluded)

Fixed Assets

Fixed assets are stated at cost and depreciated using the straight-line method over the estimated useful lives of the assets which range from three to ten years.

Income Taxes

The Company has elected to be taxed as an S corporation. Accordingly, earnings are reported on the stockholders' individual income tax returns and no income taxes are incurred by the Company. The Company files income tax returns in the United States federal and various state jurisdictions. The Company's 2021 tax returns include the accounts of Criterium-McWilliam Engineers, LLC. Criterium-NC, PLLC is included in the individual tax return of its owner.

Advertising

The Company expenses advertising costs as incurred. Advertising expense totaled \$102,911 and \$101,112 in 2022 and 2021, respectively.

Cash

The Company maintains its cash in bank deposit accounts which, at times, may exceed federally insured limits. Cash deposits in excess of federally insured deposit limits are \$612,115 and \$747,934 at December 31, 2022 and 2021, respectively. The Company has not experienced any losses in such accounts. Management believes the Company is not exposed to any significant risk with respect to these accounts.

3. Revenue and Cost Recognition

Franchise Revenue and Cost Recognition

The Company recognizes revenue on franchise sales upon the initial execution of individual franchise agreements at which time all material services or conditions relating to the sale have been substantially performed. Royalties represent fees based on franchisee revenues and are recognized as earned as franchisees report the revenue as collected. Related costs are expensed in the period incurred.

Notes to Financial Statements

December 31, 2022 With Comparative Totals for 2021

3. Revenue and Cost Recognition (Concluded)

Contract Revenue and Cost Recognition

The contracts the Company generally operates under are for engineering services related to commercial and residential real estate. The Company recognizes revenue from short-term contracts upon completion. For long-term contracts, the Company recognizes revenue on a monthly basis by invoicing for costs and profit incurred during the month. Contract costs include all direct payroll, franchisee expenses billed to the Company, and all other direct expenses.

4. Accounts Receivable/Bad Debts

Accounts receivable consist of the following at December 31:

| | <u>2022</u> | <u>2021</u> |
|--------------------------------------|---------------------|--------------|
| Accounts receivable from: | | |
| Franchise royalties and fees | \$ 116,153 | \$ 105,579 |
| Contracts and projects | 1,178,883 | 1,167,568 |
| | 1,295,036 | 1,273,147 |
| Less allowance for doubtful accounts | <u>47,000</u> | 19,707 |
| | \$ <u>1,248,036</u> | \$ 1,253,440 |

In 2022 two unrelated clients accounted for 30% of contract and project revenues and in 2021 one unrelated client accounted for 15% of contract and project revenues. The outstanding accounts receivable balances of two unrelated clients approximated 22% of total contracts and projects accounts receivable at December 31, 2022. The outstanding accounts receivable balances of one unrelated client approximated 10% of total contracts and projects accounts receivable at December 31, 2021.

5. Transactions with Related Parties

The Company rents office space from a minority stockholder under a renewable lease. Lease expense for this office space totaled \$76,786 in 2022 and \$68,385 in 2021. (See Note 7)

The Company administers a risk management pool on behalf of its franchisees. Administrative service fees charged to the pool during 2022 and 2021 were \$32,048 and \$30,408, respectively. The Company has entered into an agreement with the Trustee of the Risk Management Insurance Program to assume liability for any deductibles on claims in excess of the program's reserve balance through December 31, 2023, as detailed in an agreement with the Trustee. Management believes the reserves are adequate and that the Company is not exposed to significant risk from the insurance program.

Notes to Financial Statements

December 31, 2022 With Comparative Totals for 2021

6. Borrowings

The Company has a \$100,000 line of credit agreement with a bank. The line of credit is secured by all business assets of the company and is personally guaranteed by an officer of the Company. Interest is payable at prime, (7.5% at December 31, 2022), with a floor rate of 3%. The outstanding balance on the line of credit was \$-0- at December 31, 2022 and 2021. The line of credit is available until December 2023.

| Long-term debt consists of the f | following at December 31: | | | | |
|--|--|-----|--|-----|-----------------|
| Notes payable bank – with interpayments of \$6,732 due throall assets of the Company ar | | \$ | <u>2022</u> 397,534 | \$ | 2021 462,950 |
| Note payable finance company, monthly installments of \$1,5 collateralized by computer e | The state of the s | _ | - - | _ | 5,935 |
| Total long-term debt | | | 397,534 | | 468,884 |
| Less current portion of long- | -term debt | _ | 67,953 | | 71,561 |
| Long-term debt, less current | portion | \$_ | 329,581 | \$_ | 397,323 |
| Future maturities of long-term d | lebt are as follows: | | | | |
| | 2023 2024 2025 2026 2027 Thereafter | \$ | 67,953 70,370 72,873 75,465 78,149 32,724 | | |
| | Total | \$_ | 397,534 | | |

Notes to Financial Statements

December 31, 2022 With Comparative Totals for 2021

7. Operating Leases

Total rent expense for office spaces was \$76,786 in 2022 and \$71,135 in 2021. The 2021 expense included rent for Criterium-McWilliam Engineers, LLC. Included in total rent expense is a lease with an officer of the Company (Note 4). The lease includes three lease terms. The first three-year term was non-cancelable and ran from January 2019 through December 2021 at \$5,692.50 per month. The second term of three years (at \$5,966.58 per month) and the third term of four years (at \$6,261.75 per month) renew automatically unless the Company provides written notice to terminate at least 120 days prior to the renewal date. The lease may be renewed at the option of the Company for two additional terms of five years each at the market rate at the time of renewal.

On January 1, 2022 the Company adopted ASU Topic 842, *Leases*, and management determined that the lease qualifies as an operating lease. Under ASU 842, on the transition date of January 1, 2022, the Company recorded a right-of-use asset and a related lease liability equal to \$487,776. As permitted by ASU 842 the Company elected to use a risk-free discount rate for the lease of 1.55% determined using a period comparable with the remaining lease term of seven years. The lease liability is amortized using the risk-free discount rate and the right-of-use asset is amortized on a straight-line basis over seven years. Lease expense is comprised of the right-of-use asset amortization and the interest incurred on the lease liability.

Balance sheet information at December 31, 2022 related to this operating lease was as follows:

| Operating lease right-of-use assets | \$ | 418,094 |
|---|----|-------------------|
| Current portion of operating lease liability Operating lease liability, excluding current portion | \$ | 65,502 357,779 |
| Total operating lease liability | \$ | 423,281 |
| Weighted Average Remaining Lease Term | 72 | 2 months |
| Weighted Average Discount Rate | | 1.55% |

Notes to Financial Statements

December 31, 2022 With Comparative Totals for 2021

7. Operating Leases (Concluded)

Maturities of lease liabilities from these leases are as follows:

| 2023 2024 2025 2026 2027 Thereafter | \$ | 71,599 71,599 75,141 75,141 75,141 75,141 |
|--|----------|--|
| Total lease payments | | 443,762 |
| Less imputed interest Total | <u> </u> | (20,481) 423,281 |

8. Employee Benefit Plan

The Company sponsors a defined contribution 401(k) plan covering substantially all employees. Matching contributions by the Company were \$99,617 and \$103,283 in 2022 and 2021, respectively. The Company also contributed \$-0- and \$16,098, respectively, to the plan as profit-sharing contributions.

9. Subsequent Events

Subsequent events have been evaluated through February 24, 2023, which is the date the financial statements were available to be issued.



INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' CONSENT

The Stockholders Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc. d/b/a Criterium Engineers

The Swanson Group, LLC consents to the use in the Franchise Disclosure Document issued by Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc., d/b/a Criterium Engineers ("Franchisor") on March 31, 2023, as it may be amended, of our report dated February 24, 2023, relating to the financial statements of Franchisor for the period ending December 31, 2022.

The Swarson Group AAC

Westbrook, Maine March 31, 2023

COAST TO COAST ENGINEERING SERVICES, INC. D/B/A



AND AFFILIATES CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

December 31, 2021 and 2020

CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Year Ended December 31, 2021 and 2020

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| | <u>Page</u> |
|--|-------------|
| Independent Auditors' Report | 1-2 |
| Financial Statements | |
| Balance Sheets | 3-4 |
| Statements of Income and Retained Earnings | 5 |
| Statements of Cash Flows | 6 |
| Notes to Financial Statements | 7-12 |



INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' REPORT

The Stockholders Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc. d/b/a Criterium Engineers

Opinion

We have audited the accompanying consolidated financial statements of Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc. d/b/a Criterium Engineers and Affiliates which comprise the balance sheets as of December 31, 2021 and 2020, and the related statements of income and retained earnings, and cash flows for the years then ended, and the related notes to the financial statements.

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc. d/b/a Criterium Engineers and Affiliates as of December 31, 2021 and 2020, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for the years then ended in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

Basis for Opinion

We conducted our audits in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America. Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Statements section of our report. We are required to be independent of Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc. d/b/a Criterium Engineers and Affiliates and to meet our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with the relevant ethical requirements relating to our audit. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinion.

Responsibilities of Management for the Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, and for the design, implementation, and maintenance of internal control relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the financial statements, management is required to evaluate whether there are conditions or events, considered in the aggregate, that raise substantial doubt about Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc. d/b/a Criterium Engineers and Affiliates' ability to continue as a going concern within one year after the date that the financial statements are available to be issued.

Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance but is not absolute assurance and therefore is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control. Misstatements, including omissions, are considered material if there is a substantial likelihood that, individually or in the aggregate, they would influence the judgment made by a reasonable user based on the financial statements.

In performing an audit in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards, we:

- Exercise professional judgment and maintain professional skepticism throughout the audit.
- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error, and design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks. Such procedures include examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements.
- Obtain an understanding of the internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc. d/b/a Criterium Engineers and Affiliates' internal control. Accordingly, no such opinion is expressed.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of significant accounting estimates made by management, as well as evaluate the overall presentation of the financial statements.
- Conclude whether, in our judgment, there are conditions or events, considered in the aggregate, that raise substantial doubt about Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc. d/b/a Criterium Engineers and Affiliates' ability to continue as a going concern for a reasonable period of time.

We are required to communicate with those charged with governance regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit, significant audit findings, and certain internal control related matters that we identified during the audit.

Westbrook, Maine

The Swanson Group LAC

March 21, 2022

Consolidated Balance Sheets

December 31, 2021 and 2020

ASSETS

| | <u>2021</u> | <u>2020</u> |
|---|----------------|---------------|
| Current assets | | |
| Cash | 787,014 | \$1,023,700 |
| Accounts receivable, net allowance for doubtful accounts of | | |
| \$19,707 at December 31, 2021 and | | |
| \$20,000 at December 31, 2020 | 1,253,440 | 1,071,650 |
| Prepaid expenses and other current assets | 98,031 | <u>79,172</u> |
| Total current assets | 2,138,485 | 2,174,522 |
| Fixed assets, at cost | | |
| Computer equipment and network | 206,879 | 208,981 |
| Software and website | 736,932 | 265,688 |
| Furniture and fixtures | 26,554 | 27,596 |
| Leasehold improvements | 52,314 | 52,314 |
| | 1,022,679 | 554,579 |
| Less accumulated depreciation and amortization | <u>267,213</u> | 230,505 |
| Net equipment and vehicles | <u>755,466</u> | _324,074 |

\$_2,893,951 \$2,498,596

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements.

Consolidated Balance Sheets (Concluded)

December 31, 2021 and 2020

LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY

| | | <u>2021</u> | | <u>2020</u> |
|---|----|------------------------------|----|-----------------------------|
| Current liabilities Current portion of long-term debt Accounts payable Accrued expenses | \$ | 71,561 113,674 218,930 | \$ | 68,109 35,442 231,083 |
| Total current liabilities | | 404,165 | | 334,634 |
| Long-term debt, excluding current portion | _ | 397,323 | | 230,797 |
| Total liabilities | _ | 801,488 | 12 | 565,431 |
| Commitments and contingencies (Notes 4, 5, 6 and 7) | | | | |
| Stockholders' equity Common stock, no par value, authorized 10,000 shares, issued and outstanding 402.04 shares Retained earnings | _ | 342,100 1,750,363 | _ | 342,100 1,591,065 |
| Total stockholders' equity | _ | 2,092,463 | - | 1,933,165 |
| | | | | |

\$_2,893,951 \$_2,498,596

Statements of Income and Retained Earnings

Year Ended December 31, 2021 and 2020

| | <u>2021</u> | | <u>2020</u> |
|--|-------------|------------|--------------|
| Franchise revenues | | | n (4,500 |
| Initial franchise fees | \$ 98,05 | | \$ 64,500 |
| Franchise royalties and other fees | 694,56 | | 610,718 |
| Administrative services and other | 56,22 | | 60,716 |
| Total franchise revenues | 848,83 | 5 | 735,934 |
| Contract and project revenues | 6,528,64 | 4 | 5,817,826 |
| Cost of contract and project revenues | (4,899,09 | 2) | (4,061,702) |
| Net contract and project revenues | 1,629,55 | 2 | 1,756,124 |
| Gross profit | 2,478,38 | 7 | 2,492,058 |
| General and administrative expenses | | | |
| Payroll, related taxes and fringe benefits | 1,336,68 | 9 | 1,418,484 |
| Franchisee conferences and training | 2,22 | | 4,740 |
| Newsletters and postage | 12,17 | | 11,861 |
| Occupancy and telephone | 91,05 | 7 | 101,824 |
| Office expenses | 202,65 | 7 | 184,735 |
| Professional fees | 151,62 | | 237,622 |
| Travel and marketing | 220,12 | 1 | 149,518 |
| Depreciation and amortization | 72,55 | 2 | 54,865 |
| Other expenses | 22,06 | | 19,762 |
| Total general and administrative expenses | 2,111,15 | | 2,183,411 |
| Operating income | 367,23 | 1 | 308,647 |
| Other income (expense) | | | |
| Interest expense | (16,47 | 4) | (17,610) |
| Interest income | 3,09 | | 7,331 |
| Bad debt expense | (2,15 | | (3,163) |
| Gain on sales of assets | 2,08 | • | |
| Miscellaneous income | 1,00 | | 1,631 |
| SBA payroll protection loan forgiveness | | _ | 518,400 |
| Other income (expense), net | (12,44 | <u>6</u>) | 506,589 |
| Net income | 354,78 | 5 | 815,236 |
| Retained earnings, beginning of year | 1,591,06 | 5 | 909,834 |
| Distributions | (195,48 | | (134,005) |
| Retained earnings, end of year | \$ 1,750,36 | 3 | \$ 1,591,065 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements.

Statements of Cash Flows

Year Ended December 31, 2021 and 2020

| Cash flows from operating activities | | <u>2021</u> | | <u>2020</u> |
|--|-----|-------------|----|--------------------|
| Net income (loss) | \$ | 354,785 | \$ | 815,236 |
| Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided | Ψ | .554,765 | Ψ | 013,230 |
| by operating activities | | | | |
| Depreciation and amortization | | 72,552 | | 54,865 |
| Bad debt expense | | 2,156 | | 3,163 |
| Gain on sales of assets | | (2,088) | | - |
| SBA payroll protection loan forgiveness | | - | | (518,400) |
| Decrease (increase) in | | (100.010 | | 01.504 |
| Accounts receivable | | (183,946) | | 81,524 |
| Prepaid expenses and other | | (18,859) | | (4,520) |
| Increase (decrease) in Accounts payable | | 78,232 | | (12.724) |
| Accrued expenses | | (12,153) | | (12,734) 32,892 |
| Accided expenses | _ | (12,133) | - | 32,092 |
| Net cash provided by operating activities | _ | 290,679 | _ | 452,026 |
| Cash flows from investing activities | | | | |
| Purchase of equipment-software | | (506,856) | | (146,858) |
| Proceeds sales of assets | _ | 5,000 | - | - |
| Net cash used by investing activities | | (501,856) | | (146,858) |
| Cash flows from financing activities | | | | |
| Proceeds from SBA payroll protection loan | | - | | 518,400 |
| Proceeds from long-term debt | | 500,000 | | - |
| Principal payments on long-term debt | | (330,022) | | (64,466) |
| Distributions | _ | (195,487) | - | (134,005) |
| Net cash (used) provided by financing activities | - | (25,509) | - | 319,929 |
| Net (decrease) increase in cash | | (236,686) | | 625,097 |
| Cash, beginning of year | _ | 1,023,700 | - | 398,603 |
| Cash, end of year | \$_ | 787,014 | \$ | 1,023,700 |
| Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information: | | | | |
| Cash paid for interest during the year | \$_ | 16,474 | \$ | 17,610 |
| | | | | |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements.

Notes to Financial Statements

December 31, 2021 and 2020

1. Nature of Business and Acquisition

Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc., d/b/a Criterium Engineers (the Company) franchises and services a nationwide system of individuals and entities that specialize in providing building-related engineering services including property condition inspections and reports, costs segregation studies, environmental site assessments and construction progress monitoring for real estate buyers, investors and lenders, and replacement reserve studies for condominium and homeowners' associations and management agents. The businesses are operated under the terms of franchise arrangements and the Criterium Engineers brand by independent third parties. Credit is extended without collateral. The Company owned one of the franchise offices. Criterium-McWilliam Engineers, LLC was purchased in 2012. In 2021 the Company sold the assets of Criterium-McWilliam Engineers, LLC for \$5,000. The purchaser also purchased a franchise for a fee of \$54,500 In 2020 the Company partnered with Criterium-NC, PLLC to conduct its business in North Carolina and other states as appropriate for compliance purposes. Criterium-NC, PLLC is owned by a minority shareholder of the Company and is included in these consolidated financial statements as a variable interest entity, as the Company maintains a 75% voting rights membership interest in the entity.

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Principles of Consolidation

The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc., d/b/a Criterium Engineers (the Company), its 100% owned Subsidiary through June 29, 2021, Criterium-McWilliam Engineers, LLC, and an affiliate, a variable interest entity, Criterium-NC, PLLC. All material inter-company transactions have been eliminated.

Use of Estimates

Management uses estimates and assumptions in preparing financial statements. Those estimates and assumptions affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities, and the reported revenues and expense. Actual results could differ from estimates.

Accounts Receivable

Accounts receivable are stated at the amount management expects to collect from outstanding balances. Management provides for probable uncollectible amounts through a charge to earnings and a credit to a valuation allowance based on its assessment of the status of individual accounts. Balances that are still outstanding after management has used reasonable collection efforts are written off through a charge to the valuation allowance and a credit to accounts receivable.

Notes to Financial Statements

December 31, 2021 and 2020

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Concluded)

Fixed Assets

Fixed assets are stated at cost and depreciated using the straight-line method over the estimated useful lives of the assets which range from three to ten years.

Income Taxes

The Company has elected to be taxed as an S corporation. Accordingly, earnings are reported on the stockholders' individual income tax returns and no income taxes are incurred by the Company. The Company files income tax returns in the United States federal and various state jurisdictions. The Company tax returns include the accounts of Criterium-McWilliam Engineers, LLC. Criterium-NC, PLLC is included in the individual tax return of its owner.

Advertising

The Company expenses advertising costs as incurred. Advertising expense totaled \$101,112 and \$59,384 in 2021 and 2020, respectively.

Cash

The Company maintains its cash in bank deposit accounts which, at times, may exceed federally insured limits. Cash deposits in excess of federally insured deposit limits are \$747,934 and \$996,624 at December 31, 2021 and 2020, respectively. The Company has not experienced any losses in such accounts. Management believes the Company is not exposed to any significant risk with respect to these accounts.

3. Revenue and Cost Recognition

Franchise Revenue and Cost Recognition

The Company recognizes revenue on franchise sales upon the initial execution of individual franchise agreements at which time all material services or conditions relating to the sale have been substantially performed. Royalties represent fees based on franchisee revenues and are recognized as earned as franchisees report the revenue as collected. Related costs are expensed in the period incurred.

Notes to Financial Statements

December 31, 2021 and 2020

3. Revenue and Cost Recognition (Concluded)

Contract Revenue and Cost Recognition

The contracts the Company generally operates under are for engineering services related to commercial and residential real estate. The Company recognizes revenue from short-term contracts upon completion. For long-term contracts, the Company recognizes revenue on a monthly basis by invoicing for costs and profit incurred during the month. Contract costs include all direct payroll, franchisee expenses billed to the Company, and all other direct expenses.

4. Accounts Receivable/Bad Debts

Accounts receivable consist of the following at December 31:

| Accounts receivable from: | <u>2021</u> | <u>2020</u> |
|--------------------------------------|---------------------|--------------|
| Franchise royalties and fees | \$ 105,579 | \$ 78,462 |
| Contracts and projects | 1,167,568 | 1,013,188 |
| | 1,273,147 | 1,091,650 |
| | | |
| Less allowance for doubtful accounts | <u>19,707</u> | 20,000 |
| | \$ <u>1,253,440</u> | \$ 1,071,650 |

In 2021 one unrelated client accounted for 15% of contract and project revenues and in 2020 two unrelated clients accounted for 27% of contract and project revenues. The outstanding accounts receivable balances of one unrelated client approximated 10% of total contracts and projects accounts receivable at December 31, 2021. The outstanding accounts receivable balances of one unrelated client approximated 10% of total contracts and projects accounts receivable at December 31, 2020.

5. Transactions with Related Parties

The Company rents office space from a minority stockholder under a renewable lease. Rent expense for this office space totaled \$68,385 in 2021 and \$68,310 in 2020.

The Company administers a risk management pool on behalf of its franchisees. Administrative service fees charged to the pool during 2021 and 2020 were \$30,408 and \$31,721, respectively. The Company has entered into an agreement with the Trustee of the Risk Management Insurance Program to assume liability for any deductibles on claims in excess of the program's reserve balance through December 31, 2023, as detailed in an agreement with the Trustee. Management believes the reserves are adequate and that the Company is not exposed to significant risk from the insurance program.

Notes to Financial Statements

December 31, 2021 and 2020

6. Borrowings

The Company has a \$100,000 line of credit agreement with a bank. The line of credit is secured by all business assets of the company and is personally guaranteed by an officer of the Company. Interest is payable at prime, (3.25% at December 31, 2021), with a floor rate of 3%. The outstanding balance on the line of credit was \$-0- at December 31, 2021 and 2020. The line of credit is available until December 2023.

| Long-term debt consists of the | following at December 31: | | 2021 | | 2020 |
|--------------------------------|---|-----|---|-----|------------------|
| payments of \$6,732 due th | erest at 3.5%, payable in monthly rough May 2028, secured by all and a 35% guarantee of an officer. | \$ | 2021 462,950 | \$ | <u>2020</u> - |
| | y, with interest at 4.77%, payable in ,509 due through May 2022; equipment | | 5,935 | | 23,301 |
| Notes payable bank, other, pai | d in 2021 | = | | _ | 275,605 |
| Total long-term del | ot | | 468,884 | | 298,906 |
| Less current portion of lon | g-term debt | - | 71,561 | - | 68,109 |
| Long-term debt, less curre | nt portion | \$_ | 397,323 | \$_ | 230,797 |
| Future maturities of long-term | debt are as follows: | | | | |
| | 2022 2023 2024 2025 2026 Thereafter | \$ | 71,561 67,961 70,378 72,881 75,473 110,630 | | |
| | Total | \$_ | 468,884 | | |

Notes to Financial Statements

December 31, 2021 and 2020

7. Operating Leases

Total rent expense for various office spaces was \$71,135 in 2021 and \$70,497 in 2020. Included in total rent expense is a lease with an officer of the Company. The lease includes three lease terms. The first three-year term was non-cancelable and ran from January 2020 through December 2021 at \$5,692.50 per month. The second term of three years (at \$5,966.58 per month) and the third term of four years (at \$6,261.75 per month) renew automatically unless the Company provides written notice to terminate at least 120 days prior to the renewal date. The lease may be renewed at the option of the Company for two additional terms of five years each at the market rate at the time of renewal.

Future minimum lease payments under non-cancelable operating leases, including office rent (Note 4) are:

| 2022 | \$ 71,599 |
|------|--------------|
| 2023 | \$ 71,599 |
| 2024 | \$ 71,599 |

8. Employee Benefit Plan

The Company sponsors a defined contribution 401(k) plan covering substantially all employees. Matching contributions by the Company were \$103,283 and \$83,342 in 2021 and 2020, respectively. The Company also contributed \$16,098 and \$14,531, respectively, to the plan as a profit-sharing contributions.

9. SBA Payroll Protection Loan/Forgiveness

In 2020 the Company applied for and received a payroll protection loan administered by the Small Business Administration (SBA) as part of the federal government Cares Act dealing with the Covid-19 pandemic crisis. Under the terms of the loan the proceeds were to be used for payroll and certain other expenses of the recipient. In November 2020 the Company received notice that the SBA had accepted their request for forgiveness and recorded the \$518,400 loan forgiven as other non-operating income.

10. Subsequent Events

Subsequent events have been evaluated through March 21, 2022, which is the date the financial statements were available to be issued.

11. Reclassifications

Certain 2020 amounts have been reclassified to conform to the 2021 financial statement presentation.

COAST TO COAST ENGINEERING SERVICES, INC. D/B/A



AND SUBSIDIARY CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

December 31, 2019 and 2018

With Independent Auditors' Report

Blake Hurley McCallum & Conley, LLC · Certified Public Accountants

344 Main Street, Westbrook, Maine 04092 · (207) 854-2115/Fax 854-2118

INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' REPORT

The Stockholders Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc. d/b/a Criterium Engineers

Report on the Financial Statements

We have audited the accompanying consolidated financial statements of Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc. d/b/a Criterium Engineers and Subsidiary which comprise the balance sheets as of December 31, 2019 and 2018, and the related statements of income and retained earnings, and cash flows for the years then ended, and the related notes to the financial statements.

Management's Responsibility for the Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of these financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America; this includes the design, implementation, and maintenance of internal control relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

Auditor's Responsibility

Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audit. We conducted our audits in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement.

An audit involves performing procedures to obtain evidence about the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. The procedures selected depend on the auditor's judgment, including the assessment of the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether from fraud or error. In making those risk assessments, the auditor considers internal control relevant to the entity's preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the entity's internal control. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit also includes evaluating the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of significant accounting estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial statements

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinion.

Opinion

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc. d/b/a Criterium Engineers and Subsidiary as of December 31, 2019 and 2018, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for the years then ended in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

Westbrook, Maine

Blake Hurley Mc Collan ; Conley, JJC

January 30, 2020

Consolidated Balance Sheets

December 31, 2019 and 2018

ASSETS

| | <u>2019</u> | <u>2018</u> |
|---|-------------|-------------|
| Current assets | | |
| Cash | \$ 398,603 | \$ 183,516 |
| Accounts receivable, net allowance for doubtful accounts of | | |
| \$20,000 at December 31, 2019 and 2018 | 1,156,337 | 974,297 |
| Prepaid expenses and other current assets | 74,652 | 65,642 |
| Total current assets | 1,629,592 | 1,223,455 |
| Fixed assets, at cost | | |
| Computer equipment and network | 196,690 | 128,404 |
| Software and website | 134,592 | 118,185 |
| Furniture and fixtures | 24,125 | 7,880 |
| Leasehold improvements | 52,314 | 48,714 |
| | 407,721 | 311,709 |
| Less accumulated depreciation and amortization | 175,640 | 128,221 |
| Net equipment and vehicles | 232,081 | 183,488 |

\$_1,861,673 \$_1,406,944

LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY

| | | <u>2019</u> | | <u>2018</u> |
|--|----|---------------------------------|----|-------------------------------|
| Current liabilities Current portion of long-term debt Accounts payable | \$ | 64,733 48,176 | \$ | 58,440 183,086 |
| Accrued expenses Total current liabilities | | 198,191 311,100 | | 149,928 391,454 |
| Long-term debt, excluding current portion Total liabilities | _ | 298,639 609,739 | _ | 347,211 738,665 |
| Commitments and contingencies (Notes 5, 6, 7 and 8) Stockholders' equity Common stock, no par value, authorized 10,000 shares, | | | | |
| issued and outstanding 402.04 shares Retained earnings Total stockholders' equity | | 342,100 909,834 1,251,934 | | 342,100 326,179 668,279 |

\$_1,861,673 \$_1,406,944

Statements of Income and Retained Earnings (Deficit)

Years Ended December 31, 2019 and 2018

| | | 2019 | | <u>2018</u> |
|---|----|-------------|----|-------------|
| Franchise revenues | | | | |
| Franchise royalties and other fees | \$ | 790,859 | \$ | 678,314 |
| Administrative services and other | _ | 62,968 | _ | 44,275 |
| Total franchise revenues | | 853,827 | _ | 722,589 |
| | | | | |
| Contract and project revenues | | 5,062,092 | | 4,592,706 |
| Cost of contract and project revenues | _ | (3,586,984) | _ | (3,232,083) |
| Net contract and project revenues | _ | 1,475,108 | _ | 1,360,623 |
| | | | | |
| Merchandise revenue | | 11,604 | | 13,889 |
| Cost of merchandise sold | _ | (3,573) | _ | (9,256) |
| Net merchandise revenue | _ | 8,031 | _ | 4,633 |
| Consideration of the constant | | 2.226.066 | | 2.007.045 |
| Gross profit | _ | 2,336,966 | _ | 2,087,845 |
| General and administrative expenses | | | | |
| Payroll, related taxes and fringe benefits | | 1,090,539 | | 1,016,010 |
| Franchisee conferences and training | | 10,384 | | 15,945 |
| Newsletters and postage | | 15,093 | | 14,343 |
| Occupancy and telephone | | 113,935 | | 161,901 |
| Office expenses | | 165,164 | | 201,384 |
| Professional fees | | 115,856 | | 134,515 |
| Travel and marketing | | 157,856 | | 94,194 |
| Depreciation and amortization | | 47,419 | | 34,571 |
| Other expenses | | 20,456 | | 18,977 |
| Total general and administrative expenses | | 1,735,950 | _ | 1,691,840 |
| | | , , | _ | 7 7 |
| Operating income (loss) | | 601,016 | _ | 396,005 |
| | | | | |
| Other income (expense) | | | | |
| Interest expense | | (20,340) | | (13,495) |
| Interest income | | 10,291 | | 3,583 |
| Gain (loss) on sale/disposal of assets | | - | | 2,722 |
| Bad debt expense | | (3,807) | | (15,661) |
| Miscellaneous income | | 2,079 | | - |
| Gain on disposition of subsidiary | | - | | 4,710 |
| Gain from forgiveness of liabilities | _ | - (14 | _ | 303,618 |
| Other income (expense), net | _ | (11,777) | _ | 285,767 |
| Net income | | 589,239 | | 681,772 |
| not moone | | JU/94J/ | | 001,772 |
| Retained earnings (deficit), beginning of year | | 326,179 | | (316,603) |
| Distributions | | (5,584) | | (38,990) |
| Retained earnings, end of year | \$ | 901,834 | \$ | 326,179 |
| | - | | | |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements.

Statements of Cash Flows

Years Ended December 31, 2019 and 2018

| | | <u>2019</u> | | <u>2018</u> |
|--|-----------|------------------|-----|-------------|
| Cash flows from operating activities | | | | |
| Net income (loss) | \$ | 589,239 | \$ | 681,772 |
| Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided | | | | |
| by operating activities | | 45 410 | | 24.571 |
| Depreciation and amortization | | 47,419 | | 34,571 |
| Bad debt expense | | 3,807 | | 15,661 |
| (Gain) loss on sale/disposal of assets | | - | | (2,722) |
| Gain from forgiveness of liabilities | | - | | (303,908) |
| Decrease (increase) in | | (10=01=) | | |
| Accounts receivable | | (185,847) | | (246,616) |
| Prepaid expenses and other | | (9,010) | | (23,137) |
| Increase (decrease) in | | | | |
| Accounts payable | | (134,910) | | (144,978) |
| Accrued expenses | _ | 48,263 | _ | (3,254) |
| Net cash provided by operating activities | _ | 358,961 | _ | 7,389 |
| Cash flows from investing activities | | | | |
| Purchase of equipment-software | | (96,011) | | (76,225) |
| Turenase of equipment-software | _ | (20,011) | _ | (10,223) |
| Net cash used by investing activities | _ | <u>(96,011</u>) | _ | (76,225) |
| Cash flows from financing activities | | | | |
| Payments on notes payable | | - | | (40,000) |
| Payments on notes payable to stockholders | | - | | (24,886) |
| Proceeds from long-term debt | | 17,475 | | 350,000 |
| Principal payments on long-term debt | | (59,754) | | (244,832) |
| Distributions | _ | (5,584) | _ | (38,990) |
| Net cash provided (used) by financing activities | | (47,863) | _ | 1,292 |
| Net increase (decrease) in cash | | 215,087 | | (67,544) |
| Cash, beginning of year | | 183,516 | | 251,060 |
| | | | | |
| Cash, end of year | \$ | <u>398,603</u> | \$_ | 183,516 |
| Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information: | | | | |
| Cash paid for interest during the year | \$ | 20,340 | \$ | 22,316 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements.

Notes to Financial Statements

December 31, 2019 and 2018

1. Nature of Business and Acquisition

Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc., d/b/a Criterium Engineers (the Company) franchises and services a nationwide system of individuals and entities that specialize in providing building-related engineering services including property condition inspections and reports, environmental site assessments and construction progress monitoring for real estate buyers, investors and lenders, and replacement reserve studies for condominium and homeowners' associations and management agents. The businesses are operated under the terms of franchise arrangements and the Criterium Engineers brand by independent third parties. Credit is extended without collateral. The Company owns one of the franchise offices. Criterium-McWilliam Engineers, LLC was purchased in 2012.

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Principles of Consolidation

The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc., d/b/a Criterium Engineers (the Company), and its 100% owned Subsidiary, Criterium-McWilliam Engineers, LLC. All material inter-company transactions have been eliminated.

Use of Estimates

Management uses estimates and assumptions in preparing financial statements. Those estimates and assumptions affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities, and the reported revenues and expense. Actual results could differ from estimates.

Franchise Revenue and Cost Recognition

The Company recognizes revenue on franchise sales upon the initial execution of individual franchise agreements at which time all material services or conditions relating to the sale have been substantially performed. Royalties represent fees based on franchisee revenues and are earned in the same period as franchisee sales. Related costs are expensed in the period incurred.

Contract Revenue and Cost Recognition

The Company recognizes revenue from short-term contracts upon completion. For long-term contracts, the Company recognizes revenue on a monthly basis. Contract costs include all direct payroll, franchisee expenses billed to the Company, and all other direct expenses.

Notes to Financial Statements

December 31, 2019 and 2018

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Concluded)

Accounts Receivable

Accounts receivable are stated at the amount management expects to collect from outstanding balances. Management provides for probable uncollectible amounts through a charge to earnings and a credit to a valuation allowance based on its assessment of the status of individual accounts. Balances that are still outstanding after management has used reasonable collection efforts are written off through a charge to the valuation allowance and a credit to accounts receivable.

Fixed Assets

Fixed assets are stated at cost and depreciated using the straight-line method over the estimated useful lives of the assets which range from three to seven years.

Income Taxes

The Company has elected to be taxed as an S corporation. Accordingly, earnings are reported on the stockholders' individual income tax returns and no income taxes are incurred by the Company. The Company files income tax returns in the United States federal and various state jurisdictions. The Company tax returns include the accounts of Criterium-McWilliam Engineers, LLC.

Cash

The Company maintains its cash in bank deposit accounts which, at times, may exceed federally insured limits. The Company has not experienced any losses in such accounts. Management believes the Company is not exposed to any significant risk with respect to these accounts.

3. Change in Ownership/Gain on Forgiveness of Liabilities

In June 2018 an individual acquired 80% of the Company's common stock from existing shareholders. In negotiating the acquisition, a shareholder/officer agreed to forgive \$83,945 of unpaid rent. This same shareholder/officer and another shareholder agreed to forgive \$62,181 of unpaid interest on outstanding loans to the Company. Additionally, the Company obtained an agreement from the Company's legal council to forgive \$157,782 of outstanding amounts due to them.

Notes to Financial Statements

December 31, 2019 and 2018

4. Accounts Receivable/Bad Debts

Accounts receivable consist of the following at December 31:

| Accounts receivable from: | <u>2019</u> | <u>2018</u> |
|---|---------------------|------------------------------|
| Franchise royalties and fees Contracts and projects | \$ 145,546 | \$ 149,894 <u>844,403</u> |
| | 1,176,337 | 994,297 |
| Less allowance for doubtful accounts | 20,000 | 20,000 |
| | \$ <u>1,156,337</u> | \$ <u>974,297</u> |

2010

2010

In 2019 one unrelated client accounted for 19% of contract and project revenues and in 2018 two unrelated clients accounted for 22% of contract and project revenues. The outstanding accounts receivable balances of two unrelated client approximated 26% of total contracts and projects accounts receivable at December 31, 2019. The outstanding accounts receivable balances of one unrelated client approximated 12% of total contracts and projects accounts receivable at December 31, 2018.

5. Transactions with Related Parties

The Company rents office spaces from a stockholder under renewable leases. Rent expense for the office spaces totaled \$72,716 in 2019 and \$98,613 in 2018. In 2018 the stockholder sold one building and acquired another building with rent charged on each building.

The Company administers a risk management pool on behalf of its franchisees. Administrative service fees charged to the pool during 2019 and 2018 were \$31,278 and \$28,594, respectively. The Company has entered into an agreement with the Trustee of the Risk Management Insurance Program to assume liability for any deductibles on claims in excess of the program's reserve balance through December 31, 2023, as detailed in an agreement with the Trustee.

6. Borrowings

The Company has a \$100,000 line of credit agreement with a bank. The line of credit is secured by all business assets of the company and is personally guaranteed by an officer of the Company. Interest is payable at prime, (4.75 % at December 31, 2019). The outstanding balance on the line of credit was \$-0- at December 31, 2019 and 2018. The line of credit is available until the Bank demands repayment.

Notes to Financial Statements

December 31, 2019 and 2018

6. Borrowings (Concluded)

| Long-term debt consists of the | following at December 31: | | <u>2019</u> | | 2018 |
|--|--|------------|--|-----|---------|
| payments of \$5,001 due thr | rest at 5.25%, payable in monthly ough December 2025, secured by all nd a guarantee of an officer. | \$ | 307,591 | \$ | 350,000 |
| Note payable finance company \$1,509, including interest at collateralized by computer 6 | • | | 39,861 | | 55,651 |
| Note payable bank, with interest installments of \$330 due the Collateralized by phone equ | ough June 2024; | _ | 15,920 | | |
| Total long-term | debt | | 363,372 | | 405,651 |
| Less current portion of long | -term debt | _ | 64,733 | _ | 58,440 |
| Long-term debt, less curren | t portion | \$ <u></u> | 298,639 | \$_ | 347,211 |
| Future maturities of long-term | debt are as follows: | | | | |
| | 2020 2021 2022 2023 2024 Thereafter | \$ | 64,733 68,123 59,412 56,344 57,327 57,433 | | |
| | Total | \$_ | 363,372 | | |

Notes to Financial Statements

December 31, 2019 and 2018

7. Operating Leases

Rent expense for office space was \$72,716 in 2019 and \$98,613 in 2018. In 2019 the Company agreed to a new lease with an officer of the Company. The lease includes three lease terms. The first three year term is non-cancelable and runs from January 2019 through December 2021 at \$5,692.50 per month. The second term of three years (at \$5,966.58 per month) and the third term of four years (at \$6,261.75 per month) renew automatically unless the Company provides written notice to terminate at least 120 days prior to the renewal date. The lease may be renewed at the option of the Company for two additional terms of five years each at the market rate at the time of renewal.

Future minimum lease payments under non-cancelable operating leases, including office rent (Note 5) are:

| 2020 | \$ 68,310 |
|------|--------------|
| 2021 | \$ 68,310 |

8. Employee Benefit Plan

The Company sponsors a defined contribution 401(k) plan covering substantially all employees. Matching contributions by the Company were \$38,805 and \$11,442 in 2019 and 2018, respectively. For 2019 the Company also contributed \$40,955 to the plan as a profit sharing contribution.

9. Subsequent Events

Subsequent events have been evaluated through January 30, 2020, which is the date the financial statements were available to be issued.

EXHIBIT C



COAST TO COAST ENGINEERING SERVICES, INC. D/B/A CRITERIUM ENGINEERS

FRANCHISE AGREEMENT



COAST TO COAST ENGINEERING SERVICES, INC. D/B/A CRITERIUM ENGINEERS

FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| <u>SEC</u> | <u>TION</u> | <u>PAGE</u> |
|------------|--|-------------|
| 1. | DEFINITIONS | 1 |
| 2. | GRANT OF FRANCHISE | 4 |
| 3. | FEES | |
| 4. | TERM AND RENEWAL | |
| 5. | PROPRIETARY MARKS | |
| 6. | CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION | |
| 7. | MANUAL | |
| 8. | TRAINING AND ASSISTANCE | |
| 9. | MARKETING AND PROMOTION | |
| 10. | TECHNOLOGY | |
| 11. | ACCOUNTING RECORDS AND REPORTING OBLIGATIONS | |
| 12. | OPERATING STANDARDS | |
| 13. | FRANCHISOR'S ONGOING OPERATIONS ASSISTANCE | |
| 14. | INSURANCE | |
| 15. | FRANCHISE SYSTEM | |
| 16. | DEFAULT AND TERMINATION | |
| 17. | FRANCHISEE'S OBLIGATION UPON EXPIRATION OR TERMINATION | |
| 18. | TRANSFERABILITY OF INTEREST | |
| 19. | RIGHT OF FIRST REFUSAL | |
| 20. | RELATIONSHIP AND INDEMNIFICATION | |
| 21 | GENERAL CONDITIONS AND PROVISIONS | |
| 22. | DISPUTE RESOLUTION | |
| 23 | . ACKNOWLEDGMENTS | 44 |
| | | |
| EXH | <u>IIBITS</u> | |
| A. | TERRITORY | 44 |
| B. | GUARANTEE AND ASSUMPTION OF OBLIGATIONS | |
| C. | ELECTRONIC FUNDS TRANSFER AUTHORIZATION | 46 |
| D. | STATEMENT OF OWNERSHIP INTERESTS PRINCIPALS | |
| | AND CONTROLLING PRINCIPALS | 47 |
| E. | CONFIDENTIALITY & NON-COMPETITION AGREEMENT | |
| F. | GENERAL RELEASE | 51 |
| G. | PROMISSORY NOTE | 55 |
| H. | INITIAL MATERIALS PROVIDED BY FRANCHISOR | 57 |

COAST TO COAST ENGINEERING SERVICES, INC. D/B/A CRITERIUM ENGINEERS

FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

| This Franchise Agreement, made this day of, 20, by and |
|---|
| between Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc. d/b/a Criterium Engineers, a Maine |
| corporation, having its principal place of business at 5 Depot Street, Suite 23, Freeport, ME |
| 04032 ("Franchisor"), and |
| whose principal address is |
| an individual/partnership/corporation/limited liability company established in the State |
| of("Franchisee"). |

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, Franchisor has developed a System identified by the trademark "CRITERIUM ENGINEERS" relating to the establishment, development and operation of consulting engineering services; and

WHEREAS, Franchisor grants to qualified persons the right to own and operate a single Franchised Business under the Marks and in strict accordance with the System; and

WHEREAS, Franchisee is a duly licensed Professional Engineer, or, in states where permitted to do so, has appointed a licensed Professional Engineer as an officer of the company and/or in responsible charge; and

WHEREAS Franchisee is desirous of entering into an agreement with Franchisor so as to be able to obtain the rights to operate a Franchised Business using the System developed by Franchisor; and

WHEREAS, Franchisee understands and acknowledges the importance of Franchisor's high and uniform standards of quality, operations, and service and the necessity of operating the Franchised Business in strict conformity with the System.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants, agreements, terms and conditions herein contained and the acts to be performed by the respective parties hereto, the receipt and sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledged, Franchisor and Franchisee agree as follows:

1. **DEFINITIONS**

Whenever used in this Agreement, unless there is something in the subject matter or context inconsistent therewith, the following words and terms shall have the respective meanings ascribed to them as follows:

- "Agreement" means this agreement entitled "Franchise Agreement" and all instruments supplemental hereto or in amendment or confirmation hereof;
- "Authorized Location" means the premises for the operation of the Franchised Business selected by the parties;
- "Competitive Business" means any business which operates, or grants franchises or licenses to others to operate a business that offers or sells consulting engineering services that are the same as or substantially similar to the services offered by Franchisee under this Agreement.
- "Confidential Information" means any trade secret or any information that is competitively sensitive and not generally known by the public, whether or not in written or tangible form and regardless of the media (if any) on which stored, relating to the Criterium Engineers System, including operating systems and techniques, record-keeping and reporting methods, accounting systems, management systems and techniques, management training techniques, business forms, and business stationery to be used by franchisees, operating manuals for franchisees, ideas, research and development, know-how, lists of franchisees and suppliers, suggested pricing and cost information, and business and marketing plans and proposals;
- "Cooperative Marketing" means the marketing and advertising program established for the franchised businesses within a particular region;
- **"Designated Manager"** means the person designated by Franchisee who has primary responsibility for managing the day-to-day affairs of the Franchised Business;
 - "Franchise Fee" has the meaning given to such term in Section 3 hereof;
- **"Franchised Business"** means the Criterium Engineers Franchised Business to be carried on by Franchisee in accordance with the System pursuant to this Agreement;
- "Franchisee" shall be deemed to include not only the individual or entity defined as "Franchisee" in the introductory paragraph of this Agreement, but shall also include any supervisory employee of the Consulting Engineering Service Business or (if Franchisee is a corporation or partnership) officer, director, partner or shareholder owning five percent (5%) or more of the outstanding shares or equity interest of Franchisee; all partners of the entity that execute this Agreement, (if the entity is a partnership); all shareholders, officers and directors of the entity that execute this Agreement (if the entity is a corporation); and all members and managers of the entity that execute this Agreement (if the entity is a limited liability company). All such persons or parties are identified in Exhibit D as controlling principals. By their signatures hereto, all partners, shareholders, officers, directors, members and managers of the entity that sign this Agreement as Franchisee acknowledges, accepts and personally guarantees the duties and obligations imposed upon each of them, individually, by the terms of this Agreement;

"Franchisor" means Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc. d/b/a Criterium Engineers;

"Franchisor Subsidiary" means any entity that controls, is controlled by, or is under common control of Franchisor;

"Gross Receipts" means the aggregate of all revenue in connection with the Franchised Business received by Franchisee (regardless of whether in cash, merchandise or services) resulting directly or indirectly from the operation of the Franchised Business, regardless of the nature of the services or the source of Franchisee's income or fees, excluding only sales tax, excise tax or other similar tax collected or paid by Franchisee on a per transaction basis, any refunds paid by Franchisee on fees previously reported where service or Marketing Fees were paid thereon and, with the prior written approval of Franchisor, certain unusual expenses upon which no income (either profit or administrative) is derived. Except as expressly agreed by Franchisor, no commissions, expenses or bonuses paid to employees, officers, directors, consultants or independent consultants nor any item of expense or overhead shall be deductible from Gross Receipts in the computation of payments hereunder.

"Manual" means not only the Criterium Engineers Operations Manual, but other items as may be provided, in the future, including administration and managers manual(s), certain pamphlets, memoranda, e-mail, and other publications prepared by Franchisor and as may be added to, changed, modified, withdrawn or otherwise revised by Franchisor setting out the standards, methods, procedures and specifications of the System;

"Marketing Fee" has the meaning given to such term in Section 3.3;

"Marketing Fund" means the systemwide advertising and marketing fund established by Franchisor as described in Section 9;

"Marks" means the mark "CRITERIUM ENGINEERS" and such other trade names, trademarks, service marks, designs, graphics, logos and other commercial symbols as Franchisor may designate and not thereafter withdraw to be used in connection with the Franchised Business; There are no infringing or prior uses actually known to Franchisor that could materially affect the use of the Marks.

"National Account Clients" means any business client which operates in several regions, states, or nationally and which Franchisor has previously performed services for, has solicited business from, or receives a request to perform services.

"Royalty Fee" has the meaning given to such term in Section 3.2 hereof;

"System" means the uniform standards, methods, procedures and specifications developed by Franchisor and as may be added to, changed, modified, withdrawn or otherwise revised by Franchisor, for the operation of a Franchised Business; and

"Technology Fee" has the meaning given to such term in Section 3.4 hereof; and

"Territory" has the meaning given to such term in Section 2.2 and otherwise shown or described on the map set out in Exhibit A hereof.

2. **GRANT OF FRANCHISE**

2.1. Grant of Franchise

Subject to the provisions of this Agreement, Franchisor grants to Franchisee, and Franchisee accepts, the limited right to use the System and the Marks in the operation of a Franchised Business in the Territory.

2.2. <u>Territorial Rights</u>

The license in this Agreement is granted for the Territory described in Exhibit "A." The office, or offices, shall be located in the Territory at the specific location or locations identified by the parties on Exhibit "A", and no office shall be relocated, nor additional offices opened, in the Territory without the prior written approval of Franchisor. Commencing no later than six (6) months following the date of this Agreement and continuing for the balance of the term hereof, Franchisee must at all times have at least one office operating in the Territory. This license is subject to the following rights, restrictions and exceptions:

- 2.2.1 Franchisee agrees that during the term of this Agreement it shall not, in territories protected by exclusive arrangements with other Franchisees or Licensees of Franchisor, perform or provide consulting engineering services that fall within the definition of a Competitive Business.
- 2.2.2 Franchisor agrees that during the term of this Agreement, unless earlier terminated in accordance with Sections 16 or 17, it shall not locate for itself or license any franchisee within the Territory, other than Franchisee, to perform or provide consulting engineering services that fall within the definition of a Competitive Business as defined in this Agreement.
- 2.2.3 Notwithstanding the restriction set forth in Section 2.2.2, Franchisor may solicit work within the Territory from its National Account Clients. For any transactional services (those which are single transactions usually performed within a short period of time), Franchisor agrees to initially negotiate the fee for services performed and assign the work to Franchisee.

Franchisor may also solicit work within the Territory from National Accounts Clients that request ongoing, longer-term services including, but are not limited to, new construction services for building envelope consulting, quality assurance programs, and other services. Such services may require specialized training in order for Franchisee and/or Franchisee's staff to acquire the skills both technically and technologically. Franchisor agrees to provide the necessary training and assign the work to Franchisee, provided Franchisee has successfully completed the training and demonstrated competence satisfactory to Franchisor.

While the Franchisee has no obligation to accept these assignments, if the Franchisee declines to accept any assignment, Franchisor shall be entitled to redirect that assignment to another

engineer or franchisee without having to obtain Franchisee's permission and/or without having to pay Franchisee a royalty or commission or other payment.

- 2.2.3.1 If Franchisor deems Franchisee's performance on any National Accounts Client assignments as being unacceptable, Franchisor shall be entitled to discontinue, limit or monitor Franchisee's access to assignments until Franchisor has evidence of acceptable performance.
- 2.2.3.2 Notwithstanding the restrictions in Section 2.2.1, Franchisee may solicit work from National Accounts Clients.
- 2.2.4 If, at any time during the term of the Franchise Agreement, Franchisee fails to generate the minimum gross receipts ("Minimum Gross Receipts") specified in the following schedule for any twelve (12) consecutive month period commencing after the end of the first 12 months from execution of the Franchise Agreement, then at Franchisor's option and pursuant to Section 15, the Franchisor shall be entitled to: (1) terminate the franchise agreement; or (2) reduce the size of the Territory. If the Franchisor offers to reduce the size of the Territory, the Franchisee may either accept or decline the reduced franchise territory. If the Franchisee does not accept the re-designed territory in writing within ten (10) days of the Franchisor's offer to do so, then the Franchisor may terminate the franchise agreement. If, however, the failure by Franchisee to achieve the Minimum Gross Receipts specified occurs in the fifth (5th) or any subsequent years, the Franchisee's territorial exclusivity shall be immediately terminated

Franchisor shall consider geographic location, territory, population and per capita share in establishing minimum Gross Receipts.

Minimum Gross Receipts

| Population Base – | 0 – 500,000 | 500,001 – 1,000,000 | 1,000,001 – 2,000,000 | Each additional 1,000,000 add |
|--------------------------|-------------|------------------------|--------------------------|-------------------------------|
| Year 1 (first 12 months) | \$0 | \$0 | \$0 | \$0 |
| Year 2 | \$50,000 | \$75,000 | \$75,000 | \$75,000 |
| Year 3 | \$100,000 | \$150,000 | \$200,000 | \$150,000 |
| Year 4 | \$150,000 | \$225,000 | \$300,000 | \$225,000 |
| Year 5 | \$200,000 | \$300,000 | \$400,000 | \$300,000 |

For the fifth and subsequent years, the Minimum Gross Receipts shall be fixed at the level at the end of year 5.

2.3. Exclusivity/Franchisor's Rights

Franchisee acknowledges that Franchisor expressly retains all rights and discretion with respect to the Marks and System, including, without limitation, the right:

- 2.3.1 To establish, and license others to establish other businesses under other systems using other proprietary marks at such locations and on such terms and conditions as Franchisor deems appropriate;
- 2.3.2 To own, franchise, or operate CRITERIUM ENGINEERS Businesses at any location outside of the Territory, regardless of the proximity to the Franchised Business. Franchisor will not establish within the Territory another franchisee or company-owned outlet which may also use the Marks, subject to the requirements outlined in Section 2.2 above;
- 2.3.3 To use the Marks and the System to sell any products or services, similar to those which Franchisee will sell, through any alternate channels of distribution within or outside of the Territory. This includes, but is not limited to, other channels of distribution such as television, mail order, catalog sales, wholesale to unrelated retail outlets, or over the Internet. Franchisor is not required to compensate Franchisee for soliciting or accepting orders, pursuant to section 2.2.3 above, inside the Territory;
- 2.3.4 To use and license the use of other proprietary and non-proprietary marks or methods which are not the same as or confusingly similar to the Marks, whether in alternative channels of distribution or in the operation of a business offering which is outside of the scope of Competitive Business as defined above;
- 2.3.5 To purchase or be purchased by, or merge or combine with, any business, including a business that competes directly with the Franchised Business, wherever located;
- 2.3.6 To acquire and convert to the System operated by Franchisor any businesses offering services and products related to operating a consulting engineering service business, including such businesses operated by competitors or otherwise operated independently or as part of, or in association with, any other system or chain, whether franchised or corporately owned and whether located inside or outside of the Territory;
- 2.3.7 To implement multi-area marketing programs which may allow Franchisor or others to solicit or sell to customers anywhere. Franchisor also reserve the right to issue mandatory policies to coordinate these multi-area marketing programs; and
 - 2.3.8 To engage in any activities not expressly prohibited by this Agreement.

3. **FEES**

Franchisee agrees to pay Franchisor the following fees and amounts at the times specified herein:

3.1. Franchise Fee

| Upon execution of this Agreement, Franchisee shall pay | a nonrefundable Franchise |
|--|----------------------------|
| Fee to Franchisor in the amount of | (\$) |
| The Franchise Fee shall be deemed fully earned upon execution of | this Agreement and is non- |
| refundable, except under the conditions set forth under Section 8.3. | 1 of this Agreement. The |

Franchise Fee is payment, in part, for expenses incurred by Franchisor in furnishing assistance and services to Franchisee as set forth in this Agreement and for costs incurred by Franchisor including, but not limited to, general sales and marketing expenses, training, legal, accounting and other professional fees. Franchisor reserve the right to offer existing franchisees purchasing additional franchise territories a lower franchise fee.

Franchisor shall be entitled to change the Franchise Fee at any time and to negotiate higher or lower Franchise Fees for each additional and subsequent Criterium Engineers franchise Franchise opens.

3.2. Royalty Fee

So long as this Agreement and any extension hereof shall be in effect with respect to its activities:

3.2.1 Franchisee shall pay to Franchisor a monthly Royalty Fee in amounts equal to those in the table below.

| <i>ROYALTY</i> / | BASED ON GROSS RECEIPTS OF: |
|------------------|--|
| FEE | |
| 6.0% | Less than or equal to \$300,000 Annually |
| 5.5% | Above \$300,000 and less than or equal to \$600,000 Annualized |
| 5.0% | Above \$600,000 and less than or equal to \$1,000,000 Annualized |
| 4.5% | Above \$1,000,000 and less than or equal to \$1,500,000 Annualized |
| 4.0% | Above \$1,500,000 Annualized and less than or equal to \$2,000,000 |
| | Annualized |
| Fixed | Above \$2,000,000 Annualized |
| \$5,000/month. | |

- 3.2.2 If, at any time during the term of the Franchise Agreement, Franchisee fails to generate the Minimum Gross Receipts specified in Section 2.2.4, for any twelve (12) consecutive month period commencing after the end of the first 12 months from execution of the Franchise Agreement, then Franchisee shall be required to pay to Franchisor an additional Royalty Fee as if the Minimum Gross Receipt had been generated. Such additional payment will be due on or before the 1st day of second month of the subsequent year.
- 3.2.3. To receive a reduction in Royalty Fee payments, Franchisee must be in complete compliance with all material and non-material terms of this Agreement and the then existing Operations Manual, including timely payment of all Royalty Fees, timely filing of all financial reports and timely filing of evidence of required insurance coverage, etc. . . . ("Complete Compliance"). Franchisor shall be solely entitled to determine as to whether Franchisee is in Complete Compliance. In the event Franchisee is in Complete Compliance, reductions in Royalty Fee shall be administered as follows:
- (a) In the year Franchisee first crosses the threshold to the next level of annual Gross Receipts, a rebate equal to the amount of the reduced Royalty Fee shall be provided

to the Franchisee within thirty (30) days after the receipt and confirmation of Franchisee's prior year financial reports (audit or tax returns) or by June 30th, whichever is later.

- (b) In the second consecutive year after Franchisee crosses the threshold to the next level of annual Gross Receipts, a rebate equal to the amount of the reduced Royalty Fee shall be provided to the franchisee within thirty (30) days after the receipt and confirmation of Franchisee's prior year financial reports (audit or tax returns) or by June 30th, whichever is later.
- (c) If Franchisee succeeds for two consecutive years in attaining annual Gross Receipts above the threshold of the next level of annual Gross Receipts, then in the third year, Franchisee may begin paying Royalty Fees at the reduced level and may continue to do so for as long as they remain above the threshold revenue level.
- (d) In the event Franchisee falls below the previously attained threshold level, Franchisee must pay to Franchisor the incremental difference between the Royalty Fees actually paid and the Royalty Fees owed using the table outlined above. Franchisee must make this payment at the earlier of June 30th of the following year; or within thirty (30) days after the receipt and confirmation of Franchisee's prior year financial reports (audit or tax returns).
- (e) In the event Franchisee falls below a previously attained threshold level, this entire Royalty Fee reduction process shall start all over again and Franchisee shall be given no credit or consideration for having previously attained said threshold level.

3.3. Marketing Fee

With respect to its activities, Franchisee shall pay to the CRITERIUM® Marketing Fund a marketing fee equal to one percent (1%) of the prior month's Gross Receipts or the sum of fifty dollars (\$50.00), whichever is more, each month (the "Marketing Fee"). Franchisee's required payments shall be made at the same time and in the same manner as the Royalty Fee payment as provided in Section 3.2 of this Agreement including the provision to make additional payment to adjust for meeting the Minimum Gross Receipts as specified in Section 3.2.2. Such sums shall be maintained and administered by Franchisor or its designee in accordance with the provisions contained in Section 9.2.

- 3.3.1 Franchisee shall pay to Franchisor the amount of all sales taxes, use taxes and similar taxes imposed upon or required to be collected on account of the fees payable by Franchisee hereunder and of services or goods furnished to Franchisee by Franchisor, whether such services or goods are furnished by sale, lease or otherwise, unless the tax is an income tax assessed on Franchisor for doing business in the state where the Franchised Business is located.
- 3.3.2 The Marketing Fund and Marketing Fee have been known within the Criterium organization, from time to time, as the Criterium communications fees and communications fund and as advertising fees and advertising fund(s). Such terminology is interchangeable.

3.4 Technology Fee

Franchisee is required to pay to Franchisor a technology fee. Such sums shall be maintained and administered by Franchisor or its designee in accordance with the provisions contained in Section 10.

3.5 <u>Pre-authorized Transfers; Late Charges</u>

Franchisor does not currently but reserves the right to require Franchisee to effectuate all payments to Franchisor by the use of pre-authorized electronic funds transfer or via our online payment portal in the amount of the Royalty Fee or any other amounts due to Franchisor or its Franchisor Subsidiary. The requirement for pre-authorized electronic funds transfer may be, but is not necessarily, initiated by failure to meet the requirements for timely payments of Royalty Fees, Marketing Fees, and other fees due under this Agreement. Upon thirty (30) days notice to commence electronic funds transfer such withdrawals may be made on the first business day following the date on which the payment was due, or any succeeding business day. Franchisee shall cooperate with Franchisor in all respects to implement such payment system, including but not limited to, at Franchisor's request at any time, the execution of the Electronic Fund Transfer Authorization in the form attached hereto as Exhibit C or the effective equivalent which Franchisor deems necessary to process the aforementioned electronic funds transfer from Franchisee's designated bank account for payments hereunder. If any payment is overdue for any reason, except Franchisor's failure to attempt access to Franchisee's operating account, Franchisee must pay Franchisor, in addition to the overdue amount, interest on such amount from the date it was due until paid equal to eighteen percent (18%) per annum.

3.6 Application of Payments

Notwithstanding any designation by Franchisee, Franchisor shall be entitled to apply any payments by Franchisee to any past due indebtedness of Franchisee for Royalty Fees, Marketing Fees, purchases from Franchisor or any Franchisor Subsidiary, interest or any other indebtedness.

3.7 Currency

Unless otherwise stated, all dollar amounts in the Agreement are in U.S. dollar amounts.

4. TERM AND RENEWAL

4.1. Initial Term

This Agreement shall be effective and binding for an initial term of ten (10) years from the date indicated in the first paragraph of this Agreement; provided, however, that in the event Franchisee (or its Designated Manager) fails to successfully complete initial training to Franchisor's satisfaction and you have not obtained financing from Franchisor, then Franchisor will return to Franchisee Five Thousand Dollars (\$5,000) of the Franchise Fee paid under Section 3.1, in accordance with 8.3.1 below, and this Agreement shall be of no further force and effect.

4.2. Renewal Right

Franchisee shall have the right to enter into a new franchise agreement in the form then being offered to prospective franchisees at the expiration of the initial term of this Agreement for two (2) additional successive terms of five (5) years each, provided that all of the following conditions have been fulfilled:

- 4.2.1 Franchisee has, during the entire term of this Agreement, substantially complied with all its provisions and is not in default of this Agreement at the time of renewal;
- 4.2.2 Franchisee has given notice of renewal to Franchisor as provided in Section 4.3 below;
- 4.2.3 Upon renewal, Franchisee has executed Franchisor's then-current form of the franchise agreement or has executed renewal documents at Franchisor's election (with appropriate modifications to reflect the fact that the franchise agreement relates to the grant of a renewal franchise), which franchise agreement shall supersede this Agreement in all respects, and the terms of which may differ from the terms of this Agreement including, without limitation, a different percentage Royalty Fee and Marketing Fee; provided however, Franchisee shall not be required to pay the then-current initial Franchise Fee or its equivalent;
- 4.2.4 Franchisee has complied with Franchisor's then-current qualifications and ongoing training requirements; and
- 4.2.5 Franchisee and each officer, director, shareholder or partner of Franchisee shall have executed a general release, in a form substantially similar to the one attached hereto as Exhibit F, of any and all claims against Franchisor and its officers, directors, shareholders, and employees.

4.3. Notice

If Franchisee desires to renew this franchise at the expiration of this Agreement, Franchisee shall give Franchisor written notice that it intends to exercise its right to renew at least 180 days, but not more than twelve (12) months, prior to the expiration of the initial term of this Agreement or the end of the first renewal term, as the case may be. Within thirty (30) days after its receipt of such timely notice, Franchisor shall furnish Franchisee with written notice of its decision of whether pursuant to Section 4.2 Franchisee has the right to renew its franchise. If the notice indicates that Franchisor will permit Franchisee to renew its franchise, then Franchisee's right to renew its franchise will be contingent on continued full compliance with this Agreement and any other agreement between Franchisee and Franchisor. If Franchisor refuses to renew the franchise, Franchisor will provide notice which states the reasons for Franchisor's decision. If Franchisor determines that Franchisee is not eligible to renew its franchise, but that the nature of the noncompliance may be cured so that Franchisor is willing to consider granting Franchisee a renewal franchise, Franchisor will notify Franchisee accordingly. Franchisee will be eligible to renew its franchise if Franchisee has cured the noncompliance within thirty (30) days of Franchisor's notice of noncompliance to Franchisee and remains in compliance with the terms of this Agreement until the renewal franchise agreement is executed.

5. **MARKS**

5.1. Ownership

Franchisee acknowledges that its right to use the Marks is derived solely from this Agreement, is nonexclusive and is limited to the operation of business by Franchisee pursuant to and in compliance with this Agreement and all applicable standards, specifications and operating procedures prescribed by Franchisor. Franchisee agrees that its every use of the Marks and any goodwill created shall inure to the benefit of Franchisor and that Franchisee shall not at any time acquire rights in the Marks by virtue of any use it may make of the Marks. This Agreement does not confer any goodwill, right, title, or interest in the Marks to Franchisee. Franchisee shall not, at any time during the term of this Agreement or after its termination or expiration, contest the validity or ownership of any of the Marks or assist any other person in contesting the validity or ownership of any of the Marks. Franchisee agrees it will not register or seek to register as a trademark or service mark, either with the United States Patent and Trademark Office or any state or foreign country, any of the Marks or a trademark or service mark that is confusingly similar to any Mark licensed to Franchisee.

5.2. Limitations on Franchisee's Use of Marks

Franchisee shall not use any Mark or portion of any Mark as part of any corporate or trade name, with any prefix, suffix or other modifying words, terms, designs or symbols or in any modified form, without the prior written consent of Franchisor. Among all other limitations on the use of the Marks, specifically, Franchisee shall not use Criterium in the name of its corporation, partnership, LLC or other business structure for the franchised consulting engineering business. Franchisee shall not use any Mark in connection with the sale of any unauthorized service or product or in any other manner not expressly authorized in writing by Franchisor.

5.3. Notification of Infringements and Claims

Franchisee shall immediately notify Franchisor of any infringement of the Marks or challenge to its use of any of the Marks or claim by any person of any rights in any of the Marks. Franchisee agrees that Franchisee will not communicate with any person other than Franchisor and Franchisor's counsel in connection with any such infringement, challenge, or claim. Franchisor shall be entitled to take such action as it deems appropriate and the right to exclusively control any litigation or other proceeding arising out of any infringement, challenge, or claim or otherwise relating to any of the Marks. Franchisee agrees to execute any and all instruments and documents, render such assistance, and do such acts and things as may, in the opinion of Franchisor's counsel, be necessary or advisable to protect and maintain Franchisor's interests in any such litigation or other proceeding or to otherwise protect and maintain Franchisor's interest in the Marks. If Franchisor's counsel requests such assistance, Franchisor agrees to provide reasonable and customary compensation to Franchisee for time spent and out of pocket costs for the protection and maintenance of Franchisor's interests. At Franchisor's option, Franchisor or its designee may defend and control the defense of any proceeding arising directly from Franchisee's use of any Mark.

5.4. Use of Marks

Franchisee understands and acknowledges that each and every detail of the system is important to Franchisor, to Franchisee and to other franchisees in order to develop and maintain uniformity of services and, therefore, to enhance the reputation, trade demand and goodwill of Franchisor, Franchisee accordingly covenants:

- 5.4.1 To operate, advertise and promote his office, including without limitation to company name, web site and e-mail addresses, under the name Criterium;
- 5.4.2 To adopt and use the Marks licensed hereunder solely in the manner prescribed by Franchisor including appropriate use of the registration notice, if any;
- 5.4.3 To conduct the office under said Marks in accordance with operational standards established by Franchisor, and as specified in the Manual and/or other documents provided from time to time to Franchisee;
- 5.4.4 To register the mark, as appropriate with state, provincial and local officials, as a fictitious or assumed name or d/b/a of the franchised consulting engineering business.

5.5. <u>Discontinuance of Use of Marks</u>

Franchisor shall be entitled to request that Franchisee modify or discontinue use of any of the Marks or other commercial symbols, and in such event, Franchisee shall, upon receiving written notice from Franchisor, immediately modify or discontinue use of any Marks as Franchisor may require. Franchisor shall not be required to reimburse Franchisee for its expenses in modifying or discontinuing the use of a Mark or any loss of goodwill associated with any modified or discontinued Mark or for any expenditures made by Franchisee to promote a modified or substitute trademark.

5.6. Right of Inspection

In order to preserve the validity and integrity of the Marks licensed herein and to ensure that Franchisee is properly employing the Marks in the operation of the Franchised Business, Franchisor and its agents shall have the right of entry and inspection of the Authorized Location at all reasonable times and, additionally, shall have the right to observe the manner in which Franchisee is rendering its services and conducting its activities and operations and to inspect inventory, equipment, accessories, products, supplies, reports, forms and documents and related data to make certain that the Franchised Business is being operated in accordance with the quality control provisions and performance standards established by Franchisor.

5.7. Franchisor's Right to Domain Name

Franchisee shall not establish an Internet site using a domain name or uniform resource locator containing any of the Marks, including the words "CRITERIUM ENGINEERS" or any variation thereof without prior written consent from Franchisor. Franchisor retains the sole right to advertise on the Internet, including all use of websites, domain names, URL's,

linking, advertising, public/social media and/or networking pages and groups (i.e. Facebook, LinkedIn) and their associated URL's, and co-branding arrangements. Franchisee acknowledges that as between Franchisor and Franchisee, Franchisor is the owner of all right, title and interest in and to such websites, domain names, URL's, linking, advertising, public/social media and/or networking pages and groups (i.e. Facebook, LinkedIn) and their associated URL's, and co-branding arrangements as Franchisor shall designate in the Manual. Franchisee may not independently market on the Internet, or use any domain name, address, locator, link, metatag, or search technique, with words or symbols similar to the Marks without Franchisor's prior review and approval.

6. **CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION**

6.1. Requirement of Confidentiality

6.1.1 Franchisor shall disclose Confidential Information to Franchisee in the training program, the Manual, and in guidance furnished to Franchisee during the term of this Agreement. Franchisee shall not acquire any interest in the Confidential Information, other than the right to utilize it in the operation of the Franchised Business during the term of this Agreement, and Franchisee acknowledges that the use or duplication of the Confidential Information in any other business venture would constitute an unfair method of competition. Franchisee acknowledges and agrees that the Confidential Information is proprietary, includes Franchiser's trade secrets, and is disclosed to Franchisee solely on the condition that Franchisee does hereby agree that it: (a) shall not use the Confidential Information in any other business or capacity; (b) shall maintain the absolute confidentiality of the Confidential Information during and after the term of this Agreement; (c) shall not make unauthorized copies of any portion of the Confidential Information disclosed in written or other tangible form; and (d) shall adopt and implement all reasonable procedures prescribed from time to time by Franchisor to prevent unauthorized use or disclosure of the Confidential Information. Franchisee agrees to enforce the preceding provisions of this paragraph as to its employees, agents, and representatives.

6.1.2 Neither Franchisee nor any Franchisee Affiliate shall communicate or divulge to any other person, persons, partnership or corporation, any information or knowledge concerning the methods of preparation, promotion, sale or distribution used in the System, nor shall Franchisee or any Franchisee Affiliate disclose or divulge in whole or in part any trade secrets or private processes of Franchisor, at any time during the term of this Agreement or at any time thereafter.

6.2. <u>Improvements Developed by Franchisee</u>

All ideas, concepts, techniques or materials concerning the Franchised Business, whether or not protectable intellectual property and whether created by or for Franchisee or its owners or employees, must be promptly disclosed to Franchisor and will be deemed part of the System which Franchisor may choose to adopt and/or disclose to other franchisees. Likewise, Franchisor agrees to disclose to Franchisee ideas, concepts, techniques, or materials developed by other franchisees which are made a part of the System. If requested by Franchisor, Franchisee agrees to assist Franchisor in obtaining property rights in any such item disclosed to Franchisor

and Franchisor agrees to compensate Franchisee for reasonable out-of-pocket expenses to obtain such property rights.

6.3. <u>In-Term Covenant Not To Compete</u>

Franchisee acknowledges and agrees that Franchisor would be unable to protect the Confidential Information against unauthorized use or disclosure if franchisees and members of their immediate families were permitted to hold interest in or perform services for a Competitive Business. Franchisee, therefore, agrees that during the term or any extension of this Agreement, that neither Franchisee nor any member of the immediate family or any holder of a legal or beneficial interest in Franchisee or any supervisory employee of Franchisee will: (a) have any direct or indirect ownership interest in any Competitive Business located or operating anywhere in the world; (b) perform services as a director, officer, manager, employee, consultant, representative, agent or otherwise for any Competitive Business or any entity which is granting franchises or licenses to others to operate a Competitive Business located or operating anywhere in the world; (c) divert, or attempt to divert, any business of, or any customers of, the Franchised Business to any other competitive establishment, by direct or indirect inducement or otherwise.

6.4. Third Party Nondisclosure

Franchisor reserves the right to require Franchisee to have each of its shareholders, officers, directors, partners, employees, members, and managers, execute a nondisclosure and non-competition agreement in a form approved by Franchisor, including, without limitation, specific identification of Franchisor as a third-party beneficiary with the right to enforce covenants contained in such agreements.

6.5. Tolling

Covenants contained in this Section 6 shall be construed as severable and independent and shall be interpreted and applied consistent with the requirements of reasonableness and equity. Any judicial reformation of these covenants consistent with this interpretation shall be enforceable as though contained herein and shall not affect any other provisions or terms of this Agreement. In view of the confidential nature of the business of Franchisor, Franchisee and each Franchisee Affiliate consents to the issuance of an injunction enjoining violations of these covenants. The running of any period of time specified in this Section 6 shall be tolled and suspended for any period of time in which the Franchisee is found by a court of competent jurisdiction to have been in violation of this restrictive covenant. Franchisor shall be entitled to revise any of the covenants in this Section 6 so as to reduce the obligations of Franchisee hereunder. Franchisee further expressly agrees that the existence of any claim it may have against Franchisor whether or not arising from this Agreement, shall not constitute a defense to the enforcement by Franchisor of the covenants in this Section 6.

7. **MANUAL**

7.1. Ownership

Franchisor will provide access to the Manual and other materials which constitute the Manual describing Franchisor's standards, operating procedures and practices. The Manual may

be in written form or any electronic medium. The Manual shall, at all times, remain the sole property of Franchisor and Franchisee shall promptly return the manual upon the expiration or termination of this Agreement.

7.2 <u>Compliance</u>

Franchisee agrees to comply fully with all mandatory standards, specifications and operating procedures and other obligations contained in the Manual.

7.3. Revision

Franchisor and Franchisee acknowledge the mission of Franchisor will, from time to time, require modification of the Manual and other materials. Franchisor shall have the right to add to and otherwise modify the Manual from time to time provided, however, that no such addition or modification shall alter Franchisee's fundamental status and rights under this Agreement. Franchisor may make such additions or modifications without prior notice to Franchisee. Franchisor may, but is not obligated to, seek input from Franchisees on the modifications. Franchisee shall immediately, upon notice, adopt any such changes within the time specified by Franchisor. For substantial material changes, Franchisor will use its best efforts to provide reasonable notice. If there is a dispute as to the contents of the Manual, the terms of the master copy maintained at Franchisor's headquarters will control.

7.4. Confidential Use

The Manual contains proprietary information and certain Confidential Information of Franchisor. Franchisee agrees to maintain confidentiality both during the term of this Agreement and subsequent to the expiration or termination of the franchise. Franchisee shall at all times maintain its copy of the Manual in a current and up-to-date manner. Franchisee shall not make any disclosure, duplication, or other unauthorized use of any portion of the Manual. Franchisee shall provide access to the Manual to only authorized personnel. At all times that the Manual is not in use by authorized personnel, Franchisee shall secure access from unauthorized use.

8. TRAINING AND ASSISTANCE

8.1. Initial Training

Franchisor shall provide, and Franchisee or its Designated Manager shall attend and successfully complete, prior to opening Franchisee's office, a training program consisting of approximately eighty-nine (89) hours' duration. Training programs shall be held either virtually using Zoom or other similar technology or at the offices of Franchisor and may be completed in one or more separate sessions consisting of several days each. If Franchisee or its Designated Manager is required to attend training at the offices of the Franchisor, Franchisor shall provide a minimum, reasonable travel allowance and daily allowance for meals and lodging. Franchisor shall be entitled to determine the type and amount of said expenses and this information shall be set forth from time to time in the Manual. All additional expenses for all training sessions shall be borne by Franchisee. Franchisee may enroll an unlimited number of supervisory and technical staff to participate in the initial training program whenever held. Franchisor does not pay for travel, meals or other allowances for these individuals and reserves the right to charge a

fee for materials. Alternatively, after three years of operation, Franchise shall be entitled to train supervisory and technical staff in-house if Franchisee follows Franchisor's on-site training program. This training program is provided to protect Franchisor's brand and the Marks and not to control the day-to-day operation of the Franchised Business.

8.2. Operational Systems Assistance

Franchisor further promises to provide assistance and instruction in setting up operational systems as a separate segment in the training program referred to in Section 8.1.

8.3. Failure to Complete Initial Training

- 8.3.1 If Franchisor determines that Franchisee is unable to satisfactorily complete the training program described above, by demonstrating a level of business acumen, engineering understanding and the commitment to learning, Franchisor shall have the right to terminate this Agreement. If this Agreement is terminated pursuant to this Section 8, Franchisor shall return to Franchisee FIVE THOUSAND DOLLARS (\$5,000.00) of the Franchise Fee earned by Franchisor, as specified above in Section 3.1. Upon return of said amount, Franchisor shall be fully and forever released from any claims or causes of action Franchisee may have under or pursuant to this Agreement.
- 8.3.2 In the event the Designated Manager of the Franchised Business fails to complete the initial training program to Franchisor's reasonable satisfaction, a substitute manager may be selected by Franchisee and such substitute manager must complete the initial training to Franchisor's reasonable satisfaction, prior to opening for business. Franchisee shall pay Franchisor's then current cost of training, if any, for such substitute manager.
- 8.3.3 If, during the term of this Agreement, the Designated Manager is not able to continue to serve in the capacity of Designated Manager, Franchisee shall promptly notify Franchisor and designate a replacement within thirty (30) days after the Designated Manager ceases to serve, such replacement being subject to the same qualifications and restrictions listed above. Franchisee shall provide for interim management of the activities contemplated under this Agreement until such replacement is so designated, such interim management to be conducted in accordance with this Agreement. Such replacement must complete the training program described above within ninety (90) days after the Designated Manager ceases to serve as the Designated Manager. Any failure to comply with the requirements of this subsection shall be deemed a material event of default under this Agreement.

8.4. Ongoing Training

Franchisor from time to time may provide and, if it does, may require that Franchisee and/or its Designated Manager attend and successfully complete ongoing training programs including refresher training, seminars, classes, and/or meetings. Attendance at ongoing training programs shall be at Franchisee's sole expense including, without limitation, travel costs, room, and board expenses and employee salaries. Required attendance for ongoing training shall not exceed more than one (1) session and shall not exceed forty (40) hours over one (1) week in any two-year period.

8.5. <u>Seminars and Enterprise Events</u>

Franchisor from time to time may present seminars, enterprise events or continuing development programs for the benefit of Franchisee. Franchisee is encouraged to attend regional meetings and is required to attend all annual enterprise events. Franchisee must pay for any registration fees, materials and travel and living expenses incurred in attending all seminars and enterprise events.

8.6. Additional Assistance

- 8.6.1 Upon request of Franchisee, Franchisor may provide additional on-site assistance to Franchisee. Franchisor reserves the right to charge Franchisee a daily flat fee, plus travel expenses, lodging and meals, for each of Franchisor's employees or designees that provide the requested additional on-site assistance to Franchisee for each day the assistance is provided. Provided, however, that such fees shall be agreed upon in writing and in advance of assistance.
- 8.6.2 Franchisor shall provide a continuing advisory service which shall include, but not be limited to, consultation on promotional, business or operations with analysis of Franchisee's sales, marketing and financial data.
- 8.6.3 Franchisor shall, from time to time, offer to Franchisee seminars, newsletters and peer review programs and materials and bulletins on sales, marketing developments, products and techniques either without charge or according to the then current price lists.
- 8.6.4 Franchisor shall provide technical support staffed by technical staff of professional competency and a technical support library and files will be maintained.

9. MARKETING AND PROMOTION

Recognizing the value of advertising and the importance of the standardization of marketing, advertising and promotion to the furtherance of the goodwill and the public image of the System, Franchisee agrees as follows:

9.1. Local Advertising and Promotion

- 9.1.1 Franchisor reserves the right, upon ninety (90) days advance notice, to require Franchisee to spend up to two percent (2.0%) of the previous month's Gross Receipts on local advertising. Such expenditures, if required, shall be made directly by Franchisee, subject to the approval and direction of Franchisor. Franchisor may provide guidelines for conducting local advertising, and any deviations from such guidelines shall be approved by Franchisor in writing prior to use. If franchisor requires an expenditure for local advertising, then by the tenth (10th) day of each month, Franchisee shall furnish to Franchisor, an accurate accounting of the expenditures on local advertising for the preceding month just ended.
- 9.1.2 Franchisee shall submit to Franchisor, for its prior approval, all sales or promotional materials and advertising to be used by Franchisee including, but not limited to

coupons, flyers, local newspapers, radio and direct mail advertising. Franchisor shall use reasonable efforts to provide notice of approval or disapproval within fifteen (15) days from the date all requested material is received by Franchisor. In the event Franchisor does not disapprove said materials within fifteen (15) days, such promotional materials and/or advertising shall be deemed to have been approved.

9.1.3 Franchisee shall, to the extent possible, conduct local advertising, marketing and other promotional activities only within the Territory defined in Exhibit A. While Franchisor recognizes that such activities are not necessarily territory-specific, under no circumstances shall Franchisee conduct advertising and promotion activities specific to areas outside of the Franchise Territory, whether it is owned by another Franchisee or not.

9.2. Marketing Fee

Franchisee shall pay to the CRITERIUM Marketing Fund the Marketing Fee as set forth in Section 3.3. From the Marketing Fees received by Franchisor from Franchisee and other CRITERIUM franchisees, Franchisor shall direct the national and/or regional advertising, public relations and sales promotion activities, other marketing and promotional programs of the System in such media, nature and amount as the Leadership Team of Franchisor shall be entitled to determine.

- 9.2.1 Franchisor shall oversee all advertising programs and shall be entitled to determine the creative concepts, materials and media used in such programs and the placement and allocation thereof. Franchisor cannot and does not ensure that any particular franchisee will benefit directly or pro rata from the placement of systemwide advertising.
- 9.2.2 Franchisor shall be entitled to use Franchisee's contribution to meet any and all costs incurred by Franchisor of producing, maintaining, administering and directing client advertising (including, without limitation, the cost of preparing and conducting television, radio, Internet, magazine and newspaper advertising campaigns and other public relations activities developing and/or hosting an Internet web page or site and similar activities; employing advertising agencies to assist therein; and providing promotional brochures and other marketing materials to franchisees in the program). All sums paid by Franchisee to the Marketing Fund shall be maintained in a separate account from the other monies of Franchisor and shall not be used to defray any of Franchisor's general operating expenses, except for such reasonable administrative costs and overhead, if any, as Franchisor may incur in activities reasonably related to the administration or direction of advertising programs including, without limitation, conducting market research, preparing marketing and advertising materials and collecting and accounting for assessments.
- 9.2.3 Each Criterium Engineers franchised business operated by Franchisor, or any Franchisor Subsidiary, shall make contributions to the Marketing Fund equivalent to the contributions required of each of the other franchisees.
- 9.2.4 Although Franchisor intends the Marketing Fees to be of perpetual duration, Franchisor maintains the right to terminate the Marketing Fund. The Marketing Fund

shall not be terminated, however, until all monies have been expended for advertising and promotional purposes or returned to the franchisees on a pro rata basis.

9.2.5 An accounting of the operation of the Marketing Fund shall be prepared annually and shall be made available to Franchisee upon request. Franchisor reserves the right, at its option, to require that such annual accounting include an audit of the operation of the Marketing Fund prepared by a certified public accountant selected by Franchisor and prepared at the expense of the Marketing Fund.

9.2.6 Franchisee understands and acknowledges that the Marketing Fund is not a trust and that Franchisor assumes no fiduciary duty in administering the Marketing Fees.

9.3. Cooperative Marketing and Promotion

Although not obligated to do so, Franchisor may create a Cooperative Marketing program for the benefit of the Franchised Businesses located within a particular region. Franchisor has the right to (i) allocate any portion of the Marketing Fees to the Cooperative Marketing program; and (ii) collect and designate all or a portion of the Local Marketing for a Cooperative Marketing program. Franchisor has the right to determine the composition of all geographic territories and market areas for the implementation of Cooperative Marketing and to require that Franchisee participate in such Cooperative Marketing programs when established. Franchisor reserves the right to establish a marketing cooperative for a particular region to enable the cooperative to self-administer the Cooperative Marketing program, and Franchisee agrees to participate in such cooperative according to the cooperative's then-current rules and procedures and to abide by the cooperative's then-current decisions.

9.4. Grand Opening Advertising

Currently, Franchisor does not require Franchisee to spend any money on advertising associated with a grand opening of the Franchised Business, however, Franchisor reserves the right to do so.

9.5. Internet Directory Advertising

Franchisee shall 1) list and advertise its telephone number and website URL 2) maintain its website with human generated content, 3) Maintain your Google Business Profile (created by Franchisor) and respond to online reviews, 4) Create and maintain a LinkedIn personal page AND create and maintain a company page within one (1) year of the date of the Franchise Agreement, 5) establish and regularly distribute content through an electronic newsletter service like Constant Contact, and other online options which the Franchisor specifies which cover your Territory under the categories of the Franchised Business and under such other names as Franchisor may designate using advertisements which Franchisor approves in advance.

9.6. <u>Internet Marketing</u>

Franchisee shall not establish an Internet site using a domain name or uniform resource locator containing the word "CRITERIUM", any of the marks or any variation thereof without prior written consent from Franchisor. Franchisor retains the sole right to advertise on the Internet, including all use of websites, domain names, URL's, linking, advertising, public/social media and/or networking pages and groups (i.e. Facebook, LinkedIn) and their associated URLs, and co-branding arrangements (collectively, the "Franchisor's Web Presence"). Franchisee acknowledges that as between Franchisor and Franchisee, Franchisor is the owner of all right, title and interest in and to Franchisor's Web Presence as Franchisor may designate in the Manual. Franchisee may not independently market on the Internet, or use any domain name, address, locator, link, metatag, or search technique, with words or symbols similar to the Marks, without Franchisor's prior review and written approval. Franchisor will provide Franchisee with guidelines for establishing websites and public/social media pages or groups and their associated URLs (such as Facebook or LinkedIn), and Franchisee must obtain Franchisor's approval prior to use. Any deviations from such guidelines shall be approved by Franchisor in writing prior to use. Franchisee is not permitted to maintain any website, public/social media page or group or an associated URL (such as Facebook or LinkedIn), in connection with the operation of the Franchised Business without Franchisor's prior written approval. Franchisee will provide Franchisor content for Franchisor's Internet marketing, subject to Franchisor's approval. Franchisor retains the right to approve any linking or other use of Franchisor's website.

10. **TECHNOLOGY**

Recognizing the value in maintaining, updating/upgrading, and adding required business tools and systems which help franchisees run the Franchised Business more effectively and efficiently and keep pace competitively, Franchisee agrees as follows:

10.1 <u>Technology Fee</u>

CRITERIUM charges a technology fee, as set forth in Section 3.4. From the Technology Fees received by Franchisor from Franchisee and other CRITERIUM franchisees, Franchisor shall direct the technology advancements necessary for maintenance and expansion of the System in whatever nature and amount as the Leadership Team of Franchisor shall be entitled to determine.

10.1.1 Franchisor shall oversee all technology programs and shall be entitled to determine the concepts, hardware and software used in such programs.

10.1.1.1 Franchisor makes no representation concerning, and expressly disclaims any liability arising out of or in connection with, the technology programs, services or products furnished by Franchisor or any supplier approved or designated by Franchisor. Franchisor's approval or consent to any services, goods, suppliers, or any other individual, entity or any item shall not create any liability to Franchisor.

- 10.1.2 Franchisor shall be entitled to use Franchisee's contribution to meet any and all costs incurred by Franchisor of developing, adding, upgrading, maintaining, administering and directing technology (including, without limitation, the cost of franchisee website hosting and maintenance, report writing software, communications forum, Learning and Performance Management Systems (LMS), accounting software, client Customer Relationship Management (CRM) solution, and project management tools). Fees collected shall not be used to defray any of Franchisor's general operating expenses, except for such reasonable administrative costs and overhead, if any, as Franchisor may incur in activities reasonably related to the administration or direction of technology programs including, without limitation, IT helpdesk and ongoing IT and software support.
- 10.1.3 Each Criterium Engineers franchised business operated by Franchisor, or any Franchisor Subsidiary, shall make technology contributions equivalent to the contributions required of each of the other franchisees.
- 10.1.4 Although Franchisor intends the Technology Fees to be of perpetual duration, Franchisor maintains the right to terminate collection of Technology Fees, in which case, all collected monies will be expended for technology purposes or returned to the franchisees on a pro rata basis.
- 10.1.5 An accounting of the Technology Fees shall be prepared annually and shall be made available to Franchisee upon request. Franchisor reserves the right, at its option, to require that such annual accounting include an audit of the fees, prepared by a certified public accountant selected by Franchisor, and the expense deducted from the fees collected.
- 10.1.6 Franchisee understands and acknowledges that the Technology Fees are not held in a trust and that Franchisor assumes no fiduciary duty in administering their use.

11. ACCOUNTING RECORDS AND REPORTING OBLIGATIONS

In addition to the following, Franchisee shall maintain and/or submit to Franchisor other records, periodic reports, and forms, as required by, in the manner, and at the time specified in the Manuals.

11.1. Requirement to Maintain

During the term of this Agreement, Franchisee shall maintain and preserve for the time period specified in the Manual, full, complete and accurate books, records and accounts in accordance with the standard accounting system prescribed by Franchisor in the Manual or otherwise in writing. Franchisee shall retain during the term of this Agreement and for three (3) years thereafter, or such lengthier period of time as may be required by law, all books and records related to the Franchised Business including, without limitation, consulting engineering project files, sales invoices, purchase orders, invoices, payroll records, sales tax records, state and federal tax returns, cash receipts and disbursement journals, general ledgers and any other financial or other records designated by Franchisor or as required by law.

11.2. Sales Reports

Franchisee shall submit to Franchisor, on or before the tenth (10th) day of each month, a record of all Gross Receipts and credits made during the previous month in a form approved by Franchisor. This form shall include, without limitation, the following information, which Franchisor shall be entitled to change from time to time: the individual client for whom services were provided, type of service provided, date of service or billing, billed amount, date of payment, and Gross Receipts. The fee payments set forth in Sections 3.2 and 3.3, based on the Gross Receipts reported in the statement so submitted shall accompany the report. In the event Franchisee fails to tender the fees calculated in accordance with Sections 3.2 and 3.3 above when due, then, in addition to all other rights contained in this Agreement, including termination, Franchisor shall charge interest on the unpaid fees at a rate of eighteen percent (18%) per annum until the fees outstanding are paid in full.

11.3. Annual Financial Reports

Additionally, Franchisee shall submit to Franchisor within sixty (60) days of the end of each fiscal year during the term of this Agreement, an income statement for the fiscal year ended and a balance sheet as of the last day of the fiscal year. Such financial statements shall be prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles and reviewed or audited by a certified public accountant. Franchisee shall submit to Franchisor other periodic reports, forms and records, in the manner and at the time specified in the Manual.

11.4. Income Tax Returns

In addition to the information submitted by the Franchisee in accordance with Section 10.3, Franchisee shall deliver to Franchisor copies of the federal income tax returns within ten (10) days of their filing with the appropriate agencies. Payment of all taxes shall be the sole responsibility of Franchisee.

11.5. Computer System

Franchisee shall utilize such accounting system and software program(s) as Franchisor may prescribe. Franchisor has the right to access all of Franchisee's computer data, computer system, and related information by means of direct access either in person and/or by telephone, modem or computer software program intended for sharing access.

11.6. Right of Franchisor to Perform Inspection

Franchisor shall have the right, during normal business hours, to examine, copy and/or audit the books and records, including tax returns of Franchisee. If the audit or any other inspection should reveal that any payments to Franchisor have been underpaid, then Franchisee shall immediately pay to Franchisor the amount of the underpayment plus interest from the date such amount was due until paid, at the rate of eighteen percent (18%) per annum. Furthermore, if the inspection discloses an underpayment of five percent (5%) or more of the amount due for any period covered by the audit, Franchisee shall, in addition, reimburse Franchisor for any and all costs and expenses connected with the inspection (including, without limitation, reasonable

accounting and legal fees). The foregoing remedies shall be in addition to any other remedies Franchisor may have.

11.7. Late Report Fee

Franchisee acknowledges that late delivery of reports, documentation, statements and/or records that may be required by Franchisor in this Agreement or in the Manual, may result in increased administrative costs for Franchisor. Accordingly, Franchisee agrees to pay, upon demand, a late report fee in the amount of \$100.00 per late delivery if Franchisee fails to deliver such documentation, statements and/or records when due.

12. **OPERATING STANDARDS**

12.1. General Operation

Franchisee will use the Marks and the System in strict compliance with the standards, procedures, specifications, and requirements which are required of all Franchisor's franchisees.

12.2. Authorized Products and Services

Franchisee shall offer for sale at the Franchised Business only those services and other items that Franchisor approves and shall not offer for sale or sell or provide through the Franchised Business any services which Franchisor has not approved.

12.3. Approved Suppliers

12.3.1 All other items used in the operation of the Franchised Business including, without limitation, stationery and other printed items, shall comply with Franchisor's specifications and quality standards and, if required by Franchisor, shall be purchased only from "approved suppliers" that Franchisor designates or approves (which might include Franchisor or its Franchisor Subsidiary[ies])(the "Approved Suppliers"). Franchisor shall provide Franchisee, in the Manual or other written or electronic form, with a list of items and, if required, a list of Approved Suppliers for some or all of these items, and shall from time to time issue revisions thereto. Upon Franchisor's request, or if Franchisee desires to use any item in operating the Franchised Business that Franchisor has not approved (for items or services that required supplier approval), Franchisee shall first send Franchisor sufficient information, specifications and/or samples for Franchisor to determine whether the item or service complies with its standards and specifications or the supplier meets its approved supplier criteria. Franchisor may charge, upon ten (10) day advance review and determination to Franchisee thereof, a reasonable fee for inspection and/or testing, not to exceed ONE THOUSAND DOLLARS (\$1,000.00), and will decide within a reasonable time after receiving the required information whether Franchisee may purchase or lease such items or services from such supplier.

12.3.2 Notwithstanding anything contrary in this Agreement, Franchisor reserves the right to review from time to time its approval of any items or suppliers. Franchisee acknowledges and agrees that Franchisor shall be entitled to revoke its approval of any item or supplier at any time by notifying Franchisee and/or the supplier. Franchisee agrees, at its own

expense, to promptly cease using, selling or providing any items disapproved by Franchisor and to promptly cease purchasing from suppliers which Franchisor disapproves.

12.4. <u>Supervision</u>

The Franchised Business shall, at all times, be under the direct full-time supervision of Franchisee (or a Designated Manager if Franchisee is a corporation, limited liability company or partnership). Full-time means the expenditure of at least thirty-five (35) hours per week, excluding vacation, sick leave, etc. In the event Franchisee operates one (1) or more additional Franchised Business(es), at least one (1) trained and competent employee shall act as the Designated Manager for each Franchised Business. Franchisee shall keep Franchisor informed, in writing, at all times of the identity of all Designated Manager(s). To the extent that Franchisor can reasonably accommodate any replacement Designated Manager(s) in the initial training program described in Section 8.1, Franchisor shall make training available at its then-current rates as published in the Manual. In no event, however, shall Franchisor be under any obligation to provide training to any replacement Designated Manager(s) free of charge.

12.5. Operating Costs and Permits

- 12.5.1 Franchisee shall promptly pay when due all taxes and assessments against the premises or the equipment used in connection with Franchisee's business, and all other indebtedness or expense of every kind incurred by Franchisee in the conduct of said business, including without limitation, taxes, insurance, payroll, advertising, rent, telephone and equipment.
- 12.5.2 Franchisee shall comply with all federal, state and local laws and regulations, and shall timely obtain any and all permits, certificates or licenses necessary for the full and proper conduct of the engineering office. Franchisee (or its principal owner) shall at all times be a qualified and licensed professional engineer or architect in good standing or, where legally permitted to do so, a licensed professional engineer must hold the specific ownership and/or management position(s) required by the state within the Territory specified in Section 2.1 and Exhibit A. Engineering firms are required to form under specific corporate structures in many states. Engineering firms must generally register with the secretary of state to do business and obtain a Certificate of Authority from the Board of Professional Engineers. You will need to establish a fictitious name (d/b/a) for use of your Criterium company name.

12.6. Notification of Proceedings

Franchisee shall notify Franchisor in writing within five (5) days of the commencement of any action, suit or proceeding, and of the issuance of any demand, order, writ, injunction, award or decree of any court, agency (including but not limited to any state or federal tax agency) or other governmental instrumentality, including action against professional services/credentials of Franchisee, Designated Manager or any other employee associated with Franchisee, which may adversely affect the operation or financial condition of the Franchised Business. Failure to notify in a timely manner as specified by this paragraph shall be grounds for immediate termination of this Agreement.

12.7. Compliance with Good Business Practices

The following standards are provided to protect Franchisor's brand and the Marks and not to control the day-to-day operation of the Franchised Business.

- 12.7.1 Franchisee acknowledges that each and every detail of the quality of customer service and demeanor of Franchisee's employees, and services offered for sale by Franchisee is important to Franchisor and to other Criterium Engineers franchised business. To this end, Franchisee shall endeavor to maintain high standards of quality and service. Franchisee shall in all dealings with its customers, vendors, and the general public adhere to the highest standards of honesty, fair dealing, moral and ethical conduct.
- 12.7.2 Franchisee shall furnish, equip and maintain the office so as to present the proper businesslike appearance and in accordance with Franchisor's requirements as specified in its Manuals, which office shall not, after 120 days from the date of this Agreement, be located in any private dwelling or residence (except in Kentucky where home offices are prohibited for any period of time).
- 12.7.3 Franchisee shall adequately staff the office to enable Franchisee to efficiently conduct the Franchised Business in the Territory and to achieve and develop to the greatest extent possible the Franchised Business in the Territory.
- 12.7.4 Franchisee will have sole authority and control over the day-to-day operations of the Franchised Business and its employees. Franchisee will be solely responsible for recruiting and hiring the persons it employs to operate the Franchised Business. Franchisee will also be responsible for their training, wages, taxes, benefits, safety, work schedules, work conditions, assignments, discipline and termination and for compliance with all workplace related laws. At no time will Franchisee or its employees be deemed to be employees of Franchisor or Franchisor's affiliates. Franchisor has no right or obligation to direct Franchisees employees or to operate the Franchised Business.
- 12.7.5 Franchisee shall cause the complete effort of the office to be devoted to the development of the Criterium program and the Franchised Business as it exists at the time of the execution of this Agreement and as it may be developed and expanded during the course of the existence of this Agreement, and use the office (including but not limited to its hardware, software and other physical assets) for no other purpose whatsoever, without the written approval of Franchisor being first obtained.

13. FRANCHISOR'S ONGOING OPERATIONS ASSISTANCE

13.1. General Advice and Guidance

From time to time, Franchisor may advise and offer general guidance to Franchisee by telephone, electronic mail, newsletters and other methods. Such guidance shall be based on the experience of Franchisor and gleaned from other franchisees in operating the Franchised Business.

13.2. Periodic Visits

Franchisor or Franchisor's representative may make periodic visits to the Franchised Business, at its expense, for the purposes of consultation, assistance and guidance of Franchisee in various aspects of the operation and management of the Franchised Business. Franchisor and Franchisor's representatives who visit the Franchised Business may prepare, for the benefit of both Franchisor and Franchisee, written reports with respect to such visits outlining any suggested changes or improvements in the operations of the Franchised Business and detailing any defaults in such operations which become evident as a result of any such visit. A copy of any such written report may be provided to Franchisee.

13.3. Advertising and Promotional Materials

Franchisor shall provide Franchisee with an initial supply of printed and promotional materials for the operation of the Franchised Business licensed herein. A list of the materials to be supplied is provided in Exhibit H.

13.4. Bookkeeping

Franchisor shall direct Franchisee to procure a bookkeeping system and to record revenue and expenses on forms similar to or compatible with those employed by other franchisees, and Franchisee agrees to employ the bookkeeping system in order to generate the reports required by this Agreement.

13.5. System Improvements

Franchisor will communicate improvements in the System to Franchisee as such improvements may be developed or acquired by Franchisor and implemented as part of the System.

14. **INSURANCE**

14.1. Types and Amounts of Coverage

Franchisee shall procure, at its sole expense, and maintain in full force and effect during the term of this Agreement any and all insurance coverage that is required by Franchisor in its Manual and related coverage minimums and types of coverage. All such insurance must name Franchisor as additional insured and/or loss payee, in addition to any other insurance that may be required by applicable law, any lender or lessor.

14.2. Carrier Standards

Such policy or policies shall be written by an insurance company licensed in the state in which Franchisee operates and having at least an "A" Rating Classification as indicated in <u>A.M. Best's Key Rating Guide</u> in accordance with standards and specifications set forth in the Manual.

14.3. Evidence of Coverage

Franchisee's obligation to obtain and maintain the foregoing policy or policies shall not be limited in any way by reason of any insurance which may be maintained by Franchisor, nor shall Franchisee's performance of that obligation relieve it of liability under the indemnity provisions set forth in Section 19 of this Agreement. Franchisee agrees to provide annually, within thirty (30) days of their renewal, certificates of insurance showing compliance with the foregoing requirements. Such certificate shall state that said policy or policies shall not be canceled or altered without at least thirty (30) days prior written notice to Franchisor and shall reflect proof of payment of premiums.

14.4. Failure to Maintain Coverage

Should Franchisee, for any reason, not procure and maintain such insurance coverage as required by this Agreement, Franchisee acknowledges the liability and risk imposed upon Franchisor and Franchisee by such lack of coverage and, therefore, grants Franchisor the right and authority (without, however, any obligation to do so) to immediately procure such insurance coverage and to charge same to Franchisee, which charges, together with a reasonable fee for expenses incurred by Franchisor in connection with such procurement, shall be payable by Franchisee immediately upon notice.

15. **FRANCHISE SYSTEM**

15.1. <u>Uniformity</u>

Franchisee shall comply with all requirements set forth in this Agreement, the Manual, and other written policies supplied to Franchisee by Franchisor. Franchisee shall comply with all such mandatory specifications, standards and operating procedures and rules including, but not limited to, the provisions of this Section 15.

15.2. Modification of the System

Franchisee recognizes that from time to time hereafter, Franchisor may make changes or upgrades to the System including, without limitation, the adoption and use of new or modified Marks or copyrighted materials, new computer hardware and software, equipment or techniques. Franchisee agrees to make such changes at Franchisee's expense and to conform to changes, developments and upgrades; provided, however, that Franchisee shall not be required to make an additional investment of more than TEN THOUSAND DOLLARS (\$10,000.00) (which amount may be increased consistent with increases to the Consumer Price Index, as published by the United States Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics "CPI") during the first five years of the initial ten (10) year term. Franchisor will use its best efforts to provide Franchisee with at least ninety (90) days notice of changes or upgrades to the System which require an additional investment, but reserves the right to provide even a shorter notice. No additional investment will be required during the first year of the initial term; if it is required to be made within the last year of the initial term or the last year of any renewal term, the Franchisee may avoid making the investment by providing notice of its intent not to renew this Agreement.

15.3. Variance

Franchisee acknowledges that because complete and detailed uniformity under varying conditions may not be possible or practical, Franchisor shall be entitled to vary standards for Franchisee and any other franchisee based upon the peculiarities of the particular site or circumstance, population of trade area, density of population, business potential, existing business practices or any other condition which Franchisor deems to be of importance to the successful operation of any particular Franchised Business. Franchisee shall not be entitled to require Franchisor to disclose or grant to Franchisee a like or similar variation hereunder. Franchisee acknowledges that the implementation or variance of standards with respect to other franchisees shall not afford a basis for a claim or suit by Franchisee.

16. **DEFAULT AND TERMINATION**

16.1. <u>Termination By Franchisee</u>

- (a) With Cause If Franchisee is in substantial compliance with this Agreement and Franchisor materially breaches this Agreement and fails to cure such breach within a reasonable time after written notice thereof is delivered to Franchisor, Franchisee may terminate this Agreement unless the breach cannot reasonably be cured within thirty (30) days. In the case where the breach cannot reasonably be cured within thirty (30) days, Franchisee will have the right to terminate this Agreement if, after receipt of a written notice of default, Franchisor does not promptly undertake and continue efforts to cure such material breach within a reasonable period of time and furnish Franchisee reasonable proof of such efforts. To terminate this Agreement under this Paragraph, Franchisee must provide a separate written notice of termination, which will be effective no less than thirty (30) days after delivery of such notice to Franchisor.
- (b) Without Cause Franchisee may terminate this Agreement at any time, without cause, provided that: (A) Franchisee is in good standing with regard to all obligations to Franchisor; (B) Franchisee agrees to comply with Section 17 of this Agreement; and (C) Franchisee executes Franchisor's then existing general release, which shall be a form substantially similar to the one attached to this Agreement as Exhibit F. Should Franchisee desire to remain in business in a manner that is deemed by the Franchisor to be similar to the Franchised Business, then (B) above shall be modified in the following manner;
 - (1) if Franchisee pays a Royalty Fee of less than 4%, Franchisee shall pay to Franchisor a fee equal to 2 times the Royalty Fee of the average of the last 6 month's Gross Receipts times 4% times three (3) years as compensation for termination, and shall no longer be bound by the provisions set forth in Sections 17.2.1, 17.1.8, and the portion of 17.1.7 relating to the Franchisee's telephone number which shall then remain in the possession of the Franchisee. However, if Franchisee is not meeting the Minimum Gross Receipts, then the termination fee will be three times the annualized Royalty Fee or the annualized Royalty Fee based upon the Minimum Gross Receipts, whichever is greater. All other conditions of Section 17 shall remain in force, or,

- (2) if Franchisee pays a royalty equal to, or more than, 4% or greater, Franchisee shall pay to Franchisor a fee equal to three (3) times the annualized average Royalty Fee for the last six (6) months, or \$10,000, whichever is greater, as compensation for termination, and shall no longer be bound by the provisions as set forth in Sections 17.2.1, 17.1.8, and the portion of 17.1.7 relating to the Franchisee's telephone number which shall then remain in the possession of the Franchisee. However, if Franchisee is not meeting the Minimum Gross Receipts, then the termination fee will be three times the annualized Royalty Fee or the annualized Royalty Fee based upon the Minimum Gross Receipts, whichever is greater. All other conditions of Section 17 shall remain in force.
- (c) Otherwise Not Permitted The Franchisee shall have no right to terminate this Agreement on any basis other than as is set out in this Section. Any attempt by Franchisee to terminate the Franchise Agreement on grounds not constituting good cause, other than as stated above, or without complying with the conditions outlined above, shall be void. In the event of termination by Franchisee, Franchisee is not entitled to a refund of any fees or other monies paid to Franchisor.

16.2. Termination By Franchisor

- 16.2.1 This Agreement shall, at the option of Franchisor, terminate without notice of termination, or if notice is required by applicable law, the minimum notice period required by such law, if Franchisee:
- 16.2.1.1 Fails to satisfactorily complete the initial training program as provided in Section 8 of this Agreement;
- 16.2.1.2 Has made any material misrepresentation or omission in the application for the franchise;
- 16.2.1.3 Is indicted on, charged with, convicted of an indictable offense that is likely to adversely affect the reputation of Franchisor, Franchisee or the Franchised Business; failure to adhere to the code of Ethics of the National Society of Professional Engineers (NSPE) and any code of ethics promulgated to the licensing and regulating body for professional engineering in the applicable state;
- 16.2.1.4 Makes any unauthorized use, disclosure or duplication of any portion of the Manual or duplicates or discloses or makes any unauthorized use of any Confidential Information provided to Franchisee;
- 16.2.1.5 Abandons, fails or refuses to actively operate the Franchised Business for five (5) or more consecutive days, unless the Franchised Business has not been operational for a purpose approved by Franchisor (including without limitation a reasonable vacation);
- 16.2.1.6 Surrenders or transfers control of the operation of the Franchised Business, makes or attempts to make an unauthorized direct or indirect assignment of

the franchise or an ownership interest in Franchisee, or fails or refuses to assign the franchise or the interest in Franchisee of a deceased or incapacitated controlling owner thereof as herein required;

- 16.2.1.7 Submits to Franchisor on two (2) or more separate occasions at any time during the term of the franchise any reports or other data, information or supporting records which understate the Royalty Fee payments and any fees or payments owed to Franchisor by more than five percent (5%) for any accounting period, and Franchisee is unable to demonstrate that such understatements resulted from inadvertent error:
- determined to be insolvent or Franchisee commits an act of bankruptcy or all or a substantial part of the assets thereof are assigned to or for the benefit of any creditor, or Franchisee admits its inability to pay its debts as they become due, or a liquidator, trustee in bankruptcy, custodian appointed temporarily or permanently, either privately or by a court of competent authority for or over the Franchise Business: or the Franchised Business is seized taken over or foreclosed by a governmental official in the exercise of its duties, or seized, taken over or foreclosed by a creditor lien holder or lessor, a final judgment against Franchisee remains unsatisfied for thirty (30) days or a levy of execution has been made upon the Franchised Business granted by this Agreement or upon any property used in the Franchise business and it is not discharged within five (5) days of such levy; or a bankruptcy order is made against Franchisee under the Bankruptcy and Insolvency Act (including any successor legislation);
- 16.2.1.9 Materially misuses or makes an unauthorized use of any of the Marks or commits any other act which can reasonably be expected to materially impair the goodwill associated with any of the Marks;
- 16.2.1.10 Fails on two (2) or more separate occasions within any period of twelve (12) consecutive months to submit reports or other information or supporting records when due, to pay Royalty Fees, Marketing Fees, amounts due for purchases from Franchisor or other payments when due to Franchisor, or otherwise fails to comply with this Agreement, whether or not such failures to comply are corrected after notice is delivered to Franchisee;
- 16.2.1.11 Within ten (10) days of receipt of notice of noncompliance, fails to obtain or maintain such permits, certificates or licenses necessary for the proper conduct of the Franchised Business; or
- 16.2.1.12 Fails to attain the Minimum Gross Receipts set forth in Section 2.2. In the event that Franchisee fails to attain the Minimum Gross Receipts set forth in Section 2.2 for any twelve (12) consecutive month period commencing after the end of the first 12 months, Franchisor shall be entitled to: (1) terminate this Agreement; or (2) make the Territory a non-exclusive one; or (3) reconfigure and reduce the size of the Territory.

Except as otherwise provided in Section 15.1 of this Agreement, upon any other default by Franchisee, Franchisor may terminate this Agreement only by giving written notice of

termination (in the manner set forth under Section 20.2 hereof) stating the nature of such default to Franchisee at least thirty (30) days prior to the effective date of termination; provided, however, that Franchisee may avoid termination by immediately initiating a remedy to cure such default, curing it to Franchisor's satisfaction, and by promptly providing proof thereof to Franchisor within the thirty (30) day period. If any such default is not cured within the specified time, or such longer period as applicable law may require, this Agreement shall terminate without further notice to Franchisee effective immediately upon the expiration of the thirty (30) day period or such longer period as applicable law may require.

16.3. Reinstatement and Extension

To the extent that the provisions of this Agreement provide for periods of notice less than those required by applicable law, or provide for termination, cancellation, non-renewal or the like, other than in accordance with applicable law, to the extent such are not in accordance with applicable law, Franchisor may reinstate or extend the term for the purpose of complying with applicable law by submitting a written notice to Franchisee without waiving any of Franchisor's rights under this Agreement.

17. FRANCHISEE'S OBLIGATION UPON EXPIRATION OR TERMINATION

17.1. Post-Term Duties

Upon termination or expiration, this Agreement and all rights granted hereunder to Franchisee shall terminate and Franchisee will:

- 17.1.1 cease to operate the Franchised Business under this Agreement and shall not thereafter, directly or indirectly, represent to the public or hold itself out as a present or former Franchisee of Franchisor;
- 17.1.2 cease to use the Confidential Information, the System, the Marks and any distinctive forms, slogans, signs, symbols, logos or devices associated with the Marks or System. In particular, Franchisee shall cease to use, without limitation, all signs, advertising materials, stationery, forms and any other article which displays the Marks;
- 17.1.3 assign to Franchisor any assumed name or equivalent registration filed with state, city, or county authorities which contains the name "CRITERIUM" or any of the Marks;
- 17.1.4 pay all sums owing to Franchisor which may include, but not be limited to, all damages, costs and expenses, including reasonable legal fees and unpaid Royalty Fee payments;
- 17.1.5 pay to Franchisor all damages, costs and expenses, including reasonable legal fees, incurred by Franchisor subsequent to the termination or expiration of the franchise in obtaining injunctive or other relief for the enforcement of any provisions of this;

- 17.1.6 immediately return the Manual and all other records, files, instructions, brochures, agreements, disclosure statements, report templates and any and all other materials provided by Franchisor to Franchisee or developed by Franchisee relating to the operation of the Franchised Business (all of which are acknowledged to be Franchisor's property);
- 17.1.7 assign to Franchisor, at Franchisor's option, all telephone numbers, domain names and e-mail addresses (and associated listings) for the Franchised Business;
- 17.1.8 turn over to Franchisor or its designee upon request a complete list of names, addresses, telephone numbers and e-mail addresses of all of Franchisee's customers for the two-year period prior to the date of termination together with Franchisee's customer record files; and
- 17.1.9 comply with all other applicable provisions of this Agreement including the non-compete provisions.
- 17.1.10 Franchisee further agrees that upon termination or expiration of the Agreement, Franchisee will take all such action as may be required to cancel all assumed name or equivalent registrations relating to his use of any Marks and to notify the telephone company and all listing agencies (including but not limited to professional and service association listings) of the termination or expiration of Franchisee's right to use any telephone number and any classified and other telephone directory listings associated with any Marks or Franchisee's office and to authorize transfer of same to Franchisor. Likewise, Franchisee shall immediately take all such action as may be required to cancel use of any email address(es), website(s) and/or domain name(s), and listing(s) of the same used, directly or indirectly, in association with any Marks or Franchisee's office and to authorize the transfer of same to Franchisor. Franchisee acknowledges that as between Franchisor and Franchisee, Franchisor has the sole right to and interest in all telephone numbers and directory listings associated with any Marks or Franchisee's office and Franchisee authorizes Franchisor, and hereby appoints Franchisor his attorney in fact, to direct the telephone company and all listing agencies to transfer same to Franchisor, should Franchisee fail to refuse to do so, and the telephone company and all listing agencies may accept such direction of this Agreement as conclusive of the exclusive rights of Franchisor in such telephone numbers and directory listings and its authority to direct their transfer. Further, Franchisee acknowledges that as between Franchisor and Franchisee, Franchisor has the sole right to and interest in all email address(es), domain name(s), website(s) and the contents of any website(s) associated with any of the Marks or Franchisee's office and Franchisee authorizes Franchisor, and hereby appoints Franchisor his attorney in fact, to direct the provider of Franchisee's email address(es), domain name(s) and/or website(s) and all listing agencies of the same, to transfer same to Franchisor, should Franchisee fail to refuse to do so, and the providers and all listing agencies may accept such direction of this Agreement as conclusive of the exclusive rights of Franchisor in such email address(es), domain name(s) and/or website(s) and directory listing(s) and its authority to direct their transfer.

17.2. Post-Term Covenant Not to Compete

Franchisee covenants that, except as otherwise approved in writing by Franchisor, Franchisee and any Franchise Affiliates shall not, for a period of two (2) years after the expiration or termination of this Agreement, regardless of the cause of termination, either directly or indirectly, for itself or through, on behalf of or in conjunction with any person, persons, partnership, corporation, limited liability company or other entity:

- 17.2.1 Own an interest in, manage, operate, and act as a consultant with respect to the management or operation of any Competitive Business within a radius of fifty (50) miles of Territory specified in this Agreement; or
- 17.2.2 Have any direct or indirect ownership interest in any entity which has granted or grants franchises for the operation of a Competitive Business within fifty (50) miles of the Territory or within ten (10) miles of the Territory of any other Criterium Engineers Franchised Business.

Each of the foregoing covenants shall be construed as independent of any other covenant or provision of this Agreement. If all or any portion of a covenant in this Section is held unreasonable, then it shall be amended to provide for limitations upon post-term competition to the maximum extent provided and permitted by law. The running of any period of time specified in this Section shall be tolled and suspended for any period of time in which the Franchisee is found by a court of competent jurisdiction to have been in violation of this restrictive covenant. Franchisor shall be entitled to revise any of the covenants in this Section so as to reduce the obligations of Franchisee hereunder. Franchisee further expressly agrees that the existence of any claim it may have against Franchisor whether or not arising from this Agreement, shall not constitute a defense to the enforcement by Franchisor of the covenants in this Section.

17.3. Injunctive Relief

As Franchisee acknowledges that breach of any of the covenants contained in this Section may result in irreparable or incalculable injury to Franchisor, that, in addition to all other remedies provided by law or in equity, Franchisor may accordingly seek an injunction against any such breach, whether actual or contemplated.

17.4. If Franchisee Starts Another Business

In the event Franchisee continues to operate or subsequently begins to operate any other business, Franchisee shall not use any reproduction, counterfeit, copy or colorable imitation of the Marks, the System or the trade dress, either in connection with such other business or the promotion thereof, which is likely to cause confusion, mistake or deception, or which is likely to dilute Franchisor's rights in the Marks. This Section 17.4 is not intended as an approval of Franchisee's right to operate other businesses and in no way is it intended to contradict Section 17.2 of this Agreement. Franchisee shall not utilize any designation of origin, or description or representation which falsely suggests or represents an association or connection with Franchisor so as to constitute unfair competition.

17.5. Franchisor's Option to Purchase Certain Assets

Franchisor shall have the right (but not the duty) within thirty (30) days after termination or expiration, to purchase any assets of the Franchised Business containing the Marks. Such assets may include leasehold improvements, equipment, supplies, paper goods, stationery, and advertising materials. The purchase price shall be Franchisee's cost or fair market value, whichever is less. Franchisor shall have the right to offset all amounts due from Franchisee.

17.6. Survival of Certain Provisions

All obligations of Franchisor and Franchisee which expressly or by their nature survive the expiration or termination of this Agreement shall continue in full force and effect subsequent to and notwithstanding their expiration or termination and until satisfied or by their nature expire.

18. TRANSFERABILITY OF INTEREST

18.1. By Franchisor

This Agreement and all rights hereunder can be assigned and transferred by Franchisor and, if so, shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of Franchisor's successors and assigns; provided, however, that with respect to any assignment resulting in the subsequent performance by the assignee of the functions of Franchisor, the assignee shall assume the obligations of Franchisor hereunder.

18.2. By Franchisee to a Third Party

The rights and duties of Franchisee as set forth in this Agreement, and the franchise herein granted, are personal to Franchisee, and Franchisor has agreed to enter into this contract with Franchisee in reliance upon Franchisee's personal skill and financial ability. Accordingly, neither Franchisee nor any successor of Franchisee, either immediate or remote, to any part of Franchisee's interest in this Agreement may sell, assign, transfer, convey, give away, pledge, mortgage or otherwise encumber any interest in this Agreement or in the franchise granted hereby. Any purported assignment or transfer, whether by operation of law or otherwise, or encumbrance of all or any part of Franchisee's rights under this Agreement, or of all or any part of the ownership interests in Franchisee, or of all or any part of the operating control of Franchisee, or of fifteen percent (15%) or more of the assets used in the operation of the Franchised Business, shall be null and void and shall constitute a material breach of this Agreement, for which breach Franchisor may then terminate this Agreement without notice or opportunity to cure, unless such assignment, transfer or encumbrance has the prior written consent of Franchisor. If Franchisee desires to sell or transfer any rights or assets described in the preceding sentence to any transferee, Franchisee shall first obtain the written consent of Franchisor to such transaction, which consent will be conditioned upon the satisfaction of the following conditions:

18.2.1 The transferee(s) or someone in responsible charge shall be a licensed professional engineer or architect in good standing within the Territory or, where legally

permitted to do so, shall at all times maintain a licensed professional engineer or architect, as an officer of the company or in responsible charge, be of good moral character and reputation, and shall have a good credit rating and competent business qualifications reasonably acceptable to Franchisor. Franchisee shall provide Franchisor with such information concerning each such proposed transferee(s). The proposed transferee shall successfully complete the Franchisor's training program.

- 18.2.2 All obligations owed to Franchisor and all other outstanding obligations relating to the Franchised Business shall be fully paid and satisfied.
- 18.2.3 Unless prohibited by the law of the state where the Franchised Business is located, Franchisee shall have executed a general release, in a form substantially similar to the one attached hereto as Exhibit F, of any and all claims against Franchisor and its officers, directors, shareholders and employees, in their corporate and individual capacities, including, without limitation, claims arising under federal, state or local laws, rules or ordinances, and any other matters incident to the termination of this Agreement or to the transfer of Franchisee's interest herein or to the transfer of Franchisee's ownership of all or any part of the business which operates this franchise. If a general release is prohibited, Franchisee shall give the maximum release allowed by law.
- 18.2.4 The transferee shall have satisfied Franchisor that it meets Franchisor's management, business, and financial standards and otherwise possesses the character and capabilities, including business reputation and credit rating, as Franchisor may require to demonstrate ability to conduct the Franchised Business.
- 18.2.5 The transferee and, at Franchisor's option, all persons owning any interest in the transferee, shall execute the then-current franchise agreement offered to new franchisees which may be substantially different from this Agreement, including, without limitation, differences in Royalty Fee payments and Marketing Fees and other material provisions. The franchise agreement then executed shall be for the term specified in such Agreement.
- 18.2.6 Franchisee shall have provided Franchisor with a complete copy of all contracts and agreements and related documentation between Franchisee and the transferee relating to the sale or transfer of the franchise.
- 18.2.7 Franchisee shall have paid to Franchisor a transfer fee in the amount of fifteen percent (15%) of the then-current initial Franchise Fee if seller will provide one year of transition and training support or twenty-five percent (25%) if no support is provided.
- 18.2.8 Franchisee agrees to continue to be bound to the obligations of the new Franchise Agreement and to guarantee the full performance thereof by the transferee, if required by Franchisor.
- 18.2.9 The transferee shall have obtained all necessary consents and approvals by third parties, and the transfer shall be made in compliance with all applicable federal, state and local laws, rules and ordinances.

Franchisor will not unreasonably withhold, delay or condition its consent to any proposed transfer or assignment by Franchisee to a third party, so long as the above referenced conditions have been satisfied.

18.3. <u>Transfer by Franchisee to an Entity Controlled by Franchisee</u>

If Franchisee wishes to transfer this Agreement or any interest therein to a corporation, limited liability company or other legal entity ("Entity") which shall be entirely owned by Franchisee, which Entity is being formed for the financial planning, tax or other convenience of Franchisee, Franchisor's consent to such transfer shall be conditioned upon the following requirements:

- 18.3.1 The Entity shall be newly organized and its charter shall provide that its activities are confined exclusively to the operation of the Franchised Business.
- 18.3.2 Franchisee shall retain total ownership of the outstanding stock or other capital interest in the transferee Entity, and Franchisee shall act as the principal officer or officers and directors thereof.
- 18.3.3 All obligations of Franchisee to Franchisor or any Franchisor Subsidiary shall be fully paid and satisfied prior to Franchisor's consent; provided that Franchisee shall not be required to pay a transfer fee, as required, pursuant to Section 18.2.7 of this Agreement for any transfer under this Section 18.3.
- 18.3.4 The Entity assignee shall enter into a written agreement with Franchisor expressly assuming the obligations of this Agreement and all other agreements relating to the operation of this Franchised Business. If the consent of any other contracting party to any such agreement is required, Franchisee shall have obtained such written consent and provided the same to Franchisor prior to consent by Franchisor.
- 18.3.5 All owners of the stock or other ownership interest of the transferee Entity shall enter into an agreement with Franchisor, jointly and severally, guaranteeing the full payment of the Entity's obligations to Franchisor and the performance by the Entity of all the obligations of the Agreement.
- 18.3.6 Each stock certificate or other ownership interest certificate of the Entity shall have conspicuously endorsed upon the face thereof of a statement in a form satisfactory to Franchisor that it is held subject to, and that further assignment or transfer thereof is subject to, all restrictions imposed upon transfers and assignments by this Agreement.
- 18.3.7 Copies of the transferee Entity's Articles of Incorporation, Bylaws, Operating Agreement, and other governing regulations or documents, including resolutions of the Board of Directors authorizing entry into this Agreement, shall be promptly furnished to Franchisor. Any amendment to any such documents shall also be furnished to Franchisor immediately upon adoption.

18.3.8 The term of the transferred franchise shall be the unexpired term of this Agreement.

Franchisor's consent to a transfer of any interest in this Agreement or of any ownership interest in the Franchised Business shall not constitute a waiver of any claims Franchisor may have against the transferor or the transferee, nor shall it be deemed a waiver of Franchisor's right to demand compliance with the terms of this Agreement. Franchisor will not unreasonably withhold, delay or condition its consent to any proposed transfer or assignment by Franchisee to an entity controlled by Franchisee, so long as the above referenced conditions have been satisfied.

18.4. Death or Incapacity of Franchisee

18.4.1 If Franchisee is an individual who dies, or becomes permanently incapacitated (as evidenced by an inability to perform usual duties for a period of six consecutive months, and a person shall not be considered to have resumed his or her usual duties unless they are performed by that individual for thirty (30) consecutive days), Franchisor shall allow the deceased's surviving spouse, heirs, or estate or the incapacitated person's legal representative, the opportunity to participate in the ownership of the franchise up to ninety (90) days after the death or incapacity of Franchisee. During such time the surviving spouse, heirs or estate or legal representative shall either (i) satisfy the then current qualifications for a purchaser of a franchise; or (ii) in accordance with the requirements of this Section, sell Franchisee's ownership interest in the franchise to a person or entity who satisfies Franchisor's then current standards for new franchisees. In the event that neither (i) or (ii) above is satisfied within the required ninety (90) day time period, as stated in this Section 18.4.1, then this Agreement may be subject to termination pursuant to Section 16.2.1.6.

18.4.2 If Franchisee is a corporation or partnership, the death or incapacitation of a shareholder, director or officer or partner of Franchisee shall not constitute an assignment or transfer of this Agreement provided that during ninety (90) days after such death or incapacitation, the surviving spouse, heirs or estate or the incapacitated person's legal representative (i) maintains all standards of the franchise, performs all obligations of the Franchisee and satisfies the then current qualifications for a purchaser of a franchise; or (ii) in accordance with the requirements of this Section, sells such person's ownership interest in the franchise, to a person or entity who satisfies Franchisor's then current standards for new franchisees. In the event that neither (i) or (ii) above is satisfied within the required ninety (90) day time period, as stated in this Section 18.4.2, then this Agreement may be subject to termination pursuant to Section 16.2.1.6.

18.5. Franchisor's Disclosure to Transferee

Franchisor may, without liability of any kind or nature whatsoever to Franchisee, make available for inspection by any intended transferee of Franchisee all or any part of Franchisor's records relating to this Agreement, the Franchised Business, or to the history of the relationship of the parties hereto. Franchisee hereby specifically consents to such disclosure by Franchisor and absolutely releases and agrees to hold Franchisor harmless from and against any claim, loss or injury resulting from an inspection of Franchisor's records relating to this franchise by an intended transferee identified by Franchisee.

19. **RIGHT OF FIRST REFUSAL**

19.1. Submission of Offer

If Franchisee or its owners propose to sell: (i) fifteen percent (15%) or more of the assets of the Franchised Business; (ii) any interest in the capital, profits or losses of the Franchise; or (iii) any ownership interest in this Agreement or the Franchise, Franchisee shall obtain and deliver a bona fide, executed written offer or proposal to purchase, along with all pertinent documents including any contract or due diligence materials to Franchisor. The offer must apply only to an approved sale of the above and may not include any other property or rights of Franchisee or its owners.

19.2. Franchisor's Right to Purchase

Franchisor shall, for thirty (30) days from the date of delivery of all such documents, have the right, exercisable by written notice to Franchisee, to purchase the same for the price and on the same terms and conditions contained in such offer or proposal to Franchisor. Franchisor may substitute cash for the fair market value of any form of payment proposed in such offer or proposal. Franchisor's credit shall be deemed equal to the credit of any proposed buyer. After providing notice to Franchisee, Franchisor shall have up to sixty (60) days to close the purchase. Franchisor shall be entitled to receive from Franchisee all customary representation and warranties given by Franchisee as the seller of the assets or such ownership interest.

19.3. Non-Exercise of Right of First Refusal

If Franchisor does not exercise this right of first refusal within thirty (30) days, the offer or proposal may be accepted by Franchisee or its owners, subject to the prior written approval by Franchisor, as provided in Section 18, of the proposed transfer. Should the sale fail to close within one hundred twenty (120) days after the offer is delivered to Franchisor, Franchisor shall again have the right of first refusal herein described. Should a transferee assume the rights and obligations under this Agreement, such transferee shall likewise be subject to Franchisor's right of first refusal under terms and conditions as set forth herein.

20. **RELATIONSHIP AND INDEMNIFICATION**

20.1. Independent Contractor

This Agreement does not create a fiduciary or other special relationship between the parties. No agency, employment, or partnership is created or implied by the terms of this Agreement, and Franchisee is not and shall not hold itself out as Franchisor's (or Franchisor's Affiliates) agent, legal representative, partner, subsidiary, joint venture or employee for any purpose whatsoever. Neither this Agreement nor Franchisor's course of conduct is intended, nor may anything in this Agreement (nor Franchisor's course of conduct) be construed, to state or imply that Franchisor is the employer of Franchisee's employees and/or independent contractors, nor vice versa. Franchisee may not represent to third parties that Franchisee is an agent of Franchisor and it is understood between the parties hereto that Franchisee shall be an independent contractor and is in no way authorized to make any contract, agreement, warranty or representation on behalf of Franchisor, or to create any obligation, express or implied, on

Franchisor's behalf. Under no circumstances shall Franchisor be liable for any act, omission, contract, debt or any other obligation of Franchisee or its employees. Franchisee specifically acknowledges that Franchisor shall in no way be responsible for any injuries to persons or property resulting from the operation of the Franchised Business. In addition, any third party contractors and vendors retained by Franchisor to perform conversion or construction of the Authorized Location are independent contractors. During the term of this Agreement and any extension hereof, Franchisee shall hold itself out to the public as an independent contractor operating the Franchised Business pursuant to a franchise from Franchisor. Franchisee shall prominently display in its place of business a certificate from Franchisor stating that said business is operated by Franchisee as an independent franchisee of Franchisor and not as an agent thereof.

20.2. Indemnification

Franchisee agrees to hold harmless and indemnify Franchisor and its Franchisor Subsidiaries and Franchisor's respective members, shareholders, officers, directors, employees and agents and successors or assigns (collectively "Franchisor Indemnities") from and against all losses, damages, fines, costs, expenses, lost profits, or liability (including attorneys' fees and all other costs of litigation) incurred in connection with any actual or threatened action, application, suit, demand, claim, investigation, proceeding or inquiry, or any settlement thereof which arises from or is based upon (a) Franchisee's ownership or operation of the Franchised Business; (b) violation, breach or asserted violation or breach of any federal, state or local law, regulation, rule, industry standards or professional regulatory standard, including any liability arising from labor or employment law violations; (c) breach of any representation, warranty, covenant, or provision of this Agreement or any other agreement between Franchisor or Franchisor's Subsidiaries; (d) libel, slander or other form of defamation of Franchisor or the System by Franchisee; or (e) acts, errors or omissions incurred in connection with or arising out of the Franchised Business, including any negligent or intentional acts of the Franchisee and/or its employees. In addition, Franchisee shall indemnify Franchisor for any and all other losses, damages, fines, charges, costs, expenses, lost profits, damages to Franchisor's reputation and goodwill, costs of advertising material, media time and space and substituting and replacing the same, all costs of recall, refunds, compensation, all public notices and other such amounts which may result from any of the actions, commissions or items listed in this Section.

21. **GENERAL CONDITIONS AND PROVISIONS**

21.1. Non-Waiver

No failure of Franchisor to exercise any power reserved to it hereunder, or to insist upon strict compliance by Franchisee with any obligation or condition hereunder, and no custom or practice of either Franchisor or Franchisee in variance with the terms hereof, shall constitute a waiver of Franchisor's right to demand exact compliance with the terms hereof. Waiver by Franchisor of any particular default by Franchisee shall not be binding unless in writing and executed by the party sought to be charged and shall not affect or impair Franchisor's right with respect to any subsequent default of the same or of a different nature; nor shall any delay, waiver, forbearance or omission of Franchisor to exercise any power or rights arising out of any breach or default by Franchisee of any of the terms, provisions or covenants hereof, affect or

impair Franchisor's rights nor shall such constitute a waiver by Franchisor of any right hereunder or of the right to declare any subsequent breach or default. Subsequent acceptance by Franchisor of any payment(s) due to it hereunder shall not be deemed to be a waiver by Franchisor of any preceding breach by Franchisee of any terms, covenants or conditions of this Agreement.

21.2. Notices

Any and all notices required or permitted under this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be deemed received: (a) at the time delivered by hand to the recipient party (or to an officer, director or partner of the recipient party); (b) on the next business day of the transmission by facsimile, telegraph or other reasonably reliable electronic communication system; (c) two (2) business days after being placed in the hands of a commercial courier service for guaranteed overnight delivery; or (d) five (5) business days after placement in the United States Mail by Registered or Certified Mail, Return Receipt Requested, postage prepaid and addressed to the party to be notified at its most current principal business address of which the notifying party has been notified in writing. All notices, payments, and reports required by this Agreement shall be sent to Franchisor at the address below:

<u>Franchiser:</u> <u>Franchisee:</u>

Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc. d/b/a Name:
Criterium Engineers Address:
Attention: David Leopold Fax:

5 Depot Street, Suite 23 Freeport, ME 04032

Copy To: Copy To:

Timothy J. Bryant, Esq.

Preti Flaherty

P.O. Box 9546

One City Center

Name:

Address:
Fax:

Portland, ME 04112-9546

21.3. Cost of Enforcement or Defense

If Franchisor brings any legal action or other proceeding for the enforcement of this Agreement, or is forced to defend itself because of an alleged dispute, breach, default or misrepresentation in connection with any provisions of this Agreement, the substantially prevailing party shall be entitled to recover reasonable attorneys' fees, court costs and all expenses even if not taxable as court costs (including, without limitation, all such fees, costs and

expenses incident to appeals, bankruptcy and post judgment proceedings), incurred in that action or proceeding, in addition to any other relief to which Franchisor may be entitled. Attorney's fees include paralegal fees, administrative costs and all other charges billed by the attorney.

21.4. Approvals

Whenever this Agreement requires the prior approval or consent of Franchisor, Franchisee shall make a timely written request to Franchisor therefore and, except as otherwise provided herein, any approval or consent granted shall be effective only if in writing. Franchisor makes no warranties or guarantees upon which Franchisee may rely and assumes no liability or obligation to Franchisee or any third party to which it would not otherwise be subject, by providing any waiver, approval, advice, consent or services to Franchisee in connection with this Agreement, or by reason of any neglect, delay or denial of any request therefore.

21.5. Entire Agreement

This Agreement, any exhibit attached hereto and the documents referred to herein, shall be construed together and constitute the entire, full and complete agreement between Franchisor and Franchisee concerning the subject matter hereof, and shall supersede all prior agreements. No other representation has induced Franchisee to execute this Agreement and there are no representations, inducements, promises or agreements, oral or otherwise, between the parties not embodied herein, which are of any force or effect with reference to this Agreement or otherwise. No amendment, change, or variance from this Agreement shall be binding on either party unless executed in writing by both parties. Nothing in this Agreement or in any related agreement is intended to disclaim the representations made in the Franchise Disclosure Document.

21.6. Severability

Each paragraph, section, part, term and/or provision of this Agreement shall be considered severable, and if, for any reason, any paragraph, section, part, term and/or provision herein is determined to be invalid and contrary to, or in conflict with, any existing or future law or regulation, such shall not impair the operation of or affect the remaining portions, paragraphs, sections, parts, terms and/or provisions of this Agreement, and the latter shall continue to be given full force and effect and bind the parties hereto; and said invalid paragraphs, sections, parts, terms and/or provisions shall be deemed not part of this Agreement; provided, however, that if Franchisor determines that said finding of illegality adversely affects the basic consideration of this Agreement, Franchisor may, at its option, terminate this Agreement. Anything to the contrary herein notwithstanding, nothing in this Agreement is intended, nor shall be deemed, to confer upon any person or legal entity other than Franchisor or Franchisee and such of their respective successors and assigns as may be contemplated by this Agreement, any rights or remedies under or by reason of this Agreement. Franchisee expressly shall be bound by any promise or covenant imposing the maximum duty permitted by law which is contained within the terms of any provision hereof, as though it were separately stated in and made a part of this Agreement, that may result from striking from any of the provisions hereof any portion or portions which a court may hold to be unreasonable and unenforceable in a final decision to

which Franchisor is a party, or from reducing the scope of any promise or covenant to the extent required to comply with such a court order.

21.7. Construction

All captions herein are intended solely for the convenience of the parties, and none shall be deemed to affect the meaning or construction of any provision hereof.

21.8. Force Majeure

Whenever a period of time is provided in this Agreement for either party to do or perform any act or thing, except the payment of monies, neither party shall be liable or responsible for any delays due to strikes, lockouts, casualties, acts of God, war, governmental regulation or control, epidemics, pandemics or other causes unforeseeable and beyond the reasonable control of the parties, and in any event said time period for the performance of an obligation hereunder shall be extended for the amount of time of the delay. This clause shall not apply or not result in an extension of the term of this Agreement. Provided further, that Franchisee is not entitled to any compensation for any inconvenience or nuisance or discomfort thereby occasioned, or to terminate this Agreement or to any abatement of any payments due to Franchisor under this Agreement. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the provisions of this Section 21.8 do not in any way operate to excuse Franchisee from the prompt payment of any fees, Royalty Fees, Marketing Fees or other sums required to be paid to Franchisor or Franchisor's Affiliates by the terms of this Agreement, or from the prompt performance of any of Franchisee's other obligations hereunder where such prompt performance is delayed, hindered or prevented by reason of lack of funds, unless agreed to and specified in writing by Franchisor.

For the avoidance of doubt, force Majeure shall not include changes in market prices or conditions.

Either party may invoke the Force Majeure process by providing to the other party written notice, identifying the event excusing performance and the anticipated duration of nonperformance.

If a force majeure event results in federal, state or local governmental regulation or control, Franchisee shall comply will all directives. If such directives designate the Franchised Business to be an essential business, while ensuring the well-being and security of personnel, Franchisee must maintain certain essential job functions and personnel so as to conduct the Franchised Business.

Once a force majeure event has occurred, all good faith efforts shall be made to overcome the effects of the event and resume performance of the party's obligations under this Agreement.

22. **DISPUTE RESOLUTION**

22.1. Choice of Law

This Agreement and the rights of the parties will not take effect unless and until this agreement is accepted and signed by Franchisor. Except to the extent this agreement or any particular dispute is governed by the U.S. Trademark Act of 1946 or other federal law, this Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of Maine (without reference to its conflict of laws principles), excluding any franchise law regulating the registration, disclosure or relationship between a franchisor and franchisee, which currently exists or may be adopted by the State of Maine, shall not apply, unless the jurisdictional requirements of such laws are met independently without reference to this section. References to any law or regulation refer also to any successor laws or regulations or any published regulations for any statute, as in effect at the relevant time. References to a governmental agency also refer to any successor regulatory body that succeeds the function of such agency.

22.2. Jurisdiction and Venue

Franchisee acknowledges that this Agreement is entered into in Cumberland County, Maine, and that any action sought to be brought by either party, shall be brought in the appropriate state court located in Cumberland County, Maine or in the United States District Court located in Portland, Maine. The Parties do hereby waive all questions of personal jurisdiction or venue for the purposes of carrying out this provision. The foregoing choice of jurisdiction and venue does not preclude the bringing of any action by the parties or the enforcement by the parties of any judgment obtained in any such jurisdiction, in any other appropriate jurisdiction, or restrict the ability of the parties to confirm or enforce arbitration awards in any appropriate jurisdiction.

22.3. Cumulative Rights and Remedies

No right or remedy conferred upon or reserved to Franchisor or Franchisee by this Agreement is intended to be, nor shall be deemed, exclusive of any other right or remedy herein or by law or equity provided or permitted, but each shall be in addition to every other right or remedy. Nothing herein contained shall bar Franchisor's right to obtain interim, interlocutory or final mandatory, injunctive, or other extraordinary relief against actual or threatened conduct.

22.4. Limitations of Claims

Any claim concerning the Franchised Business or this Agreement or any related agreement brought by Franchisee will be barred unless an action for a claim is commenced within one (1) year from the date on which Franchisee knew or should have known, in the exercise of reasonable diligence, of the facts giving rise to or the claim.

22.5. No Punitive or Exemplary Damages

Franchisee and Franchisor each waive, to the fullest extent permitted by law, any right or claim for any aggravated, punitive or exemplary or moral damages against the other, and agrees that if there is a dispute with the other, each will be limited to the recovery of actual

damages sustained by it including reasonable accounting and/or legal fees as provided in section 20.4.

22.6. Waiver of Jury Trial

Franchisee and Franchisor each irrevocably waive trial by jury in any action or proceeding, whether at law or equity, brought by either of them.

22.7. <u>Injunctive Relief</u>

Franchisor may bring an action or other proceeding for interim, interlocutory or final mandatory, injunctive or other extraordinary relief in any court having jurisdiction to enforce the Franchisor's non-competition trademark, and/or proprietary rights.

22.8. Mediation

The parties agree to attempt to resolve any dispute, claim or controversy arising out of or relating to this Agreement by non-binding mediation in Portland Maine, conducted by a single mediator, no later than ninety (90) days after the commencement of any litigation or arbitration by either party to this agreement. Either party may commence the mediation process by providing to the other party written notice, pursuant to Section 21.2 herein, setting forth the subject of the dispute, claim or controversy and the relief requested. Within ten (10) days after the receipt of the foregoing notice, the other party shall deliver a written response to the initiating party's notice. The initial mediation session shall be held within ninety (90) days after the initial notice. The parties agree to share equally the costs and expenses of the mediation (which shall not include the expenses incurred by each party for its own legal representation in connection with the mediation). The mediator shall be agreed upon by the parties within thirty (30) days after the initial notice. If the parties do not or are not able to agree upon a mediator within thirty (30) days after the initial notice, then the Franchisor shall have the right to unilaterally select the mediator.

The parties further acknowledge and agree that mediation proceedings are settlement negotiations, and that, to the extent allowed by applicable law, all offers, promises, conduct and statements, whether oral or written, made in the course of the mediation by any of the parties or their agents shall be confidential and inadmissible in any arbitration, litigation or other legal proceeding involving the parties; provided, however, that evidence which is otherwise admissible or discoverable shall not be rendered inadmissible or non-discoverable as a result of its use in the mediation.

23. **ACKNOWLEDGMENTS**

23.1. Receipt of Agreement

Franchisee represents and acknowledges that it has received, read and understood this Agreement and Franchisor's Franchise Disclosure Document; and that Franchisor has accorded Franchisee ample time and opportunity to consult with advisors of its own choosing about the potential benefits and risks of entering into this Agreement.

23.2. Receipt of Uniform Franchise Disclosure Document

Franchisee acknowledges that it has received a copy of this Agreement and the attachments thereto, at least seven (7) days prior to the date on which this Agreement was executed. Franchisee further acknowledges that Franchisee has received the Franchise Disclosure Document at least fourteen (14) days prior to the date on which this Agreement was executed.

23.3. Consultation by Franchisee

Franchisee has been advised to consult with its own advisors with respect to the legal, financial and other aspects of this Agreement, the Franchised Business franchised hereby and the prospects for that Franchised Business. Franchisee has either consulted with such advisors or has deliberately declined to do so.

23.4. Multiple Originals

In the event the parties execute multiple copies of this Agreement, each executed copy will be deemed an original.

23.5. Risk

Franchisee has conducted an independent investigation of the Franchised Business contemplated by this Agreement and recognizes that, like any other business, an investment in a Franchised Business involves business risks and that the success of the venture is dependent, among other factors, upon the business abilities and efforts of Franchisee. Franchisor does not, in this Agreement or otherwise, make any representation or warranty, express or implied, as to the potential success of the Franchised Business contemplated hereby.

23.6. No Guarantee of Success

Franchisee acknowledges that it has not received or relied on any guaranty, express or implied, as to the revenues, profits or likelihood of success of the Franchised Business that it will operate pursuant to this Agreement. Franchisee acknowledges that there have been no representations by Franchisor's directors, employees or agents, that are not contained in, or inconsistent with, the statements made in the Franchise Disclosure Document or with the provisions of this Agreement.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto, intending to be legally bound hereby have duly executed this Agreement.

FRANCHISOR:

COAST TO COAST ENGINEERING SERVICES, INC. D/B/A CRITERIUM ENGINEERS

| By: | - |
|-------------------|---|
| Name: | - |
| Title: | - |
| FRANCHISEE: | |
| [type/print name] | |
| By: | - |
| Name: | - |
| Title: | _ |

EXHIBIT A TO FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

TERRITORY / OFFICE

| 1. Co | unty and State of Territory: | |
|----------------|--|------------------------|
| | Description and Map | |
| 2. Wi | th office(s) located at: Address | |
| | Accident | |
| COAS' ENGIN | T TO COAST ENGINEERING SERVICES NEERS | , INC. D/B/A CRITERIUM |
| By: | | - |
| Title: | | - |
| Date: | | |
| FRAN | CHISEE: | |
| By: | | - |
| Title: | | - |
| Date: | | |

EXHIBIT B TO FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

GUARANTEE AND ASSUMPTION OF OBLIGATIONS

| of | | GUARANTEE A, by and betwee | ND ASSUMPTION | ON OF OBI | LIGATIONS is gi | ven this day | |
|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|---|
| accomp d/b/a C (1) gua provide punctua | panying eriterium rantees to do in the ally pay a | exhibits, on the da Engineers ("Fran o Franchisor and Agreement, that and perform each | ate herewith ("Ag nchisor"), each of its successors and a and every undert | the undersi d assigns, fo taking, agre | by Coast to Coast gned hereby persor or the term of the | chise Agreement a Engineering Serv onally and uncond Agreement and the _ ("Franchisee") s ant set forth in the breach of each and | ices, Inc. itionally ereafter as hall |
| provision specifical provision acceptant indebtent any par- right it | on in the cactions on Security Federal on the cactions of Security Federal on the caction of the | Agreement, both or to engage or rections 6.3 and 17 ranchisor of the monperformance espect to the indee to require that a | n monetary obligate frain from engage 7.2. Each of the use foregoing undertate of any obligation ebtedness or nonpan action be brought | ations and oliging in spec- indersigned alkings; (2) nas hereby guerformance ght against l | bligations to take iffic activities included waives: (1) accept to tice of demand flaranteed; (3) protes of any obligation franchisee or any | or refrain from take uding, without limitance and notice of for payment of any test and notice of of as hereby guarante other person as a which it may be en | king ditation, the of y default to eed; (4) any condition |
| shall be upon de conditie such lia other in including release | e joint an emand if oned upon ability shadulgence ong, without | d several; (2) it s Franchisee fails on pursuit by Franchise all not be diminise which Franchise out limitation, the laims, none of wh | hall render any pa or refuses punctu- nchisor of any ren shed, relieved or or or may from time acceptance of an | ayment or p ally to do so nedies again otherwise af to time gra ny partial pa way modify | erformance requires; (3) such liability ast Franchisee or a ffected by any extunt to Franchisee or amend this guaranteer or amend the such as a such as | liability under this red under the Agrey shall not be contany other person; a ension of time, croor to any other per lance, or the comparantee, which shall | eement tingent or and (4) edit or son rromise or |
| | | VHEREOF, each eement was execu | | ed has hereu | unto affixed his si | gnature on the san | ne day and |
| GUAR. | ANTOR | (S) | | | | OF OWNERSHI ANCHISEE | P |
| Print N Date: | ame: | | | | | | _% |
| Print N Date: | ame: | | | | | | _% |
| Print N | ame: | | | | | | _% |

EXHIBIT C TO FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

ELECTRONIC FUND TRANSFER AUTHORIZATION

AUTHORIZATION TO HONOR CHARGES DRAWN BY AND PAYABLE TO COAST TO COAST ENGINEERING SERVICES, INC. D/B/A CRITERIUM ENGINEERS. ("Franchisor")

| | ngs account (select one) indicate | nitiate debit and credit entries to ed below drawn by and payable to the re sufficient funds in said account to pay |
|------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|---|
| a check drawn by Depository and | signed by Depositor. Depositor | such charge shall be the same as if it were further agrees that if any such charge is ally or inadvertently, the Depository shall |
| Depository Name: | | |
| City: | State: | Zip Code: |
| Transit/ABA Number: | | |
| Account Number: | | |
| | n from Depositor of its termina | r and Depository have received at least tion to afford Depository a reasonable |
| Depositor Signature: | | |
| By: | | |
| Its: | | |
| Depositor Name: | | <u></u> |
| Date Signed: | | |
| Please attach a voided blank check | k for the purpose of setting up E | Sank and Transit Numbers. |

EXHIBIT D TO FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

STATEMENT OF OWNERSHIP INTERESTS PRINCIPALS AND CONTROLLING PRINCIPALS

A. The following is a list of the stockholders, partners or other investors in Franchisee, including all investors who own or hold a direct or indirect interest in Franchisee, and a description of the nature of their interest:

| | • | |
|---------------|--|--|
| | Name | Percentage of Ownership/Nature of Interest |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| Agree whom | _ | term "Franchisee" in the Franchise signated as Controlling Principals, each of Non-Competition Agreement in the form set |
| | in Bannon B of the Francisco Figreeine | |
| | | |
| | | |
| C. | The following is a list of Franchisee | 's Controlling Principals described in and |

designated pursuant to the definition of the term "Franchisee" in the Franchise

Agreement:

EXHIBIT E TO FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

CONFIDENTIALITY & NON-COMPETITION AGREEMENT

| This Agreement made as of the of (the "Franchisee") and | |
|---|---|
| ("Individual"). | |
| WITNESS | E T H: |
| WHEREAS, Franchisee is a party to that certain I ("Franchise Agreement"). | Franchise Agreement dated20_ |
| WHEREAS, Franchisee desires individual to hav materials, which are more particularly described below; | e access to and/or to review certain confidential |
| WHEREAS, Franchisee is required by the Franch Agreement prior to providing Individual access to said cor | • |

WHEREAS, Individual agrees not to disclose any such information to any other party and/or use such information to compete against Franchisee in the same and/or a similar business, now or in the future.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual promises and undertakings set forth herein, and intending to be legally bound hereby, the parties hereby mutually agree as follows:

1. Proprietary Information.

Individual understands Franchisee possesses and will possess Proprietary Information, which is important to its business. For purposes of this Agreement, "Proprietary Information" is information that was or will be developed, created, or discovered by or on behalf of Franchisee, or which became or will become known by, or was or is conveyed to Franchisee, and which has commercial value in Franchisee's business. "Proprietary Information" includes, but is not limited to, operation manual(s), information about trade secrets, computer programs, designs, technology, ideas, know-how, processes, formulas, compositions, data, techniques, improvements, inventions (whether patentable or not), works of authorship, business and product development plans, customers and other information concerning Franchisee's actual or anticipated business, research or development related to the System and/or any of Franchisee's other business operations or procedures. Any information expressly designated by Franchisee as "Proprietary Information" shall be deemed such for all purposes of this Agreement, but the absence of designation shall not relieve Individual of his obligations hereunder in respect of information otherwise constituting Proprietary Information. Individual understands Franchisee's providing of access to the confidential information creates a relationship of confidence and trust between Individual and Franchisee with respect to the Proprietary Information.

a) Individual understands Franchisee possesses or will possess "Franchise Materials" which are important to its business. For purposes of this Agreement, "Franchise Materials" are documents or other media or tangible items that contain or embody Proprietary Information or any other information concerning the business, operations or plans of Franchise, whether such documents have been prepared by me or by others. "Franchise Materials" include, but are not limited to, blueprints, drawings, designs, photographs, charts, graphs, Operations Manuals, customer lists, computer software printouts, sound recordings and other printed, typewritten or handwritten documents, as well as samples, prototypes, models, products and the like.

2. Confidentiality/Non-Disclosure.

- a) Individual agrees not to communicate or divulge to, or use for the benefit of himself or any other person, firm, association, or corporation, with the sole exception of Franchisee, now or at any time in the future, any information, including, but not limited to, any operation manual(s), trademarks, trade names, patents, inventions, discoveries, improvements, processes, formulae, apparatus, equipment, methods, trade secrets, research, secret data, or other confidential matters developed, possessed, owned, or used by Franchisee, the discovery, development or knowledge of which is known to or acquired by Franchisee by reason of his meeting with and/or participation in the business and affairs of or as a result of his association with or which may be revealed to him by Franchisee.
- b) Individual agrees that his obligations under Section 2(a) of this Agreement shall continue in effect after termination of his relationship with Franchisee, regardless of the reason or reasons for termination, and whether such termination is voluntary or involuntary, and Franchisee is entitled to communicate its obligations under this Agreement to any future customer, client or employer to the extent deemed necessary by the Franchisee for protection of its rights hereunder and regardless of whether Individual or any of his affiliates or assigns becomes an investor, partner, joint ventures, broker, distributor or the like in the System.

3. Non-Competition.

Individual agrees that for a period of two (2) years hereafter, he shall not, directly or indirectly, carry on, be engaged in or take part in, render services to, or own or share in the earnings of any entity actively engaged in the Franchised business anywhere within a fifty (50) mile radius of the Approved Location described in Exhibit A of the Franchise Agreement, without the express written consent of Franchisee.

4. Miscellaneous.

- a) This Agreement constitutes the entire Agreement between the parties with respect to the subject matter hereof. This Agreement supersedes any prior agreements, negotiations and discussions between Individual and Franchisee. This Agreement cannot be altered or amended except by an agreement in writing signed by the duly authorized representatives of the parties hereto.
- b) Individual agrees that any dispute regarding the meaning, effect or validity of this Agreement shall be resolved in accordance with the laws of the State of _____ where the Franchisee's business is located. Individual further agrees that if one or more provisions of this Agreement are held to be illegal or unenforceable under applicable ____ law, such illegal or unenforceable portion(s) shall be limited or excluded from this Agreement to the minimum extent required so that this Agreement shall otherwise remain in full force and effect and enforceable in accordance with its terms. Individual also agrees to reimburse Franchisee for any and all costs and attorney's fees incurred by Franchisee in the enforcement of the terms of this Agreement.
- c) This Agreement shall be effective as of the date this Agreement is executed and shall be binding upon the successors and assigns of Individual and shall inure to the benefit of the Franchisee, its subsidiaries, successors and assigns.
- d) This Agreement can only be modified by a subsequent written agreement executed by an authorized officer of the Franchisee.
- e) The failure of either party to insist in any one or more instances upon performance of any terms and conditions of this Agreement shall not be construed a waiver of future performance of any such term, covenant or condition of this Agreement and the obligations of either party with respect thereto shall continue in full force and effect.

- f) No amendments or additions to this Agreement shall be binding unless in writing and signed by both parties.
- g) The section headings in this Agreement are included solely for convenience and shall not affect, or be used in connection with, the interpretation of this Agreement.
- h) In the event that any part of this Agreement shall be held to be unenforceable or invalid, the remaining parts hereof shall nevertheless continue to be valid and enforceable as though the invalid portions were not a part hereof.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Franchisee has hereunto caused this Agreement to be executed by its duly authorized officer, and Individual has executed this Agreement, all being done in duplicate originals with one original being delivered to each party as of the day and year first above written.

INDIVIDUAL CERTIFIES THAT HE HAS READ THIS AGREEMENT CAREFULLY, AND UNDERSTANDS AND ACCEPTS THE OBLIGATIONS THAT IT IMPOSES WITHOUT RESERVATION. NO PROMISES OR REPRESENTATIONS HAVE BEEN MADE TO SUCH PERSON TO INDUCE THE SIGNING OF THIS AGREEMENT.

| FRANCI | HISEE: |
|---------|--------|
| By: | |
| Title: | |
| | |
| | |
| INDIVII | JUAL: |
| By: | |
| Title: | |
| Date: | |

EXHIBIT F TO FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

GENERAL RELEASE

| (Th | his release does not apply with respect to claims arising under the Washington Franchis Investment Protection Act, RCW 19.100, and the rules adopted thereunder.) | e |
|---------|---|-----|
| | This General Release ("Agreement") is made and entered into this o, 20, as follows: | of |
| 1. | The Parties. | |
| Criteri | The Parties to this Agreement are Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc. d/ium Engineers, a Maine limited liability company, ("Franchisor") and ("Franchisee"). | b/a |
| | The Parties entered into a Franchise Agreement on or around, granted Franchisee the right to operate an CRITERIUM ENGINEERS franchise parts of (insert Territory Description) (hereinafter the "Franchise Agreement") | |

By means of this Agreement, Franchisee, intends to fully and unconditionally release and discharge any and all claims it/he/she may have against Franchisor, as set forth in Sections 4 & 5 below, in connection with the Franchise Agreement, including any claims asserted, or which could have been asserted prior to the execution of this Agreement, and any other claims, known and unknown.

2. Consideration.

In consideration of making this Agreement, and for other good and valuable consideration, the adequacy of which the Parties expressly acknowledge, the Parties agree as follows:

- a. Franchisor shall grant Franchisee's request to <u>terminate/renew/transfer</u> (Select One), the Franchise Agreement;
- b. Franchisee shall pay in full any and all outstanding amount owed pursuant to the terms of the Franchise Agreement;
- c. Franchisee shall be in full compliance with all applicable terms of the Franchise Agreement and any related Manual; and
- d. Franchisee shall execute a General Release of any and all claims it may have against Franchisor.

The Parties further agree that Franchisor's consent to the aforementioned <u>termination/renewal/transfer (Select One)</u> of the Franchise Agreement is itself full and adequate consideration for the release set forth in Sections 3 & 4 of this Agreement.

3. Releases.

Franchisee, on behalf of itself/himself/herself, its/his/her corporate officers, directors, shareholders, heirs, personal representatives, successors, assigns, representatives, creditors, agents, lawyers and insurers, do hereby fully and expressly release, acquit, remise, and forever discharge Franchisor, and each of its respective heirs, personal representatives, successors, assigns, representatives, agents, lawyers, insurers, officers, directors, shareholders, subsidiaries, affiliates, and employees, to the extent permitted by applicable law, of and from any and all claims, demands, actions, liabilities, losses, proceedings, and rights of action of any kind arising out of or related in any way to the Franchise Agreement, Franchisee's purchase and/or operation of the Franchisor's franchise pursuant to the Franchise Agreement, known or unknown and/or the manner of settlement of any claims relating thereto, which may have occurred prior to the date of this Agreement.

Franchisee, agrees and understands that its/his/her individual and/or collective post terminations duties, responsibilities and obligations called for under the Franchise Agreement shall survive the execution of this Agreement, including, without limitation, any and all duties to defend and indemnify Franchisor in any lawsuits brought by former customers of Franchisee, related to work performed during the operation of the franchised business.

4. Releases Include Unknown Claims.

Franchisee understands and agrees that the released claims are intended to and do include any and all claims of every nature and kind whatsoever, known, unknown, suspected or unsuspected which he has or may have against Franchisor, as described in Section 3 of this Agreement.

Franchisee further acknowledges that it/he/she, individually and/or collectively, may hereafter discover facts different from or in addition to those which they now know or believe to be true with respect to the released claims and agree that, in such event, this Agreement shall nevertheless be and remain in effect in all respects, notwithstanding such different or additional facts, or the discovery thereof.

5. Warranty of Capacity to Execute Agreement.

The Parties represent and warrant that no other person or entity has or had any interest in the claims, demands, obligations, or causes of action related to or referred to in this Agreement, except as otherwise set forth herein, and that they have the sole right and exclusive authority to cause this Agreement to be executed, and to receive sums specified herein, and that they have not sold, assigned, transferred, conveyed or otherwise disposed of any of the claims, demands, obligations or causes of action referred to in this Agreement.

6. No Admission of Liability.

This Agreement constitutes the release of existing or potential disputed claims and does not constitute an admission of liability on the part of any party as to any matters whatsoever. It is understood and agreed that this settlement is the compromise of doubtful and disputed, existing and/or potential, claims.

7. Modification.

No provisions of this Agreement may be changed, altered, modified, or waived except in writing signed by all of the Parties.

8. Entire Agreement.

The Parties each further acknowledge that no representation, promise or inducement has been made other than as set forth in this Agreement, and that none of them enters into this Agreement in reliance upon any other representation, promise or inducement not set forth herein. The Parties further acknowledge and represent that they assume the risk for any mistake or facts now known or unknown.

9. <u>Understanding.</u>

The Parties acknowledge and represent that they have read this Agreement in full and understand and voluntarily consent and agree to each and every provision contained herein.

10. Confidentiality.

The Parties covenant that they shall not disclose to any person or entity the terms or conditions of this Agreement, which are hereby expressly agreed to be confidential. The Parties further covenant to refrain from discussing, disclosing, or otherwise revealing to any person or entity, the terms or conditions of this Agreement, except to the extent that any such disclosure is required by law or valid court order, and except to the extent necessary to enforce their respective rights under this Agreement.

11. Legal Fees and Costs.

The Parties shall bear their respective costs and legal fees incurred in preparing and/or executing this Agreement; *provided*, *however*, that in the event of a breach of this Agreement, the non-breaching party shall be entitled to recover from the breaching party the reasonable costs and attorney fees expended in order to enforce the terms of this Agreement.

12. Controlling Law; Venue.

The Parties agree that Maine law shall govern the validity and interpretation of this Agreement. The Parties stipulate that jurisdiction and/or venue shall lie exclusively in the State of Maine, Cumberland County Superior Court, for any action involving the validity, interpretation, or enforcement of this Agreement, or for any claim for breach of this Agreement, for damages, or for any other relief brought under this Agreement.

13. <u>Multiple Counterparts.</u>

This Agreement may be executed in multiple counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original, but all of which together shall constitute one and the same agreement.

SEEN AND AGREED

| | FRANCHISEE |
|---------|---|
| Witness | |
| | FRANCHISOR COAST TO COAST ENGINEERING SERVICES, INC. D/B/A CRITERIUM ENGINEERS |
| Witness | By: Its: |

EXHIBIT G TO FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

PROMISSORY NOTE

| | | , 20 |
|---|---|---|
| \$ | | |
| to Coast to Co | oast Engineering Services | the undersigned, jointly and severally, promise to pay s, Inc.,d/b/a Criterium Engineers ("Franchisor") a Suite 23, Freeport, ME 04032 or order |
| (\$ |) | AND 00/00 DOLLARS |
| principal and | | ate of twelve percent (12%) per annum payable as to ual monthly installments of \$00, commencing xecution of this note. |
| immediately of | | e shall, at the option of the holder, become notice or demand, upon the occurrence of any of the |
| (a) due on this no | | lays to make any installment of principal or interest |
| (b) Franchise Ag 20; | | ny of them are in default under or in breach of a ersigned and Franchisor dated, |
| incompetency undersigned's value for any benefit of cre- commencement relating to rel extension by relating to the | y of any of the undersigned s principals), or the appoir of the undersigned; or a c ditors for any of the under ent of any proceeding und- ief of debtors, readjustment any of the undersigned, or the relief of debtors, readjust | on of existence, insolvency, death, incapacity or ed (or if the undersigned is a corporation, the nument of a receiver of any property of substantial common law assignment or trust mortgage for the resigned; or the filing of a petition in bankruptcy or the bankruptcy or any insolvency laws or any laws ent of indebtedness, reorganization, composition or filing of a petition in bankruptcy law or any laws tent of indebtedness, reorganization, composition of ed not discharge within 30 days. |

Upon the occurrence of an event of default, the entire balance of this note shall bear interest at the lesser of eighteen percent (18%) per annum or the maximum lawful rate until the principal balance is paid in full.

This note may be prepaid in whole or in part by the undersigned at any time without premium or penalty.

Every maker, endorser or guarantor hereby waives presentment, demand, notice and protest and consents that this note may be extended from time to time and that no such extension or other indulgence shall discharge or otherwise affect the liability of any such maker, endorser or guarantor. Each such party agrees to pay on demand all costs and expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees) incurred or paid by the holder in enforcing this note on default.

Any and all sums at any time credited by or due from the holder to the maker may at all times be applied or set off by the holder against the obligations of maker under this note at any time upon maturity of the obligation (whether at stated date or maturity, by acceleration or otherwise).

Whenever any payment to be made hereunder shall be stated to be due on a Saturday, Sunday or a public holiday under the laws of the jurisdiction in which payment is to be made, such payment hall be made on the next succeeding business day and such extension of time shall in such case be included in computing interest in connection with such payment.

This note is made in and shall be governed by the laws of the State of Maine.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this note has been executed and delivered on the date first written above.

| WITNESS: | BORROWER: |
|--------------|-----------|
| [Print Name] | |
| WITNESS: | BORROWER: |
| [Print Name] | |

EXHIBIT H TO FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

INITIAL MATERIALS PROVIDED BY FRANCHISOR

1. Office Tools & Technology

Operations Manuals (on Intranet)

E-Myth Book

QuickBooks Pro, 1 Year Subscription Accounting System

Hosted full website with support.

myCriterium (Intranet)information, document and communication resource

Handouts

1 Year Subscription to Constant Contact

3 individual Business Coaching sessions from a third-party professional advisor designated by Criterium Engineers

2. Printing, Promotional & General Supplies

Typesetting stationery

Typesetting brochures/sell sheets

Electronic (pdf) stationery and sell sheets

500 Printed Letterhead

500 2nd Sheet

500 Printed #10 Business Envelopes

250 Printed Mailing Labels

3,000 Printed Business Cards

1,000 customized, Printed Sell Sheets

10 customized Graph Pads

25 Presentation folders

Customized Tradeshow Display

1 baseball cap, 1 polo shirt

1 Hard Hat

EXHIBIT D



COAST TO COAST ENGINEERING SERVICES, INC. D/B/A CRITERIUM ENGINEERS

FORMER CRITERIUM ENGINEERS OFFICES AND HOME INSPECTION CONSULTANT OFFICES

LIST OF FORMER FRANCHISEES AND AREA DEVELOPERS

The following is a list of the names, addresses and telephone numbers of every franchisee who had their franchise agreement transferred, terminated, cancelled, transferred, not renewed or otherwise voluntarily or involuntarily ceased to do business under their franchise agreement during the most recently completed fiscal year or who have not communicated with us within 10 weeks of the issuance date of this Franchise Disclosure Document. If you buy this franchise, your contact information may be disclosed to other buyers when you leave the franchise system.

CLOSED FRANCHISES

ONTARIO

CRITERIUM – JANSEN ENGINEERS (519) 940-0571 Henry Jansen, P. Eng. 25 First Street Orangeville, ON L9W 2C8

TRANSFERRED FRANCHISES

None

Current as of 12/31/23

EXHIBIT E



COAST TO COAST ENGINEERING SERVICES, INC. D/B/A CRITERIUM ENGINEERS

STATE ADDENDA

EXHIBIT E

TO FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT COAST TO COAST ENGINEERING SERVICES, INC. D/B/A CRITERIUM ENGINEERS

STATE-SPECIFIC ADDENDA TO

FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT, FRANCHISE AGREEMENT,

AND AREA DEVELOPMENT AGREEMENT

The following modifications are to the Coast to Coast Engineering Systems, Inc. d/b/a Criterium Engineers Franchise Disclosure Document and may supersede, to the extent then required by valid applicable state law, certain portions of the Franchise Agreement dated , 20

The provisions of this State Law Addendum to Franchise Disclosure Document and Franchise Agreement ("**State Addendum**") apply only to those persons residing or operating Criterium Engineers Businesses in the following states:

CALIFORNIA

The California Franchise Investment Law requires a copy of all proposed agreements relating to the sale of the franchise be delivered together with the franchise disclosure document.

The franchisor, any person or franchise broker in <u>Item 2</u> of the FDD is not subject to any currently effective order of any national securities association or national securities exchange, as defined in the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, 15 U.S.C.A. 78a et seq., suspecting or expelling such persons from membership in such association or exchange.

OUR WEBSITE HAS NOT BEEN REVIEWED OR APPROVED BY THE CALIFORNIA DEPARTMENT OF FINANCIAL PROTECTION AND INNOVATION. ANY COMPLAINTS CONCERNING THE CONTENT OF THIS WEBSITE MAY BE DIRECTED TO THE CALIFORNIA DEPARTMENT OF FINANCIAL PROTECTION AND INNOVATION at www.dfpi.ca.gov.

- a. California Business and Professions Code 20000 through 20043 provide rights to the franchisee concerning transfer, termination or non-renewal of a franchise. If the franchise agreement contains a provision that is inconsistent with the law, the law will control. (Note: This is required to be disclosed in all filings.)
- b. The franchise agreement provides for termination upon bankruptcy. This provision may not be enforceable under federal bankruptcy law. (11 U.S.C.A. Sec. 101 et seq.).
- c. The franchise agreement contains a covenant not to compete, which extends beyond the termination of the franchise. This provision may not be enforceable under California law.

- d. The franchise agreement contains a liquidated damages clause. Under California Civil Code Section 1671, certain liquidated damages clauses are unenforceable.
- e. The franchise agreement requires binding mediation. The mediation will occur at Portland, Maine, with costs and expenses being equally shared by the parties, not including the expenses incurred by each party for its own legal representation in connection with mediation. Prospective franchisees are encouraged to consult private legal counsel to determine the applicability of California a and federal laws (such as Business and Professions Code Section 20040.5, Code of Civil Procedure Section 1281, and the Federal Arbitration Act) to any provisions of a franchise agreement restricting venue to a forum outside the State of California.
- f. The franchise agreement requires application of the laws of Maine. This provision may not be enforceable under California law.
- g. Section 31125 of the California Corporations Code requires us to give you a disclosure document, in a form containing the information that the commissioner may by rule or order require, before a solicitation of a proposed material modification of an existing franchise.
- h. You must sign a general release of claims if you renew or transfer your franchise. California Corporations Code Section 31512 voids a waiver of your rights under the Franchise Investment Law (California Corporations Code Sections 31000 Through 31516). Business and Professions Code Section 20010 Voids a waiver of your rights under the Franchise Relations Act (Business and Professions Code Sections 20000 through 20043).

ILLINOIS

Illinois law governs the agreements between the parties to this franchise.

Section 4 of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act provides that any provision in a franchise agreement that designates jurisdiction or venue outside the State of Illinois is void. However, a franchise agreement may provide for arbitration outside of Illinois.

Section 41 of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act provides that any condition, stipulation or provision purporting to bind any person acquiring any franchise to waive compliance with the Illinois Franchise Disclosures Act or any other law of Illinois is void.

Your rights upon termination and non-renewal of a franchise agreement are set forth in sections 19 and 20 of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act.

Payment of the initial franchise fee shall be deferred until Franchisor has satisfied its pre-opening obligations to Franchisee and Franchisee has commenced doing business. The Illinois Attorney General's Office imposed this deferral requirement due to Franchisor's financial condition.

See the last page of this Exhibit E for your required signature.

MARYLAND

The Disclosure Document, Franchise Agreement and Area Development Agreement are amended as follows.

1. Item 17 of the Franchise Disclosure Document, Sections 4 & 17 of the Franchise Agreement (FA) and Section 10 of the Area Development Agreement (ADA) require franchisee to execute a release or waiver of rights as a condition of renewal, sale and/or assignment/transfer. The general release required as a condition of renewal, sale, and/or assignment /transfer shall not apply to any liability under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law.

FDD: Item 17

FA: Section 4 & 17

ADA: Section 10

2. The Franchise Disclosure Document, Franchise Agreement and Area Development Agreement require a Franchisee to sue in a State other than Maryland, and are amended to expressly permit a Franchisee to file a civil lawsuit in Maryland for claims arising under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law. Any claims arising under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law must be brought within 3 years after the grant of the franchise.

FDD: Item 17

FA: Section 21

ADA: Section 14.2

3. Item 17 of the Franchise Disclosure Document and Section 15.2 of the Franchise Agreement state that if the Franchisee is declared bankrupt then Criterium Engineers may terminate the agreement without an opportunity to cure. This provision may not be enforceable under current U.S. Bankruptcy Laws.

FDD: Item 17

FA: Section 15.2

4. To the extent that the Franchise Agreement, Area Development Agreement and Franchise Disclosure Questionnaire require prospective franchisees to disclaim the occurrence and/or acknowledge the non-occurrence of acts that would constitute a violation of the Franchise Law in order to purchase a franchise, the Franchise Agreement, Area Development Agreement and Franchise Disclosure Questionnaire are amended to state that such representations are not intended to nor shall they act as a release, estoppel or waiver of any liability incurred under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law.

FDD: Exhibit H

ADA: Sections 9 & 15

FA: Sections 21 & 22

- 5. Section 23 of the Franchise Agreement, "Acknowledgements", is considered deleted and not applicable to the residents of Maryland or to businesses to be operated in Maryland."
- 6. The following is applicable to the Franchise Disclosure Document and Franchise Agreement:

"No statement, questionnaire, or acknowledgement signed or agreed to by a franchisee in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on any statement made by any franchisor, franchise seller, or other person acting on behalf of the franchisor. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the franchise."

MICHIGAN

THE STATE OF MICHIGAN PROHIBITS CERTAIN UNFAIR PROVISIONS THAT ARE SOMETIMES IN FRANCHISE DOCUMENTS. IF ANY OF THE FOLLOWING PROVISIONS ARE IN THESE FRANCHISE DOCUMENTS, THE PROVISIONS ARE VOID AND CANNOT BE ENFORCED AGAINST YOU.

Each of the following provisions is void and unenforceable if contained in any documents relating to a franchise:

- (a) A prohibition on your right to join an association of franchisees.
- (b) A requirement that you assent to a release, assignment, novation, waiver, or estoppel which deprives you of rights and protections provided in this act. This shall not preclude you, after entering into a Franchise Agreement, from settling any and all claims.
- (c) A provision that permits us to terminate a franchise prior to the expiration of its term except for good cause. Good cause shall include your failure to comply with any

lawful provision of the Franchise Agreement and to cure such failure after being given written notice thereof and a reasonable opportunity, which in no event need be more than 30 days, to cure such failure.

- (d) A provision that permits us to refuse to renew your Franchise without fairly compensating you by repurchase or other means for the fair market value at the time of expiration of your inventory, supplies, equipment, fixtures, and furnishings. Personalized materials which have no value to us and inventory, supplies, equipment, fixtures, and furnishings not reasonably required in the conduct of the franchise business are not subject to compensation. This subsection applies only if: (i) the term of the franchise is less than 5 years and (ii) you are prohibited by the franchise or other agreement from continuing to conduct substantially the same business under another trademark, service mark, trade name, logotype, advertising, or other commercial symbol in the same area subsequent to the expiration of the franchise or you do not receive at least 6 months advance notice of our intent not to renew the franchise.
- (e) A provision that permits us to refuse to renew a franchise on terms generally available to other franchisees of the same class or type under similar circumstances. This section does not require a renewal provision.
- (f) A provision requiring that arbitration or litigation be conducted outside the State of Michigan. This shall not preclude you from entering into an agreement, at the time of arbitration, to conduct arbitration at a location outside this state.
- (g) A provision which permits us to refuse to permit a transfer of ownership of a franchise, except for good cause. This subdivision does not prevent us from exercising a right of first refusal to purchase the franchise. Good cause shall include, but is not limited to:
 - (i) The failure of the proposed transferee to meet our then-current reasonable qualifications or standards.
 - (ii) The fact that the proposed transferee is a competitor of us or our subfranchisor.
 - (iii) The unwillingness of the proposed transferee to agree in writing to comply with all lawful obligations.
 - (iv) Your or proposed transferee's failure to pay any sums owing to us or to cure any default in the Franchise Agreement existing at the time of the proposed transfer.
- (h) A provision that requires you to resell to us items that are not uniquely identified with us. This subdivision does not prohibit a provision that grants to us a right of first refusal to purchase the assets of a franchise on the same terms and conditions as a bona fide third party willing and able to purchase those assets, nor does this subdivision prohibit a provision that grants us the right to acquire the assets of a franchise for the market or appraised value of such assets if you have breached the lawful provisions of the Franchise Agreement and have failed to cure the breach in the manner provided in subdivision (c).
- (i) A provision which permits us to directly or indirectly convey, assign, or otherwise transfer our obligations to fulfill contractual obligations to you unless provision has been made for providing the required contractual services.

THE FACT THAT THERE IS A NOTICE OF THIS OFFERING ON FILE WITH THE ATTORNEY GENERAL DOES NOT CONSTITUTE APPROVAL, RECOMMENDATION, OR ENDORSEMENT BY THE ATTORNEY GENERAL.

Any questions regarding this notice should be directed to:

State of Michigan
Department of Attorney General
Consumer Protection Division
Attn: Franchise
670 Law Building
Lansing, Michigan 48913
Telephone Number: (517) 373-7117

MINNESOTA

1. "Minn. Stat. § 80C.21 and Minn. Rule 2860.4400J prohibit us from requiring litigation to be conducted outside Minnesota. In addition, nothing in the Disclosure Document or agreement can abrogate or reduce any of your rights as provided for in Minnesota Statutes, Chapter 80C, or your rights to any procedure, forum, or remedies provided for by the laws or the jurisdiction."

FDD: Article 17

FA: Section 21

ADA: Section 14

2. "With respect to franchises governed by Minnesota law, the franchisor will comply with Minn. Stat. Sec. 80C.14, Subds. 3, 4 and 5 which require, except in certain specified cases, that a franchisee be given 90 days notice of termination (with 60 days to cure) and 180 days notice for non-renewal of the franchise agreement."

FDD: Article 17

FA: Section 15

ADA: N/A

3. The Disclosure Document and the agreement must state that the franchisor will protect the franchisee's right to use the trademarks, service marks, trade names, logotypes or other commercial symbols and/or indemnify the franchisee from any loss, costs or expenses arising out of any claim, suit or demand regarding the use of the name.

FDD: Article 13

FA: Section 5

ADA: N/A

4. Minn. Rule 2860.4400D. prohibits requiring a franchisee to assent to a general release. Amend to exclude claims under the Minnesota Franchise Law.

FDD: Article 17

FA: Section 17

ADA: Section 10.3 & Exhibit D

5. Minn. Rule 2860.4400J prohibits termination penalties.

FDD: Article 17

FA: Section 16

ADA: Section 8

• This Addendum amends any language to the contrary, as outlined above, contained in either the Franchise Disclosure Document ("FDD"), the Franchise Agreement ("FA") and/or the Area Development Agreement ("ADA")

NEW YORK

1) The following is added to the cover page of the Franchise Disclosure Document:

INFORMATION COMPARING FRANCHISORS IS AVAILABLE. CALL THE STATE ADMINISTRATORS LISTED IN EXHIBIT F OR CALL YOUR PUBLIC LIBRARY FOR SOURCES OF INFORMATION. REGISTRATION OF THIS FRANCHISE BY NEW YORK STATE DOES NOT MEAN THAT NEW YORK STATE RECOMMENDS IT OR HAS VERIFIED THE INFORMATION IN THIS FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT. IF YOU LEARN THAT ANYTHING IN THE FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT IS UNTRUE, CONTACT THE FEDERAL TRADE COMMISSION AND NEW YOUR STATE DEPARTMENT OF LAW, BUREAU OF INVESTOR PROTECTION AND SECURITIES, 120 BROADWAY, 23RD FLOOR, NEW YORK, NEW YORK 10271. THE FRANCHISOR MAY, IF IT CHOOSES, NEGOTIATE WITH YOU ABOUT ITEMS COVERED IN THE FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT. HOWEVER, THE FRANCHISOR CANNOT USE THE NEGOTIATING PROCESS TO PREVAIL UPON A PROSPECTIVE FRANCHISEE TO ACCEPT TERMS WHICH ARE LESS FAVORABLE

THAN THOSE SET FORTH IN THIS FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT.

2) The following is added at the end of Item 3:

Except as provided above, with regard to the franchisor, its predecessor, a person identified in Item 2, or an affiliate offering franchises under the franchisor's principal trademark:

- A. No such party has an administrative, criminal or civil action pending against that person alleging: a felony, a violation of a franchise, antitrust, or securities law, fraud, embezzlement, fraudulent conversion, misappropriation of property, unfair or deceptive practices, or comparable civil or misdemeanor allegations.
- B. No such party has pending actions, other than routine litigation incidental to the business, which are significant in the context of the number of franchisees and the size, nature or financial condition of the franchise system or its business operations.
- C. No such party has been convicted of a felony or pleaded nolo contendere to a felony charge or, within the 10 year period immediately preceding the application for registration, has been convicted of or pleaded nolo contendere to a misdemeanor charge or has been the subject of a civil action alleging: violation of a franchise, antifraud, or securities law; fraud; embezzlement; fraudulent conversion or misappropriation of property; or unfair or deceptive practices or comparable allegations.
- D. No such party is subject to a currently effective injunctive or restrictive order or decree relating to the franchise, or under a Federal, State, or Canadian franchise, securities, antitrust, trade regulation or trade practice law, resulting from a concluded or pending action or proceeding brought by a public agency; or is subject to any currently effective order of any national securities association or national securities exchange, as defined in the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934, suspending or expelling such person from membership in such association or exchange; or is subject to a currently effective injunctive or restrictive order relating to any other business activity as a result of an action brought by a public agency or department, including, without limitation, actions affecting a license as a real estate broker or sales agent.
- 3. The following is added to the end of Item 4:

Neither the franchisor, its affiliate, its predecessor, officers, or general partner during the 10-year period immediately before the date of the franchise disclosure document: (a) filed as debtor (or had filed against it) a petition to start an action under the U.S. Bankruptcy Code; (b) obtained a discharge of its debts under the

bankruptcy code; or (c) was a principal officer of a company or a general partner in a partnership that either filed as a debtor (or had filed against it) a petition to start an action under the U.S. Bankruptcy Code during or within one year after that officer or general partner of the franchisor held this position in the company or partnership.

- 4. The following is added to the end of Item 5;
 The initial franchise fee constitutes part of our general operating funds and will be used as such in our discretion.
- 5. The following is added to the end of the "Summary" sections of Item 17(c) titled "Requirements for franchisee to renew or extend," and Item 17(m) titled "Conditions for franchisor approval of transfer":

However, to the extent required by applicable law, all rights you enjoy and any causes of action arising in your favor from the provisions of Article 33 of the General Business Law of the State of New York and the regulations issued thereunder shall remain in force; it being the intent of this proviso that the non-waiver provisions of General Business Law Sections 687.4 and 687.5 be satisfied.

6. The following language replaces the "Summary" section of Item 17(d), titled "**Termination by franchisee**":

You may terminate the agreement on any ground available by law.

7. The following is added to the end of the "Summary" section of Item 17(j), titled "Assignment of contract by franchisor":

However, no assignment will be made except to an assignee who in good faith and judgment of the franchisor, is willing and financially able to assume the franchisor's obligations under the Franchise Agreement.

8. The following is added to the end of the "Summary" sections of Item 17 (v) titled "Choice of forum" and Item 17 (w) titled "Choice of law":

The foregoing choice of law should not be considered a waiver of any right conferred upon the franchisor or upon the franchisee by Article 33 of the New York State General Business Law. This language has been included in this Franchise Disclosure Document as a condition of registration. Franchisor and Franchisee do not agree with the above language and believe that each of the provisions of the Franchise Agreement including all choice of law provisions, are fully enforceable. Franchisor and Franchisee intend to fully enforce all of the provisions of the Franchise Agreement and all other documents signed by them, including, but not limited to, all venue, choice-of-law provisions and other dispute resolution provisions.

9. The following is added to the end of the second paragraph of each Receipt page located at **EXHIBIT J:**

New York law requires a franchisor to provide the Franchise Disclosure Document at the earlier of the first personal meeting or ten (10) business days before the execution of the franchise or other agreement or the payment of any consideration that relates to the franchise relationship.

NORTH DAKOTA

1) Item 17 of the Franchise Disclosure Document, Sections 4 & 17 of the Franchise Agreement (FA) and Section 10 of the Area Development Agreement (ADA) require franchisee to execute a release or waiver of rights as a condition of renewal, sale and/or assignment/transfer. The general release required as a condition of renewal, sale, and/or assignment /transfer shall not apply to any liability under the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law.

FDD: Item 17

FA: Section 4 & 17

ADA: Section 10

- 2) To the extent that Item 17 i) of the Disclosure Document and Section 16 of the Franchise Agreement conflict with the provisions of North Dakota law regarding termination or liquidated damages (N.D.C.C., Sec. 51-19-09), such restrictive covenants may not be enforceable by Franchisor, in which event Franchisor shall otherwise retain its rights and remedies at common law.
- 3) To the extent that Item 17 r) of the Disclosure Document and Section 16 the Franchise Agreement conflict with the provisions of North Dakota law regarding restrictive covenants (N.D.C.C., Sec. 9-08-06), such restrictive covenants may not be enforceable by Franchisor, in which event Franchisor shall otherwise retain its rights and remedies at common law.
- 4) To the extent that Item 17 u) of the Disclosure Document, Section 21 of the Franchise Agreement and Section 14 of the Area Development Agreement require a Franchisee to agree to arbitration or mediation of disputes be held in Maine, they are hereby amended to expressly permit arbitration or mediation be held in North Dakota for claims arising under the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law.

FDD: Item 17

FA: Section 21

ADA: Section 14

5) The Franchise Disclosure Document, Franchise Agreement and Area Development Agreement require a Franchisee to sue in a State other than North Dakota and are hereby amended to expressly permit a Franchisee to file a civil lawsuit in North Dakota for claims arising under the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law.

FDD: Item 17

FA: Section 21

ADA: Section 14

- 6) Item 17 w) of the Disclosure Document, and Section 21 of the Franchise Agreement provide that Maine law governs the document and agreement except for certain provisions. As required by North Dakota law, the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law will prevail over Maine law to the extent of any conflict.
- 7) Section 21.6 of the Franchise Agreement requires the franchisee to consent to a waiver of trial by jury. This provision is inconsistent with Section 51-19-09 of the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law and is deleted in its entirety.
- 8) Section 21.5 of the Franchise Agreement requires the franchisee to consent to a waiver of exemplary and punitive damages. This provision is inconsistent with Section 51-19-09 of the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law and is deleted in its entirety.
- 9) Section 21.4 of the Franchise Agreement requires the franchisee to consent to a limitation of claims within one year. This provision is inconsistent with Section 51-19-09 of the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law, and is hereby amended to state that the statute of limitations under North Dakota law will apply.

<u>VIRGINIA</u>

The following is added to the Risk Factors on the cover page:

YOU MUST MAINTAIN MINIMUM SALES PERFORMANCE LEVELS. YOUR INABILITY TO MAINTAIN THESE LEVELS MAY RESULT IN LOSS OF ANY TERRITORIAL RIGHTS YOU ARE GRANTED, TERMINATION OF YOUR FRANCHISE, AND LOSS OF YOUR INVESTMENT. In recognition of the restrictions contained in section 13.1-564 of the Virginia Retail Franchising Act, the Franchise Disclosure Document for **Criterium Engineers** used in the Commonwealth of Virginia shall be amended as follows:

Additional Disclosure: The following statements are added to Item 17.h.

"Under Section 13.1-564 of the Virginia Retail Franchising Act, it is unlawful for a franchisor to cancel a franchise without reasonable cause. If any ground for default or termination in the franchise agreement does not constitute "reasonable cause," as that term may be defined in the Virginia Retail Franchising Act or the laws of Virginia, that provision may not be enforceable."

The following statements are added to Item 17(t):

"Only the terms of the <u>Franchise Agreement</u> and other related written agreements are binding (subject to applicable state law.) No other representations or promises will be binding. Nothing in the Franchise Agreement or in any other related written agreement is intended to disclaim representations made in the franchise disclosure document"

For the Area Development Agreement chart of Item 17(t) the following amendment is added:

"Only the terms of the development agreement and other related written agreements are binding (subject to the applicable state law.) Any representations or promises outside of the disclosure document and development agreement may not be enforceable."

The Disclosure Document and Franchise Agreement are amended as follows:

"No statement, questionnaire, or acknowledgment singed or agreed to by a franchisee in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on any statement made by any franchisor, franchise seller, or other person acting on behalf of the franchisor. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the franchise."

WASHINGTON Addendum Franchise Disclosure Document, Franchise Agreement, Area Development Agreement, Questionnaire, and Related Agreements

The State of Washington has a statute, RCW 19.100.180 which may supersede the Franchise Agreement in your relationship with the franchisor including the areas of termination and renewal of your franchise. There may also be court decisions which may supersede the Franchise Agreement in your relationship with the franchisor including the areas of termination and renewal of your franchise.

In any arbitration involving a franchise purchased in Washington, the arbitration site shall be either in the state of Washington, or in a place mutually agreed upon at the time of the arbitration, or as determined by the arbitrator, or as determined by the arbitrator at the time of arbitration. In addition, if litigation is not precluded by the franchise agreement, a franchisee may bring an action or proceeding arising out of or in connection with the sale of franchises, or a violation of the Washington Franchise Investment Protection Act, in Washington.

In the event of a conflict of laws, the provisions of the Washington Franchise Investment Protection Act, Chapter 19.100 RCW shall prevail.

A release or waiver or rights executed by a franchisee shall not include rights under the Washington Franchise Investment Protection Act except when executed pursuant to a negotiated settlement after the agreement is in effect and where the parties are represented by independent counsel. Provisions such as those which unreasonably restrict or limit the statute of limitations period for claims under the Act, rights or remedies under the Act such as a right to a jury trial, may not be enforceable.

Transfer fees are collectable to the extent that they reflect the franchisors reasonable estimated or actual costs in effecting a transfer.

Pursuant to RCW 49.62.020, a noncompetition covenant is void and unenforceable against an employee, including an employee of a franchisee, unless the employee's earnings from the party seeking enforcement, when annualized, exceed \$100,000 per year (an amount that will be adjusted annually for inflation). In addition, a noncompetition covenant is void and unenforceable against an independent contractor of a franchisee under RCW 49.62.030 unless the independent contractor's earnings from the party seeking enforcement, when annualized, exceed \$250,000 per year (an amount that will be adjusted annually for inflation). As a result, any provisions contained in the franchise agreement or elsewhere that conflict with these limitations are void and unenforceable in Washington.

RCW 49.62.060 prohibits a franchisor from restricting, restraining, or prohibiting a franchisee from (i) soliciting or hiring any employee of a franchisee of the same franchisor or (ii) soliciting or hiring any employee of the franchisor. As a result, any such provisions contained in the franchise agreement or elsewhere are void and unenforceable in Washington.

WISCONSIN

The State of Wisconsin has a statute, the Wisconsin Franchise Investment Law, Wis. Stat. § 553.01, et. seq., and Wis. Adm. Code Chapter DFI-Sec. 31.01, et seq., which may supersede the Franchise Agreement in your relationship with the franchisor including the areas of termination and renewal of your franchise. There may also be court decisions which may supersede the Franchise Agreement in your relationship with the franchisor including the areas of termination and renewal of your franchise.

In the event of a conflict of laws, the provisions of the Wisconsin Franchise Investment Law, Wis. Stat. § 553.01, et. seq., and Wis. Adm. Code Chapter DFI-Sec. 31.01, et seq., shall prevail.

1. The Franchise Disclosure Document, Franchise Agreement and Area Development Agreement require a Franchisee to sue in a State other than Wisconsin, and are hereby amended to expressly permit a Franchisee to file a civil lawsuit in Wisconsin for claims arising under the Wisconsin Franchise Investment Law.

FDD: Item 17

FA: Section 21

ADA: Section 14

2. Item 17 of the Franchise Disclosure Document and Section 15 of the Franchise Agreement permit Franchisor to terminate, cancel, not renew or make a substantial change in competitive circumstances in the Franchise Agreement, without cause under certain circumstances. These provisions are prohibited by the Wisconsin Fair Dealership Law, § 135.04. Accordingly, Item 17 of the Franchise Disclosure Document and Section 15 of the Franchise Agreement are hereby amended to prevent the termination, cancellation, non-renewal or substantial change in competitive circumstances of the Franchise Agreement without good cause.

FDD: Item 17

FA: Section 15

Item 17 of the Franchise Disclosure Document, Section 15 of the Franchise 3. Agreement and Section 8 of the Area Development Agreement permit the Franchisor to terminate the Franchise Agreement without providing the Franchisee ninety (90) days prior notice of the proposed termination or sixty (60) days to cure the deficiency. These provisions are prohibited by the Wisconsin Fair Dealership Law, § 135.04. Accordingly, Item 17 of the Franchise Disclosure Document and Section 15 of the Franchise Agreement are hereby amended to require that prior to the termination of the Franchise Agreement Franchisor must provide Franchisee ninety (90) days written notice of a proposed termination, which states all the reasons for the termination, cancellation, nonrenewal or substantive change in circumstances, and the Franchisee shall be given sixty (60) days from the date of delivery or posting of such notice to rectify any claimed deficiency. If the deficiency is rectified within the sixty (60) days the notice shall be void. The notice provisions shall not apply if the reason for termination, cancellation or non-renewal is insolvency, the occurrence of an assignment for the benefit of creditors or bankruptcy. If the reason for termination, cancellation or non-renewal or substantial change in competitive circumstances is nonpayment of sums due under the Franchise Agreement, Franchisee shall still be entitled to (90) days written notice, as referenced

above, however, Franchisee shall only have ten (10) days in which to remedy such default from the date of delivery or post of such notice.

FDD: Item 17

FA: Section 15

ADA: Section 8

ACKNOWLEDGMENT:

| | It is agreed | l that the a | pplicable | e foregoing S | State-Specific | Addend | lum, if any | y, supersedes |
|--------------|---|---------------------------|-----------------------|-------------------------------|------------------------------|-------------------|------------------------|---------------|
| any | inconsistent | portion | of the | Franchise | Agreement | dated | the | day of |
| | | , 20 | , and o | of the Franc | hise Disclosu | ire Docu | ıment, bu | t only to the |
| only that | nt they are the so long as suc this State-Spe protections of | ch state lav cific Add | v remains endum is | s in effect, as applicable | nd the parties only to those | further a persons | cknowled specifical | lge and agree |
| | DATED th | nis | day of | | | , 20 | | |
| FRA | ANCHISOR: | | | | FRANC | CHISEE | : | |
| SER | AST TO COARVICES, INC ITERIUM EN | . D/B/A | | ING | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | |
| By:_ | | | | | By: | | | |
| Title | . . | | | | Title | | | |

EXHIBIT F



COAST TO COAST ENGINEERING SERVICES, INC. D/B/A CRITERIUM ENGINEERS

STATE AGENCIES & AGENTS FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS

LIST OF STATE ADMINISTRATORS AND AGENTS FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS

| STATE | STATE ADMINISTRATOR | AGENT FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS |
|--------------|---|---|
| CALIFORNIA | Department of Financial Protection and Innovation 320 West 4 th Street Suite 750 Los Angeles, CA 90013 213-576-7500 | Commissioner of the Department of Financial Protection and Innovation State of California Department of Corporations 320 West 4th Street, Suite 750 Los Angeles, CA 90013-2344 1-866-275-2677 |
| HAWAII | State of Hawaii Business Registration Division Securities Compliance Branch Dept. of Commerce and Consumer Affairs 335 Merchant Street, Room 203 Honolulu, HI 96813 808-586-2722 | Hawaii Commissioner of Securities Same Address |
| ILLINOIS | Franchise Division Office of the Attorney General 500 South Second Street Springfield, IL 62706 217-782-4465 | Illinois Attorney General Same Address |
| INDIANA | Securities Commissioner Indiana Securities Division 302 West Washington Street, Room E 111 Indianapolis, IN 46204 317-232-6681 | Indiana Secretary of State 201 State House 200 West Washington Street Indianapolis, IN 46204 |
| MARYLAND | Office of the Attorney General Securities Division 200 St. Paul Place Baltimore, MD 21202 410-576-6360 | Maryland Securities Commissioner Same Address |
| MICHIGAN | Michigan Department of Attorney General Consumer Protection Division Antitrust and Franchise Unit 525 W. Ottawa St., G Mennen Williams Building Lansing, MI 48909 517-373-7117 | Michigan Department of Commerce Corporations and Securities Bureau Same Address |
| MINNESOTA | Minnesota Department of Commerce 85 7th Place East, Suite 500 St. Paul, MN 55101 651-296-4026 | Minnesota Commissioner of Commerce Same Address |
| NEW YORK | NYS Department of Law Investor Protection Bureau 28 Liberty Street, 21st Floor New York, NY 10005 (212) 416-8236 Phone (212) 416-6042 Fax | Attention: New York Secretary of State New York Department of State One Commerce Plaza, 99 Washington Avenue, 6 th Floor Albany, NY 12231-0001 (518) 473-2492 |
| NORTH DAKOTA | North Dakota Securities Department 600 East Boulevard Avenue State Capitol, Fifth Floor Bismarck, ND 58505-0510 701-328-4712; Fax: 701-328-0140 | North Dakota Securities Commissioner Same Address |

| STATE | STATE ADMINISTRATOR | AGENT FOR |
|--------------|--|---|
| | | SERVICE OF PROCESS |
| RHODE ISLAND | Rhode Island Department of Business Regulation | Director of the Rhode Island |
| | Securities Division | Department of Business Regulation |
| | 1511 Pontiac Avenue | Rhode Island Attorney General |
| | John O. Pastore Complex – Building 69-1 | 233 Richmond Street |
| | Cranston, RI 02920 | Providence, RI 02903-4232 |
| SOUTH DAKOTA | Department of Labor and Regulation | Division of Insurance |
| | Division of Securities | Division of Securities |
| | 124 S Euclid, Suite 104 | Same Address |
| | Pierre, SD 57501 | |
| | 605-773-3563 | |
| VIRGINIA | State Corporation Commission | Clerk of the State Corporation Commission |
| | Division of Securities and Retail Franchising | State Corporation Commission |
| | 1300 E. Main Street, 9th Floor | 1300 E. Main Street |
| | Richmond, VA 23219 | Richmond, VA 23219 |
| | 804-371-9051 | |
| WASHINGTON | Department of Financial Institutions | Director, Dept. of Financial Institutions |
| | Securities Division | Securities Division |
| | 150 Israel Rd S.W. | 150 Israel Rd S.W. |
| | Tumwater, WA 98501 | Tumwater, WA 98501 |
| | 360-902-8762 | |
| WISCONSIN | Wisconsin Dept. of Financial Institutions | Wisconsin Commissioner of Securities |
| | Division of Securities | Same Address |
| | 345 W. Washington Avenue, 4th Floor | |
| | Madison, WI 53703 | |
| | 608-266-8557 | |

EXHIBIT G



COAST TO COAST ENGINEERING SERVICES, INC. D/B/A CRITERIUM ENGINEERS

NAME CHANGE ADDENDUM

ADDENDUM TO LICENSE AGREEMENT

| AGREEMENT made this day of , 20, by and between Coast to Coast Engineering Services, Inc., 5 Depot Street, Suite 23, Freeport, ME 04032 (Coast to Coast) |
|---|
| and hereinafter referred to as "the Company." |
| WHEREAS Coast to Coast and the Company have previously entered into an agreement dated, and |
| WHEREAS Coast to Coast has developed a new national identity, Criterium Engineers, and the licensee wishes to use the new identity; |
| NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of mutual covenants, agreements, considerations and representations hereby given or made and upon all the terms herein set forth by each of the parties to the other, the parties mutually agree as follows: |
| 1. To append the above referenced agreement to include the use of the service mark Criterium, Criterium Engineers, the orange triangle or any combination of the above, collectively hereinafter referred to as service marks. |
| 2. Company acknowledges that the name Criterium, Criterium Engineers and the orange triangle are valid service marks for use in the Consulting Engineering Service Business solely owned by Coast to Coast and that only Coast to Coast or its designated licensees have the right to use such service mark. |
| 3. Company further acknowledges that valuable goodwill is attached to these service marks and that the Company will use same only in the manner and to the extent specifically licensed by this Agreement including the proper use of the Federal registration designations. The Company acknowledges that Coast to Coast has obtained federal registration from the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office covering the service marks for the services of the Consulting Engineering Service Business licensed under this Agreement. |
| The Company understands and acknowledges that each and every detail of the system is important to Coast to Coast, to the Company, and to other licensees in order to develop and maintain uniformity of services and, therefore, to enhance the reputation, trade demand and goodwill of Coast to Coast. The Company accordingly covenants to adopt and use the Proprietary Marks licensed hereunder solely in the manner prescribed by Coast to Coast including appropriate use of the registration notice, if any. |
| 4. This Addendum is intended solely for the purpose of licensing the name Criterium under and existing agreement dated as above. No element of that existing agreement shall be construed to be superseded in any way, and remains in effect as first written. Further, all paragraphs pertaining to the name and licensed system in the original Agreement shall apply equally to Criterium. |

EXHIBIT H



COAST TO COAST ENGINEERING SERVICES, INC. D/B/A CRITERIUM ENGINEERS

FRANCHISEE DISCLOSURE QUESTIONNAIRE

FRANCHISEE DISCLOSURE QUESTIONNAIRE

(This questionnaire is not to be used for any franchise sale in or to residents of California, Hawaii, Illinois, Indiana, Maryland, Minnesota, New York, North Dakota, Rhode Island, South Dakota, Virginia, Washington, or Wisconsin)

Do not sign this Questionnaire if you are a resident of Maryland or your business is to be operated in Maryland.

As you know, COAST TO COAST ENGINEERING SERVICES, INC. D/B/A CRITERIUM ENGINEERS (the "Franchisor") and you are preparing to enter into a Franchise Agreement for the operation of a Franchised Business. Please review each of the following questions and provide honest and complete responses to each question. In this Franchisee Disclosure Questionnaire, CRITERIUM ENGINEERS will be referred to as "we" or "us." The purpose of this Questionnaire is to determine whether any statements or promises were made to you that we did not authorize and that may be untrue, inaccurate or misleading. Please review each of the following questions carefully and provide honest and complete responses to each question.

| | • | ceived and personally reviewed the CRITERIUM ENGINEERS and each exhibit, addendum schedule attached to it? |
|---------------|---------------------------------|--|
| | Yes | No |
| | • | tand all of the information contained in the Franchise Agreement and dule attached to it? |
| | Yes | No |
| | ", what parts of if necessary.) | the Franchise Agreement do you not understand? (Attach additional |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| 3. to you' | <u>-</u> | ived and personally reviewed our Disclosure Document we provided |
| | Yes | No |

Do you understand all of the information contained in the Disclosure Document?

4.

| | Yes | No |
|------|------------------------------|--|
| | lo", what parts | s of the Disclosure Document do you not understand? (Attach additional 7.) |
| | | |
| | | |
| | INEERS Cor | discussed the benefits and risks of operating a CRITERIUM isulting Engineering Service Business with an attorney, accountant or advisor and do you understand those risks? |
| | Yes | No |
| - | upon your s | derstand that the success or failure of your business will depend in large kills and abilities, competition from other businesses, interest rates, d supply costs, lease terms and other economic and business factors? |
| | Yes | No |
| ENG | nise concerni SINEERS Con | imployee or other person speaking on our behalf made any statement or ing the revenues, profits or operating costs of a CRITERIUM isulting Engineering Service Business that we or our franchisees operate, rmation set forth in Item 19 of our Disclosure Document? |
| | Yes | No |
| Busi | nise concerni | inployee or other person speaking on our behalf made any statement or ing a CRITERIUM ENGINEERS Consulting Engineering Service ontrary to, or different from, the information contained in the Disclosure |
| | Yes | No |
| | nise concernin | imployee or other person speaking on our behalf made any statement or ag the likelihood of success that you should or might expect to achieve CRITERIUM ENGINEERS Consulting Engineering Service Business? |
| | Yes | No |
| 10. | - | mployee or other person speaking on our behalf made any statement, nent concerning the advertising, marketing, training, support service or |

| contained in the Disclosure Document? |
|--|
| Yes No |
| 11. If you have answered "Yes" to any of questions seven (7) through ten (10), please provide a full explanation of your answer in the following blank lines. (Attach addition pages, if necessary, and refer to them below.) If you have answered "No" to each of sucquestions, please leave the following lines blank. |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| 12. Do you understand that in all dealings with you, our officers, directors, employed and agents act only in a representative capacity and not in an individual capacity and suddealings are solely between you and us? |
| Yes No |
| You understand that your answers are important to us and that we will rely on them. |
| By signing this Franchisee Disclosure Questionnaire, you are representing that you have responded truthfully to the above questions. |
| Name of Franchisee/Applicant |
| Date |
| Signature |
| Name and Title of Person Signing |

assistance that we will furnish to you that is contrary to, or different from, the information

EXHIBIT "I" TO DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT



COAST TO COAST ENGINEERING SERVICES, INC. D/B/A CRITERIUM ENGINEERS AREA DEVELOPMENT AGREEMENT

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| ITEM | | PAGE |
|------|---|------|
| 1. | DEFINITIONS | 1 |
| 2. | GRANT OF DEVELOPMENT RIGHTS | 2 |
| 3. | DEVELOPMENT OF TERRITORY | |
| 4. | PAYMENT | |
| 5. | DEVELOPMENT PROCEDURES | |
| 6. | EXISTING CRITERIUM ENGINEERS FRANCHISE ACQUISITIONS | 4 |
| 7. | EXPENSES | 5 |
| 8. | DEFAULT | |
| 9. | EARNINGS CLAIMS | 6 |
| 10. | ASSIGNMENT | |
| 11. | CONFIDENTIALITY | 8 |
| 12. | NONCOMPETITION | 9 |
| 13. | MISCELLANEOUS | |
| 14. | DISPUTE RESOLUTION | |
| 15. | ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS | 16 |
| APPE | NDICES | |
| A. | TERRITORY | |
| B. | DEVELOPMENT SCHEDULE | |
| C. | GUARANTEE AND ASSUMPTION OF OBLIGATIONS | 20 |
| D. | GENERAL RELEASE | 2.2 |

COAST TO COAST ENGINEERING SERVICES, INC. D/B/A CRITERIUM ENGINEERS AREA DEVELOPMENT AGREEMENT

| THIS AR | EA DEVELOPMENT A | AGREEMENT (herei | inafter the "Agreement") is made as |
|---------------------|---------------------------|----------------------|-------------------------------------|
| of this day of | · | , by and between Coa | ast To Coast Engineering Services, |
| Inc. d/b/a Criteriu | ım Engineers, a Maine c | company (hereinafter | the "Company"), on the one hand, |
| and | , a | , | (hereinafter the |
| "Developer"), and | d the persons executing t | this Agreement as th | e "PRINCIPALS" (hereinafter the |
| "Principals"), on | the other hand. | _ | |

RECITALS:

WHEREAS, Developer on behalf of itself and the Principals desires to obtain the exclusive right for Developer to develop _(#)____ (#___) Criterium Engineers Franchises within the geographic areas described herein for a specified period, pursuant to the terms, conditions and provisions which are set forth in this Agreement; and

WHEREAS, the Company desires to have the Developer perform the development work provided for herein and to operate the developed Criterium Engineers Franchises in accordance with its franchise agreements;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual promises, which are set forth herein, the parties agree as follows:

1. <u>DEFINITIONS</u>

Whenever used in this Agreement, unless there is something in the subject matter or context inconsistent therewith, the following words and terms shall have the respective meanings ascribed to them as follows:

"Agreement" means this agreement entitled "Area Development Agreement" and all instruments supplemental hereto or in amendment or confirmation hereof;

"Competitive Business" means the consulting engineering business specializing but not limited to buildings, including the provision of reports, inspections, consultations, investigations and litigation support services on the structural and mechanical aspects, design, maintenance and construction of residential, commercial and light industrial buildings for prospective purchasers, brokers, litigants and others;

"Company" means Coast To Coast Engineering Services, Inc. d/b/a Criterium Engineers.

"Development Territory" has the meaning given to such term in Section 2.1 as shown on the map set out in Appendix A hereof;

"Developer" shall be deemed to include not only the individual or entity defined as "Developer" in the introductory paragraph of this Agreement, but shall also include all partners of the entity that execute this Agreement, (if the entity is a partnership); all shareholders, officers and directors of the entity that execute this Agreement (if the entity is a corporation); and all members and managers of the entity that execute this Agreement (if the entity is a limited liability company). All such persons or parties are identified below as controlling principals. By their signatures hereto, all partners, shareholders, officers, directors, members and managers of the entity that sign this Agreement as Developer acknowledges, accepts and personally guarantees the duties and obligations imposed upon each of them, individually, by the terms of this Agreement;

"Development Fee" has the meaning given to such term in Section 4 hereof;

"Marks" means the mark "CRITERIUM" and such other trade names, trademarks, service marks, designs, graphics, logos and other commercial symbols as Company may designate and not thereafter withdraw to be used in connection with this Agreement.

2. GRANT OF DEVELOPMENT RIGHTS.

- 2.1 <u>Appointment</u>. Company hereby grants to Developer the right and license to develop, construct, operate and manage ____(#)____(#___) Criterium Engineers Franchises in strict accordance with the System and under the Marks within the Development Territory described in **Appendix A**. Each Criterium Engineers Franchise shall be operated according to the terms of the individual Franchise Agreement with respect thereto. Such development will include operating the franchise in strict accordance with the Company's then existing Operations Manual.
- 2.2 <u>Development Territory; Reservation of Rights</u>. If the Developer complies with the terms of this Agreement, the Development Schedule and the individual Franchise Agreement for each Criterium Engineers Franchise, then Company will not franchise or license others, nor will it itself directly or indirectly develop, own, lease, construct or operate in any manner, any Criterium Engineers Franchises in the Development Territory during the term of this Agreement. Franchisor reserves the right, among others:
 - (a) to own, franchise, or operate a Criterium Engineers Franchise at any location outside of the Development Territory, regardless of the proximity to the Development Territory or to any specific Criterium Engineers Franchise in the Development Territory;
 - (b) to use the Marks and System to sell any Consulting Engineering Services, similar to those which Franchisee will sell, through alternative channels of distribution within or outside of the Development Territory, other than through a Criterium Engineers Franchise office located in the Development Territory;
 - (c) to use and license the use of other proprietary and non-proprietary marks or methods which are not the same as or confusingly similar to the Marks which may

- be the same as, similar to or different from the Criterium Engineers Franchises developed by the Developer; and
- (d) to purchase or be purchased by, or merge or combine with, any businesses wherever located, including a business that competes directly with the Developer's Criterium Engineers Franchises.
- 2.3 <u>Term</u>. Developer's rights contained in this Agreement will expire five (5) years from the date above, unless sooner terminated as hereinafter provided, or extended by mutual written agreement of each of the parties hereto.
- 2.4 <u>Exclusivity</u>. During the term of this Agreement, the Company will not license or allow any other corporation or person to operate a Criterium Engineers Franchise within the Territory, or open or operate any Company-operated Criterium Engineers Franchise within the Territory.
- 2.5 <u>Termination</u>. If this Agreement is terminated as a result of a material breach by the Developer, the Company will have the full and absolute right to franchise other parties to operate Criterium Engineers businesses within the Territory and/or to operate a Criterium Engineers business itself within the Territory.
- 2.6 <u>Governing Agreement</u>. This Agreement is not a Franchise Agreement and Developer shall have no right to use, in any manner, the Marks or System by virtue of this Agreement. Each Criterium Engineers Franchise will be governed by the individual Franchise Agreement executed by Company and the Developer for each Criterium Engineers Franchise.

3. <u>DEVELOPMENT OF TERRITORY.</u>

- 3.1 <u>Development Schedule</u>. Developer hereby covenants and agrees to develop at least a total of __(#)___ (#__) Criterium Engineers Franchises within the Territory during the term of this Agreement in strict accordance with the development schedule set forth in Appendix B attached hereto and incorporated herein by reference (the "Development Schedule"). The Development Schedule contains a specific minimum number of Criterium Engineers Franchises to be open and operating by Developer within the Territory during certain time periods, and if any franchise locations are temporarily or permanently closed for business, such closed locations will not be included, while closed, as open and operating in computing such minimum numbers of open and operating Criterium Engineers Franchises and in satisfying the deadlines set forth in the Development Schedule.
- 3.2 <u>Deadlines</u>. The parties acknowledge and agree that the deadlines set forth in the Development Schedule are of the essence of this Agreement. No modification or amendment to the Development Schedule or any consent to or waiver of any deadline or other obligation on this Agreement will either (a) be effective unless made by written mutual agreement of the parties or (b) create any obligation to grant additional modifications, amendments, consents or waivers.

4. **PAYMENT**.

| In consideration | n of the Company's grant to Developer of | f the right to develop Criterium |
|---------------------------|---|------------------------------------|
| Engineers Franchises in | n the Territory as provided for herein, De | eveloper agrees to pay to the |
| Company upon executi | on by the parties of this Agreement a nor | n-refundable Development Fee |
| equal to | DOLLARS (\$ |) (the "Development Fee"). |
| The Development Fee | is fully earned by the Company through a | and upon its execution hereof as a |
| result of its forbearance | e from developing the Territory itself or t | through other parties and is not |
| refundable in any manr | ner whatsoever. | |

5. <u>DEVELOPMENT PROCEDURES.</u>

- 5.1 <u>Continuing Approval Mandatory</u>. Developer specifically understands and agrees that it must at all times remain operationally and financially approved for each franchise developed hereunder to be approved by the Company. Developer's failure to do so will constitute good cause for the Company to disapprove any pending franchise application or site approval request by Developer.
- 5.2 <u>Franchise Agreements and Fees</u>. Developer and the Company will execute the Company's then current Criterium Engineers Franchise Agreement approximately thirty days prior to opening of each franchise developed hereunder. Developer specifically agrees to pay for each franchise the fees and royalties set forth in such then current form of Franchise Agreement and the Company's then current initial franchise fee; provided, however, that (a) after opening and operating the initial franchise, Developer will receive for each franchise opened under the Development Schedule a credit of \$_____ against such initial franchise fee and that (b) during the first sixty months following the date of this Agreement, such initial franchise fee will ____. The balance of the initial fee, if any, after deducting such credit will be paid by Developer upon execution of the Franchise Agreement for each such franchise. Moreover, regardless of the language contained in the executed or then current Criterium Engineers Franchise Agreement, the Royalty Fee charged by Company to Developer shall not exceed six percent under any of the franchise agreements entered into by the parties, so long as Developer fulfills all of its obligations under this Agreement in a timely manner. In the event that Developer fails to fulfill any of its obligations under this Agreement in a timely manner, the language of the executed or then current Criterium Engineers Franchise Agreement shall control with respect to the issue of increasing royalty payments.

6. EXISTING CRITERIUM ENGINEERS FRANCHISE: ACQUISITIONS.

- 6.1 <u>Company Owned Franchises</u>. The Company does not currently operate any Criterium Engineers businesses in the Developer's Territory.
 - 6.2 Acquisitions: First Right of Refusal.
- (a) The Company may during the term hereof acquire a chain of competing businesses from a third party with the intention of converting some or all of such competing businesses to Criterium Engineers businesses and/or franchises, in which event Developer agrees

that the Company may so convert any of such competing businesses located within the Territory, so long as the Company satisfies the following conditions:

- (i) The Company will first send a written offer to Developer for it to purchase all such competing businesses within the Territory at the Company's total acquisition cost (including without limitation its "soft" costs as defined in (c) below for such businesses;
- (ii) Developer will have thirty days from the date such offer is sent to accept such offer, and until Developer has either rejected such offer or such thirty day period has elapsed, no conversion or other offer to third parties will be made by the Company; and
- (iii) Failure of Developer to accept such offer within said thirty-day period will constitute a rejection.
- (b) If Developer has accepted the above offer and converted such competing businesses to Criterium Engineers Franchises to the Company's satisfaction, such businesses will apply toward meeting Developer's development obligations under the Development Schedule. If the Company converts or franchises another party to convert such businesses to Criterium Engineers Franchises, such franchises will not have any effect on Developer's obligations under the Development Schedule.
- (c) For purposes herein, "soft costs" will mean all internal and external costs incurred by the Company in connection with the acquisition. These will include without limitation cost of funds, personnel time (e.g., in analyzing, negotiating, approving and permitting the acquisition, etc.), and out-of-pocket expenses (e.g., travel, lodging, meals, professional fees to attorneys, architects, engineers, etc.) in connection with the acquisition as applied pro rata to each franchise being offered to Developer.

7. <u>EXPENSES</u>.

Except as otherwise set forth herein, all legal and other costs and expenses incurred by each party hereto in connection with this Agreement and the transactions contemplated herein will be paid by the party which incurs such expense.

8. <u>DEFAULT</u>.

- 8.1 <u>Default by Developer</u>. Company will have the right to terminate this Agreement upon thirty (30) days written notice to Developer if the Developer fails to perform any obligation of Developer contained in this Agreement and fails to cure said failure within thirty (30) days of its receipt of such notice.
- 8.2 <u>Deadlines Missed by Developer</u>. The parties hereto agree that TIME IS OF THE ESSENCE of this Agreement. The failure of the Developer to meet any deadline set forth in the Development Schedule will constitute a material default under this Agreement without any opportunity to cure such default or notice under Section 8.1 hereof. If the Developer fails to

meet such a deadline, the Company at any time thereafter may immediately terminate this Agreement effective upon written notice from the Company.

- 8.3 Other Defaults. Default under any Franchise Agreement between Developer and the Company will constitute a material default under the Agreement and the Company may terminate this Agreement in such event unless such default is timely cured by the Developer in accordance with the terms of the pertinent Franchise Agreement. For purposes of this Section 8, any Franchise Agreement issued by Company to the Developer or its affiliates, or any Entity or joint venture, or their affiliates, in which the Developer or any stockholder, partner or joint venturer of the Developer, has any direct or indirect ownership or participation interest, shall be deemed a Franchise Agreement issued to the Developer.
- 8.4 <u>Remedies and Termination Rights</u>. Upon such default, Company shall have the right, at its option, and in its sole discretion, to do any or all of the following:
 - (a) terminate this Agreement;
 - (b) terminate the territorial exclusivity granted to the Developer;
 - (c) reduce the size of the Developer's Development Territory or the number of Criterium Engineers Franchises the Developer may develop in the Development Territory;
 - (d) accelerate the Development Schedule on immediate written notice; or terminate any or all other Franchise Agreements granted to the Developer.

9. <u>EARNINGS CLAIMS</u>.

Developer and each of the Principals expressly acknowledge that neither it nor they have relied upon any earnings claims such as oral or written statements or suggestions made by any representative of or any other person purporting to be acting on behalf of the Company regarding the potential future sales, revenues or profits which may be derived from operation of Criterium Engineers Franchises or development of the Territory, except as set forth in Item 19 of the Disclosure Document given to Developer.

10. ASSIGNMENT

- 10.1 <u>By Company</u>. Company shall have the absolute right to transfer or assign all or any part of its rights or obligations hereunder to any person or legal entity which assumes its obligation under this Agreement and Company shall thereby be released from any and all further liability to Developer.
- 10.2 <u>By Developer.</u> Developer understands and acknowledges that the rights and duties set forth in this Agreement are personal to Developer and are granted in reliance upon the personal qualifications of Developer or Developer's principals. Developer has represented to Company that Developer is entering into this Agreement with the intention of complying with its terms and conditions and not for the purpose of transferring the development rights hereunder.
 - (a) Neither Developer nor any partner, member, or shareholder thereof shall, without Company's prior written consent, directly or indirectly assign,

transfer, convey, give away, pledge, mortgage or otherwise encumber any interest in this Agreement or in Developer. Any such proposed assignment occurring by operation of law or otherwise, including any assignment by a trustee in bankruptcy, without Company's prior written consent, shall be a material default of this Agreement.

- (b) Any assignment, transfer or other disposition by Developer of a single Criterium Engineers Franchise within the Development Territory will be governed by the Franchise Agreement to which such single Criterium Engineers Franchise is bound.
- 10.3 <u>Assignment Procedure</u>. If Developer wishes to sell, transfer or otherwise assign any portion, or all, of the Development Territory, or this Agreement, Developer shall notify Company which may approve or disapprove the same in its sole discretion, and in addition Company may require any or all of the following as conditions of its approval:
 - (a) All of Developer's accrued monetary obligations and all other outstanding obligations to Company, its affiliates and suppliers must be fully paid and satisfied:
 - (b) Developer must not be in default of any provision of its Franchise Agreements, any amendments thereof or successors thereto, or any other agreement between Developer and Company, its subsidiaries, parents, or affiliates;
 - (c) Developer and each of its affiliates, shareholders, members, partners, officers and directors must execute a general release, under seal, the consideration for which shall be the approval of the transfer, in a form satisfactory to Company and a form substantially similar to the one attached hereto as Appendix D, of any and all claims against Company and its parents, subsidiaries, and affiliates, officers, directors, shareholders and employees, in their corporate and individual capacities, including, without limitation, claims arising under federal, state and local laws, rules and ordinances;
 - (d) The transferee must enter into a written assignment, under seal and in a form satisfactory to Company, assuming and agreeing to discharge all of Developer's obligations under the relevant Franchise Agreements and, if deemed necessary by Company, the transferee's principals, individually, shall guarantee the performance of all such obligations in writing in a form satisfactory to Company;
 - (e) The transferee must demonstrate to Company's satisfaction that the transferee meets Company's educational, managerial and business standards; possesses a good moral character, business reputation and credit rating; has the aptitude and ability to operate Criterium Engineers Franchises (as may be evidenced by prior related experience or otherwise); has at least the same managerial and financial acumen required of new Area Developers and shall have sufficient

- equity capital, as determined by Company in Company's sole discretion, to operate the Criterium Engineers Franchises; and
- (f) At Company's option, the transferee must execute or, upon Company's request, shall cause all interested parties to execute, for a term ending on the expiration date of the Franchise Agreement(s) and with such renewal term as may be provided by the Franchise Agreement(s), the standard form of Franchise Agreement then being offered to new Area Developers and Franchisees, and such other ancillary agreements as Company may require for the Criterium Engineers Franchisees, which agreements shall supersede the Franchise Agreements between Developer and Company in all respects and the terms of which agreements may materially differ from the terms of the Franchise Agreements, including, without limitation, the implementation of other fees and different royalty rates.
- 10.4 <u>Liability</u>. Developer and its principals shall remain liable for all direct and indirect obligations to Company in connection with the Criterium Engineers Franchises prior to the effective date of transfer and will continue to remain responsible for their obligations of nondisclosure, noncompetition and indemnification as provided in the Franchise Agreements and guaranty, and shall execute any and all instruments reasonably requested by Company to further evidence such liability.
- 10.5 <u>Transfer Fee</u>. Developer or its approved transferee shall pay to Company, at the time of said transfer, a Transfer Fee equal to Ten Percent (10%) of the then current franchise fee for each Criterium Engineers Franchise to be transferred, unless the transferee is the child, parent, sibling or spouse of Developer, in which case the Transfer Fee is waived, to cover Company's administrative and other expenses in connection with the transfer of the Criterium Engineers Franchises by Developer.
- 10.6 Entity Ownership. If the Area Developer is a corporation, partnership, limited liability company, or any other form of business or association ("Entity"), each shareholder, member, manager, or partner ("Controlling Person") which is granted the rights to serve as Developer hereunder shall be a party to a shareholders agreement, operating agreement, or partnership agreement which shall provide, among other things, that upon any dissolution of the Entity, or upon any divorce decree among the parties who are also Controlling Persons, that ownership of the shares, membership interest, or partnership interest shall be transferred to the Controlling Person, for agreed upon consideration, which has primary responsibility for sales and marketing activities, typically the president, following any such dissolution or decree. The form and content of the shareholders agreement, operating agreement, or partnership agreement must be approved by Company prior to execution.

11. CONFIDENTIALITY

11.1 <u>Scope</u>. Nothing contained in this Agreement shall be construed to require Company to divulge to Developer any trade secrets, techniques, methods or processes except the material contained in Company's manuals and training materials, and then only pursuant to the terms, conditions and restrictions contained in the applicable Franchise Agreement. Developer

acknowledges that its knowledge of Company's know-how, processes, techniques, information and other proprietary data are derived entirely from information disclosed to it by Company and that such information is proprietary, confidential and a trade secret of Company. Developer agrees to adhere fully and strictly to the confidentiality of such information and to exercise the highest degree of diligence in safeguarding Company's trade secrets during and after the term of this Agreement. Developer shall divulge such material only to its employees and agents and only to the extent necessary to permit the efficient operation of the Criterium Engineers Franchises. It is expressly agreed that the ownership of all such items and property is and shall remain vested solely in Company.

11.2 <u>Disclosure</u>. Developer agrees that all terms of this Agreement shall remain confidential and shall not make any public announcement, issue any press release or publicity, make any confirmation of statements made by third parties concerning the terms of this Agreement, or make any other disclosures other than the existence of this Agreement without the prior written consent of Company, unless compelled by law or ordered to do so by a court of competent jurisdiction. It is agreed and understood that Developer may disclose the terms of this Agreement to its professional advisors and lenders. Company shall be free to make such disclosure of the terms of this Agreement as it determines, in its sole discretion, to be in the best interest of Company or the System.

12. <u>NONCOMPETITION</u>

- 12.1 <u>Competition During Term.</u> Developer covenants that during the term of this Agreement and subject to the post-term provisions contained herein, except as otherwise approved in writing by Company, Area Developer shall not, either directly or indirectly, for itself or through, on behalf of or in conjunction with any person, persons, partners or corporations:
 - (a) Divert or attempt to divert any business or customer of the Criterium Engineers Franchises to any competitor, by direct or indirect inducement or otherwise, or do or perform, directly or indirectly, any other act injurious or prejudicial to the goodwill associated with Company's Marks or the System;
 - (b) Employ or seek to employ any person who is at that time employed by Company or by Developer or any other Developer or Franchisee of Company, or otherwise directly or indirectly induce such person to leave his or her employment; or
 - (c) Own, maintain, engage in, be employed by, advise, assist, invest in, franchise, make loans to or have any interest in any business which is the same as or substantially similar to the Criterium Engineers Franchises.
- 12.2 <u>Post-Term Competition</u>. Developer covenants that, except as otherwise approved in writing by Company, Developer shall not, for a continuous uninterrupted period commencing upon the expiration or termination of this Agreement, regardless of the cause for termination, and continuing for two (2) years thereafter, either directly or indirectly, for itself or through, on

behalf of or in conjunction with any person, persons, partnership or corporation, own, maintain, engage in, be employed by, advise, assist, invest in, franchise, make loans to, or have any interest in any business which is the same as or substantially similar to Criterium Engineers Franchises and which is located anywhere within the Development Territory. However, Sections 12.1 and 12.2 shall not apply to ownership by Developer of less than a five percent (5%) beneficial interest in the outstanding equity securities of any publicly-held corporation.

- 12.3 <u>Independent Covenants</u>. The parties agree that each of the foregoing covenants shall be construed as independent of any other covenant or provision of this Agreement. If any or all portions of the covenants in this Section 12 is held unreasonable or unenforceable by a court or agency having valid jurisdiction in an un-appealed final decision to which Company is a party, Developer expressly agrees to be bound by any lesser covenant subsumed within the terms of such covenant that imposes the maximum duty permitted by law, as if the resulting covenant were separately stated in and made a part of this Section 12. The running of any period of time specified in this Section 12 shall be tolled and suspended for any period of time in which the Developer is found by a court of competent jurisdiction to have been in violation of this restrictive covenant. Franchisor may, unilaterally, at any time, in its sole discretion, revise any of the covenants in this Section 12 so as to reduce the obligations of Developer hereunder. Developer further expressly agrees that the existence of any claim it may have against Franchisor whether or not arising from this Agreement, shall not constitute a defense to the enforcement by Franchisor of the covenants in this Section 12.
- 12.4 <u>Modification</u>. Developer understands and acknowledges that Company shall have the right, in its sole discretion, to reduce the scope of any covenant set forth in Sections 12.1 and 12.2 in this Agreement, or any portion thereof, without Developer's consent, effective immediately upon receipt by Developer of written notice thereof, and Developer agrees that it shall forthwith comply with any covenant as so modified, which shall be fully enforceable.
- 12.5 <u>Irreparable Injury</u>. Developer acknowledges that Developer's violation of the terms of this Section 12 would result in irreparable injury to Company for which no adequate remedy at law may be available, and Developer accordingly consents to the issuance of an injunction, without the requirement of posting a bond, by any court of competent jurisdiction or arbitrator having jurisdiction over the Agreement prohibiting any conduct by Developer in violation of the terms of this Section 12.
- 12.6 <u>Additional Covenants</u>. At Company's request, Developer shall require and obtain execution of covenants similar to those set forth in this Section 12 (including covenants applicable upon the termination of a person's relationship with Area Developer) from any or all of the following persons:
 - (a) all directors and Managers of the Criterium Engineers Franchises;
 - (b) all officers, directors and holders of a beneficial interest of five percent (5%) or more of the securities of Developer and of any corporation directly or indirectly controlling Developer if Developer is a corporation; and

- (c) the members or general partners and any limited partners (including any corporation, and the officers, directors and holders of a beneficial interest of five percent (5%) or more of the securities of any corporation which controls, directly or indirectly, any general or limited partner) if Developer is a limited liability company or general or limited partnership.
- 12.7 <u>Form.</u> All covenants required by this Section 12 must be in forms satisfactory to Company, including, without limitation, specific identification of Company as a third party beneficiary of such covenants with the independent right to enforce them.

13. MISCELLANEOUS

13.1 Non-Waiver

No failure of Company to exercise any power reserved to it hereunder, or to insist upon strict compliance by Developer with any obligation or condition hereunder, and no custom or practice of either Company or Developer in variance with the terms hereof, shall constitute a waiver of Company's right to demand exact compliance with the terms hereof. Waiver by Company of any particular default by Developer shall not be binding unless in writing and executed by the party sought to be charged and shall not affect or impair Company's right with respect to any subsequent default of the same or of a different nature; nor shall any delay, waiver, forbearance or omission of Company to exercise any power or rights arising out of any breach or default by Developer of any of the terms, provisions or covenants hereof, affect or impair Company's rights nor shall such constitute a waiver by Company of any right hereunder or of the right to declare any subsequent breach or default. Subsequent acceptance by Company of any payment(s) due to it hereunder shall not be deemed to be a waiver by Company of any preceding breach by Developer of any terms, covenants or conditions of this Agreement.

13.2 Notices

Any and all notices required or permitted under this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be deemed received: (a) at the time delivered by hand to the recipient party (or to an officer, director or partner of the recipient party); (b) on the next business day of the transmission by confirmed facsimile, telegraph or other reasonably reliable electronic communication system; (c) two (2) business days after being placed in the hands of a commercial courier service for guaranteed overnight delivery; or (d) five (5) business days after placement in the United States Mail by Registered or Certified Mail, Return Receipt Requested, postage prepaid and addressed to the party to be notified at its most current principal business address of which the notifying party has been notified in writing. All notices, payments, and reports required by this Agreement shall be sent to Company at the address below:

Company:
David Leopold
Coast To Coast Engineering Services, Inc.
d/b/a Criterium Engineers
5 Depot Street, Suite 23
Freeport, ME 04032

Developer:

Copy To:

Copy To:

Timothy J. Bryant, Esq. Preti Flaherty P.O. Box 9546 One City Center Portland, ME 04112-9546

Fax: (207) 791-3111

13.3 Cost of Enforcement or Defense

If Company brings any legal action or other proceeding for the enforcement of this Agreement, or is forced to defend itself because of an alleged dispute, breach, default or misrepresentation in connection with any provisions of this Agreement, it shall be entitled to recover reasonable attorneys' fees, court costs and all expenses even if not taxable as court costs (including, without limitation, all such fees, costs and expenses incident to arbitration, appeals, bankruptcy and post judgment proceedings), incurred in that action or proceeding, in addition to any other relief to which Company may be entitled. Attorneys' fees include paralegal fees, administrative costs and all other charges billed by the attorney.

13.4 Approvals

Whenever this Agreement requires the prior approval or consent of Company, Developer shall make a timely written request to Company therefore and, except as otherwise provided herein, any approval or consent granted shall be effective only if in writing. Company makes no warranties or guarantees upon which Developer may rely and assumes no liability or obligation to Developer or any third party to which it would not otherwise be subject, by providing any waiver, approval, advice, consent or services to Developer in connection with this Agreement, or by reason of any neglect, delay or denial of any request therefore.

13.5 Entire Agreement

This Agreement, any exhibit attached hereto and the documents referred to herein, shall be construed together and constitute the entire, full and complete agreement between Company and Developer concerning the subject matter hereof, and shall supersede all prior agreements. No other representation has induced Developer to execute this Agreement and there are no

representations, inducements, promises or agreements, oral or otherwise, between the parties not embodied herein, which are of any force or effect with reference to this Agreement or otherwise. No amendment, change, or variance from this Agreement shall be binding on either party unless executed in writing by both parties. Nothing in this Agreement or in any related agreement is intended to disclaim the representations we made in the Franchise Disclosure Document.

13.6 <u>Severability</u>

Each paragraph, part, term and/or provision of this Agreement shall be considered severable, and if, for any reason, any paragraph, part, term and/or provision herein is determined to be invalid and contrary to, or in conflict with, any existing or future law or regulation, such shall not impair the operation of or affect the remaining portions, paragraphs, parts, terms and/or provisions of this Agreement, and the latter shall continue to be given full force and effect and bind the parties hereto; and said invalid paragraphs, parts, terms and/or provisions shall be deemed not part of this Agreement; provided, however, that if Company determines that said finding of illegality adversely affects the basic consideration of this Agreement, Company may, at its option, terminate this Agreement Anything to the contrary herein notwithstanding, nothing in this Agreement is intended, nor shall be deemed, to confer upon any person or legal entity other than Company or Developer and such of their respective successors and assigns as may be contemplated by this Agreement, any rights or remedies under or by reason of this Agreement. Developer expressly shall be bound by any promise or covenant imposing the maximum duty permitted by law which is contained within the terms of any provision hereof, as though it were separately stated in and made a part of this Agreement, that may result from striking from any of the provisions hereof any portion or portions which a court may hold to be unreasonable and unenforceable in a final decision to which Company is a party, or from reducing the scope of any promise or covenant to the extent required to comply with such a court order.

13.7 Construction

All captions herein are intended solely for the convenience of the parties, and none shall be deemed to affect the meaning or construction of any provision hereof.

13.8 Force Majeure

Whenever a period of time is provided in this Agreement for either party to do or perform any act or thing, except the payment of monies, neither party shall be liable or responsible for any delays due to strikes, lockouts, casualties, acts of God, war, governmental regulation or control or other causes beyond the reasonable control of the parties, and in any event said time period for the performance of an obligation hereunder shall be extended for the amount of time of the delay. This clause shall not apply or not result in an extension of the term of this Agreement.

14. <u>DISPUTE RESOLUTION</u>

14.1 Choice Of Law

This Agreement and the rights of the parties will not take effect unless and until this Agreement is accepted and signed by Company. This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of Maine (without reference to its conflict of laws principles), excluding any franchise law regulating the registration, disclosure or relationship between a company and developer, which currently exists or may be adopted by the State of Maine, shall not apply, unless the jurisdictional requirements of such laws are met independently without reference to this section.

14.2 Jurisdiction And Venue

Developer acknowledges that this agreement is entered into in Cumberland County, Maine, and that any action sought to be brought by either party shall be brought in the appropriate state court located in Portland, Maine or in the United States District Court located in Portland, Maine. The parties do hereby waive all questions of personal jurisdiction or venue for the purposes of carrying out this provision.

14.3 <u>Cumulative Rights And Remedies</u>

No right or remedy conferred upon or reserved to Company or Developer by this Agreement is intended to be, nor shall be deemed, exclusive of any other right or remedy herein or by law or equity provided or permitted, but each shall be in addition to every other right or remedy. Nothing herein contained shall bar Company's right to obtain injunctive relief against threatened conduct that shall cause it loss or damages including obtaining restraining orders, preliminary and permanent injunctions.

14.4 Limitations Of Claims

Any claim concerning the franchised business or this Agreement or any related agreement brought by Developer will be barred unless an action for a claim is commenced within one (1) year from the date on which Developer knew or should have known, in the exercise of reasonable diligence, of the facts giving rise to or the claim.

14.5 No Punitive Or Exemplary Damages

Developer and Company each waive, to the fullest extent permitted by law, any right or claim for any punitive or exemplary damages against the other, and agrees that if there is a dispute with the other, each will be limited to the recovery of actual damages sustained by it including reasonable accounting and/or legal fees as provided in section 21.3.

14.6 Mediation

The parties agree to attempt to resolve any dispute, claim or controversy arising out of or relating to this agreement by non-binding mediation in Portland Maine, conducted by a single mediator, no later than ninety (90) days after the commencement of any litigation or arbitration or litigation is commenced by either party to this agreement. Either party may commence the mediation process by providing to the other party written notice, pursuant to Section 13.2 herein, setting forth the subject of the dispute, claim or controversy and the relief requested. Within ten (10) days after the receipt of the foregoing notice, the other party shall deliver a written response to the initiating party's notice. The initial mediation session shall be held within ninety (90) days after the initial notice. The parties agree to share equally the costs and expenses of the mediation (which shall not include the expenses incurred by each party for its own legal representation in connection with the mediation). The mediator shall be agreed upon by the parties within thirty (30) days after the initial notice. If the parties do not or are not able to agree upon a mediator within thirty (30) days after the initial notice, then the franchisor shall have the right to unilaterally select the mediator.

The parties further acknowledge and agree that mediation proceedings are settlement negotiations, and that, to the extent allowed by applicable law, all offers, promises, conduct and statements, whether oral or written, made in the course of the mediation by any of the parties or their agents shall be confidential and inadmissible in any arbitration, litigation or other legal proceeding involving the parties; provided, however, that evidence which is otherwise admissible or discoverable shall not be rendered inadmissible or non-discoverable as a result of its use in the mediation.

The provisions of this section may be enforced by any court of competent jurisdiction, and the party seeking enforcement shall be entitled to an award of all costs, fees and expenses, including reasonable attorneys' fees, to be paid by the party against whom enforcement is ordered.

14.7 Waiver of Jury Trial

Developer and Company each irrevocably waive trial by jury in any action, whether at law or equity, brought by either of them.

14.8 Injunctive Relief

Company may bring an action for injunctive relief in any court having jurisdiction to enforce the Company's non-competition trademark, and/or proprietary rights, in order to avoid irreparable harm to the Company, its affiliates, or the franchise system as a whole.

15. <u>ACKNOWLEDGMENTS</u>

A. Receipt of Agreement

Developer represents and acknowledges that it has received, read and understood this Agreement and Company's Franchise Disclosure Document; and that Company has accorded Developer ample time and opportunity to consult with advisors of its own choosing about the potential benefits and risks of entering into this Agreement.

B. Receipt of Franchise Disclosure Document

Developer acknowledges that it has received a copy of this Agreement and the attachments thereto, at least five (5) business days prior to the date on which this Agreement was executed. Developer further acknowledges that Developer has received the Franchise Disclosure Document at least ten (10) business days prior to the date on which this Agreement was executed.

C. <u>Consultation by Developer</u>

Developer has been advised to consult with its own advisors with respect to the legal, financial and other aspects of this Agreement, the Franchised Business franchised hereby and the prospects for that Franchised Business. Developer has either consulted with such advisors or has deliberately declined to do so.

D. <u>Multiple Originals</u>

In the event the parties execute multiple copies of this Agreement, each executed copy will be deemed an original.

E. Risk

Developer has conducted an independent investigation of the Franchised Business contemplated by this Agreement and recognizes that, like any other business, an investment in a Franchised Business involves business risks and that the success of the venture is dependent, among other factors, upon the business abilities and efforts of Developer. Company does not, in this Agreement or otherwise, make any representation or warranty, express or implied, as to the potential success of the Franchised Business contemplated hereby.

F. No Guarantee of Success

Developer acknowledges that it has not received or relied on any guaranty, express or implied, as to the revenues, profits or likelihood of success of the Franchised Business that it will operate pursuant to this Agreement. Developer acknowledges that there have been no representations by Company's directors, employees or agents, that are not contained in, or inconsistent with, the statements made in the Franchise Disclosure Document or with the provisions of this Agreement.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed this Agreement as of the day, month and year first above written.

| COMPANY: | COAST TO COAST ENGINEERING SERVICES, INC. D/B/A CRITERIUM ENGINEERS |
|-------------|---|
| | By: |
| DEVELOPER: | |
| | By: |
| PRINCIPALS: | |
| | |

APPENDIX A TERRITORY

Name of Developer:

| Descrip | tion | of | Territory: |
|----------------|------|----|------------|
| | | | |

Developer shall have the exclusive right to operate franchises in the following _____(__) counties/cities/towns:

APPENDIX B-DEVELOPMENT SCHEDULE

| Franchise # 1 | months from the date of this Agreement |
|---------------|--|
| Franchise # 2 | years from the date of this Agreement |
| Franchise # 3 | years from the date of this Agreement |

APPENDIX C GUARANTEE AND ASSUMPTION OF OBLIGATIONS

| THIS GUARANTEE AND ASSUMPTION OF OBLIGATIONS is given this day of 20, by and between_ |
|--|
| |
| |
| In consideration of, and as an inducement to, the execution of that certain Area Development |
| Agreement and accompanying exhibits, on the date herewith ("Agreement") by Coast To Coast |
| Engineering Services, Inc. d/b/a Criterium Engineers ("Company"), each of the undersigned |
| hereby personally and unconditionally (1) guarantees to Company and its successors and assigns, |
| for the term of the Agreement and thereafter as provided in the Agreement, that |
| ("Developer") shall punctually pay and perform |
| each and every undertaking, agreement and covenant set forth in the Agreement; and (2) shall |
| personally be bound by, and personally liable for the breach of each and every provision in the |
| Agreement, both monetary obligations and obligations to take or refrain from taking specific |
| actions or to engage or refrain from engaging in specific activities including, without limitation, |
| the provisions of Sections 12.1 and 12.2. Each of the undersigned waives: (1) acceptance and |
| notice of acceptance by Company of the foregoing undertakings; (2) notice of demand for |
| payment of any indebtedness or nonperformance of any obligations hereby guaranteed; (3) |
| protest and notice of default to any party with respect to the indebtedness or nonperformance of |
| any obligations hereby guaranteed; (4) any right it may have to require that an action be brought |
| against Developer or any other person as a condition of liability; and (5) any and all other notices |
| and legal or equitable defenses to which it may be entitled. |

Each of the undersigned consents and agrees that: (1) its direct and immediate liability under this guarantee shall be joint and several; (2) it shall render any payment or performance required under the Agreement upon demand if Developer fails or refuses punctually to do so; (3) such liability shall not be contingent or conditioned upon pursuit by Company of any remedies against Developer or any other person; and (4) such liability shall not be diminished, relieved or otherwise affected by any extension of time, credit or other indulgence which Company may from time to time grant to Developer or to any other person including, without limitation, the acceptance of any partial payment or performance, or the compromise or release of any claims, none of which shall in any way modify or amend this guarantee, which shall be continuing and irrevocable during the term of the Agreement.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, each of the undersigned has hereunto affixed his signature on the same day and year as the Agreement was executed.

| GUARANTOR(S) | PERCENTAGE OF OWNERSHIP IN DEVELOPER |
|--------------|---|
| | % |
| Print Name: | |
| Date: | |
| | 9/ |
| Print Name: | |
| Date: | |
| | % |
| Print Name: | |
| Date: | |
| | % |
| Print Name: | |
| Date: | |
| | |
| Print Name: | |
| Date: | |

EXHIBIT D

GENERAL RELEASE

(This release does not apply with respect to claims arising under the Washington Franchise Investment Protection Act, RCW 19.100, and the rules adopted thereunder.)

| | Trotection ret, New 17.100, and the rules adopted increander.) |
|----------|---|
| as follo | This General Release ("Agreement") is made and entered into this of, 20_ ows: |
| 2. | The Parties. |
| Criteri | The Parties to this Agreement are Coast To Coast Engineering Services, Inc. d/b/a um Engineers, a Maine company, ("Company") and ("Developer"). |
| | The Parties entered into an Area Development Agreement on or around granted Developer the right to operate multiple CRITERIUM ENGINEERS Franchises in parts of (insert Territory Description) (hereinafter the "Area Development Agreement"). |
| discha | By means of this Agreement, Developer, intends to fully and unconditionally release and rge any and all claims it/he/she may have against Company, as set forth in Sections 4 & 5 |

below, in connection with the Area Development Agreement, including any claims asserted, or which could have been asserted prior to the execution of this Agreement, and any other claims,

3. Consideration.

known and unknown.

In consideration of making this Agreement, and for other good and valuable consideration, the adequacy of which the Parties expressly acknowledge, the Parties agree as follows:

- a. Company shall grant Developer's request to <u>terminate/renew/transfer (Select One)</u>, the Area Development Agreement;
- b. Developer shall pay in full any and all outstanding amount owed pursuant to the terms of the Area Development Agreement;
- c. Developer shall be in full compliance with all applicable terms of the Area Development Agreement; and
- d. Developer shall execute a General Release of any and all claims it may have against Company.

The Parties further agree that Company's consent to the <u>termination/renewal/transfer</u> (<u>Select One</u>) of the Area Development Agreement is itself full and adequate consideration for the release set forth in Sections 4 & 5 of this Agreement.

4. Releases.

Developer, on behalf of itself/himself/herself, its/his/her corporate officers, directors, shareholders, heirs, personal representatives, successors, assigns, representatives, creditors, agents, lawyers and insurers, do hereby fully and expressly release, acquit, remise, and forever discharge Company, and each of its respective heirs, personal representatives, successors, assigns, representatives, agents, lawyers, insurers, officers, directors, shareholders, subsidiaries, affiliates, and employees, of and from any and all claims, demands, actions, liabilities, losses, proceedings, and rights of action of any kind arising out of or related in any way to the Area Development Agreement, Developer's purchase and/or operation of the Company's franchise pursuant to the Area Development Agreement, known or unknown and/or the manner of settlement of any claims relating thereto, which may have occurred prior to the date of this Agreement.

Developer agrees and understands that its/his/her individual and/or collective post terminations duties, responsibilities and obligations called for under the Area Development Agreement shall survive the execution of this Agreement, including, without limitation, any and all duties to defend and indemnify Company in any lawsuits brought by former customers of Developer, related to work performed during the operation of the franchised business.

5. Releases Include Unknown Claims.

Developer understands and agrees that the released claims are intended to and do include any and all claims of every nature and kind whatsoever, known, unknown, suspected or unsuspected which he has or may have against Company, as described in Section 4 of this Agreement.

Developer further acknowledges that it/he/she, individually and/or collectively, may hereafter discover facts different from or in addition to those which they now know or believe to be true with respect to the released claims and agree that, in such event, this Agreement shall nevertheless be and remain in effect in all respects, notwithstanding such different or additional facts, or the discovery thereof.

6. Warranty of Capacity to Execute Agreement.

The Parties represent and warrant that no other person or entity has or had any interest in the claims, demands, obligations, or causes of action related to or referred to in this Agreement, except as otherwise set forth herein, and that they have the sole right and exclusive authority to cause this Agreement to be executed, and to receive sums specified herein, and that they have not sold, assigned, transferred, conveyed or otherwise disposed of any of the claims, demands, obligations or causes of action referred to in this Agreement.

7. No Admission of Liability.

This Agreement constitutes the release of existing or potential disputed claims and does not constitute an admission of liability on the part of any party as to any matters whatsoever. It is

understood and agreed that this settlement is the compromise of doubtful and disputed, existing and/or potential, claims.

8. Modification.

No provisions of this Agreement may be changed, altered, modified, or waived except in writing signed by all of the Parties.

9. Entire Agreement.

The Parties each further acknowledge that no representation, promise or inducement has been made other than as set forth in this Agreement, and that none of them enters into this Agreement in reliance upon any other representation, promise or inducement not set forth herein. The Parties further acknowledge and represent that they assume the risk for any mistake or facts now known or unknown.

10. Understanding.

The Parties acknowledge and represent that they have read this Agreement in full and understand and voluntarily consent and agree to each and every provision contained herein.

11. <u>Confidentiality.</u>

The Parties covenant that they shall not disclose to any person or entity the terms or conditions of this Agreement, which are hereby expressly agreed to be confidential. The Parties further covenant to refrain from discussing, disclosing, or otherwise revealing to any person or entity, the terms or conditions of this Agreement, except to the extent that any such disclosure is required by law or valid court order, and except to the extent necessary to enforce their respective rights under this Agreement.

12. Attorneys' Fees and Costs.

The Parties shall bear their respective costs and attorney fees incurred in preparing and/or executing this Agreement; *provided*, *however*, that in the event of a breach of this Agreement, the non-breaching party shall be entitled to recover from the breaching party the reasonable costs and attorney fees expended in order to enforce the terms of this Agreement.

13. Controlling Law; Venue.

The Parties agree that Maine law shall govern the validity and interpretation of this Agreement. The Parties stipulate that jurisdiction and/or venue shall lie exclusively in the State of Maine, Cumberland County Superior Court, for any action involving the validity, interpretation, or enforcement of this Agreement, or for any claim for breach of this Agreement, for damages, or for any other relief brought under this Agreement.

14. <u>Multiple Counterparts.</u>

This Agreement may be executed in multiple counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original, but all of which together shall constitute one and the same agreement.

SEEN AND AGREED

| | DEVELOPER |
|---------|--|
| | |
| Witness | |
| | COMPANY COAST TO COAST ENGINEERING SERVICES, INC. D/B/A CRITERIUM ENGINEERS |
| | |
| Witness | By: Its: |

EXHIBIT "J" TO DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT

STATE EFFECTIVE DATES

The following states require that the Franchise Disclosure Document be registered or filed with the state, or be exempt from registration: California, Hawaii, Illinois, Indiana, Maryland, Michigan, Minnesota, New York, North Dakota, Rhode Island, South Dakota, Virginia, Washington and Wisconsin.

This document is effective and may be used in the following states, where the document is filed, registered or exempt from registration, as of the Effective Date stated below:

| California: |
|---------------|
| Hawaii: |
| Illinois: |
| Indiana: |
| Maryland: |
| Michigan: |
| Minnesota: |
| New York: |
| North Dakota: |
| Rhode Island: |
| South Dakota: |
| Virginia: |
| Washington: |
| Wisconsin: |

Other states may require registration, filing, or exemption of a franchise under other laws, such as those that regulate the offer and sale of business opportunities or seller-assisted marketing plans.

EXHIBIT "K" TO DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT



COAST TO COAST ENGINEERING SERVICES, INC. D/B/A CRITERIUM ENGINEERS RECEIPT OF DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT

RECEIPT (Retain This Copy)

This disclosure document summarizes certain provisions of the franchise agreement and other information in plain language. Read this disclosure document and all agreements carefully.

If we offer you a franchise, we must provide this disclosure document to you 14 calendar days before you sign a binding agreement with, or make a payment to, us or an affiliate in connection with the proposed franchise sale. Under Illinois, Iowa, Maine, Nebraska, New York, Oklahoma, Rhode Island, or South Dakota law, if applicable, we must provide this disclosure document to you at your first personal meeting to discuss the franchise.

If we do not deliver this disclosure document on time or if it contains a false or misleading statement, or a material omission, a violation of federal law and state law may have occurred and should be reported to the Federal Trade Commission, Washington, DC 20580, and the appropriate state agency identified on **Exhibit F**.

The name, principal business address and telephone number of each franchise seller offering the franchise:

| | ST TO COAST ENGI eeport, ME 04032, 2 | | B/A CRITERIUM ENGINEERS, 5 Depot Street, Sui | te |
|----------------------------|--|--|--|----|
| ☐ De | borah Adams and/or | | | |
| ☐ Da | vid Leopold | | | |
| Issuan | ce Date: March 31, | 2024. | | |
| See E | xhibit F for our regis | tered agents authorized to receiv | e service of process. | |
| I have | received a disclosure | document dated March 31, 202 | 4, that included the following Exhibits: | |
| A. B. C. D. E. F. G. H. I. | Financial Statement Franchise Agreeme List of Former Crite State Addendum | nt erium Engineers Offices and Hong gents for Service of Process endum ure Questionnaire Agreement | ection Consultants Offices me Inspection Consultant Offices | |
| Date | | Signature | Printed Name | |
| Date | | Signature | Printed Name | |

Please sign this copy of the receipt, date your signature, and retain it for your records.

RECEIPT (Our Copy)

This disclosure document summarizes certain provisions of the franchise agreement and other information in plain language. Read this disclosure document and all agreements carefully.

If we offer you a franchise, we must provide this disclosure document to you 14 calendar days before you sign a binding agreement with, or make a payment to, us or an affiliate in connection with the proposed franchise sale. Under Illinois, Iowa, Maine, Nebraska, New York, Oklahoma, Rhode Island, or South Dakota law, if applicable, we must provide this disclosure document to you at your first personal meeting to discuss the franchise.

If we do not deliver this disclosure document on time or if it contains a false or misleading statement, or a material omission, a violation of federal law and state law may have occurred and should be reported to the Federal Trade Commission, Washington, DC 20580, and the appropriate state agency identified on **Exhibit F**.

The name, principal business address and telephone number of each franchise seller offering the franchise:

| Date Date | a sign this saw | Signature | Printed Name gnature, and return it to COAST TO | COAS |
|-----------|---|--------------------------------------|---|------|
| Date | | | | |
| Data | | Signature | Printed Name | |
| | | | | |
| K. | Receipt | | | |
| J. | State Effective D | C | | |
| H. I. | Franchisee Disclosure Questionnaire Area Development Agreement | | | |
| G. | Name Change Addendum | | | |
| F. | State Agencies & Agents for Service of Process | | | |
| E. | State Addendum | | | |
| D. | List of Former Criterium Engineers Offices and Home Inspection Consultant Offices | | | |
| C. | Franchise Agreer | nent | | |
| В. | Financial Stateme | | | |
| A. | List of Criterium | Engineers Offices and Home Inspe | ection Consultants Offices | |
| I have | received a disclosu | are document dated March 31, 202 | 4, that included the following Exhibits: | |
| See E | xhibit F for our reg | gistered agents authorized to receiv | e service of process. | |
| | | | | |
| Iccuar | nce Date: March 3 | 1 2024 | | |
| ☐ Da | wid Leopold | | | |
| ☐ De | eborah Adams and/o | or | | |
| 23, FI | | | | |
| | eeport, ME 04032, | , 207-020-1909. | | |